

Universidade Federal de Minas Gerais

Phd - Thesis

Quantumness of correlations in finite dimensional systems

Tiago Debarba

Supervisor: Prof. Dr. Reinaldo Oliveira Vianna

Departamento de Física

Belo Horizonte, April 5, 2014

In memoriam of my cousin and eternal friend Leovan Weber.

Acknowledgments

Gostaria de agradecer primeiramente a meus pais Zélia e Nilo, pois sem eles nada disso seria possível. E também a todos meus familiares que sempre me apoiaram: minhas tias, meus avós, os Gordi e os Gays. Gostaria de agradecer a meus mestres: Lúcio quem me ensinou os conceitos mais básicos de mecânica quântica; Diógenes quem me ensinou a ver a ciência como um livro de páginas infinitas, cujo o qual permanecer debruçado sobre durante a vida toda, nunca é tempo demais; Marcelo por ter me recebido e me ensinado os conceitos mais básico de informação quântica; Marco quem infelizmente não irá ler essa dedicatória sem a ajuda do google tradutor e a quem eu agradeço muito, principalmente por ter me ensinado tanto em tão pouco tempo; Reinaldo por ter aceitado, por duas vezes, me orientar em um projeto de doutorado. A todos estes gostaria de agradecer pela paciência, e muitas vezes pela falta dela que sempre me fez crescer. Quero agradecer ao Brandão, a quem em uma conversa em Waterloo, de algumas horas e regada uma vasta quantidade de cerveja, me fez ver a ciência como algo mais honesto e menos afoito. Aproveito para agradecer ao Felipe, por ter me recebido em Bauru e pelas tantas conversas via Skype, a quais eu sempre aprendi muito e dei pouco retorno. Quero agradecer ao Marchiolli, que todo domingo de manhã me pede artigos via proxy, mas além disso sempre me deu "dicas" muito valiosas sobre ciência e sobre os cientistas.

Aproveito para agradecer aos amigos que fiz em Rio Grande e São Paulo, alguns permanecem próximos e muitos permanecem distantes. Em especial o Jabutti, que realizou um sonho que sempre tive de ter um irmão mais velho. Ao Victor, com quem me identifiquei muito e sempre compartilhamos de forma incrível uma maneira de pensar. O Gustavo (Gugu da mami), cujo intelecto me ajudou muito no começo em São Paulo, além disso ele me apresentou a Celle. Quero agradecer a meus amigos de BH, primeiramente os meus colegas do Cafofo: Tanus, Thiago, Iemini, Tassius e ao finado Leozão, pela amizade, pelas discussões, pelo aprendizado e por compartilharem comigo um tempo de suas vidas, alguns ainda compartilharam alguns momentos de insanidade um tanto periculosos. Agradeço aos amigos que moraram comigo durante esse período: Michel, Joilson, Yuri, Eliel e Tassius (de novo), com compartilhei uma rotina diária. Quero agradecer em especial ao Clyffe, não pera, ao Capitão, meu grande amigo que me tomou muitas horas de trabalho pelas conversas durante o dia, e que me rendeu muita ressaca pelas conversas durante a noite. Quero agradecer também ao Campô, que em muitos momentos vivemos e compartilhamos histórias interessantissimas que eu sequer lembro ter vívido. Quero agradecer a Ligia, que me falou um monte de livro legal de ler, um monte de filme bacana pra ver e um tanto de musica boa de ouvir. Agradeço também a Regi, que todos os dias, em qualquer ocasião, durante 4 anos, sempre sorriu pra mim. Agradeço a todos os demais colegas da UFMG, aos professores e os funcionários, em especial a Shirley que me ensinou a não ter medo dos técnicos administrativos, mas isso ainda não aprendi. Quero também agradecer ao Mario, que ganhou o prêmio de "professor mais dá hora, mas tão dá hora, que a gente vê como brother".

Ainda falta a Celle! Pensou que esqueci? Não! Você ficou pro final. Quero primeiramente, pedir desculpas por ter ficado sempre tão longe, passado momentos importantes da sua vida tão distante, como quando você passou na residência, ou quando, enfim, tirou a carteira de motorista. Sobre agradecer só consigo pensar em agradecer por você existir, seria tudo tão difícil sem você.

Quero também agradecer a quem sempre me deu dinheiro, e dizer que nossa relação só está chegado ao fim por que vocês assim decidiram: Capes, CNPQ, Fapemig e INCT-IQ.

Por fim agradeço a Fyodor Dostoevsky por todos os momentos que passei em sua presença, e de seus personagens tão febris e alucinantes. ¹

¹The acknowledgments is only in portuguese.

Resumo

Correlações puramente quânticas em sistemas de dimensão finita.

Tese de doutorado - Departamento de Física, Universidade Federal de Minas Gerais, Belo Horizonte, 2014.

Alguns fenômenos são exclusivos de sistemas quânticos, ou seja, não possuem contrapartida na mecânica clássica. Dois exemplos muito discutidos nos últimos anos são o emaranhamento e a não localidade, ambos relacionados com a existência de estados não separáveis. A superposição de estados quânticos é outra característica que merece destaque. Quando dois eventos são descritos por estados não ortogonais, o fato de estes se sobreporem implica na inexistência de um processo capaz de distingui-los. O princípio da superposição aliado ao processo de medição local em sistemas quânticos compostos resulta em uma nova classe de correlações sem contrapartida no mundo clássico e que vai além do emaranhamento. Essas correlações puramente quânticas recebem o nome de quantumness of correlations, e são o assunto principal desta tese. Estudamos três abordagens diferentes para as correlações puramente quânticas. Primeiramente definimos uma medida geométrica para quantificar essas correlações baseada na norma Schatten-p, a qual contém a norma do traço, norma de Hilbert-Schmidt e norma de operador. Demonstramos que essa medida de correlações é limitada inferiormente pelo emaranhamento, quando este é calculado via testemunhas de emaranhamento. A segunda abordagem das correlações puramente quânticas se deu no contexto de informação acessível e discriminação de estados quânticos. Sabe-se que, devido a superposição, estados quânticos só podem ser perfeitamente distinguidos quando são ortogonais. Sendo assim para um ensemble finito de estados quânticos existe uma quantidade máxima de informação que pode ser extraída pelo processo de medição. A quantidade de informação acessível é limitada pela cota de Holevo, e atingirá a igualdade apenas quando os estados forem ortogonais. Esse limite na quantidade de informação acessível está relacionada a incapacidade de se distinguir estados quânticos pelo processo de medição. Nosso estudo consiste em investigar a capacidade de se extrair informação, bem como em se distinguir os estados de um dado ensemble, quando restringimos o processo de medição a medições projetivas. A restrição a medição projetiva, bem como a generalização a POVMs pode ser abordada via teorema de Naimark, que atesta que uma POVM pode ser descrito como uma medição projetiva em um espaço de dimensão maior. O processo de "embeber" o estado em um espaço de dimensão maior pode ser feito, por exemplo, acoplando uma ancila ao estado. Processo este que não gera correlações entre o sistema e a ancila. Nosso principal objetivo é estudar as correlações nesse contexto para entender como elas são afetadas pelo processo de embeber o estado em um espaço de dimensão maior, uma vez que isto generaliza a forma de medição a ser realizada no sistema. Por fim estudamos correlações quânticas no contexto de partículas indistinguíveis. Obtemos uma medida de emaranhamento

para sistemas fermiônicos: a versão fermiônica da robustez generalizada de emaranhamento. Nós também introduzimos o conceito de correlações puramente quânticas para partículas indistinguíveis, obtemos quem são os estados sem correlações puramente quânticas a partir do protocolo de ativação. Como esses estados são um subconjunto dos estados separáveis, podemos garantir quais estados não são emaranhados, pois não possuem nem mesmo correlações puramente quânticas. Calculamos também uma medida dessas correlações para sistemas fermiônicos e bosônicos. **Palavras-Chave: Informação quântica, correlações quânticas, discórdia quântica, emaranhamento**

Abstract

Quantumness of correlations in finite dimensional systems.

Phd Thesis - Departamento de Física, Universidade Federal de Minas Gerais, Belo Horizonte, 2014.

Some phenomena are exclusive of quantum systems, in other words, there no exist counterpart in classical mechanics. Two examples extensively discussed in recent years are the quantum entanglement and quantum non locality, both are related to the existence of non separable states. The superposition of quantum states is another characteristic which deserves attention. Considering two distinct events in superposition, it implies the nonexistence of a measurement process capable of discriminating them. The superposition and the local measurement process together result in a new class of correlations, without counterpart in classical world, and go beyond quantum entanglement. These quantum correlations are named *quantumness of correlations*, and they are the main issue of this thesis.

In the thesis we study three different approaches for the quantumness of correlations. Firstly, we define a geometrical measure of quantumness of correlations via the Schatten-p norm, which contain in its definition the trace norm, the Hilbert-Schmidt norm and the operator norm. We demonstrate that it is limited below by the quantum entanglement, calculated via entanglement witness. The second approach for the quantumness of correlations is in the context of accessible information and the discrimination of quantum states. It is known that quantum states only can be distinguished if they are orthogonal one each other. Then there exists a maximal amount of information which can be extracted from an ensemble of quantum states, performing measurements. The accessible information is limited by the Holevo's quantity, and the bound is attained only for orthogonal states. This limit in the amount of information that can be extracted from a quantum ensemble is related to the incapacity to distinguish quantum states by measurement process. Our study consists to investigate the capacity in to extract information, as well to distinguish the states of a given ensemble, when we are restricted to perform projective measurements. The restriction to projective measurements, as well the generalization to POVMs, can be approached via the Naimark's theorem, which state that a given POVM can be approached as a projective measurement in a embedded space. The embedding process can be performed, for example, coupling a pure ancilla on the state. Therefore this process cannot create any correlation between the system and the ancilla. The main goal is approach the quantumness of correlations in this context, to understand how they are affected by the embedding process, once that this process generalizes the measurement to be performed on the system. Finally we study quantum correlations in the context of indistinguishable particles. In our approach we obtained an entanglement measure for fermionic systems, it is a fermionic version of the generalized robustness of entanglement. We also

introduced the concept of quantumness of correlations for indistinguishable particles. We calculated who are the states without quantumness of correlations from the activation protocol, in this context. As these states are a subset of separable states, we can attest what states are not entangled, once they are the states without quantumness of correlation. We also calculated a measure of quantumness of correlations for fermionic and bosonic systems.

Key-words: quantum information, quantum correlations, quantum discord, quantum entanglement

Academic Production

Production in the thesis

- T. Debarba, T.O. Maciel, R.O. Vianna *Witnesse entanglement and the geometrical measure of quantum discord*, Physical Review A 86 (2), 024302 (2012);
- T. Debarba, T.O. Maciel, R.O. Vianna *Reply to "Comment on "Witnesse entanglement and the geometrical measure of quantum discord""*, Physical Review A 87, 046301 (2013);
- F. Iemini, T.O. Maciel, T. Debarba, R.O. Vianna *Quantifying quantum correlations in fermionic systems using witness operators*, Quantum information processing 12 (2), 733-746 (2013);
- F. Iemini, T. Debarba, R.O. Vianna *Quantumness of correlations in indistinguishable particles*, accepted in Physical Review A;
- T. Debarba and M. Piani *Exploring the embedding in the context of local measurement*, in Process.

Production out of the thesis

- T. Debarba and R.O. Vianna, *Quantum state of a free spin-1/2 particle and the inextricable dependence of spin and momentum under Lorentz transformations*, International Journal of Quantum Information 10, 1230003 (2012);
- M.A. Marchiolli, D. Galetti, T. Debarba, *Spin squeezing and entanglement via finite-dimensional discrete phase-space description*, International Journal of Quantum Information 11, 1330001 (2013).

Contents

1	Intr	oduction	1						
2	Mat	Mathematical framework of quantum information							
	2.1	Density matrix	3						
		2.1.1 Composed systems	6						
	2.2	Quantum Operations	7						
		2.2.1 Quantum channel representations	9						
		2.2.2 Dephasing channel	12						
	2.3	Norms and Distances	13						
		2.3.1 Schatten-p norm	14						
	2.4	Measurement	17						
		2.4.1 Measurement by operators	17						
		2.4.2 Measurement as a quantum channel	18						
		2.4.3 Local measurements	20						
		2.4.4 Naimark's theorem	21						
	2.5	Semidefinite programing	22						
	2.6	2.6 Classical and quantum information							
		2.6.1 Shannon entropy	23						
		2.6.2 von Neumann entropy	26						
	2.7	Quantum states discrimination	32						
		2.7.1 Discriminating a pairs of states	35						
	2.8	Accessible information	38						
		2.8.1 Holevo's bound	39						
3	Qua	ntum correlations	41						
	3.1	Quantum Entanglement	41						
		3.1.1 Separable states	41						
		3.1.2 Partial transpose	44						
		3.1.3 Entanglement witness	45						
		3.1.4 Entanglement cost and distillable entanglement	47						
	3.2	3.2 Quantumness of Correlations							
		3.2.1 Classical and quantum correlated states	49						
		3.2.2 Quantum discord	51						
		3.2.3 Geometrical approach	57						
		3.2.4 Relative entropy of quantumness and work deficit	61						

4	Interplay between quantum entanglement and quantumness of correlations.				
	4.1	4.1 Monogamy relation: entanglement, classical correlations and quantumness of co			
		relations	67		
	4.2	Activation protocol	71		
	4.3	Witnessed entanglement and geometrical measure of discord	73		
5	Exploring the embedding in the context of local measurements				
	5.1	Accessible information: POVM vs Projective Measurement	79		
		5.1.1 Accessible information for real symmetric states	79		
	5.2	5.2 Quantum states discrimination			
	5.3	5.3 Quantumness of correlations			
		5.3.1 Quantum discord: POVM vs Projective measurement	97		
		5.3.2 1-way work deficit under embedding	99		
6	Quantum Correlations for indistinguishable particles				
	6.1	The indistinguishable particle formalism	101		
	6.2	Entanglement Witness for Fermionic systems	104		
	6.3	Quantumness of correlations in indistinguishable particles systems	106		
		6.3.1 Activation protocol and the set of classical correlated states	106		
7	7 Conclusions and future perspectives				
Bi	bliog	graphy	117		

Chapter 1

Introduction

In the beginning of 30 years, E. Schrodinger defines the quantum entanglement as the main characteristic of the quantum mechanics [141]¹. In the same year A. Einstein *et al.* called attention to a possible non local action between quantum systems spatially separated [57]. Only in 60 years, J. Bell explained that quantum entanglement cannot be written as a realist and local theory [13]. In 80 years A. Aspect *et al.* could measure entangled states in a quantum optics experiment [7]. During the 80 years the quantum entanglement let to be a exclusive curiosity of quantum mechanics, and started to be a scientific research topic. It was boosted by the motivation given by R. Feynman [62], he asked about the possibility to simulate quantum systems in standard computers, and proposed that there may exists an improvement in the computational cost in the opposite direction. The first protocol, following this idea, was the public quantum key protocol, known as BB84 [16]. In the next decade, the quantum information and quantum computation theory had began. The quantum entanglement could be approached as a resource for informational and computational tasks: quantum teleport [17], superdense coding [142], quantum cryptography [58] and the quantum factoring algorithm [146], are some examples.

Before the 2000 years, people considered quantum entanglement as the main difference between quantum and classical worlds, as stated by Schrodinger. However independently H. Ollivier and W. Zurek, and L. Henderson and V. Vedral found a new quantum property, without counterpart in classical systems. They named it *quantum discord*, which is related to the measurement and superposition principles of quantum mechanics in composed systems. Quantum discord is a measure of quantumness of correlations. This new kind of correlation reveals the amount of correlations destroyed during the local measurement process, and goes through the quantum entanglement. Quantumness of correlations quantifies the degree of quantumness in the correlations point of view. J. Oppeinheim et al. approached these kind of correlations in a thermodynamic point of view, and concluded that they are the main resource to the extraction of local pure states [117]. The existence of quantumness of correlation makes impossible to clone mixed states locally (no-local broadcast) [130]. It also quantifies the resource required to perform the state merging protocol [32, 106]. It bounds the amount of entanglement which two parties can increase only exchanging part of their states, and applying local operations and classical communications [35]. Quantumness of correlations is a necessary condition to the quantum computational speed-up [44]. Experimentally it was revealed necessary for the existence of coherent interaction between two systems [72]. These correlations are the responsible for the creation of entanglement between the system and the measurement apparatus, during the local measurement process [129, 150].

In this thesis, besides the literature review about quantumness of correlations and the compilations, of some interesting propositions and theorems in this context, we also present five original works about this issue, they were listed previously. The thesis is organized as follows. In Chap.2 we present the mathematical framework of quantum information, we revise some concepts and many results which were used in the thesis, in this chapter we also define the notation. In Chap.3

¹A translation to English of this work can be found in the book *Quantum Theory and Measurement* in the page 152 [161].

we discuss the concept of quantum correlations. We present a revision about quantum entanglement, defining the entanglement and discussing some interesting measures of entanglement. In this chapter we introduce the concept of quantumness of correlations, discriminating who are the classical correlated states. We present some interesting results about this issue, as well a revision of the literature. Into the well known concepts there is a geometrical measure of quantumness of correlations proposed by us. In Chap.4 we discuss the relation between entanglement and quantumness of correlations. Firstly, we revise two ways to relate entanglement and quantumness of correlations: the Koash-Winter relation and the activation protocol. Then we present our contributions. We used the geometrical measure of quantumness of correlations via Schatten-p norm to calculate that it is limited bellow by the witnessed entanglement, we also discuss the relation for some particular norms and measures of entanglement [47,48]. Chapter 5 was designed to explore the embedding process in the context of local measurements. In this chapter we present a discussion about the consequences of restrict the local measurement process to projective measurements. We first discuss the concept of accessible information, which is equal to the quantum discord for classical-quantum states. Then we study the discrimination of quantum states in this context. We define a measure of *projectiveness* of a POVM. Then we explore the capacity of a POVM named pretty good measurement to discriminate quantum states, when a dephasing channel is performed on it, which is the process that transform a POVM in a projective measurement [49]. Our main objective of this investigation is understand what happens with geometrical measures of quantumness of correlations under embedding. It was stated that it remains unchanged, although there is no exist any formal proof of it. In Chap.6 we introduce the concept of quantumness of correlations for indistinguishable particle systems. There is no agreement about who are the separable states in these context. We approached the separable states as those which can be written as only one Slater determinant, via this definition we obtain the generalized robustness of entanglement for fermionic systems [87]. We also discuss the quantumness of correlations for indistinguishable particles, we proposed an approach via the activation protocol to obtain the class of states without quantumness of correlations. This class can be obtained from the absence of entanglement between the system and the measurement apparatus during the local measurement process. In other words, we used entanglement between distinguishable subsystems to obtain the class of states without quantumness of correlations for identical particle systems [86]. We conclude and present the future perspectives in Chap.7.

Chapter 2

Mathematical framework of quantum information

In this chapter we shall describe the mathematical framework which supports the other chapters of the thesis. We decided to detail and discuss some fundamental concepts of the quantum information theory to give comfort to the reader during the reading of the text. All of the concepts discussed in this chapter can be found in text books of quantum information and quantum mechanics [5,14,114], lectures notes [133,159,162] and the review [11] about the specific topics. If the language of quantum information is familiar to the reader, each section, even the whole chapter, can be skipped by without compromissing the next sections and/or chapters.

2.1 Density matrix

The whole thesis deal with quantum mechanics of discrete systems, and therefore the Hilbert space has finite dimension. A given Hilbert space $\mathcal{H}_N = \mathbb{C}^N$ is defined as a complex vector space, normed and with well defined inner product. For a given Hilbert space there exists a dual space \mathcal{H}_N^* , which is the space of linear maps from \mathcal{H} to the complex numbers. For finite dimensional Hilbert spaces these two spaces are isomorphic, then $\mathcal{H}_N^* = \mathbb{C}^N$. We shall denote the space of linear transformations which act on the Hilbert space as $\mathcal{L}(\mathbb{C}^N, \mathbb{C}^M)$. A given linear transformation A belongs to the space $\mathcal{L}(\mathbb{C}^N, \mathbb{C}^M)$, if $A : \mathbb{C}^N \to \mathbb{C}^M$. If A is a square matrix it acts on the Hilbert space as: $A : \mathbb{C}^N \to \mathbb{C}^N$, then we shall denote the space where A belongs as $\mathcal{L}(\mathbb{C}^N)$. The set of linear transformations on the Hilbert space $\mathcal{L}(\mathbb{C}^N, \mathbb{C}^M)$ is also a Hilbert space, therefore it is equipped with inner product. For two operators $M, N \in \mathcal{L}(\mathbb{C}^N)$, the inner product is defined as the Hermitian form:

$$\langle A, B \rangle = \operatorname{Tr}(A^{\dagger}B). \tag{2.1}$$

As $\operatorname{Tr}(M^{\dagger}N)$ is always a finite number the vector space \mathcal{L} is often called the space of *bound operators*. The vector space of operators which act on the Hilbert space is also named Hilbert-Schmidt space. From the inner product, it is possible to define an Euclidean norm for \mathcal{L} , it is named Hilbert-Schmidt norm:

$$D_{HS}(M) = \sqrt{\text{Tr}[M^{\dagger}M]} = |M|.$$
 (2.2)

We shall discuss this norm and other norms for this vector space in Sec.2.3.1.

Why are we interested in a vector space composed by operators? Because it generates a vector space whose vectors have internal structure based on the mathematical properties of the operators and its matricial representation. Actually we are not indeed interested in the Hilbert-Schmidt space by itself, we are interested in some subsets of this vector space, which are characterized by the properties of the operators which belong to it. In quantum mechanics the observables are represented by operators, and the physical quantities are the expectation values of the observables, in the state that the system was prepared. In this way the eigenvalues of the observables

are physical quantities. We can guarantee that a given operator A can be diagonalized, if and only if it commutes with its complex conjugate $[A, A^{\dagger}] = 0$. The Hermitean operators satisfy this condition, hence they have a well defined spectral decomposition. Therefore an interesting set, which belongs to the linear operators space (\mathcal{L}), is the set of Hermitian matrices (\mathcal{HM}). As the Hermitian matrices are matrices with real eigenvalues, then if we restrict this real numbers to be positive, we can find another interesting set of matrices, the set of positive matrices, denoted as \mathcal{P} . A given matrix P is a vector in the positive matrices vector space $\mathcal{P}(\mathbb{C}^N)$ if it satisfies the following conditions:

$$\langle \psi | P | \psi \rangle \geq 0 \quad \forall \quad \psi \in \mathbb{C}^N,$$
 (2.3)

$$P = AA^{\dagger}, \qquad (2.4)$$

for any vector $|\psi\rangle \in \mathbb{C}^N$ and any matrix $A \in \mathcal{L}(\mathbb{C}^N, \mathbb{C}^M)$. The dimension of the vector space of positive matrices is equal to the dimension of the vector space of Hermitian matrices: dim $(\mathcal{P}) = \dim(\mathcal{HM}) = N^2$. As the convex combination of positive matrices is also positive, this vector space is a convex cone in the Hermitian matrices vector space [14]. If we restrict the matrices in the positive cone to have trace=1, we arrive in another set of matrices, that is named the set of density matrices. This set also forms a vector space denoted by \mathcal{D} .¹ Therefore the matrices which belong to this set, or the vectors in this vector space, are named *density matrices*.

Definition 1. A linear positive operator ρ : $\mathcal{L}(\mathbb{C}^N)$ is a density matrix and represents the state of a quantum system if it satisfies the following properties:

• Hermitean

 $\rho = \rho^{\dagger}; \tag{2.5}$

• Positive semi-definite

 $\rho \ge 0;$ (2.6)

• Trace one

$$Tr(\rho) = 1. \tag{2.7}$$

As the convex combination of density matrices is a density matrix, the vector space \mathcal{D} is a convex set whose pure states are projectors onto the real numbers. A given density matrix $\rho \in \mathcal{D}(\mathbb{C}^N)$ is a pure state if it satisfies:

$$\rho = \rho^2 \tag{2.8}$$

$$Tr(\rho^3) = 1,$$
 (2.9)

then the state ρ is a rank-1 matrix which can be written as:

$$\rho = |\psi\rangle\langle\psi|\,.\tag{2.10}$$

The pure states form a 2(N - 1)-dimensional subset on the $(N^2 - 2)$ -dimensional boundary of $\mathcal{D}(\mathbb{C}^N)$. Every state with at least one eigenvalue equal to zero belongs to the boundary [14]. For 2-dimensional systems (it is also named qubit [143]) the boundary is just composed by pure states.

To represent a given density matrix $\rho \in \mathcal{D}(\mathbb{C}^N)$, with rank = r, as convex convex combination of pure states, it is necessary at least r pure states. A simplex is the minimum convex hull, therefore this minimal set of states forms a N - 1-dimensional simplex, which is named the eigenvalue simplex, and the set of pure state is composed by the eigenvectors of ρ . The set of r eigenvectors of ρ , related to the non zero eigenvalues of ρ span a r-dimensional vector space, it is named *support*, and is denoted by supp (ρ) . The set of eigenvectors related to the zero eigenvalues span a N - r

¹ The explicit demonstration of the density matrices satisfy the axioms of a vector space can be found in section 1.2 of Ref. [159].

vector space named *kernel* denoted by $kern(\rho)$. The direct sum of these two subspaces results in the Hilbert space \mathbb{C}^N .

The decomposition of a density matrix in pure states is not unique, for example the maximal mixture state $\mathbb{I}/N \in \mathcal{D}(\mathbb{C}^N)$ can be written as a convex combination of any set of N orthogonal states with the same coefficients, or taking all pure states with the same weight, or in many other forms. The non uniqueness of the convex combination of the density matrices is expressed in the following theorem:

Theorem 2. A given density matrix $\rho \in \mathcal{D}(\mathbb{C}^N)$ with diagonal form:

$$\rho = \sum_{k}^{r} \lambda_{k} \left| \lambda_{k} \right\rangle \left\langle \lambda_{k} \right|, \qquad (2.11)$$

can be decomposed as a convex combination

$$\rho = \sum_{l}^{M} p_{l} |\phi_{l}\rangle \langle \phi_{l}|, \qquad (2.12)$$

where $M \ge r$, if and only if there exists a unitary matrix U such that:

$$|\phi_l\rangle = \frac{1}{\sqrt{p_l}} \sum_k \sqrt{\lambda_k} U_{lk} |\lambda_k\rangle.$$
(2.13)

Proof. We shall prove the converse first. Multiplying $\langle \lambda_k |$ on the left of Eq.2.13, we find:

_

$$U_{lk} = \sqrt{\frac{p_l}{\lambda_k}} \langle \lambda_k | \phi_l \rangle .$$
(2.14)

These are elements of a unitary matrix because:

$$\sum_{l} U_{kl}^{\dagger} U_{lj} = \sum_{l} \frac{p_{l}}{\sqrt{\lambda_{k} \lambda_{j}}} \left\langle \lambda_{k} | \phi_{l} \right\rangle \left\langle \phi_{l} | \lambda_{j} \right\rangle$$
(2.15)

$$= \frac{1}{\sqrt{\lambda_k \lambda_j}} \langle \lambda_k | \rho | \lambda_j \rangle$$
 (2.16)

$$\delta_{kj}.$$
 (2.17)

To prove the direct side of the theorem, we must check that Eq.2.13 and Eq.2.12 imply in Eq.2.11. If $\rho = \sum_k p_k |\phi_k\rangle \langle \phi_k|$ and $|\phi_l\rangle = \frac{1}{\sqrt{p_l}} \sum_k \sqrt{\lambda_k} U_{lk} |\lambda_k\rangle$, we have:

$$\rho = \sum_{l} p_{l} \left[\frac{1}{\sqrt{p_{l}}} \sum_{k} \sqrt{\lambda_{k}} U_{lk} |\lambda_{k}\rangle \right] \left[\frac{1}{\sqrt{p_{l}}} \sum_{j} \sqrt{\lambda_{j}} U_{jl}^{\dagger} \langle \lambda_{j} | \right]$$
(2.18)

$$= \sum_{l} U_{jl}^{\dagger} U_{lj} \sum_{kj} \sqrt{\lambda_k \lambda_j} |\lambda_k\rangle \langle \lambda_j |$$
(2.19)

$$= \sum_{k}^{r} \lambda_{k} \left| \lambda_{k} \right\rangle \left\langle \lambda_{k} \right|.$$
(2.20)

This theorem is named Schrödinger mixture, or GHJW lemma. The theorem implies that the states $|\phi_l\rangle$, which a state ρ can be decomposed convexly, are linearly dependent on the eigenvectors of ρ .

In quantum mechanics we have two ways to combine states. Consider a pure state $|\psi\rangle$, as it is

a vector, it can be expanded as a linear combination of others pure states $\{|\phi_k\rangle\}_k$:

$$|\psi\rangle = \sum_{k} c_k |\phi_k\rangle, \qquad (2.21)$$

where the coefficients c_k are complex. Their square norm $|c_k|^2$ represent the probability to give the state $|\phi_k\rangle$ performing a measurement over $|\psi\rangle$, therefore $\sum_k |c_k|^2 = 1$. Another way to decompose states is the *convex combination*. Consider state ρ , it can be written as a convex combinations of others states $\{\rho_k\}_k$:

$$\rho = \sum_{k} p_k \rho_k. \tag{2.22}$$

The probability vector $\vec{P} = \{p_k\}_k$ is a classical probability distribution, whose coefficients p_k represent the probability to draw the state ρ_k , as it is a convex combination $\sum_k p_k = 1$.

2.1.1 Composed systems

We we discussed above the kinematic state of the system is described by a density matrix. Now suppose the system is compose by more than only one part, then we also must compose the density matrices of the local subsystems. This composition is made via Kronecker product, or tensor product of the Hilbert spaces where the density matrices are operating on. In this way, a *n*-partite system is described in a Hilbert space \mathbb{C}^N , such that:

$$\mathbb{C}^N = \mathbb{C}_{A_1} \otimes \cdots \otimes \mathbb{C}_{A_n}.$$
(2.23)

The dimension of the total Hilbert space is the product of the dimensions of the local subsystems:

$$N = \dim(\mathbb{C}_{A_1}) \times \cdots \times \dim(\mathbb{C}_{A_n}). \tag{2.24}$$

A density matrices $\rho \in \mathcal{D}(\mathbb{C}^{d_1} \otimes \cdots \otimes \mathbb{C}^{d_n})$ on this space with spectral decomposition in the form:

$$\rho = \sum_{i} \lambda_{i} \left| \lambda_{i} \right\rangle \left\langle \lambda_{i} \right|, \qquad (2.25)$$

whose the eigenvectors can be decomposed in any basis in the space $\mathbb{C}^{d_1} \otimes \cdots \otimes \mathbb{C}^{d_n}$, then a given eigenstate $|\lambda\rangle$ can be written as:

$$|\lambda\rangle = \sum_{k_1} \dots \sum_{k_n} c_{k_1,\dots,k_n} |k_1\rangle \otimes \dots \otimes |k_n\rangle.$$
(2.26)

Considering we are interested in the description of few subsystems, not in the whole system. Suppose we would like to describe the system labeled by A_1 , the state of the solely subsystem is named *reduced density* and is defined via the *partial trace*:

$$\rho_{A_1} = \operatorname{Tr}_{A_2,\dots,A_n}(\rho),$$
(2.27)

where the trace is taken over all the subsystem except A_1 . The partial trace over some subsystem results in the density matrix of the remaining system without the information of the other parties, or the whole density matrix. As an example suppose we prepare a state composed by two atoms, the preparation consists in interact one each other during a given time. Then we separate them, and now we are just interested in one atom. The state of this atom is described by Eq.2.27.

The inverse operation of partial trace is the embedding operation. Given a system described by the density matrix $\rho_S \in \mathcal{D}(\mathbb{C}_S)$, one kind of embedding is coupling an pure ancillary system $|0\rangle_A \in \mathbb{C}_A$ on ρ_S and interacting them via a unitary operation on the global system:

$$\rho_{S,A} = U(\rho_S \otimes |0\rangle \langle 0|_A) U^{\dagger}, \qquad (2.28)$$

where $\rho_{S,A} \in \mathcal{D}(\mathbb{C}_S \otimes \mathbb{C}_A)$. We shall discuss more about unitary operations, but it is known that unitary operation preserver the spectrum of the density matrix, therefore the embedding operation, as described above, does not change the spectrum of the density matrix, it just change the dimension of the Hilbert space. Another way to compose systems is via an operation named *purification*. We can state the purification operation as a theorem.

Theorem 3 (Purification). For any quantum state $\rho \in \mathcal{D}(\mathbb{C}_S)$ there exists a pure state $|psi\rangle_{SA} \in \mathbb{C}_S \otimes \mathbb{C}_A$ such that:

$$\rho_S = Tr_A(|\psi\rangle\langle\psi|_{SA}). \tag{2.29}$$

Proof. Considering the spectral decomposition of ρ_S :

$$\rho_{S} = \sum_{i} \lambda_{i=1}^{r} |\lambda_{i}\rangle \langle \lambda_{i}|, \qquad (2.30)$$

then we can write a pure state $|psi\rangle_{SA}$ such that it is decomposed in the eigenbasis of ρ_S as:

$$|psi\rangle_{SA} = \sum_{i=1}^{r} \sqrt{\lambda_i} |\lambda_i\rangle_S \otimes |i\rangle_A, \qquad (2.31)$$

where the dimension of the ancillary system is equal the rank of ρ_S : dim(\mathbb{C}_A) = r. It is clear that taking the trace over A the results will be the state ρ_S in Eq.2.30.

Actually the pure state which satisfies Eq.2.29 is not unique. Given pure state in Eq.2.31 we can realize that the purification operation also does not change the spectrum of ρ_S . We also can note that the spectrum of the reduced state on \mathbb{C}_A , $\text{Tr}_S(\rho_{SA})$, is the same of ρ_S . Indeed any bipartite pure state the reduced states have the same eigenvalues, and the decomposition like Eq.2.31 in their eigenbasis is named Schmidt decomposition. We shall discuss more about this decomposition in next chapter.

2.2 Quantum Operations

Given the definition of the operators which represent the states of the quantum system, now we need discuss the operations on these states. Considering a linear transformation $\Phi : \mathcal{L}(\mathbb{C}^N) \to \mathcal{L}(\mathbb{C}^M)$, for this map to represent a physical process, it must satisfy some conditions, determined by the physical properties of the input matrices and the outputs. Actually to describe maps acting on quantum states we have to answer the question: what are the conditions which Φ must satisfy to be a physical process? Indeed to be a physical process the transformation must map a quantum state in another quantum state $\Phi : \mathcal{D}(\mathbb{C}^N) \to \mathcal{D}(\mathbb{C}^M)$. Therefore it has to keep the properties of the state.

• Linearity: As the representation of the state as a convex combination is arbitrary, the action of the map cannot be dependent on the convex combination which the state is written. Therefore the map must be linear. For two any operators $\rho, \sigma \in \mathcal{L}(\mathbb{C}^N)$

$$\Phi(\rho + \sigma) = \Phi(\rho) + \Phi(\sigma); \qquad (2.32)$$

• Positive: As a quantum state is a positive operator, the map must keep the state positive:

$$\Phi(\rho) \ge 0; \tag{2.33}$$

• Trace preserving: The eigenvalues of a given state represent a probability distribution, therefore the state after the action of a physical process must also keep this property. Therefore the quantum map has to maintain the trace of the state equal to one:

8 MATHEMATICAL FRAMEWORK OF QUANTUM INFORMATION

If a given map satisfies these three properties, it is named a *positive trace preserving* map ². However there is another condition which the map must satisfy. This property is related to the composition of systems in quantum mechanics. A composed system is represented by the Kronecker product, or tensor product, of the spaces³. Therefore, given a bipartite system described by the state $\rho_{AB} \in \mathcal{D}(\mathbb{C}_A \otimes \mathbb{C}_B)$, if the map is acting just on one subsystem, the result of the action must be a quantum state. In other words the map $\mathbb{I} \otimes \Phi$ must transform states onto states. $\mathbb{I} \otimes \Phi : \mathcal{D}(\mathbb{C}_A \otimes \mathbb{C}_B) \to \mathcal{D}(\mathbb{C}_A \otimes \mathbb{C}_B)$. The map $\mathbb{I} \otimes \Phi$ is named a *local map*, because it acts *locally* on the composed system. If the map Φ is trace preserving, it is straightforward to check that $\mathbb{I} \otimes \Phi$ preserves the trace:

$$\operatorname{Tr}[\mathbb{I} \otimes \Phi(\rho_{AB})] = \operatorname{Tr}[\rho_A] = 1, \tag{2.35}$$

where $\rho_A = Tr_B[\rho_{AB}]$. However the positivity of the map Φ does not guarantee the positivity of the map $\mathbb{I} \otimes \Phi$. For example, suppose a state which can be written as a convex combination of product states:

$$\rho_{AB} = \sum_{k,l} p_{k,l} \rho_k^A \otimes \rho_l^B, \qquad (2.36)$$

the action of the map $\mathbb{I} \otimes \Phi$, by linearity, will be:

$$\mathbb{I} \otimes \Phi(\rho_{AB}) = \sum_{k,l} p_{k,l} \rho_k^A \otimes \Phi(\rho_l^B).$$
(2.37)

If the map is positive $\Phi(\rho_l^B) \ge 0$ for every *l*, it implies that $\mathbb{I} \otimes \Phi(\rho_{AB}) \ge 0$. Nonetheless in general we cannot guarantee that. Suppose a bipartite pure state $|\psi\rangle = \sum_k c_k |a_k\rangle |b_k\rangle$, where the coefficients c_k are real numbers⁴. The map will act locally as:

$$\mathbb{I} \otimes \Phi(|\psi\rangle\langle\psi|) = \sum_{k,l} c_k c_l |a_k\rangle\langle a_l| \otimes \Phi(|b_k\rangle\langle b_l|).$$
(2.38)

Now suppose the transposition operation: $\Phi^T(|b_k\rangle\langle b_l|) = |b_l\rangle\langle b_k|$, which is clearly a positive and trace preserving operation. The state after the action of the partial transpose map will be:

$$\mathbb{I} \otimes \Phi^{T}(|\psi\rangle\langle\psi|) = \sum_{k,l} c_{k}c_{l} |a_{k}\rangle\langle a_{l}| \otimes |b_{l}\rangle\langle b_{k}|.$$
(2.39)

Consider the special case where dim(\mathbb{C}_A) = dim(\mathbb{C}_B) = 2 and $c_0 = c_1 = 1/\sqrt{2}$. In this case the eigenvalues of the matrix in Eq.2.39 are {1/2, -1/2, 0, 0}. This means that the matrix after the local action of the positive map Φ^T , is not a density matrix. These kind of maps are not accepted to represent physical process. In this way a given positive map may not represent a physical process. Then another condition must be imposed to a map represent a physical operation:

• Completely Positive:

$$\mathbb{I} \otimes \Phi(\rho) \ge 0. \tag{2.40}$$

The map which satisfies this property is named *completely positive*.

The linear transformations which map quantum states in quantum states are named *quantum channels*. The space of quantum channels which maps $N \times N$ density matrices onto $M \times M$ density matrices shall be denoted in text as $C(\mathbb{C}^N, \mathbb{C}^M)$.

²The term *linear* shall be omitted because even though it is a property we are assuming it a priori.

³A pedagogical explanation about the composition of quantum systems can be find on section 2.2 of Ref. [159].

⁴We shall prove in the next chapter that every bipartite pure state can be written in this way. It is named Schmidt decomposition. The tensor product of pure states shall be denoted as $|a_k\rangle \otimes |b_k\rangle = |a_k\rangle |b_k\rangle$, to simplify the notation we often also written as $|a_k\rangle \otimes |b_k\rangle = |a_k, b_k\rangle$.

Isometric and unitary operations

Before to discuss the representation of a general map, let us introduce a class of transformations which is very important for quantum mechanics: the isometric transformations.

Definition 4. Consider a linear transformation $V : \mathbb{C}_{\Gamma} \to \mathbb{C}_{\Gamma'}$. If it satisfies:

$$V^{\dagger}V = \mathbb{I}_{\Gamma}, \tag{2.41}$$

it is named an isometry.

The space of isometries $V : \mathbb{C}_{\Gamma} \to \mathbb{C}_{\Gamma'}$ will be denoted as $\mathcal{U}(\mathbb{C}_{\Gamma}, \mathbb{C}_{\Gamma'})$. Suppose a density matrix $\rho \in \mathcal{D}(\mathbb{C}_{\Gamma})$, an isometry *V* acts on it as:

$$\rho' = V \rho V^{\dagger}, \tag{2.42}$$

where $\rho' \in \mathcal{D}(\mathbb{C}_{\Gamma'})$.

The set of isometries which map the space \mathbb{C}_{Γ} on itself is named the set of unitary operators. If an operator $U \in \mathcal{U}(\mathbb{C}_{\Gamma})$, it is named a unitary transformation and satisfies $U^{\dagger}U = UU^{\dagger} = \mathbb{I}_{\Gamma}$. An isometric transformation preserves the inner product, consequently the spectra of the operators. In other words, an isometry does not change the eigenvalues of the operators, nor the rank of them.

2.2.1 Quantum channel representations

Now we know what kind of maps can represent a physical process, we should define, in a concrete way, how they are represented.

Choi-Jamiolkowski representation

The Choi-Jamiolkowski representation, or Choi-Jamiolkowski isomorphism, is the representation of quantum channels as positive operators in a enlarged space. However it is not possible to represent any operator as a quantum map. Let us first define the map which formalizes this representation.

Definition 5. *Given a quantum channel* $\Phi \in C(\mathbb{C}_A, \mathbb{C}_B)$ *, one defines a map* $J : C(\mathbb{C}_A, \mathbb{C}_B) \to \mathcal{P}(\mathbb{C}_B \otimes \mathbb{C}_A)$ *as:*

$$J(\Phi) = \sum_{i,j} \Phi(|i\rangle\langle j|) \otimes |i\rangle\langle j|, \qquad (2.43)$$

where $J(\Phi) \in \mathcal{P}(\mathbb{C}_B \otimes \mathbb{C}_A)$ is the Choi operator of the map Φ .

The Choi operator must satisfy some conditions, namely:

Theorem 6. Given a map $\Phi \in \mathcal{T}(\mathbb{C}_A, \mathbb{C}_B)$ and its Choi operator $J(\Phi)$, the map is completely positive if and only if:

$$J(\Phi) \in \mathcal{P}(\mathbb{C}_B \otimes \mathbb{C}_A). \tag{2.44}$$

The map is tracing preserving if and only if the following expression holds:

$$Tr_B(J(\Phi)) = \mathbb{I}_A.$$
(2.45)

Proof. If Φ is completely positive, then $\Phi \otimes \mathbb{I}(P) \in \mathcal{P}(\mathbb{C}_B \otimes \mathbb{C}_A)$ for any positive operator $P \in \mathcal{P}(\mathbb{C}_A)$. As $\sum_{i,j} |ii\rangle \langle jj|$ is positive, the Choi operator $J(\Phi)$ of a given completely positive map is positive. If the Choi operator $J(\Phi)$ is positive, then it can be diagonalized as:

$$J(\Phi) = \sum_{i} \vec{u}_i \vec{u}_i^{\dagger}, \qquad (2.46)$$

where $\vec{u}_i \in \mathbb{C}_B \otimes \mathbb{C}_A$. We introduce the transformation Vec : $\mathcal{L}(\mathbb{C}_A, \mathbb{C}_B) \to \mathbb{C}_B \otimes \mathbb{C}_A$. Consider an operator $|i\rangle\langle j|$, applying the Vec operation⁵ we obtain:

$$\operatorname{Vec}(|i\rangle\langle j|) = |i\rangle|j\rangle.$$
 (2.47)

Hence, there exists an operator $A_i \in \mathcal{L}(\mathbb{C}_A, \mathbb{C}_B)$, such that $\text{Vec}(A_i) = \vec{u}_i$ and

$$J(\Phi) = \sum_{i} \operatorname{Vec}(A_i) \operatorname{Vec}(A_i)^{\dagger}.$$
(2.48)

The Vec transformation satisfies the following relation:

$$\operatorname{Vec}(A) = (A \otimes \mathbb{I}_A)\operatorname{Vec}(\mathbb{I}_A), \qquad (2.49)$$

where $\operatorname{Vec}(\mathbb{I}_A) = \sum_i |ii\rangle$. Then the Choi operator can be written as:

$$J(\Phi) = \sum_{i} (A_i \otimes \mathbb{I}_A) \operatorname{Vec}(\mathbb{I}_A) \operatorname{Vec}(\mathbb{I}_A)^{\dagger} (A_i \otimes \mathbb{I}_A)^{\dagger}.$$
 (2.50)

As $J(\Phi)$ is positive

$$J(\Phi) = \sum_{i} (A_i \otimes \mathbb{I}_A) \sum_{ij} |ii\rangle \langle jj| (A_i \otimes \mathbb{I}_A)^{\dagger} \ge 0.$$
(2.51)

By definition

$$J(\Phi) = \Phi \otimes \mathbb{I}_A(\sum_{i,j} |ii\rangle \langle jj|), \qquad (2.52)$$

then, if the map can be represented as:

$$\Phi(P) = \sum_{i} A_i P A_i^{\dagger}, \qquad (2.53)$$

the map Φ is completely positive. It is the Kraus representation.

If Φ is tracing preserving, then $\text{Tr}[\Phi(|i\rangle\langle j|)] = \delta_{i,j}$, which implies:

$$\operatorname{Tr}_{B}[J(\Phi)] = \sum_{i,j} \operatorname{Tr}[\Phi(|i\rangle\langle j|)] |i\rangle\langle j| = \sum_{i,j} \delta_{i,j} |i\rangle\langle j| = \mathbb{I}_{A}.$$
(2.54)

On the other hand, $\operatorname{Tr}_B[J(\Phi)] = \mathbb{I}_A$, then it:

$$\sum_{i,j} \operatorname{Tr}[\Phi(|i\rangle\langle j|)] |i\rangle\langle j| = \mathbb{I}_A = \sum_i |i\rangle\langle i| = \sum_{i,j} \delta_{i,j} |i\rangle\langle j|, \qquad (2.55)$$

therefore $\text{Tr}[\Phi(|i\rangle\langle j|)] = \delta_{i,j}$, which means that Φ is tracing preserving.

Usually in the literature one defines the maximally entangled state $|\phi\rangle = \frac{1}{\sqrt{|A|}}\sum_{i} |ii\rangle$, such that:

$$J(\Phi) = |A|\Phi \otimes (|\phi\rangle\langle\phi|), \qquad (2.56)$$

where $|A| = \dim(\mathbb{C}_A)$. It is usual to omit the factor |A|.

Given $J(\Phi)$, it is possible to obtain the channel acting on any state $\rho \in \mathcal{D}(\mathbb{C}_A)$ with the expression:

$$\Phi(\rho) = \operatorname{Tr}_{B}[J(\Phi)(\mathbb{I} \otimes \rho)], \qquad (2.57)$$

where $\Phi(\rho) \in \mathcal{D}(\mathbb{C}_B)$.

As we anticipated, every quantum channel can be written as a positive operator, however not

⁵The Vec transformation is also named *Reshape*.

all positive operators represent channels. We can realize it taking the partial trace over $J(\Phi)$:

$$Tr_{A}[J(\Phi)] = Tr_{A}[\sum_{i,j} \Phi(|i\rangle\langle j|) \otimes |i\rangle\langle j|] = \mathbb{I}_{A}.$$
(2.58)

As there exists positive operators whose partial trace is not the identity, or proportional to it, it is not any positive operator that represents a quantum channel.

Kraus representation

Given a quantum channel $\Phi \in C(\mathbb{C}_A, \mathbb{C}_B)$, there exists a set of operators $\{E_i\}_{i=1}^N$, where $E_i \in \mathcal{L}(\mathbb{C}_A, \mathbb{C}_B)$, such that the action of Φ on a state ρ can be written as:

$$\Phi(\rho) = \sum_{i=1}^{N} E_i \rho E_i^{\dagger}, \qquad (2.59)$$

where $\{E_i\}_{i=1}^N$ are the *Kraus operators*. In contrast with the Choi-Jamiokowski representation, the Kraus representation is not unique. For a map Φ to be trace preserving, the Kraus operators must satisfy the following property:

Proposition 7. *The map* Φ *is a quantum channel, if the Kraus operators satisfy:*

$$\sum_{i} E_i^{\dagger} E_i = \mathbb{I}_A.$$
(2.60)

Proof. If the map Φ is a quantum channel it is completely positive and trace preserving. If the property in Eq.2.234 holds:

$$\operatorname{Tr}[\Phi(\rho)] = \sum_{i=1}^{N} \operatorname{Tr}[E_i \rho E_i^{\dagger}] = \operatorname{Tr}[\sum_i E_i^{\dagger} E_i \rho] = \operatorname{Tr}(\rho).$$
(2.61)

Now we should prove that the map is completely positive. Consider a positive operator $P \in \mathcal{P}(\mathbb{C}_A \otimes \mathbb{C}_C)$, then:

$$(E_i \otimes \mathbb{I}_C) P(E_i \otimes \mathbb{I}_C)^{\dagger} = \sum_{\alpha} \lambda_{\alpha} (E_i \otimes \mathbb{I}_C) |\lambda_{\alpha}\rangle \langle \lambda_{\alpha}| (E_i \otimes \mathbb{I}_C)^{\dagger}, \qquad (2.62)$$

where $P = \sum_{\alpha} \lambda_{\alpha} |\lambda_{\alpha}\rangle \langle \lambda_{\alpha}|$, and $\lambda_{\alpha} \ge 0$. Suppose that $(E_k \otimes \mathbb{I}_C) |\lambda_{\alpha}\rangle_{AC} = \exp(i\phi_k) |\gamma_{\alpha,k}\rangle_{BC}$. Hence as the eigenvalues of *P* are positive, the operator in Eq.2.62 is clearly positive.

Stinespring representations

Consider a quantum channel $\Phi \in C(\mathbb{C}_A, \mathbb{C}_B)$, there exists an isometry $V \in U(\mathbb{C}_A, \mathbb{C}_{BC})$ such that the quantum channel acting on a state $\rho \in D(\mathbb{C}_A)$ can be represented as:

$$\Phi(\rho) = \operatorname{Tr}_{\mathcal{C}}(V\rho V^{\dagger}). \tag{2.63}$$

As the Kraus representation, the Stinespring representation is not unique. The Stinespring and the Kraus representation often are denoted as the same representation. Actually all the representations are equivalent, but the Stinespring representation is often used in the literature to prove the validity of the Kraus representation. We enunciate the equivalence between these two representations in the following proposition.

Proposition 8. *The Stinespring is equal to the Kraus representation:*

$$\Phi(\rho) = \sum_{i} E_i \rho E_i^{\dagger} = Tr_E(V \rho V^{\dagger}), \qquad (2.64)$$

where $\{E_i\}$ are the Kraus operators, ρ is a density matrix and V is an isometry.

Proof. Consider the following isometry:

$$V = \sum_{i} E_i \otimes |i\rangle_C \,, \tag{2.65}$$

hence:

$$\operatorname{Tr}_{E}(V\rho V^{\dagger}) = \operatorname{Tr}_{E}(\sum_{i} E_{i} \otimes |i\rangle_{C} \rho \sum_{j} E_{j}^{\dagger} \otimes \langle j|_{C})$$
(2.66)

$$= \sum_{i} E_i \rho E_i^{\dagger}. \tag{2.67}$$

From this proposition it is easy to check that in the Stinespring representation the map is trace preserving and completely positive. Indeed the map is trace preserving only if the operator V is an isometry (Eq.2.65):

$$V^{\dagger}V = \left(\sum_{i} E_{i}^{\dagger} \otimes \langle i|_{C}\right)\left(\sum_{j} E_{j} \otimes |j\rangle_{C}\right) = \sum_{i} E_{i}^{\dagger}E_{i} = \mathbb{I}_{A}.$$
(2.68)

To check the positivity of the map, we can use the same argument used in Proposition 7. Consider a positive operator $P \in \mathcal{P}(\mathbb{C}_A \otimes \mathbb{C}_B)$:

$$\Phi \otimes \mathbb{I}_{B}(P) = \operatorname{Tr}_{C}[(V \otimes \mathbb{I}_{B})P(V^{\dagger} \otimes \mathbb{I}_{B})], \qquad (2.69)$$

if the isometry can be written as $V = \sum_i E_i \otimes |i\rangle_C$, it is clear that the operator $\Phi \otimes \mathbb{I}_B(P)$ remains positive.

The space labeled by *C* is named ancillary system or environment. The dimension of this space, for a given channel Φ , is equal to the number of Kraus operators of the channel. On the other hand, the number of Kraus operators is equal to the rank of the Choi operator $J(\Phi)$.

2.2.2 Dephasing channel

The dephasing channel $\Pi \in C(\mathbb{C}^N)$ is an ideal quantum to classical channel. Because it maps as the identity every diagonal matrix, and maps all the other states as a probabilistic vectors, whose elements are the diagonal elements of the density matrix. To define a dephasing channel we have to choose the basis in the density matrix space. The diagonal operators in this basis will remains unchanged.

Definition 9. A dephasing channel $\Pi \in C(\mathbb{C}^N)$ acts on quantum states as:

$$\Pi(\rho) = \sum_{x} Tr(\Pi_{x}\rho) |x\rangle \langle x|, \qquad (2.70)$$

where $\rho \in \mathcal{D}(\mathbb{C}^N)$ and $\{\Pi_x = |x\rangle\langle x|\}_{x=1}^N$ is the basis in the space of density matrices where the dephasing *acts.*

The Choi operator of a dephasing channel is written as:

$$J(\Pi) = \sum_{i,j} \Pi(|i\rangle\langle j|) \otimes |i\rangle\langle j| = \sum_{x} |x\rangle\langle x| \otimes |x\rangle\langle x|.$$
(2.71)

As $J(\Pi)$ is a diagonal matrix with elements equal to 1, we conclude that the dephasing channel is positive, and it is clear that taking the partial trace of the Choi operator the reduced matrix is the identity, hence the dephasing channel is trace preserving.

The Kraus representation of the dephasing channel is exactly the definition 2.70:

$$\Pi(\rho) = \sum_{x} |x\rangle \langle x| \rho |x\rangle \langle x| = \sum_{x} \operatorname{Tr}(\Pi_{x}\rho) |x\rangle \langle x|, \qquad (2.72)$$

where $\{\Pi_x = |x\rangle \langle x|\}_{x=1}^N$.

Consider a bipartite system $\rho_{AB} \in \mathcal{D}(\mathbb{C}_A \otimes \mathbb{C}_B)$, suppose that the part *B* will be sent through a noisy channel. The noise is represented by a dephasing channel in the computational basis $\{|x\rangle\}_{x=1}^{|B|}$, where $|B| = \dim(\mathbb{C}_B)$. By the definition the action of the channel is:

$$\mathbb{I}_A \otimes \Pi_B(\rho_{AB}) = \sum_x \operatorname{Tr}_B[\mathbb{I}_A \otimes \Pi_x \rho_{AB}] \otimes |x\rangle \langle x|, \qquad (2.73)$$

where $\{\Pi_x | x \rangle \langle x | \}_x$. We can write $\text{Tr}_B[\mathbb{I}_A \otimes \Pi_x \rho_{AB}] = p_x \rho_x^A$, then:

$$\mathbb{I}_A \otimes \Pi_B(\rho_{AB}) = \sum_x p_x \rho_x^A \otimes |x\rangle \langle x| \,. \tag{2.74}$$

As we expected, the state after the action of the channel is not diagonal, although it is block diagonal, in other words it can be written as:

$$\mathbb{I}_A \otimes \Pi_B(\rho_{AB}) = \begin{bmatrix} p_1 \rho_1^A & \cdots & 0\\ \vdots & \ddots & \vdots\\ 0 & \cdots & p_{|B|} \rho_{|B|}^A \end{bmatrix}.$$
(2.75)

As the dephasing channel maps the density matrix in a diagonal matrix, the reduced state *B* is:

$$\Pi_B(\rho_B) = \sum_i \operatorname{Tr}(\Pi_i \rho_B) |i\rangle \langle i|, \qquad (2.76)$$

where $\{\Pi_i = |i\rangle\langle i|\}_i$ is the basis for the dephasing.

2.3 Norms and Distances

A distance measure between two points *x* and *y* in a vector space is a function D(x, y) satisfying:

• The distance between two points is not negative:

$$D(x,y) \ge 0, \tag{2.77}$$

it is zero when the points coincide D(x, x) = 0;

• It is symmetric

$$D(x,y) = D(y,x);$$
 (2.78)

• It satisfies the triangle inequality:

$$D(x,y) \le D(x,z) + D(z,y);$$
 (2.79)

• It is homogeneous:

$$D(\lambda x, \lambda y) = \lambda D(x, y), \quad \forall \quad \lambda \in \mathbb{R}.$$
(2.80)

The function which satisfies these four conditions is a Minkowski distance. An important property of the Minkowski distance is that the corresponding unit ball created is a convex set.

The metric defined via the Minkowski distance is named *norm*. A norm of a vector \vec{v} is represented as $\|\vec{v}\|$. An interesting class of norms which shall be discussed below is the Schatten-p norm.

2.3.1 Schatten-p norm

The Schatten-p norm for operators is the analogous to the l_p norm for vectors. For a given vector $\vec{v} = (v_1, ..., v_N)$ in a vector space *V*, the l_p norm is defined as:

$$\|\vec{v}\| = (\sum_{k} |v_k|^p)^{1/p}.$$
(2.81)

As density matrices are vectors in the space D, it is possible to calculate the norm of these states. The analogous to the l_v norm for density matrices is named Schatten-p norm.

Definition 10. *Given a linear operator* $A \in \mathcal{L}(\mathbb{C}^N, \mathbb{C}^M)$ *, the Schatten-p norm is defined as:*

$$||A||_p = \{Tr[(AA^{\dagger})^{p/2}]\}^{1/p},$$
(2.82)

where $p = [1, \infty)$.

As a function of a matrix is the function of the eigenvalues, and the set of eigenvalues of a given matrix can be written as a vector, the Schatten-p norm for diagonal matrices is equal to the l_p norm. Therefore the Schatten-p norm can be written as the l_p norm of the spectral decomposition of the matrix A:

$$||A||_{p} = \left\{ \sum_{k} |\lambda(A)_{k}|^{p} \right\}^{1/p},$$
(2.83)

where $\{\lambda(A)_k\}_k$ are the eigenvalues of A. Given this expression we realize that the Schatten norm follows a hierarchy relation for the values of p. In other words, given two norms described by $p \in [1, \infty)$ and $q \in [1, \infty)$, where $p \leq q$, they satisfy:

$$\|A\|_p \ge \|A\|_q. \tag{2.84}$$

As the Schatten norm only depends on the eigenvalues of the matrix, we realize that the norm is invariant under action of operations which keep the eigenvalues invariant. An example of this class is the isometric operations.

Proposition 11. The Schatten-p norm is invariant under the action of isometries:

$$\|UAV^{\dagger}\|_{p} = \|A\|_{p}, \tag{2.85}$$

where $U \in \mathcal{U}(\mathbb{C}_M, \mathbb{C}_K)$ and $V \in \mathcal{U}(\mathbb{C}_K, \mathbb{C}_N)$ are isometries.

Proof. Using the definition of the Schatten-p norm:

$$||UAV^{\dagger}||_{p} = \{ \operatorname{Tr}[(UAV^{\dagger}VA^{\dagger}U^{\dagger})^{p/2}] \}^{1/p}$$
(2.86)

$$= \{ \operatorname{Tr}[(U^{\dagger}U)^{p/2}(AA^{\dagger})^{p/2}] \}^{1/p}$$
(2.87)

$$= \{ \operatorname{Tr}[(AA^{\dagger})^{p/2}] \}^{1/p}$$
 (2.88)

$$= \|A\|_{p}. \tag{2.89}$$

As a unitary operation is an isometry, the proposition implies that the Schatten-p norm is invariant under the action of unitary operations. This property leads us to another way to define the Schatten-p norm⁶. For any norm *p*, there exists another norm *q* which respects the relation 1/p + 1/q = 1, such that:

$$||A||_{p} = \max_{||B||_{q} \le 1} \operatorname{Tr}(AB^{\dagger}),$$
(2.90)

where $B \in \mathcal{L}(\mathbb{C}_N, \mathbb{C}_M)$. This expression implies in the Holder inequality:

$$\operatorname{Tr}(AB^{\dagger}) \le \|A\|_{p} \|B\|_{q},$$
(2.91)

also for 1/p + 1/q = 1 and any matrices $A, B \in \mathcal{L}(\mathbb{C}^N, \mathbb{C}^M)$. The Holder inequality is a generalization for the Cauchy-Schwartz inequality.

From the Schatten-p norm, it is possible to obtain three well known norm measures:

• Operator norm $(p = \infty)$:

$$\|A\|_{\infty} = \max_{||u\rangle|=1} \operatorname{Tr}(A|u\rangle\langle u|).$$
(2.92)

The infinity norm is just the largest eigenvalue of the operator.

• Hilbert-Schmidt norm (p = 2):

$$||A||_2 = \sqrt{\text{Tr}(AA^{\dagger})};$$
 (2.93)

The Hilbert-Schmidt norm is the sum of the square of the eigenvalues of the operator.

• Trace norm (*p* = 1):

$$||A||_1 = \operatorname{Tr}(\sqrt{AA^+}); \tag{2.94}$$

The trace norm is the sum of the absolute values of the eigenvalues of the operator. The trace norm has some interesting properties for quantum information, which will be discussed below.

Trace distance

Any Schatten-p norm can be written as a measure of the distance between two operators $A, B \in \mathcal{L}(\mathbb{C}^N, \mathbb{C}^M)$.

$$||A - B||_{p} = \{ \operatorname{Tr}([(A - B)(A^{\dagger} - B^{\dagger})]^{p/2}) \}^{1/p},$$
(2.95)

The distance obtained via trace norm is named *trace distance*. For density matrices, the trace distance is monotonic decreasing under quantum channels.

Proposition 12. Given two density matrices $\rho, \sigma \in \mathcal{D}(\mathbb{C}^N)$ and a quantum channel $\Phi \in \mathcal{C}(\mathbb{C}^N)$, the trace distance between the density matrices decreases under the action of a channel:

$$\|\rho - \sigma\|_1 \ge \|\Phi(\rho - \sigma)\|_1.$$
(2.96)

Proof. Given the definition of the trace distance in Eq.2.90:

$$\|\Phi(\rho-\sigma)\| = \max_{\|\Lambda\|_{\infty} \le 1} \operatorname{Tr}[\Lambda(\Phi[\rho-\sigma])] = \operatorname{Tr}[\tilde{\Lambda}(\Phi[\rho-\sigma])].$$
(2.97)

Using the linearity of the channel and the cyclical property of the trace:

$$\|\Phi(\rho - \sigma)\| = \operatorname{Tr}[\Phi^{\dagger}(\tilde{\Lambda})(\rho - \sigma)].$$
(2.98)

Taking again the definition Eq.2.90 and given the fact that a quantum channel is trace preserving:

$$\|\Phi(\rho-\sigma)\| = \operatorname{Tr}[\Phi^{\dagger}(\tilde{\Lambda})(\rho-\sigma)] \le \max_{\|\Xi\|_{\infty} \le 1} \operatorname{Tr}[\Xi(\rho-\sigma)],$$
(2.99)

⁶We shall not discuss here how can it be calculated, although the proof and a better discussion about this expression can be found in Chap.5 of the Ref. [21].

therefore:

$$\|\rho - \sigma\|_1 \ge \|\Phi(\rho - \sigma)\|_1.$$
 (2.100)

The trace distance also can be interpreted in terms of probabilities. This comes from the fact that the trace distance between two operators can be expressed as the difference between the probability to find each operator performing a specific measurement.

Proposition 13. Given two operators $\rho, \sigma \in \mathcal{D}(\mathbb{C}^N)$, the trace distance between them is equal to twice of the largest probability difference obtained from the same measurement:

$$\|\rho - \sigma\|_1 = 2 \max_{0 \le \Pi \le \mathbb{I}} Tr[\Pi(\rho - \sigma)],$$
 (2.101)

where the optimization is taken over all positive operators with eigenvalues bounded by one.

Proof. As the matrix $\rho - \sigma$ is Hermitian, there exists a unitary *U* such that:

$$\rho - \sigma = UDU^{\dagger} = U(D_{+} - D_{-})U^{\dagger}, \qquad (2.102)$$

where $D = D_+ - D_-$ is a diagonal matrix, and D_\pm are diagonal matrices with the absolute values of the positive/negative eigenvalues. If we define two other matrices $\alpha_\pm = UD_\pm U^\dagger$, we have:

$$\rho - \sigma = \alpha_+ - \alpha_-. \tag{2.103}$$

By definition the matrices α_+ and α_- spam two orthogonal spaces, therefore

$$\rho - \sigma = \alpha_+ \oplus (-\alpha_-). \tag{2.104}$$

There exists a projective measurement $\{\Pi_+, \Pi_-\}$ such that:

$$\Pi_{+}(\rho - \sigma)\Pi_{+} = \alpha_{+} \text{ and } \Pi_{-}(\rho - \sigma)\Pi_{-} = \alpha_{-}.$$
 (2.105)

Also holds from Eq.2.104:

$$|\rho - \sigma| = |\alpha_{+} - \alpha_{-}| = \alpha_{+} + \alpha_{-}.$$
(2.106)

The trace distance will be:

$$\|\rho - \sigma\|_1 = \operatorname{Tr}(|\rho - \sigma|) = \operatorname{Tr}(\alpha_+) + \operatorname{Tr}(\alpha_-).$$
(2.107)

As $\operatorname{Tr}(\alpha_+ - \alpha_-) = \operatorname{Tr}(\rho - \sigma) = 0$, we have:

$$\|\rho - \sigma\|_{1} = 2\text{Tr}(\alpha_{+}) = 2\text{Tr}(\Pi_{+}(\rho - \sigma)).$$
(2.108)

This proves that there exists an optimal measurement on Eq.2.101. For any operator $0 \le \|\Gamma\|_{\infty} \le 1$ it satisfies:

$$2\text{Tr}(\Gamma(\rho - \sigma)) = 2\text{Tr}(\Gamma(\alpha_{+} - \alpha_{-}))$$
(2.109)

$$\leq 2\mathrm{Tr}(\Gamma\alpha_{+}) \tag{2.110}$$

$$\leq 2\mathrm{Tr}(\alpha_{+}) \tag{2.111}$$

$$= \|\rho - \sigma\|_{1}, \tag{2.112}$$

where we used in Eq.2.110 the positivity of Γ and in Eq.2.153 we used that its eigenvalues are less than one.

This expression is very useful in quantum information, because it gives a statistical interpretation for the trace distance. It shall be used to prove an interesting theorem about discrimination of states in Section 2.7. The last proposition also can be obtained directly from Eq.2.90, although it is not explicit that the optimal operator is a measurement operator. Indeed the trace distance is just the inner product of the difference between the states, and the projector composed by the positive eigenstates of the difference. This proposition and Eq.2.90 were used by us to compare a geometrical measure of quantum discord and entanglement witness [47].

2.4 Measurement

Measurement is a classical statistical inference of quantum systems. The measurement process maps a quantum state in a classical probability distribution. In this section we shall discuss three different ways to define the measurement process.

2.4.1 Measurement by operators

We can define a measurement as a function $\Pi : \Sigma \to \mathcal{P}(\mathbb{C}_{\Gamma})$,⁷ which associates an alphabet Σ to positive operators $\{\Pi_x\}_x \subset \mathcal{P}(\mathbb{C}_{\Gamma})$. The measurement process of a given density matrix $\rho \in \mathcal{D}(\mathbb{C}_{\Gamma})$ is the process where an element of Σ is chosen randomly. The probability distribution which describes this random choice is described by a probability vector $\vec{p} \in \mathbb{R}^N_+$, where N is the cardinality of the random variable described by \vec{p} . The elements of the probability vector \vec{p} are given by the expression:

$$p_x = \operatorname{Tr}(\Pi_x \rho), \tag{2.113}$$

where Π_x is the *measurement operator* associated to $x \in \Sigma$. The alphabet Σ is the set of measurement outcomes, and the vector \vec{p} is the classical probability vector associated with the measurement process Π of a given density matrix ρ . As the outcomes are elements of a probability vector, these elements must be positive, which explains why the measurement operators are positive, and the sum of them must be equal to one. Therefore the measurement operators must sum to identity:

$$\sum_{x} \Pi_{x} = \mathbb{I}_{\Gamma}, \tag{2.114}$$

where \mathbb{I}_{Γ} is the identity matrix in \mathbb{C}_{Γ} . It is easy to check that this condition implies in $\sum_{x} p_{x} = 1$:

$$\sum_{x} p_x = \sum_{x} \operatorname{Tr}(\Pi_x \rho) = \operatorname{Tr}(\sum_{x} \Pi_x \rho) = \operatorname{Tr}(\rho) = 1.$$
(2.115)

For instance we shall restrict the measurements to a subclass of measurement operators named *projective measurements*, which will be generalized via the Naimark's theorem in the end of the section. To obtain this kind of measurement, we should restrict the cardinality of \vec{p} to be equal to at least the dimension of ρ , and the measurement operators to be projector operators. Hence they must satisfy another property:

$$\Pi_x^2 = \Pi_x,\tag{2.116}$$

for any $x \in \Sigma$. This choice implies in the following proposition:

Theorem 14. A measurement process, represented by the set of measurement operators $\{\Pi_x\}_x$, is a projective measurement, if the set $\{\Pi_x\}_x$ must be orthogonal.

Proof. Any set of measurement operators holds:

$$\sum_{x} \Pi_{x} = \mathbb{I} = \mathbb{I}^{2} = \sum_{x,y} \Pi_{x} \Pi_{y}.$$
(2.117)

⁷ Just to clarify the notation, when we write a subscript in the complex euclidean vector space, as \mathbb{C}_{Γ} , it represents a label to the space, it shall be very useful when we study composed systems. When we write a superscript in it, it represents the dimension of the complex vector space. For example, if dim $(\mathbb{C}_{\Gamma}) = N$, we can also represent this space as \mathbb{C}^N , the usage of the notation will depend of the context.

As we are restricting to projective measurements $P_x P_x = P_x$, then:

$$\mathbb{I} = \sum_{x,y} \Pi_x \Pi_y = \sum_x \sum_{x \neq y} \Pi_x \Pi_y + \sum_x \Pi_x = \sum_x \sum_{x \neq y} \Pi_x \Pi_y + \mathbb{I}, \qquad (2.118)$$

thus:

$$\sum_{x}\sum_{x\neq y}\Pi_{x}\Pi_{y}=0.$$
(2.119)

The inner product between positive operators is non negative, which implies:

$$\operatorname{Tr}[\Pi_{X}\Pi_{y}] = 0. \tag{2.120}$$

Therefore the projective measurement operators form an orthonormal basis in $\mathcal{P}(\mathbb{C}_{\Gamma})$. If we consider an orthonormal basis $\{|e_x\rangle\}$, where the vectors $|e_x\rangle$ span \mathbb{C}_{Γ} , this set represents a projective measurement for $\Pi_x = |e_x\rangle\langle e_x|$. This measurement defines a convex hull in $\mathcal{P}(\mathbb{C}_{\Gamma})$, where a measured state represents a pure state in this convex hull. The post-measurement state is described by the expression:

$$\rho_x = \frac{\prod_x \rho \prod_x}{\text{Tr}(\Pi_x \rho)}.$$
(2.121)

An example of projective measurement is the well known Stern-Gerlach experiment.

2.4.2 Measurement as a quantum channel

As physical processes are described by quantum channels, we can describe the classical statistical inference of the quantum measurements as a channel, with the output as classical registers. A channel which maps a quantum state in a classical probability distribution is the dephasing channel. In general the definition of a channel $\Phi \in C(\mathbb{C}_{\Gamma}, \mathbb{C}_{\Gamma'})$, which map a quantum state to a classical probability distribution must satisfy:

$$\Phi = \Pi \Phi, \tag{2.122}$$

where $\Pi \in C(\mathbb{C}_{\Gamma'})$. Given this definition, we are able to write explicitly how is the action of the measurement channel, or measurement map.

Theorem 15. A given map $\Phi \in C(\mathbb{C}_{\Gamma}, \mathbb{C}_{\Gamma'})$ is a measurement if and only if:

$$\Phi(\rho) = \sum_{x} Tr(M_{x}\rho) |e_{x}\rangle \langle e_{x}|, \qquad (2.123)$$

where $\rho \in \mathcal{D}(\mathbb{C}_{\Gamma})$, $M_x \in \mathcal{P}(\mathbb{C}_{\Gamma})$ and $|e_x\rangle \in \mathbb{C}_{\Gamma'}$.

Proof. If $\Pi \circ \Phi(\rho) = \Phi(\rho)$ and it is a channel, then applying a dephasing channel on $\Phi(\rho)$:

$$\Pi \circ \Phi(\rho) = \sum_{x} \operatorname{Tr}[\Phi(\rho)\Pi_{x}] |e_{x}\rangle \langle e_{x}|$$
(2.124)

$$= \sum_{x} \operatorname{Tr}[\Phi^{\dagger}(\Pi_{x})\rho] |e_{x}\rangle \langle e_{x}|$$
(2.125)

(2.126)

where $\Pi_x = |e_x\rangle \langle e_x| \in \mathcal{P}(\mathbb{C}_{\Gamma'})$. If we named $\Phi^{\dagger} = M_x$, then:

$$\Phi(\rho) = \sum_{x} \operatorname{Tr}[M_{x}\rho] |e_{x}\rangle \langle e_{x}|.$$
(2.127)

For the set of positive operators $\{M_x\}_x$ to be a set of measurement operators, the sum of the operators must be equal to one:

$$\sum_{x} M_{x} = \sum_{x} \Phi(\Pi_{x})^{\dagger} = \Phi(\mathbb{I}_{\Gamma'})^{\dagger}, \qquad (2.128)$$

as we are assuming that Φ is a channel it is CPTP:

$$\Phi(\mathbb{I}_{\Gamma'})^{\dagger} = \sum_{k} \left(E_k \mathbb{I}_{\Gamma'} E_k^{\dagger} \right)^{\dagger} = \sum_{k} E_k^{\dagger} E_k = \mathbb{I}_{\Gamma}, \qquad (2.129)$$

where $\{E_k\}$ are the Kraus operators of the map Φ , which implies:

$$\sum_{x} M_x = \mathbb{I}_{\Gamma}.$$
(2.130)

To prove the converse part we should prove two things:

- 1 The set $\{M_x\}_x$ is unique;
- 2 Given a set $\{M_x\}_x$, Φ is a channel.

To prove the Item 1 we assume the existence of another set $\{N_x\}_x$ for Φ , therefore:

$$\Phi(\rho) = \sum_{x} \operatorname{Tr}[N_{x}\rho] |e_{x}\rangle \langle e_{x}|, \qquad (2.131)$$

as the map is the same:

$$\sum_{x} \operatorname{Tr}[N_{x}\rho] |e_{x}\rangle \langle e_{x}| - \sum_{x} \operatorname{Tr}[M_{x}\rho] |e_{x}\rangle \langle e_{x}| = 0$$
(2.132)

$$\sum_{x} \operatorname{Tr}[(N_x - M_x)\rho] |e_x\rangle \langle e_x| = 0$$
(2.133)

$$N_x - M_x = 0. (2.134)$$

The item 2 can be proved via the Choi representation of Φ :

$$J(\Phi) = \sum_{x} \Phi(|e_x\rangle\langle e_x|) \otimes |e_x\rangle\langle e_x| = \sum_{x} M_x^{\dagger} \otimes |e_x\rangle\langle e_x| \ge 0,$$
(2.135)

which implies that the map is completely positive. As $J(\Phi) \in \mathcal{L}(\mathbb{C}_{\Gamma} \otimes \mathbb{C}_{E})$, the tracing over the subsystem *E* results in:

$$\operatorname{Tr}_{E}[J(\Phi)] = \sum_{x} M_{x} = \mathbb{I}_{\Gamma}, \qquad (2.136)$$

that is the trace preserving condition. Therefore the map Φ is CPTP, which implies that it is a quantum channel.

In order to differ the set of measurement channels from general quantum channels, we shall represent the former as \mathcal{P} . A given measurement map $\mathcal{M} \in \mathcal{P}(\mathbb{C}_{\Gamma}, \mathbb{C}_{\Gamma'})$ is a quantum channel which maps a density matrix in a probability vector, $\mathcal{M} : \mathcal{D}(\mathbb{C}_{\Gamma'}) \to \mathbb{R}_{\Gamma'}^+$. This probability vector is described by a diagonal density matrix in Eq.2.140. The dimension of $\mathbb{C}_{\Gamma'}$ is the number of outcomes of the measurement represented by \mathcal{M} . In general the measurement operators will be consider rank-1, because we can always diagonalize them and describe the same measurement as a measurement with more outcomes. Actually we are interested in measurements described by POVMs, whose elements are rank-1 and linearly independent. For this case the number of elements of the POVM is at most N^2 , where N is the dimension of the density operators vector space. If the measurement is projective, the number of outcomes is equal to the dimension of the system, then a projective measurement map Π will be represented as $\Pi \in \mathcal{P}(\mathbb{C}_{\Gamma})$. With the measurement channel Φ is possible to recover the description of the last section where $\{M_x\}_x$ is the set of measurement operators, therefore $\text{Tr}[M_x\rho] = p_x$ are the elements of the probability vector which represents the post-measurement state. Thus can write the measurement map as:

$$\Phi(\rho) = \sum_{x} p_{x} |e_{x}\rangle \langle e_{x}|.$$
(2.137)

For the case where the number of outcomes is at least the dimension of the density matrix and the operators correspond to a projective measurement $\{\Pi_x\}_x$, the channel is a dephasing in the basis $\{\Pi_x = |e_x\rangle\langle e_x|\}_x$. Its Kraus representation is simply

$$\Phi_{\Pi}(\rho) = \sum_{x} \Pi_{x} \rho \Pi_{x}.$$
(2.138)

Via the Naimark's theorem it is possible to obtain any measurement channel from a dephasing channel on a state in a enlarged space. It will be study in the next section.

Given the Kraus representation of the dephasing channel in Eq.2.138, it is possible to obtain the Stinerspring representation of the measurement channel. Let us enunciate the following theorem: **Theorem 16.** *Given a projective measurement channel* $\Pi \in \mathcal{P}(\mathbb{C}_{\Gamma})$ *there exists an isometry* $V \in \mathcal{U}(\mathbb{C}_{\Gamma}, \mathbb{C}_{\Gamma} \otimes \mathbb{C})$

 \mathbb{C}_E) such that:

$$Tr_E[V\rho V^{\dagger}] = \sum_{x} \Pi_x \rho \Pi_x, \qquad (2.139)$$

where $\{\Pi_x\}_x \subset \mathcal{P}(\mathbb{C}_{\Gamma})$ are the projective measurement operators.

Proof. If the measurement operators are projectors $\Pi_x = |e_x\rangle \langle e_x|$, then we can choose an isometry which acts as:

$$V |e_x\rangle_{\Gamma} = |e_x\rangle_{\Gamma} |e_x\rangle_{E}.$$
(2.140)

The action of *V* on ρ results in:

$$V\rho V^{\dagger} = \sum_{i,j} c_{ij} \left| e_i \right\rangle \left\langle e_j \right|_{\Gamma} \otimes \left| e_i \right\rangle \left\langle e_j \right|_{E}, \qquad (2.141)$$

tracing over E:

$$\operatorname{Tr}_{E}[V\rho V^{\dagger}] = \sum_{i} c_{ii} |e_{i}\rangle \langle e_{i}|_{\Gamma} = \sum_{i} \Pi_{i}\rho \Pi_{i}.$$
(2.142)

The isometry *V* can be written without loss of generality as:

$$V = U(\mathbb{I} \otimes |0\rangle), \tag{2.143}$$

where $U \in \mathcal{U}(\mathbb{C}_{\Gamma} \otimes \mathbb{C}_{E})$ is a unitary operation, such that $U |e_{k}\rangle |0\rangle = |e_{k}\rangle |e_{k}\rangle$. Therefore the measurement map on Γ can be described as a unitary evolution between the system and a ancilla *E*, followed by a dephasing on the ancilla:

$$\Phi_{\Pi}(\rho) = \operatorname{Tr}_{E}[U(\rho_{\Gamma} \otimes |0\rangle \langle 0|_{E})U^{\dagger}] = \sum_{x} \operatorname{Tr}_{E}[(\mathbb{I} \otimes \Pi_{x})U(\rho_{\Gamma} \otimes |0\rangle \langle 0|_{E})U^{\dagger}(\mathbb{I} \otimes \Pi_{x})]_{\Pi_{x}}, \quad (2.144)$$

where the trace is taken in the basis $\{|e_x\rangle\}_x$, then $\Pi_x = |e_x\rangle\langle e_x|$. In this way we can interpret the Stinerspring representation of the measurement map as: the system is interacting with the measurement apparatus, described by the ancillary system *E*, the interaction with the measurement apparatus and tracing it over result in a new state which represents the post-measured state.

2.4.3 Local measurements

As the measurement can be described by a quantum channel, we can study how quantum measurements can be applied locally.

Definition 17. *Given a N*-partite composed system, represented by the state $\rho_{A_1,...,A_N} \in \mathcal{D}(\mathbb{C}_{A_1} \otimes \cdots \otimes \mathbb{C}_{A_N})$, we define the measurement applied locally on each subsystem:

$$\Phi_{A_1} \otimes \cdots \otimes \Phi_{A_N}(\rho_{A_1,\dots,A_N}) = \sum_{\vec{k}} Tr[M_{k_1}^{A_1} \otimes \cdots \otimes M_{k_N}^{A_N} \rho_{A_1,\dots,A_N}] \left| \vec{k} \right\rangle \left\langle \vec{k} \right|, \qquad (2.145)$$

where $\left|\vec{k}\right\rangle = \left|k_{1}\right\rangle \otimes \cdots \otimes \left|k_{N}\right\rangle$ and the label \vec{k} in the sum represents the set of indexes $k_{1}, ..., k_{N}$. $\{M_{k_{x}}^{A_{x}}\}_{k_{x}}$ are measurement operators on each subsystem.

Suppose the measurement is applied on some subsystems, remaining other subsystems unmeasured. As the identity operation is a projector, it is possible to represent the unmeasured subsystems substituting the measurement operators on these systems by the identity operation, and the trace is taken partially on the measured systems. For example, consider a bipartite system $\rho_{AB} \in \mathcal{D}(\mathbb{C}_A \otimes \mathbb{C}_B)$, and suppose the measurement is applied on the system *B*, then the measurement map will be written as:

$$\mathbb{I}_A \otimes \Phi_B(\rho_{AB}) = \sum_x \operatorname{Tr}_B[\mathbb{I}_A \otimes M_x^B \rho_{AB}] \otimes |b_x\rangle \langle b_x| \,.$$
(2.146)

As the measurement is not applied on *A*, the post-measured state on *A* will remain the same. If we write $p_x = \text{Tr}_{AB}[\mathbb{I}_A \otimes M_x^B \rho_{AB}]$ and $\rho_x^A = \frac{\text{Tr}_B[\mathbb{I}_A \otimes M_x^B \rho_{AB}]}{\text{Tr}_{AB}[\mathbb{I}_A \otimes M_x^B \rho_{AB}]}$, the post-measured state will be written as:

$$\mathbb{I}_A \otimes \Phi_B(\rho_{AB}) = \sum_x p_x \rho_x^A \otimes |b_x\rangle \langle b_x| \,. \tag{2.147}$$

The local measurement is also a statistical inference process, even though the global postmeasured state is not a probability vector, however as the measurement is applied locally it characterizes a local statistical inference process which implies that the local post-measured state is a probability vector. As the measurement process is a statistical inference, in the local measurement process the purely quantum features, of the composed system, are lost during the local measurement process. As we shall discuss in the last chapters, the local measurement process destroys the quantum correlations between the systems. Indeed the post-measured state is not a classical probability distribution, although it only has classical correlations.

2.4.4 Naimark's theorem

It is obvious that the expectation values of projective measurement operators result in elements of a probability vector for the elements of the diagonal of the density matrix, which by definition sum to one. However for measurements in general, where the measurement operators are POVM elements, it is imposed that the sum of the operators is equal to identity, which implies that the expectation value of the operators are elements of a probability vector. On the other hand, for POVMs whose elements are rank-1 and linearly independent, it is possible to associate a projective measurement on an enlarged space. This result is named Naimark's theorem.

Theorem 18 (Naimark's Theorem). *Given a quantum measurement* $\mathcal{M} \in \mathcal{P}(\mathbb{C}_{\Gamma}, \mathbb{C}_{\Gamma'})$, with POVM elements $\{M_x\}_{x=0}^M$, there exists a projective measurement $\Pi \in \mathcal{P}(\mathbb{C}_{\Gamma})$, with elements $\{\Pi_y\}_{y=0}^M$ such that:

$$Tr(M_x\rho) = Tr(\Pi_x V\rho V^{\dagger}), \qquad (2.148)$$

where $V \in \mathcal{U}(\mathbb{C}_{\Gamma'}, \mathbb{C}_{\Gamma'})$ is an isometry.

Proof. The expectation value of Π_x in the state $V\rho V^{\dagger}$ is:

$$\operatorname{Tr}(\Pi_x V \rho V^{\dagger}) = \operatorname{Tr}(V^{\dagger} \Pi_x V \rho) = \operatorname{Tr}(M_x \rho).$$
(2.149)

We must check that $\{M_x\}_x$ is a set of measurement operators. If $\{\Pi_x\}_x$ are the measurement operators of a projective measurement, the sum of them must be equal to the identity $\sum_x \Pi_x = \mathbb{I}_{\Gamma'}$.

This implies:

$$\sum_{x} M_x = \sum_{x} V^{\dagger} \Pi_x V = V^{\dagger} V = \mathbb{I}_{\Gamma}.$$
(2.150)

Which completes the proof.

The action of the isometry on the state ρ in the Naimark's theorem is named embedding operations. The simplest way to embed the state ρ is coupling a pure ancilla. In this way the isometry will be $V = \mathbb{I}_{\Gamma} \otimes |0\rangle_E$ and the enlarged space $\mathbb{C}_{\Gamma'} = \mathbb{C}_{\Gamma} \otimes \mathbb{C}_E$. For this simple case the relation between the POVM elements $\{M_x\}_x$ and the projective measurement on the enlarged space $\{\Pi_x\}_x$ is just:

$$M_{x} = (\mathbb{I}_{\Gamma} \otimes \langle 0|_{E}) \Pi_{x} (\mathbb{I}_{\Gamma} \otimes |0\rangle_{E}).$$

$$(2.151)$$

In chapter 5 we shall study the consequences of the embedding in the context of local measurements, and that is possible to extract more information applying a projective measurement on the embedded state.

2.5 Semidefinite programing

Semidefinite programming (SDP) is a very useful computational and analytic tool for optimization over convex sets. In this section we shall define the SDP optimization problems for Hermitean matrices.

Definition 19. Given two operators $A \in \mathcal{HM}(\mathbb{C}_A)$ and $B \in \mathcal{HM}(\mathbb{C}_B)$ and a map $\Phi \in \mathcal{T}(\mathbb{C}_A, \mathbb{C}_B)$, which preserver the Hermiticity, semidefinite programming is defined by the triple (Φ, A, B) with two optimization problems:

	Primal Problem	Dual Problem	
maximize :	Tr(AX)	<i>minimize</i> : $Tr(BY)$	(2 152)
Subject to:	$\Phi(X) = B$	Subject to: $\Phi^{\dagger}(Y) \ge A$	(2.132)
	$X \in \mathcal{P}(\mathbb{C}_A)$	$Y\in \mathcal{P}(\mathbb{C}_B)$	

The solution of the primal and dual problems are given by the following optimization problems:

$$\alpha = \sup_{X \in \mathcal{A}} Tr(AX), \qquad (2.153)$$

$$\beta = \inf_{X \in \mathcal{B}} Tr(BY), \qquad (2.154)$$

where A and B are the primal and dual feasible sets respectively. The feasible sets are defined as the set of possible solutions for the primal and dual problems:

$$\mathcal{A} = \{ X \in \mathcal{P}(\mathbb{C}_A) : \Phi(X) = B \},$$
(2.155)

$$\mathcal{B} = \{ Y \in \mathcal{P}(\mathbb{C}_B) : \Phi^{\dagger}(Y) \ge A \}.$$
(2.156)

The feasible sets will be empty sets if and only if the solutions are $\alpha = -\infty$ and $\beta = \infty$. It is important to note that the values of α and β may not be achieved by any value of *X* and *Y*, in the feasible domain.

The dual problem is concave even the primal problem is not convex, therefore the dual optimization problem is a *convex optimization*. A convex optimization problem is a minimization problem where the function is convex, and the feasible set is a convex set. The solution for the dual problem β is the best lower bound for the solution of the primal problem α , this lower bound is obtained from the dual convex optimization problem. This relation between the primal and dual problem is named *duality*.

Theorem 20 (Weak duality). *Given a semidefinite programming* (Φ , A, B) *and let* α *and* β *definite in Eq.2.153, the weak duality holds:*

$$\alpha \ge \beta. \tag{2.157}$$

Proof. If the theorem is valid for any operator $X \in \mathcal{P}(\mathbb{C}_A)$ and $Y \in \mathcal{P}(\mathbb{C}_B)$, it holds for the optimal values. Assuming that the solution is in the feasible sets Eq.2.155, it implies that the primal problem holds:

$$Tr(AX) \ge Tr(\Phi(Y)X), \tag{2.158}$$

and the dual problem:

$$\operatorname{Tr}(BY) \le \operatorname{Tr}(\Phi^{\dagger}(X)Y). \tag{2.159}$$

As $Tr(\Phi(Y)X) = Tr(\Phi^{\dagger}(X)Y)$ it proves the theorem.

The difference between the optimal primal point and optimal dual point: $\alpha - \beta$ is named optimal dual gap. If the optimal dual gap is zero, i.e $\alpha = \beta$, it is named strong duality. As we are assuming in Eq.2.152 that the primal problem is also a convex optimization problem, the strong duality usually holds. However to it really holds, we need impose other conditions. The other conditions are named Slater's conditions, which we shall enunciate as a theorem⁸.

Theorem 21 (Slater's conditions). *Given the semidefinite programming defined by the triple* (Φ , A, B), *the feasible sets* A *and* B *defined in* Eq.2.153 *and the optimal solutions* α *and* β *defined in* Eq.2.155. *If the semidefinite programming satisfies:*

	Primal Problem	Dual Problem	
maximize :	Tr(AX)	minimize: Tr(BY) (2)	160)
Subject to:	$\Phi(X) = B$	Subject to: $\Phi^{\dagger}(X) > A$ (2)	.100)
	$X \in \mathcal{P}(\mathbb{C}_A)$	$Y\in \mathcal{P}(\mathbb{C}_B)$	

then $\alpha = \beta$ and there exist a $X \in A$ and $Y \in B$ such that $Tr(AX) = \alpha$ and $Tr(BY) = \beta$.

In the cases which the semidefinite programming is used in this text, the strong duality is valid. We shall use semidefinite programming to prove a theorem in the next section about quantum state discrimination. SDP will also be used in the context of entanglement witness.

2.6 Classical and quantum information

In this section we shall discuss the classical and quantum information theory. The focus of this section is the definition of the measures of information for classical and quantum systems (entropy). We also prove some propositions about the entropies which will be used throughout the text.

2.6.1 Shannon entropy

Consider a random variable X. Each realization x of X belongs to an alphabet \mathcal{X}^9 . Let p_x represent the probability of x to occur. Each p_x is an element of a probability vector \vec{P} , which represents the probability density function of X. The information function i(x) quantifies the surprise that we have after obtaining a result x, measuring X randomly. It can be defined as:

$$i(x) = -\log_2(p_x),$$
 (2.161)

⁸The proof of this theorem can be found on Section 20.2 of reference [159].

⁹As we are interested in quantum systems with finite dimensions, we are only considering discrete probability distributions, where the number of possible results is finite.

where the log function in the basis two measures the surprise in bits. Actually to learn about *X*, we need to measure it many times, the average of the information in bits is an entropy function named *Shannon entropy*.

Definition 22 (Shannon entropy). Let the probability vector $\vec{P} = \{p_x\}_x$ describe the probability density function of a random variable X. The Shannon entropy H(X) for the random variable X is defined as the average of the information in Eq.2.161:

$$H(X) = -\sum_{x} p_x \log_2(p_x).$$
 (2.162)

By convention $0 \log_2 0 = 0$.

The Shannon entropy intrinsically has an operational interpretation. Suppose two experimentalists Alice and Bob. Alice should send a message to Bob. She will codify an alphabet \mathcal{X} in a random variable X. Suppose this message is codified in bits, then the Shannon entropy measures the amount of bits, which Alice needs to codify her message. As we are always interested in correlation between systems, one interesting situation is when we have two random variables (X, Y). Supposing, for example, that Alice sends a message codified in the random variable X to Bob, via a noise channel, the noise will disturb the message and Bob will obtain a different probability distribution Y. They would like to know how correlated are the message sent by Alice and the message received by Bob. In other words, they must quantify how much information Bob learns about Xknowing Y. The joint probability distribution (X, Y) can be represented by a probability vector with elements p(x, y). The joint probability represents the intersection between the probability distributions X and Y, in the space of probabilities. The marginal distributions $p_x = \sum_y p(x, y)$ and $p(y) = \sum_x p(x, y)$ represent the elements of the probability vectors, for the random variables X and Y, respectively. It is possible to define a function which quantifies how distinct are the random variables X and Y, It is named *relative entropy* or Kullback-Leibler entropy.

Definition 23 (Relative entropy). Consider two random variables X and Y given by the probability vectors with elements $\{p_x\}$ and $\{p(y)\}$ respectively. The distance between these probability distributions is represent by the relative entropy and written as:

$$D(X||Y) = \sum_{x,y} p_x \log_2(\frac{p_x}{p(y)}).$$
(2.163)

This function is always, positive and zero only for X = Y*.*

One can see that the relative entropy is not symmetric and D(X||Y) can be different from D(Y||X). Indeed the relative entropy is not a measure of distance in the sense of 2.3.1, because it does not measure the difference between the probability distributions, it is a distinguishability measure.

As the joint probability is the intersection between two probabilities distributions, one can be interested in quantifying, in bits, the amount of information that they have in common. The quantity which measures in bits the amount of correlations between two probability distributions is named *mutual information*. It is defined as the difference between the information which the probability distributions have separately, with the information which they have in common.

Definition 24 (Mutual information). *Given two random variables X and Y, the joint probability distribution is represented as the probability vector with elements* $\{p(x, y)\}_{x,y}$, the amount of bits of information which the probability distributions have in common is quantified by the function:

$$H(X:Y) = H(X) + H(Y) - H(X,Y),$$
(2.164)

where $H(A) = \sum_{a} p_a \log_2(p_a)$ is the Shannon entropy of the random variable A.
The mutual information also can be interpreted as how much distinct the joint probability $\{p(x, y)\}_{x,y}$ is from the product of the distributions $\{p_x p(y)\}$. This interpretation can be recovered from the following proposition.

Proposition 25. *Given two random variables X and Y, the mutual information of them can be written as:*

$$H(X:Y) = D((X,Y)||X\cdot Y) = \sum_{x,y} p(x,y) \log_2[\frac{p(x,y)}{p_x p(y)}],$$
(2.165)

where $\{p(x, y)\}_{x,y}$ are the elements of the joint probability vector, $\{p_x\}_x$ and $\{p_y\}_y$ are the elements of the marginal probability distributions.

Proof. Given the definition of mutual information and Shannon entropy, we can write the mutual information as:

$$H(X:Y) = -\sum_{x} p_x \log_2 p_x - \sum_{y} p(y) \log_2 p(y) + \sum_{x,y} p(x,y) \log_2 p(x,y),$$
(2.166)

using the marginal probabilities definition $p_x = \sum_y p(x, y)$ and $p(y) = \sum_x p(x, y)$:

$$H(X:Y) = \sum_{x,y} p(x,y) \{ -\log_2 p_x - \log_2 p(y) + \log_2 p(x,y) \}$$
(2.167)

$$= \sum_{x,y} p(x,y) \left\{ \log_2 \frac{p(x,y)}{p_x p(y)} \right\}$$
(2.168)

$$= D((X,Y)||X \cdot Y).$$
 (2.169)

Suppose, again, Alice is sending a message for Bob via a noisy channel, the probability of Bob obtaining the result Y = y if Alice sent the value X = x is named conditional probability p(y|x), and can be obtained from the joint probability and the marginal probability:

$$p(y|x) = \frac{p(x,y)}{p_x}.$$
(2.170)

If the probability distributions are uncorrelated, which means that $p(x,y) = p_x p(y)$, the conditional probability of Bob measuring Y is independent of Alice, therefore p(y|x) = p(y). The probability of Bob guessing a result Y = y, considering that he had the output X = x, is the conditional probability $p(x|y) = \frac{p(x,y)}{p(y)}$. As the joint probability is symmetric we obtain:

$$p(y)p(x|y) = p_x p(y|x).$$
 (2.171)

This expression is named Bayes rule.

The mutual information measures the amount of information we have about *X* given that we know *Y*. Then we should define the entropy of *X* when *Y* is known. It is named *conditional entropy*.

Definition 26 (Conditional entropy). *Given two random variables X and Y represented by the probability vector with elements* $\{p(x, y)\}_{x,y}$, the uncertainty about X when Y is known is quantified by the function:

$$H(X|Y) = H(X,Y) - H(Y) = \sum_{x,y} p(x,y) \log_2(p(x|y)).$$
(2.172)

The mutual information can be written in function of the conditional probability:

$$H(X:Y) = H(X) - H(X|Y) = H(Y) - H(Y|X).$$
(2.173)

From this expression we can interpret the mutual information as the amount of information that is obtained about *X* when *Y* is known, and *vice versa*.

2.6.2 von Neumann entropy

For information to be exchanged, it must be carried by a physical system. Therefore classical information always can be processed to be carried by quantum systems. In other words, one can prepare an ensemble of quantum states $\xi = \{p_x, \rho_x\}_x$ according to some random variable *X*. Classical information can be extracted from a quantum ensemble, in the form of a variable *Y* performing measurements on the quantum system.

The conditional probability distribution to obtain a value *y*, given the input the state ρ_x is:

$$p(y|x) = \operatorname{Tr}(M_y \rho_x), \qquad (2.174)$$

where $\{M_y\}_y$ is the set of measurement operators. The joint probability distribution *X* and *Y* is given by:

$$p(x,y) = p_x \operatorname{Tr}(M_y \rho_x). \tag{2.175}$$

The probability distribution of *Y* is obtained from the marginal probability distribution:

$$p(y) = \sum_{x} p(x, y) = \sum_{x} p_{x} \operatorname{Tr}(M_{y} \rho_{x}) = \operatorname{Tr}(M_{y} \sum_{x} p_{x} \rho_{x}).$$
(2.176)

Considering the Bayes rule:

$$p(x,y) = p_x p(y|x) = p(y)P(x|y),$$
(2.177)

it is possible to obtain the conditional probability distribution with elements:

$$P(x|y) = \frac{p_x p(y|x)}{p(y)}.$$
(2.178)

Even in the case we are preparing always a given system in the same state, there exists an uncertainty about the measurement of an observable. This uncertainty comes from the fact that, even in the case which the system is always prepared in the same state, we are restrict to obtain expectation values, which measures the average of results. The probability distributions presented above are evidencing this uncertainty, when the observables which are being measured compose a set of POVM elements. These probability distributions are classical probability distributions extracted from quantum systems, and the Shannon entropy quantifies the degree of surprise related to a given measurement result.

It is also possible to define a quantum analogous to the Shannon entropy. But as the quantum systems posses both quantum and classical uncertainties. We also expect that the entropy is only dependent of the density matrix, as in the classical case it only depends of the probability distribution. The quantum entropy is named von Neumann entropy and, in analogy with the Shannon entropy, is defined as the expectation value of the operator $\log_2(\rho)$, which measures the information, as the function in Eq.2.161.

Definition 27 (von Neumann entropy). *Given a density operator* $\rho \in \mathcal{D}(\mathbb{C}^N)$ *, the quantum version of the Shannon entropy is defined by the function:*

$$S(\rho) = -Tr[\rho \log_2 \rho]. \tag{2.179}$$

The von Neumann entropy can be rewritten as:

$$S(\rho) = -\sum_{k} \lambda_k \log(\lambda_k), \qquad (2.180)$$

where $\{\lambda_k\}_k$ for $\rho = \sum_k \lambda_k |k\rangle \langle k|$. The von Neumann entropy has the same interpretation of the Shannon entropy for the probability distribution composed by the eigenvalues of the density matrix, in other words, it measures the uncertainty about the eigenvalues of the density matrix in qubits. The von Neumann entropy is zero if the state is pure, and it is maximum if the state is the maximally mixed state \mathbb{I}/N , where it is $S(\mathbb{I}/N) = \log_2 N$. As the von Neumann entropy only depends on the spectral decomposition of the state, one realizes that it is invariant under the action of isometries:

$$S(\rho) = S(V\rho V^{\dagger}), \qquad (2.181)$$

where $V \in \mathcal{U}(\mathbb{C}^N, \mathbb{C}^{N'})$ is an isometry.

For composed systems the von Neumann entropy is analogous to the Shannon entropy for the joint probability. For a bipartite state ρ_{AB} , the joint von Neumann entropy is:

$$S(\rho_{AB}) = -\operatorname{Tr}(\rho_{AB}\log_2 \rho_{AB}). \tag{2.182}$$

Until now we have seen that the properties of the von Neumann entropy are not so different from the Shannon entropy. However as the $supp(\rho_{AB}) \subseteq supp(\rho_A)$, the joint von Neumann entropy has some interesting properties which are not found on its classical version.

Theorem 28. Consider a bipartite pure state $|\phi\rangle_{AB} \in \mathbb{C}_A \otimes \mathbb{C}_B$, the von Neumann entropy of its marginals are the same:

$$S(\rho_A) = S(\rho_B), \tag{2.183}$$

where $\rho_A = Tr_B(|\phi\rangle\langle\phi|_{AB})$.

Proof. Any bipartite state $|\phi\rangle_{AB}$ can be written as¹⁰:

$$\left|\phi\right\rangle_{AB} = \sum_{i} c_{i} \left|a_{i}\right\rangle \left|b_{i}\right\rangle, \qquad (2.184)$$

taking the partial trace over the subsystems:

$$\rho_A = \operatorname{Tr}_B(|\phi\rangle\langle\phi|_{AB}) = \sum_i c_i |a_i\rangle\langle a_i|, \qquad (2.185)$$

$$\rho_B = \operatorname{Tr}_A(|\phi\rangle\langle\phi|_{AB}) = \sum_i c_i |b_i\rangle\langle b_i|.$$
(2.186)

As the eigenvalues of ρ_A and ρ_B are the same, the entropy also will be the same.

The same holds for multipartite systems, because it is always possible to divide the system in two subsystems. For example, for a tripartite system described by the state $|\psi\rangle_{ABC}$, the following expression will hold:

$$S(\rho_{AB}) = S(\rho_C),$$
 (2.187)

$$S(\rho_A) = S(\rho_{BC}),$$
 (2.188)

$$S(\rho_{AC}) = S(\rho_B). \tag{2.189}$$

Proposition 29 (Additivity). *The von Neumann entropy is additive:*

$$S(\rho \otimes \sigma) = S(\rho) + S(\sigma), \qquad (2.190)$$

where ρ and σ are density matrices.

Proof. Given the definition of the von Neumann entropy:

$$S(\rho \otimes \sigma) = -\text{Tr}[\rho \otimes \sigma \log_2(\rho \otimes \sigma)].$$
(2.191)

¹⁰This decomposition is named Schmidt decomposition and shall be presented in next chapter.

If the spectral decomposition of the states are:

$$\rho = \sum_{k} a_k |a_k\rangle \langle a_k| \qquad (2.192)$$

$$\sigma = \sum_{l} b_{l} |b_{l}\rangle \langle b_{l}|, \qquad (2.193)$$

then

$$\log_2(\rho \otimes \sigma) = \log_2\left(\sum_k a_k |a_k\rangle \langle a_k| \otimes \sum_l b_l |b_l\rangle \langle b_l|\right) = \log_2(\rho \otimes \mathbb{I}) + \log_2(\mathbb{I} \otimes \sigma).$$
(2.194)

Substituting in Eq.2.191:

$$S(\rho \otimes \sigma) = -\text{Tr}[\rho \otimes \sigma(\log_2(\rho \otimes \mathbb{I}) + \log_2(\mathbb{I} \otimes \sigma))]$$

$$(2.195)$$

$$= -\mathrm{Tr}[\rho \otimes \sigma \log_2(\rho \otimes \mathbb{I})] - \mathrm{Tr}[\rho \otimes \sigma \log_2(\mathbb{I} \otimes \sigma)]$$
(2.196)

$$= -\operatorname{Tr}[\rho \log_2(\rho)] - \operatorname{Tr}[\sigma \log_2(\sigma)]$$
(2.197)

$$= S(\rho) + S(\sigma).$$
 (2.198)

We also can define a quantum analogous to the mutual information for bipartite states.

Definition 30 (Mutual information). *Given a bipartite state* $\rho_{AB} \in \mathcal{D}(\mathbb{C}_A \otimes \mathbb{C}_B)$ *the quantum mutual information is defined as:*

$$I(A:B)_{\rho_{AB}} = S(\rho_A) + S(\rho_B) - S(\rho_{AB}).$$
(2.199)

The quantum mutual information of ρ_{AB} quantifies the correlations between the states in qubits. It can be interpreted as the number of qubits which one part must send to the other, to destroy the correlation between them. As the amount of correlations in a quantum state must be positive, we can obtain from the mutual information that:

$$S(\rho_A) + S(\rho_B) \ge S(\rho_{AB}). \tag{2.200}$$

From the Proposition 79 we can obtain that the mutual information will be zero when the bipartite state is a product state $\rho_{AB} = \rho_A \otimes \rho_B$. Then it guarantees that product states are not correlated. It is the quantum analogous to the product of probability vectors: $p(x, y) = p_x p(y)$. In Theorem 28 we calculated that the entropy of the reduced state of pure states are the same. Therefore the mutual information of pure states will be equal to two times the entropy of the reduced state:

$$I(A:B)_{\psi_{AB}} = 2S(\rho_A) = 2S(\rho_B), \tag{2.201}$$

where $\psi_{AB} = |\psi\rangle\langle\psi|_{AB}$ is pure state, and by definition: $S(|\psi\rangle\langle\psi|_{AB}) = 0$.

The quantum analogue to relative entropy defines a measure of distinguishability between quantum states.

Definition 31 (Quantum relative entropy). *Given two density matrices* $\rho, \sigma \in \mathcal{D}(\mathbb{C}^N)$ *, the distinguishability between them can be quantified in qbits via the quantum relative entropy:*

$$S(\rho||\sigma) = Tr[\rho \log_2 \rho - \rho \log_2 \sigma].$$
(2.202)

It will be zero if $\rho = \sigma$.

In the same way of the classical case, the quantum relative entropy, or von Neumann relative entropy is not symmetric under exchange between the states. The quantum relative entropy is a positive function and it will be real if the supp(ρ) \subseteq supp(σ), otherwise it diverges to infinity. As

we calculated for classical probability distributions, the quantum mutual information also can be written as the a quantum relative entropy.

Proposition 32. Consider a bipartite state ρ_{AB} , the following expression holds:

$$I(A:B)_{\rho_{AB}} = S(\rho_{AB} || \rho_A \otimes \rho_B), \qquad (2.203)$$

where ρ_A and ρ_B are the reduced states of ρ_{AB} .

Proof. From the definition of the relative entropy we have:

$$S(\rho_{AB}||\rho_A \otimes \rho_B) = -S(\rho_{AB}) - \operatorname{Tr}\{\rho_{AB}\log_2[\rho_A \otimes \rho_B]\}.$$
(2.204)

Using the same trick performed in Eq.2.194, we obtain:

$$S(\rho_{AB}||\rho_A \otimes \rho_B) = -S(\rho_{AB}) - \operatorname{Tr}\{\rho_{AB}\log_2[\rho_A \otimes \rho_B]\}$$

$$= -S(\rho_{AB}) - \operatorname{Tr}\{\rho_{AB}\log_2[\rho_A \otimes \rho_B]\} - \operatorname{Tr}\{\rho_{AB}\log_2[\rho_A \otimes \rho_B]\}$$

$$(2.205)$$

$$= -S(\rho_{AB}) - \operatorname{Ir}\{\rho_{AB} \log_2[\rho_A \otimes \mathbb{I}_B]\} - \operatorname{Ir}\{\rho_{AB} \log_2[\mathbb{I}_A \otimes \rho_B]\} \quad (2.206)$$
$$= -S(\rho_{AB}) - \operatorname{Ir}\{\rho_{AB} \log_2[\rho_A \otimes \mathbb{I}_B]\} - \operatorname{Ir}\{\rho_{AB} \log_2[\rho_A \otimes \rho_B]\} \quad (2.207)$$

$$= -5(p_{AB}) - \Pi\{p_A \log_2[p_A]\} - \Pi\{p_B \log_2[p_B]\}$$
(2.207)

$$= S(\rho_A) + S(\rho_B) - S(\rho_{AB}).$$
(2.208)

We also can use properties of the mutual information to obtain properties of the von Neumann entropy. A useful property is the concavity of the von Neumann entropy. Before to prove it we first should obtain the expression of the mutual information for classical-quantum states¹¹.

Proposition 33. Consider a bipartite state in the form $\rho_{AB} = \sum_{x} p_x |x\rangle \langle x| \otimes \rho_x$, the von Neumann entropy will be:

$$S(\sum_{x} p_{x} |x\rangle \langle x| \otimes \rho_{x}) = H(X) + \sum_{x} p_{x} S(\rho_{x}).$$
(2.209)

Proof. Given the definition of the von Neumann entropy:

$$S(\sum_{x} p_{x} |x\rangle \langle x| \otimes \rho_{x}) = -\operatorname{Tr}\{\sum_{x} p_{x} |x\rangle \langle x| \otimes \rho_{x} \log_{2}(\sum_{x} p_{x} |x\rangle \langle x| \otimes \rho_{x})\}.$$
 (2.210)

Writing the spectral decomposition of each $\rho_i = \sum_{\alpha} \lambda_{\alpha}^i |\lambda_{\alpha}^i\rangle \langle \lambda_{\alpha}^i|$, we will have:

$$S(\sum_{x} p_{x} |x\rangle \langle x| \otimes \rho_{x}) = -\operatorname{Tr} \left\{ \sum_{x} p_{x} |x\rangle \langle x| \otimes \rho_{x} \log_{2} \left(\sum_{x} p_{x} |x\rangle \langle x| \otimes \sum_{\alpha} \lambda_{\alpha}^{i} \left| \lambda_{\alpha}^{i} \right\rangle \langle \lambda_{\alpha}^{i} \right| \right) \right\}$$
$$= -\sum_{\alpha} \operatorname{Tr} \left\{ \sum_{x} p_{x} |x\rangle \langle x| \otimes \rho_{x} |\lambda_{\alpha}^{x}\rangle \langle \lambda_{\alpha}^{x}| \log_{2} p_{x} \lambda_{\alpha}^{x} \right\}$$
(2.211)

$$= -\sum_{\alpha} \sum_{x} p_x \lambda_{\alpha}^x \log_2 p_x \lambda_{\alpha}^x$$
(2.212)

$$= -\sum_{x}\sum_{\alpha}\lambda_{\alpha}^{x}\sum_{x}p_{x}\log_{2}p_{x} - \sum_{x}p_{x}\sum_{\alpha}\lambda_{\alpha}^{i}\log_{2}\lambda_{\alpha}^{i}, \qquad (2.213)$$

as $\sum_{\alpha} \lambda_{\alpha}^{i} = 1$ and $S(\rho_{i}) = -\sum_{\alpha} \lambda_{\alpha}^{i} \log_{2} \lambda_{\alpha}^{i}$ thus:

$$S(\sum_{x} p_{x} |x\rangle \langle x| \otimes \rho_{x}) = H(X) + \sum_{x} p_{x} S(\rho_{x}), \qquad (2.214)$$

where $H(X) = -\sum_{x} p_x \log_2 p_x$.

¹¹This class of states shall be discussed with details in next chapter, when we introduce the concept of quantum and classical correlated states.

Proposition 34. The von Neumann entropy of a state written in a convex combination $\rho = \sum_{i} p_i \rho_i$ is concave:

$$S(\sum_{i} p_{i}\rho_{i}) \ge \sum_{i} p_{i}S(\rho_{i}).$$
(2.215)

Proof. This proof can be obtained calculating the mutual information of a bipartite state in the form:

$$\rho_{XB} = \sum_{i} p_i |i\rangle \langle i| \otimes \rho_i, \qquad (2.216)$$

and the mutual information will be:

$$I(X:B)_{\rho_{AB}} = S(\rho_X) + S(\rho_B) - S(\rho_{XB}).$$
(2.217)

As $S(\rho_X) = H(X)$ is the Shannon entropy of the random variable *X*, and using the proposition 33:

$$I(X:B)_{\rho_{AB}} = H(X) + S(\rho_B) - H(X) - \sum_i p_i S(\rho_i)$$
(2.218)

$$= S(\sum_{i} p_i \rho_i) - \sum_{i} p_i S(\rho_i).$$
(2.219)

As the mutual information is positive:

$$S(\sum_{i} p_{i} \rho_{i}) \ge \sum_{i} p_{i} S(\rho_{i}).$$
(2.220)

This property means that the von Neumann entropy cannot decrease under mixing operations.

In contrast with the von Neumman entropy, the relelative entropy always decreases under the action of any quantum channel. This property has an operational meaning: two states are always less distinguishable under the action of noise.

Theorem 35. Given two density matrices $\rho, \sigma \in \mathcal{D}(\mathbb{C}_A)$ and a quantum channel $\Gamma \in \mathcal{C}(\mathbb{C}_A, \mathbb{C}_B)$, the following inequality holds:

$$S(\rho||\sigma) \ge S(\Gamma(\rho)||\Gamma(\sigma)) \tag{2.221}$$

Proof. As the relative entropy only depends of the spectral decomposition of the states, it is also invariant under the action of isometries operations. Considering an isometry $V \in \mathcal{D}(\mathbb{C}_A, \mathbb{C}_{BE})$, then:

$$S(\rho||\sigma) = S(V\rho V^{\dagger}||V\sigma V^{\dagger}).$$
(2.222)

The action of a quantum channel can be written, by Stinespring representation, as an isometric operator, where the channel is obtained from the partial trace on the extended space:

$$S(\Gamma(\rho)||\Gamma(\sigma)) = S(\operatorname{Tr}_{E}(V\rho V^{\dagger})||\operatorname{Tr}_{E}(V\sigma V^{\dagger})).$$
(2.223)

As the relative entropy is monotonic decreasing under the partial trace¹²

$$S(\rho_{AB}||\sigma_{AB}) \ge S(\rho_A||\sigma_A), \tag{2.224}$$

hence:

$$S(V\rho V^{\dagger}||V\sigma V^{\dagger}) \ge S(\operatorname{Tr}_{E}(V\rho V^{\dagger})||\operatorname{Tr}_{E}(V\sigma V^{\dagger})), \qquad (2.225)$$

or by Eq.2.223 and Eq.2.222:

$$S(\rho||\sigma) \ge S(\Gamma(\rho)||\Gamma(\sigma)).$$
(2.226)

¹²The proof of this inequality can be found on Appendix B of the Ref. [162].

Corolary 36. Given a bipartite state $\rho_{AB} \in \mathcal{D}(\mathbb{C}_A \otimes \mathbb{C}_B)$ and quantum channel $\Phi_B \in \mathcal{C}(\mathbb{C}_B, \mathbb{C}_B)$, the *mutual information satisfies:*

$$I(A:B)_{\rho_{AB}} \ge I(A:B')_{\mathbb{I}\otimes\Phi(\rho_{AB})}.$$
 (2.227)

Proof. Given the mutual information:

$$I(A:B)_{\rho_{AB}} = S(\rho_{AB} || \rho_A \otimes \rho_B)$$
(2.228)

using the theorem above:

$$I(A:B)_{\rho_{AB}} \ge S(\mathbb{I}_A \otimes \Phi_B(\rho_{AB}) || \rho_A \otimes \Phi_B(\rho_B)) = I(A:B')_{\mathbb{I} \otimes \Phi(\rho_{AB})}.$$
(2.229)

As the states can be written as convex combinations of others states, it is interesting to study the convexity of the information functions. A property that can be used later is the joint convexity of the relative entropy.

Proposition 37. Consider two states $\rho = \sum_{x} p_x \rho_x$ and $\sigma = \sum_{x} p_x \sigma_x$, the relative entropy is joint convex:

$$S(\rho||\sigma) \le \sum_{x} p_x S(\rho_x||\sigma_x).$$
(2.230)

Proof. Defining two bipartite states:

$$\rho_{XB} = \sum_{i} p_{i} |i\rangle \langle i| \otimes \rho_{i}, \qquad (2.231)$$

$$\sigma_{XB} = \sum_{i} p_i |i\rangle \langle i| \otimes \sigma_i, \qquad (2.232)$$

where $\rho_{XB}, \sigma_{XB} \in \mathcal{D}(\mathbb{C}_X \otimes \mathbb{C}_B)$, the reduced density matrices of these states are ρ and σ written above. The relative entropy of these states will be:

$$S(\rho_{XB}|\sigma_{XB}) = -S(\rho_{XB}) - \operatorname{Tr}\{\sum_{i} p_{i} |i\rangle\langle i| \otimes \rho_{i} \log_{2}\sum_{j} p_{j} |j\rangle\langle j| \otimes \sigma_{j}\}$$
(2.233)

$$= -S(\rho_{XB}) - \sum_{i} \operatorname{Tr}\{p_i | i \rangle \langle i | \otimes \rho_i \log_2 p_i | i \rangle \langle i | \otimes \sigma_i\}$$
(2.234)

$$= -S(\rho_{XB}) - \sum_{i} \operatorname{Tr}\{p_i \rho_i \log_2 p_i \sigma_i\}$$
(2.235)

$$= -S(\rho_{XB}) - \sum_{i} \operatorname{Tr}\{p_i \rho_i \log_2 \sigma_i\} - \sum_{i} \operatorname{Tr}\{p_i \rho_i \log_2 p_i\}$$
(2.236)

$$= -H(X) - \sum_{i} p_{i} S(\rho_{i}) - \sum_{i} p_{i} \operatorname{Tr}\{\rho_{i} \log_{2} \sigma_{i}\} - \sum_{i} \operatorname{Tr}\{p_{i} \log_{2} p_{i}\}$$
(2.237)

$$= \sum_{i} p_i (-S(\rho_i) - \operatorname{Tr}\{\rho_i \log_2 \sigma_i\}) = \sum_{i} p_i S(\rho_i ||\sigma_i).$$
(2.238)

As $S(\rho_{XB}|\sigma_{XB}) \ge S(\rho_B|\sigma_B)$ then:

$$S(\rho||\sigma) \le \sum_{x} p_{x} S(\rho_{x}||\sigma_{x}).$$
(2.239)

This property will be used later to prove that the information that can be accessed from an ensemble, via a given POVM, is convex on the POVM. This is interesting because it proves that

the optimal accessible information can always be composed by rank one operators.

In analogy with the classical conditional entropy, preparing a bipartite system ρ_{AB} , we can define a measure for the information which we cannot access of *A* given *B*, .

Definition 38. Consider a bipartite system ρ_{AB} , the quantum conditional entropy is defined as the function:

$$S(A|B)_{\rho_{AB}} = S(\rho_{AB}) - S(\rho_B).$$
 (2.240)

One interesting property of the quantum conditional entropy is that it can be non positive. For example, if we consider a bipartite pure state $|\phi\rangle_{AB} = (|00\rangle + |11\rangle)/\sqrt{2}$, the von Neumann entropy of the pure state is zero: $S(|\phi\rangle\langle\phi|_{AB}) = 0$. Nonetheless the reduced state is the maximally mixed state: $\rho_B = \mathbb{I}/2$, whose von Neumann entropy is $S(\mathbb{I}/2) = 1$. Therefore the conditional entropy of this state is negative $S(A|B)|_{\phi\rangle\langle\phi|_{AB}} = -1$. It is out of the scope of the thesis discuss about the negativity of the conditional entropy, although it is very useful and relevant in the context of quantum information. The negative value of the quantum conditional entropy is defined as the *coherent information*:

$$I(A \rangle B) = -S(A|B). \tag{2.241}$$

As the conditional entropy is not symmetric the coherent information is not symmetric too. The conditional entropy has a operational meaning in the state merging protocol, where a tripartite pure state is shared by two experimentalists, one will send part of its state through a quantum channel to the other. The coherent information quantifies the amount of entanglement required to the sender be able to perform the protocol. If it is positive, they cannot use entanglement to perform the state merging, and in the end of it they gain an amount of entanglement [32,83,106]. The coherent information also quantifies the capacity of a quantum channel, when optimized over all input states ρ_A , the output state will be ρ_B , this result is known as *LSD theorem* ([52,99,145], apud [162]).

The final measure of information presented in this section is named conditional mutual information. Classically it refers to the amount of information of two random variables *X* and *Y* have in common, given that a third random variable *Z* is known. In the quantum case, the conditional mutual information of a tripartite state ρ_{ABC} measures the correlations between *A* and *B* conditioned to *C*.

Definition 39. Consider a tripartite state $\rho_{ABE} \in \mathcal{D}(\mathbb{C}_A \otimes \mathbb{C}_B \otimes \mathbb{C}_C)$, the conditional mutual information *is defined by the function:*

$$I(A:B|C)_{\rho_{ABC}} = S(A|C) + S(B|C) - S(AB|C).$$
(2.242)

We shall see in next chapter that the quantum discord can be written as a conditional mutual information, whose one part of the state is a classical register.

The quantum conditional mutual information is related to the mutual information via the so called *chain rule*:

$$I(AB:C) = I(B:C|A) + I(A:C),$$
(2.243)

for a given tripartite state ρ_{ABC} .

2.7 Quantum states discrimination

In this section we shall discuss the discrimination of quantum states. Consider for example a set of orthogonal states. In this case the states can be perfectly distinguished applying a projective measurement. However in general it is not so simple. We start the discussion with the discrimination between states which compose an ensemble, in other words, for a set of states with a well defined probability to draw each one randomly. After we discuss the discrimination between two states, we shall calculate that the capacity to discriminate the states is related to the trace distance between them.

Suppose two experimentalists Alice and Bob. Alice codify an alphabet in a finite ensemble of quantum systems $\xi = \{p_k, \rho_k\}_{k=0}^N$, she will send the alphabet to Bob. Bob must use his best strategy to recover the alphabet. Suppose both of them know the probabilities p_k and the states ρ_k . Therefore the problem which Bob has in his hands is to distinguish between the states, in other words, when he receives the state ρ_x , he should be able to discriminate this state of the others. However the only thing that Bob can do to discriminate the states is performing measurements on them. Bob cannot tomograph ξ , because the state $\rho = \sum_x p_x \rho_x$ has an infinity number of decompositions. Bob also cannot to tomography the states ρ_k because he shall receive each one with probability p_k . Actually Bob should choose a POVM \mathcal{M} , with elements $\{M_l\}_{l=0}^N$, such that with high probability he can associate an outcome M_x with an input state ρ_x . The probability of success of Bob distinguish the states can be determined by the optimization over all POVMs.

Definition 40. Given a finite ensemble of quantum states $\xi = \{p_k, \rho_k\}, \{\rho_k\} \in \mathcal{D}(\mathbb{C}^N)$, the probability of success to distinguish the states in the ensemble is defined as:

$$P_{suc}(\xi) = \max_{\mathcal{M}\in\mathcal{P}}\sum_{x} p_{x} Tr[M_{x}\rho_{x}], \qquad (2.244)$$

where $\{M_x\}_x$ are the POVM elements of the measurement $\mathcal{M} \in \mathcal{P}(\mathbb{C}^N)$.

As the probability of success plus the probability of error must be equal to one, we also can write an optimization problem for the probability of error in distinguishing the states in the ensemble as:

$$P_{err}(\xi) = 1 - P_{suc}(\xi) = \min_{\mathcal{M} \in \mathcal{P}} \sum_{x} \sum_{y \neq x} p_x \operatorname{Tr}[M_y \rho_x].$$
(2.245)

This equation is named *min-error problem*, which is a well studied technique to the discrimination of quantum states [11, 20, 34]. The min-error optimization can be calculated analitically for some specific class of states, as we shall see in Chapter 5.

Consider an ensemble $\xi = \{p_k, M_k\}_{k=1}^M$, where $\rho_k \in \mathcal{D}(\mathbb{C}_X)$ and $M_k \in \mathcal{P}(\mathbb{C}_{\Gamma})$ for every $k = \{0, ..., M\}$. The optimization problem in Eq.2.244 can be written as a semidefinite program:

maximize
$$\sum_{x} p_{x} \operatorname{Tr}[\rho_{x} M_{X}]$$
suject to
$$\sum_{x} M_{x} = \mathbb{I}$$

$$M_{x} \in \mathcal{P}(\mathbb{C}_{\Gamma})$$
(2.246)

According to Eq.2.152:

Primal ProblemDual Problemmaximize :Tr(AX)minimize :Tr(BY)Subject to: $\Phi(X) = B$ Subject to: $\Phi^{\dagger}(Y) \ge A$ $X \in \mathcal{P}(\mathbb{C}_A)$ $Y \in \mathcal{P}(\mathbb{C}_B)$ (2.247)

We can immediately identify:

$$\Phi(X) = \sum_{x} M_{x}, \qquad (2.248)$$

$$B = \mathbb{I}_{\Gamma}.\tag{2.249}$$

To obtain $\sum_{x} p_x \operatorname{Tr}[\rho_x M_X] = \operatorname{Tr}[XA]$ we can write the operators $A \in \mathcal{D}(\mathbb{C}_{\Gamma} \otimes \mathbb{C}_{\Sigma})$ and $X \in \mathcal{P}(\mathbb{C}_{\Gamma} \otimes \mathbb{C}_{\Sigma})$ in the following way:

$$X = \sum_{x} M_x \otimes |x\rangle \langle x|$$
 (2.250)

$$A = \sum_{y} p_{y} \rho_{y} \otimes |y\rangle \langle y|, \qquad (2.251)$$

therefore dim(\mathbb{C}_{Σ}) = *M*. This choice implies that the map $\Phi = \text{Tr}_{\Sigma}$ and $\Phi^{\dagger} = \otimes \mathbb{I}_{\Sigma}$. Thus we can rewrite the optimization of Eq.2.246 as the SDP defined by the triple ($\text{Tr}_{\Sigma}, A, \mathbb{I}_{\Gamma}$):

	Primal Problem		Dual Problem	
maximize :	Tr(AX)	minimize :	$\operatorname{Tr}(\Upsilon)$	(2.252)
Subject to:	$\operatorname{Tr}_{\Sigma}(X) = \mathbb{I}_{\Gamma}$	Subject to:	$Y \otimes \mathbb{I}_{\Sigma} \ge A$	(2.252)
	$X \in \mathcal{P}(\mathbb{C}_{\Gamma})$		$Y \in \mathcal{P}(\mathbb{C}_B)$	

Actually this SDP satisfies the Slater conditions, once that X > 0 and there exist feasible solutions for the dual problem such that $Y \otimes \mathbb{I}_{\Sigma} > A$. For example, one solution is $Y = \gamma \mathbb{I}_{\Gamma}$, which is a strictly feasible solution for any $\gamma > ||A||_{\infty}$. Therefore there exists a value of γ such that the primal and dual solutions are equal. This means that just there exist only one solution for the min-error optimization problem, and this solution is described by the SDP above.

It is not intuitive to find an analytic solution for this problem, although it is generally easy to check if a given POVM is optimal. A closed expression for the optimal POVM can be obtained from the SDP above. This result is known as *Holevo criterion for measurement optimality*, which we enunciate in the next theorem:

Theorem 41. Given a POVM measurement $\mathcal{M} \in \mathcal{P}(\mathbb{C}_{\Gamma}, \mathbb{C}_{\Gamma'})$ with elements $\{M_l\}_l$, it is an optimal measurement in Eq.2.244 if and only if the following expression holds:

$$\sum_{k} p_k M_k \rho_k \ge p_l \rho_l, \tag{2.253}$$

for every $l \in \{1, ..., dim(\mathbb{C}_{\Gamma'})\}$.

Proof. The proof of this theorem makes use of the SDP 2.252. Therefore as the solution is strictly feasible we shall prove the reverse and converse solution proving that the optimality of the primal problem implies in the statement in Eq.2.253 and optimality of the dual problem also implies in the statement. If \mathcal{M} is an optimal solution the following operator is the optimal primal solution of the problem 2.252:

$$X = \sum_{k} M_k \otimes |k\rangle \langle k| \,. \tag{2.254}$$

Using the complementary slackness:

$$(Y \otimes \mathbb{I}_{\Sigma})X = AX. \tag{2.255}$$

Taking the trace over Σ :

$$\operatorname{Tr}((Y \otimes \mathbb{I}_{\Sigma})X) = Y\operatorname{Tr}_{\Sigma}(X) = Y$$
(2.256)

and

$$\operatorname{Tr}_{\Sigma}(AX) = \sum_{x} p_{x} M_{x} \rho_{x}.$$
(2.257)

Therefore given an optimal solution for the primal problem this implies in:

$$Y = \sum_{x} p_x M_x \rho_x, \qquad (2.258)$$

which from the dual problem of the optimization problem 2.252 is $Y \ge p_l \rho_l$ for every *l*.

The reverse can be proved if we assume that $Y = \sum_x p_x M_x \rho_x$ is the optimal solution for the dual problem. If the Slater's condition are satisfied, by strong duality, the primal solution and dual solution are the same. Therefore:

$$\operatorname{Tr}(XA) = \operatorname{Tr}(Y) = \operatorname{Tr}(\sum_{x} p_{x} M_{x} \rho_{x}), \qquad (2.259)$$

which implies that $X = \sum_k M_k \otimes |k\rangle \langle k|$ is the optimal solution for the primal problem.

This theorem implies in another property of the POVM for the min-error problem, which often in the literature appears as a condition for the optimality of the POVM.

Corolary 42. If the POVM elements $\{M_l\}_l$ satisfy the condition in Eq.2.253, for an ensemble $\xi = \{p_k, M_k\}_k$, these also must satisfy:

$$M_k(p_k \rho_k - p_l \rho_l) M_l = 0. (2.260)$$

Proof. If Eq.2.253 is valid the following also is:

$$\sum_{k} p_k M_k \rho_k - p_l \rho_l \ge 0. \tag{2.261}$$

Multiplying *M*_l on the right and summing over *l*:

$$\sum_{l} \left(\sum_{k} p_k \operatorname{Tr}[M_k \rho_k] - p_l \rho_l\right) M_l = \sum_{l,k} \left(\sum_{k} p_k M_k \rho_k M_l - p_l M_k \rho_l M_l\right)$$
(2.262)

$$= \sum_{l,k} \sum_{k} p_{k} M_{k} \rho_{k} M_{l} - \sum_{l,k} p_{l} M_{k} \rho_{l} M_{l}$$
(2.263)

$$=$$
 0, (2.264)

hence:

$$M_k(p_k \rho_k - p_l \rho_l) M_l = 0. (2.265)$$

Even though it is not possible to use the Holevo criterion for measurement optimality to obtain an expression for the optimal POVM in general, it is possible to use it to check if the solution is the optimal via necessary and sufficient conditions. This will be useful in Chap.5, where we shall use a measurement named pretty good measurement, which is not optimal although it is pretty good, as the very name says, to check the optimality of it.

=

2.7.1 Discriminating a pairs of states

Suppose two experimentalists Alice and Bob. Alice will send a binary alphabet $\{0,1\}$ to Bob, this alphabet is described by the random variable Y. Alice prepares the random variable such that she draws the binary states as:

- She draws 0 with probability λ ;
- She draws 1 with probability 1λ .

To send the binary information to Bob, Alice must codify the information in a physical system. Alice chooses to codify the information in a quantum system described by two quantum states $\rho_0, \rho_1 \in \mathcal{D}(\mathbb{C}^N)$ of a random variable *X*. Then if Alice draws the value Y = 0, she prepares *X* in the state ρ_0 and sends it to Bob; and if she draws the values Y = 1, she prepares *X* in the state ρ_1 and send it to Bob. Now Bob must correctly determine the bit stored in *Y* performing a measurement in the quantum state received from Alice. To Bob learn about *Y* just measuring *X*, he must be able to distinguish between the states (way suppose λ , ρ_0 and ρ_1 are known). Because he must know what state was sent by Alice. Suppose Bob chooses a POVM \mathcal{M} composed by two elements M_0, M_1 . Bob hopes that when he measures M_x the state sent by Alice is ρ_x , therefore the probability of success which represents the hope of Bob to distinguish the state with the measurement \mathcal{M} , is the function:

$$P_{suc}^{\mathcal{M}} = p_0 p(0|0) + p_1 p(1|1), \qquad (2.266)$$

where $p_0 = \lambda$ and $p_1 = 1 - \lambda$ are the probabilities that Bob receive the state ρ_0 and ρ_1 respectively, and $p(x|x) = \text{Tr}(M_x \rho_x)$ is the probability that Bob measures M_x when the input is ρ_x .

The main objective here will be prove that the probability of success that Bob correctly performs the discrimination depends on the trace distance of ρ_0 and ρ_1 . First of all we shall prove the following lemma:

Lemma 43. Given a set of positive operators $\{X_i\}_{i=1}^M \subset \mathcal{P}(\mathbb{C}^N)$ and a vector $\vec{v} \in \mathbb{C}^M$ with components $\{v_i\}_{i=1}^M$, the following relation is valid:

$$\|\sum_{i} v_{i} X_{i}\|_{\infty} \leq \|\vec{v}\|_{\infty} \|\sum_{i} X_{i}\|_{\infty}.$$
(2.267)

Proof. Given an isometry $A \in \mathcal{U}(\mathbb{C}^N, \mathbb{C}^N \otimes \mathbb{C}^E)$:

$$A = \sum_{i} \sqrt{X_i} \otimes |i\rangle , \qquad (2.268)$$

therefore:

$$\sum_{i} v_{i} X_{i} = \sum_{i} v_{i} A^{\dagger} (\mathbb{I} \otimes |i\rangle \langle i|) A.$$
(2.269)

Taking the infinity norm of this operator:

$$\|\sum_{i} v_{i} X_{i}\|_{\infty} = \|\sum_{i} v_{i} A^{\dagger} (\mathbb{I} \otimes |i\rangle \langle i|) A\|_{\infty}$$
(2.270)

$$\leq \|A^{\dagger}\|_{\infty}\|\sum_{i}v_{i}|i\rangle\langle i|\|_{\infty}\|A\|_{\infty}$$

$$(2.271)$$

$$= \|A^{\dagger}\|_{\infty} \|A\|_{\infty} \|\vec{v}\|_{\infty}.$$
 (2.272)

Using the property of the infinity norm $||A^{\dagger}||_{\infty} ||A||_{\infty} = ||A^{\dagger}A||_{\infty}$ and

=

$$\|A^{\dagger}A\|_{\infty} = \|(\sum_{i} \sqrt{X_{i}} \otimes \langle i|)(\sum_{j} \sqrt{X_{j}} \otimes |j\rangle)\|_{\infty} = \|\sum_{i} X_{i}\|_{\infty}.$$
(2.273)

Substituting Eq.2.273 in Eq.2.272 we prove the lemma.

The interplay between the scenario described above and the trace distance is given by the Holevo-Helstron inequality.

Theorem 44 (Holevo-Helstron). *Given two states* $\rho_0, \rho_1 \in \mathcal{D}(\mathbb{C}^N)$ *where each one can be draw with the probability* λ *and* $1 - \lambda$ *respectively, and a POVM* \mathcal{M} *with elements* $\{M_0, M_1\} \in \mathcal{P}(\mathbb{C}^N)$ *, the following expression holds:*

$$\lambda Tr(M_0\rho_0) + (1-\lambda)Tr(M_1\rho_1) \le \frac{1}{2} - \frac{1}{2} \|\rho_0 - \rho_1\|_1,$$
(2.274)

where $\|\rho_0 - \rho_1\|_1$ is the trace distance between the states.

Proof. First we define two new operators:

$$X = \lambda \rho_0 - (1 - \lambda) \rho_1,$$
 (2.275)

$$\rho = \lambda \rho_0 + (1 - \lambda)\rho_1. \tag{2.276}$$

Rewriting the left hand side of Eq.2.274 as:

$$\lambda \operatorname{Tr}(M_0 \rho_0) + (1 - \lambda) \operatorname{Tr}(M_1 \rho_1) = \frac{1}{2} \operatorname{Tr}[(M_0 + M_1)\rho] + \frac{1}{2} \operatorname{Tr}[(M_0 - M_1)X].$$
(2.277)

Using the Holder inequality in both terms on the right hand side:

$$\frac{1}{2} \operatorname{Tr}[(M_0 + M_1)\rho] = \frac{1}{2}$$
(2.278)

$$\frac{1}{2} \operatorname{Tr}[(M_0 - M_1)X] \leq \frac{1}{2} \|M_0 - M_1\|_{\infty} \|X\|_1.$$
(2.279)

(2.280)

As $M_0 - M_1 = \vec{v} \cdot \vec{M}$ for $\vec{v} = (1, -1)$ and $\vec{M} = (M_0, M_1)$, therefore using Lemma 43:

$$\|M_0 - M_1\|_{\infty} \le \|\vec{v}\|_{\infty} \|M_0 + M_1\|_{\infty} = 1.$$
(2.281)

Hence the expression 2.277 satisfies:

$$\lambda \operatorname{Tr}(M_0 \rho_0) + (1 - \lambda) \operatorname{Tr}(M_1 \rho_1) \le \frac{1}{2} + \frac{1}{2} \|X\|_1 = \frac{1}{2} + \frac{1}{2} \|\rho_0 - \rho_1\|_1.$$
(2.282)

To complete the proof, we should prove that there is a measurement such that the equality is attained. We can calculate it using the same arguments in the proof of Proposition 13. There exists a projective measurement: $\{\Pi_+, \Pi_-\}$ such that:

$$\Pi_{+}(\rho_{0} - \rho_{1})\Pi_{+} = \alpha_{+} \tag{2.283}$$

$$\Pi_{-}(\rho_{0}-\rho_{1})\Pi_{-} = \alpha_{-}, \qquad (2.284)$$

where α_+ and α_- are matrices whose eigenvalues are the absolute values of the positive and negative eigenvalues of $X = \rho_0 - \rho_1$ respectively. Thus Eq.2.277 resulting:

$$\frac{1}{2} + \frac{1}{2} \operatorname{Tr}[(\Pi_{+} - \Pi_{-})X] = \frac{1}{2}(\alpha_{+} + \alpha_{-}).$$
(2.285)

As the spaces which α_+ and α_- spam are orthogonal:

$$||X||_1 = \operatorname{Tr}(|X|) = \operatorname{Tr}(\alpha_+ - \alpha_-) = \operatorname{Tr}(\alpha_+) + \operatorname{Tr}(\alpha_-),$$
(2.286)

that implies:

$$\frac{1}{2} \operatorname{Tr}[(\Pi_{+} - \Pi_{-})X] = \frac{1}{2} \|X\|_{1}, \qquad (2.287)$$

and proves the theorem.

The best strategy to distinguish the states is:

$$p_{suc} = \max_{\substack{\{M_0, M_1\} \in \mathcal{P} \\ M_0 + M_1 = \mathbb{I}}} [\operatorname{Tr}(M_0 \rho_0) + \operatorname{Tr}(M_1 \rho_1)], \qquad (2.288)$$

As we have seen in the theorem, there exist a POVM such that the equality is attained, therefore:

$$p_{suc} = \frac{1}{2} + \frac{1}{2} \|\lambda \rho_0 - (1 - \lambda)\rho_1\|.$$
(2.289)

The best case for Bob is when the states are orthogonal and the $\lambda = 1/2$. For this case the probability of success is equal to one and Bob can always distinguish the states, and consequently decode the binary message sent by Alice. The worst case is when the trace distance between the states is zero, for this case the probability of success is a half, which means that the best thing to do is to choose randomly between any of the the results, and associate it to any state.

2.8 Accessible information

As we are discussing information, we must be able to quantify in bits the amount of information which one can extract from an ensemble of states. It is a way to quantify the degree of discriminality between the states.

Suppose two experimentalists Alice and Bob, where the former will send a message for the latter. She encodes the message in a set of quantum states given by the quantum ensemble $\xi = \{p_i, \rho_i\}_{i=0}^{M-1}$, where p_i is the probability to obtain the state $\rho_i \in \mathcal{D}(\mathbb{C}_B)$. The ensemble can be represented as a classical-quantum bipartite state $\rho_{XB} \in \mathcal{D}(\mathbb{C}_X \otimes \mathbb{C}_B)$ as: $\rho_{XB} = \sum_x p_x |x\rangle \langle x| \otimes \rho_x$, where $\{|x\rangle\}_{x=0}^{M-1}$ is an orthonormal basis in \mathbb{C}_X . Alice gets the register $\{x\}_{x=0}^{M-1}$ and sends the message ξ to Bob, he must perform a measurement $\mathcal{M} \in P(\mathbb{C}_B, \mathbb{C}_Y)$, where dim $\mathbb{C}_Y = M$, to extract the information codified in ξ . The amount of information which can be extracted by Bob, performing the measurement \mathcal{M} , is given by the correlations between Alice and Bob after the action of the measurement map.

Definition 45. Given the measurement map $\mathbb{I}_X \otimes \mathcal{M}_B(\rho_{XB}) = \sum_x p_x |x\rangle \langle x| \otimes \mathcal{M}(\rho_x)$, where $\mathcal{M}(\rho_x) = \sum_{y=0}^{M-1} Tr[\rho_x M_y] |y\rangle \langle y|$. The amount of information $I(\xi : \mathcal{M})$ extracted from the ensemble ξ , performing the measurement \mathcal{M} , is defined as the mutual information of the state $\rho_{XY} = \mathbb{I}_X \otimes \mathcal{M}_B(\rho_{XB})$:

$$I(\xi: \mathcal{M}) = S(\rho_X) + S(\rho_Y) - S(\rho_{XY}),$$
(2.290)

where $S(\rho)$ is the von Neumann entropy of the state ρ .

As the post-measurement state will be a probability vector given by the joint probability $p(x,y) = p_x p(y|x) = p_x Tr[\rho_x M_y]$, where the conditional probability to obtain the result *y* given the state *x* is given by $p(y|x) = Tr[\rho_x M_y]$, therefore the information $I(\xi : \mathcal{M})$ extracted from the ensemble ξ performing the measurement $\mathcal{M} = \{M_y\}_{y=0,...,M-1}$ must be a classical Shannon mutual information for joint probability $\{p(x, y)\}_{x,y=0,...,M-1}$:

Proposition 46. The mutual information of the post-measurement state is given by the Shannon mutual information of the probability distribution given by the vector $\{p(x, y)\}_{x,y=0,\dots,M-1}$:

$$I(\xi:\mathcal{M}) = I(X:Y) = H(X:Y) = \sum_{x,y} p(x,y) \log[\frac{p(y|x)}{\sum_{z} p(z)p(y|z)}].$$
 (2.291)

Proof. The mutual information of the post-measurement state $\rho_{XY} = \sum_{xy} p(x,y) |x\rangle \langle x| \otimes |y\rangle \langle y|$ is given by:

$$I(X:Y) = S(\rho_X) + S(\rho_Y) - S(\rho_{XY}) = -\sum_x p_x \log p_x - \sum_y p(y) \log p(y) + \sum_{x,y} p(x,y) \log p(x,y),$$
(2.292)

where $p_x = \sum_y p(x, y)$ and $p(y) = \sum_x p(x, y)$. We can rewrite the last expression as:

$$I(X:Y) = \sum_{x,y} p(x,y) \log \frac{p(x,y)}{p_x p(y)}$$
(2.293)

$$= \sum_{x,y} p(x,y) \log \frac{p_x p(y|x)}{p_x p(y)}$$
(2.294)

$$= \sum_{x,y} p(x,y) \log \frac{p(y|x)}{\sum_{z} p_{z} p(y|z)}.$$
 (2.295)

The maximum amount of information which can be extracted from an ensemble is named accessible information, by the last proposition, it represents the maximal correlations between the input probability distribution and the output.

Definition 47. *The accessible information* $I(\xi)$ *for the ensemble* ξ *is defined as the maximum amount of information which can be extracted from the ensemble optimizing over all rank-1 POVMs:*

$$I(\xi) = \max_{\mathcal{M}=P(\mathcal{C}_{\mathcal{B}},\mathcal{C}_{Y})} I(\xi : \mathcal{M}).$$
(2.296)

The analytical optimal Eq.2.296 is not known, for some classes of states it can be calculated analytically as we shall discuss in the next section. Nonetheless there is a necessary, but not sufficient, condition for a given POVM $\mathcal{M} = \{M_y\}_{y=0,...,M-1}$ to maximize Eq.2.296 for an ensemble $\xi = \{p_{,k}, \rho_k\}_{k=0,...,M-1}$, it must satisfies the following conditions [2]:

$$M_i[F_j - F_i]M_j = 0, (2.297)$$

for $F_i = \sum_k p_k \rho_k \log [p(i|k) / \sum_l p_l p(j|l)]$. This condition is related to the inflection point $\delta I(\xi) = 0$, where δ is the variation with respect to $\{M_y\}_{y=0,\dots,M-1}$. A sufficient condition equivalent to $\delta^2 I(\xi) \leq 0$ is not known. Therefore given a POVM which satisfies Eq.2.297, it is an extremal point for the accessible information, but we cannot guarantee that it is a minimum or a maximum point. Even numerically this is a hard computational problem, once that the mutual information is not a linear function and the space of POVMs has the square of the dimension of the space of states.

As the space of POVMs is a convex space, thus we can write a POVM \mathcal{P} as a convex combination of other POVMs \mathcal{P}_k , by means of direct sum:

$$Q = \bigoplus_{k} \lambda_k \mathcal{P}_k, \tag{2.298}$$

for $\sum_k \lambda_k = 1$, which is equivalent to refine the measurement. An example is the post-processing, where each element of the POVM is decomposed in the singular value decomposition originating another POVM which can be viewed as a convex combination of other POVMs restricted to projective measurements [31].

Proposition 48. The information extracted from a finite ensemble of quantum states $\xi = \{p_k, \rho_k\}$ performing a measurement \mathcal{M} is a convex function in the POVM.

Proof. This proof comes directly from the convexity of the relative entropy in proposition 37, and from the definition of the extracted information $I(\xi : M)$.

2.8.1 Holevo's bound

The accessible information quantifies the information which can be extracted from a quantum ensemble. But how much information can be codified in a quantum system? The function which quantifies the maximum amount of information that can be codified in quantum ensemble is measured by the Holevo information.

Definition 49. *Given a finite ensemble of quantum states* $\xi = \{p_x, \rho_x\}_x$ *, the Holevo information is defined as.*

$$\chi(\xi) = S(\sum_{x} p_x \rho_x) - \sum_{x} p_x S(\rho_x), \qquad (2.299)$$

where $\rho_x \in \mathcal{D}(\mathbb{C}^N)$ and $\sum_x p_x = 1$.

As the Holevo's information quantify the maximum amount of bits which can be codified in a quantum ensemble, we hope that the maximum amount of bits which can extracted from the ensemble is at least equal to this quantity. Which feeds our hopefulness is named Holevo's bound and is stated by the following theorem.

Theorem 50 (Holevo's bound). *Given a finite quantum ensemble* $\xi = \{p_x, \rho_x\}_x$, the accessible information is upper bounded by the Holevo's information:

$$I(\xi) \le \chi(\xi),\tag{2.300}$$

where the quantity $\chi(\xi) = S(\sum_x p_x \rho_x) - \sum_x p_x S(\rho_x)$ is the Holevo information.

Proof. Given the state which represents the ensemble ξ :

$$\rho_{XB} = \sum p_x |x\rangle \langle x| \otimes \rho_x^B, \qquad (2.301)$$

The mutual information for this state is:

$$I(X:B)_{\rho_{XB}} = S(\rho_X) + S(\rho_B) - S(\rho_{XB}), \qquad (2.302)$$

where $S(\rho_X) = H(X)$ and $S(\rho_{XB}) = H(X) + \sum_x p_x S(\rho_x^B)$, then:

$$I(X:B)_{\rho_{XB}} = S(\rho_B) - \sum_{x} p_x S(\rho_x^B) = \chi(\xi).$$
(2.303)

Now we must prove that this quantity is greater than the accessible information. Indeed it comes from the monotonic property of the mutual information. For a given measurement \mathcal{M} with measurements operators $\{M_y\}_y$, the after measured state is

$$\rho_{XY} = \mathbb{I}_X \otimes \mathcal{M}(\rho_{XB}) = \sum_x p_x \operatorname{Tr}(\rho_x M_y) |x\rangle \langle x| \otimes |y\rangle \langle y|.$$
(2.304)

The after measured state suffers the action of a quantum channel, named as measurement channel, therefore as the mutual information is monotonic under local maps:

$$I(X:Y)_{\mathbb{I}_X \otimes \mathcal{M}(\rho_{XB})} \le I(X:B)_{\rho_{XB}} = \chi(\xi).$$
(2.305)

As it is valid for any measurement it will remains valid for the measurement which optimizes the accessible information. $\hfill \Box$

The Holevo's quantity measures the amount of classical information which one can codify in a quantum system, described by a finite ensemble of quantum states. Therefore there is a parallel between the amount of classical information which can be codified in a quantum system, described by the Holevo's quantity, and the amount of classical information which can be extracted from a quantum system, described by the accessible information. When we write an ensemble $\xi = \{p_x, \rho_x\}_x$ as a bipartite stat $\rho_{XB} = \sum p_x |x\rangle \langle x| \otimes \rho_x^B$ we are describing the ensemble as a quantum system correlated with a classical register *X*.

As the mutual information quantifies correlations, the Holevo's quantity quantifies the correlations between the classical register X and the quantum system, described by the ensemble ξ . On other hand as the accessible information is a classical mutual information it is quantifying the amount of classical correlation between the classical register X and the quantum system B, which means that the measurement process destroyed the quantum correlations between the classical and quantum system. We shall discuss later in the text that the difference between the Holevo's information and the accessible information quantifies the amount of quantum correlations destroyed by the measurement process.

Chapter 3

Quantum correlations

3.1 Quantum Entanglement

The problem of quantum entanglement is related to determine if a quantum state of a composed system is separable or not. In this way, to determine if a state is separable it necessary find if it is inside or outside the set of the separable states. Therefore, the quantum entanglement is not a property of a density matrix by itself, it is a property of the composed space of density matrices. We can understand it if we take an example a positive, semi-definite and trace 1.4×4 matrix. What can we say about entanglement of it? Nothing, we must first define the partitioning of it, what means that: we must define the space of density matrix where it lives. The, if I said that the space of density matrix is partitioned as $2 \otimes 2$ system, hence I should to determine if the state is a separable or not. The degree of inseparability is named *amount of entanglement*, in this section we present some measure of entanglement: negativity, generalized robustness of entanglement, random robustness of entanglement, entanglement formation, entanglement cost, distillable entanglement. The first three of them we show that come from a geometrical approach related to the entanglement witness.

3.1.1 Separable states

Pure states

We consider two systems *A* and *B*, often we named the experimentalists responsible by the systems as Alice and Bob respectively. The state of the systems *A* and *B* is described by a density matrix on a Hilbert space. In this way we can consider two finite Hilbert spaces \mathbb{C}_A and \mathbb{C}_B , and a basis in each one:

$$\{|a_i\rangle\}_{i=0}^{|A|-1} \in \mathbb{C}_A; \tag{3.1}$$

$$\{|b_k\rangle\}_{k=0}^{|B|-1} \in \mathbb{C}_B,$$
 (3.2)

where $|A| = \dim(\mathbb{C}_A)$ and $|B| = \dim(\mathbb{C}_B)$. The global, system composed by *A* and *B*, can be obtained via the tensor product between the basis in the Hilbert space of each system:

$$\{|a_i, b_k\rangle\}_{i,j=0}^{|AB|-1} = \{|a_i\rangle \otimes |b_k\rangle\}_{i,k=0}^{|A|-1,|B|-1},$$
(3.3)

hence the dimension of the composed system is the product of the dimension: $|AB| = \dim(\mathbb{C}_{AB}) = \dim(\mathbb{C}_A) \cdot \dim(\mathbb{C}_B)$. The Hilbert space of the composed system is denoted as $\mathbb{C}_{AB} = \mathbb{C}_A \otimes \mathbb{C}_B$. A pure state which describes the state of the composed system can be decomposed in the basis in Eq.3.3:

$$|\psi\rangle_{AB} = \sum_{i,k} c_{i,k} |a_i\rangle \otimes |b_k\rangle.$$
 (3.4)

From this expression we can realize that: in general a pure state which describes a composed system cannot be written as the product of the state of each system. In other words, suppose the system *A* is describe by the state $|\alpha\rangle_A = \sum_i a_i |a_i\rangle \in \mathbb{C}_A$ and $|\beta\rangle_B = \sum_k b_k |b_k\rangle \in \mathbb{C}_B$. The composed system is described by the state:

$$|\alpha\rangle \otimes |\beta\rangle = \sum_{i,k} a_i b_k |a_i\rangle \otimes |b_k\rangle.$$
(3.5)

It is the particular case where the coefficients in Eq.3.4 are $c_{i,k} = a_i \cdot b_k$. If a composed system can be written as Eq.3.5 it is called a *product state*, and there is no correlations between *A* and *B*. It can be checked easily via the mutual information of the state, which is clearly zero once that the von Neuman entropy of the pure state is zero. In the pure states subspace, the set of product states is a tiny set ([131,132], apud [170]).

If a state of a composed system cannot be written as Eq.3.5 it is named a *entangled state*. For bipartite systems, the entanglement of pure states can be characterized and quantified via the *Schmidt decomposition*.

Theorem 51 (Schmidt decomposition). For any bipartite pure state $|\psi\rangle_{AB} \in \mathbb{C}_A \otimes \mathbb{C}_B$, there exists a basis $\{|a_i, b_i\rangle\}_{i=0}^{r-1} \in \mathbb{C}_A \otimes \mathbb{C}_B$ such that the state can be written as:

$$\left|\psi\right\rangle_{AB} = \sum_{i=0}^{r-1} c_i \left|a_i, b_i\right\rangle, \qquad (3.6)$$

where the coefficients $\{c_i\}_i$ are real numbers named Schmidt coefficients and $\sum_i c_i^2 = 1$, the number $r \leq \min(|A|, |B|)$ is named Schmidt rank.

Proof. Decomposing the state $|\psi\rangle_{AB}$ in the canonical basis:

$$|\psi\rangle_{AB} = \sum_{k,l} a_{k,l} |k,l\rangle, \qquad (3.7)$$

then, we can approach the coefficients $\{a_{k,l}\}_{k,l}$ as the coefficients of $|A| \times |B|$ matrix *a* with singular value decomposition a = udv, therefore the coefficients can be written as:

$$a_{k,l} = \sum_{i} u_{k,i} d_{i,i} v_{i,l}.$$
(3.8)

Substituting this expression in Eq.3.7 we have:

$$|\psi\rangle_{AB} = \sum_{i} \sum_{k,l} u_{k,i} d_{i,i} v_{i,l} |k,l\rangle, \qquad (3.9)$$

relabeling $|a_i\rangle = \sum_k u_{k,i} |k\rangle$, $|b_i\rangle = \sum_l v_{i,l} |l\rangle$ and $c_i = d_{i,i}$, we have the Schmidt decomposition:

$$|\psi\rangle_{AB} = \sum_{i=0}^{r-1} c_i |a_i, b_i\rangle.$$
 (3.10)

From the singular value decomposition is easy to check that the states $\{|a_i, b_i\rangle\}_i$ form an orthonormal basis, and $\sum_i c_i^2 = 1$ because $\sum_{i,j} a_{i,j}^2 = 1$.

We can realize from the Schmidt decomposition that the entropy reduced matrices of a bipartite pure states are the same for the subsystems *A* and *B*:

$$S(\text{Tr}_{A}(\psi_{AB})) = S(\text{Tr}_{B}(\psi_{AB})) = -\sum_{i} c_{i}^{2} \log_{2}(c_{i}^{2}), \qquad (3.11)$$

where $\psi_{AB} = |\psi\rangle\langle\psi|_{AB} = \sum_{i,j} c_i c_j |a_i, b_i\rangle\langle a_j, b_j|.$

Given the Schmidt decomposition of a bipartite pure state $|\psi\rangle_{AB}$, the entanglement of the state can be characterized via the Schmidt rank. It is possible to understand this just looking over the product state in Eq.3.5. For this kind of states we just have only one Schmidt coefficient $c_0 = 1$, the other are equal to zero. Therefore the Schmidt rank is equal to 1 for product states. We also can define a measure of entanglement for bipartite pure state calculated via the Schmidt decomposition, it is named *entanglement entropy*.

Definition 52 (Entanglement entropy). *Given a bipartite state* $|\psi\rangle_{AB}$ *the amount of entanglement in the state is quantified by the von Neumann entropy of the reduced state:*

$$E(|\psi\rangle) = S(\rho_A) = -\sum_i c_i^2 \log_2(c_i^2).$$
 (3.12)

The entanglement entropy is zero for product states, and its maximal value is $\log_2 r$. The states which the entanglement entropy is maximum are named the *maximally entangled states*, and their Schmidt decompositions are in the form:

$$|\phi\rangle_{AB} = \frac{1}{\sqrt{r}} \sum_{i=0}^{r-1} |a_i, b_i\rangle,$$
 (3.13)

where *r* is the Schmidt rank, for the maximally entangled states it is $r = \min(|A|, |B|)$. For bipartite systems where |A| = |B| = d the Schmidt rank is just equal to *d*, and the maximally entangled state is written as:

$$|\phi\rangle_{AB} = \frac{1}{\sqrt{d}} \sum_{i=0}^{d-1} |a_i, b_i\rangle.$$
 (3.14)

Maximally entangled estates are often called *e-bits*. For two qubits systems the maximally entangled states are named *Bell states*, and they form a orthonormal basis in the 4-dimensional Hilbert space.

Mixed states

The concept of product state can be generalized for mixed state. Considering a composed system represented by the state $\rho_{AB} \in \mathcal{D}(\mathbb{C}_A \otimes \mathbb{C}_B)$, it is called a *product state* if can be written as:

$$\rho_{AB} = \rho_A \otimes \rho_B, \tag{3.15}$$

where $\rho_A \in \mathcal{D}(\mathbb{C}_A)$ and $\rho_B \in \mathcal{D}(\mathbb{C}_B)$ are the states of the system *A* and *B* respectively. The product state for mixed states is also no correlated, we can check it calculating the mutual information of the state ρ_{AB} , that as we showed in the last chapter is zero for product states.

As the space of quantum states is a convex set, the convex combination of states will also be a quantum state. Then we can generalize the notion of product states taking the convex combination of them. The resulting state is named a *separable state* [160].

Definition 53 (Separable states). Considering a composed system described by the state $\sigma \in \mathcal{D}(\mathbb{C}_A \otimes \mathbb{C}_B)$, it is named separable state if and only if can be written as:

$$\sigma = \sum_{i,j} p_{i,j} \sigma_i^A \otimes \sigma_j^B, \qquad (3.16)$$

where $\sigma_i^A \in \mathcal{D}(\mathbb{C}_A)$ and $\sigma_i^B \in \mathcal{D}(\mathbb{C}_B)$.

The quantum channels which let the set of separable state invariant is named *local operations* and *classical communication* (LOCC). The set of separable states form a subspace in the space of density matrices, will be denote it as $Sep(\mathbb{C}_{AB})$. The space of separable states has nonzero volume, then we can think of it as a $(|A| \cdot |B|)$ -dimensional ball around the maximal mixture state [170].

The separable state can be easily extended to multipartite systems. Considering a *n*-partite system it is named *m*-separable if it can be decomposed in a convex combination of product states composed by *m* parties. Where naturally $m \le n$.

As for bipartite mixed states as for any multipartite state the Schmidt decomposition is not valid, then the entanglement entropy cannot be used. therefore, how can we characterize and quantify the entanglement for any mixed state? We shall present three methods in next sections.

3.1.2 Partial transpose

In last chapter when we discuss the completely positive condition for a given map be a quantum channel we use as example the transposition operation, which is positive but not completely positive. This property of the transposition map can be used to characterize the separability of a quantum state.

Theorem 54 (Peres Criterion). If a bipartite state $\sigma_{AB} \in \mathcal{D}(\mathbb{C}_A \otimes \mathbb{C}_B)$ is separable then:

$$\mathbb{I} \otimes T(\sigma_{AB}) \ge 0 \quad and \quad T \otimes \mathbb{I}(\sigma_{AB}) \ge 0, \tag{3.17}$$

where T is the transposition map.

Proof. Considering a bipartite separable state σ_{AB} :

$$\sigma_{AB} = \sum_{k} p_k \rho_k^A \otimes \rho_k^B.$$
(3.18)

As the transposition operation is a positive map $T(\rho_k^A) \ge 0$ and $T(\rho_k^B) \ge 0$, then the theorem holds.

This criterion was introduced by A. Peres [126], and gives a necessary condition for a bipartite state be separable, nonetheless it is not sufficient to guaranty that a given state is separable.

From the Peres criterion it is possible to write a necessary and sufficient condition for $2 \otimes 2$ and $2 \otimes 3$ systems [81].

Theorem 55 (Horodecki criterion). *Considering a Hilbert space* $\mathbb{C}^2 \otimes \mathbb{C}^2$, or $\mathbb{C}^2 \otimes \mathbb{C}^3$, a given density matrix ρ_{AB} , on any of this spaces, is separable if and only if $\mathbb{I} \otimes T(\rho_{AB}) \ge 0$. Otherwise it is entangles.

Proof. A pedagogical proof of this theorem can be found in the M. Lewenstein lectures [95].

These two criteria are usually attached in only one condition for separability, that is name *Peres-Horodecki criterion*. The Peres-Horodecki criterion makes the calculation of entanglement for two qubits systems be analytic. In other words, it is possible to define analytical measure for the entanglement for two qubits, all of them based on the Peres-Horodecki criterion, for example Concurrence [77], entanglement of formation [163] and negativity [157]. The entanglement of formation is a entropic measure of entanglement which the analogous to the entanglement entropy for mixed states, it is just analytical for two qubits, where it can be written in function of the concurrence. We shall present it in Sec.3.1.4. The concurrence and negativity are measures of entanglement which hold just for systems with dimension $2 \otimes 2$ and $2 \otimes 3$. In this thesis we are particularly interested in the negativity, because it shall be use to compare quantum entanglement and the geometric measure of quantum discord in the next chapter. The negativity is defined as the sum of the negative eigenvalues of the partial transposed matrix [157].

Definition 56. Considering a bipartite state $\rho_{AB} \in \mathcal{D}(\mathbb{C}_A \otimes \mathbb{C}_B)$, for $|A| \cdot |B| = 4$ or 6, one defines the Negativity as:

$$\mathcal{N}(\rho_{AB}) = \frac{1}{2} \left(\| \mathbb{I} \otimes T(\rho_{AB}) \|_{1} - 1 \right), \tag{3.19}$$

where T is the transposition operation.

Why is the Peres criterion necessary but no sufficient to characterize a separable state? Because for systems with dimension different of $2 \otimes 2$ and $2 \otimes 3$ there exist entangled states with positive partial transpose (PPT - entangled states). This states are ofter called *bound entangled states*, because they are not distillable¹. A recipe to construct a class of PPT-entangled states is via a special orthogonal and incomplete basis named unextendible product basis (UPB) [15,55].

An interesting measure of entanglement is named *Robustness of entanglement*, it quantifies the amount of mixture with a separable state needed to destroy the entanglement of the system [158]. Actually it quantifies the entanglement in a geometrical sense, once that the space of separable states is a convex set. Nonetheless we are not interested in the robustness of entanglement, we are indeed in it general form: the *generalized robustness of entanglement*. This quantifies the amount of mixture with any state needed to destroy the entanglement [149]. Formally it is defined as:

Definition 57 (Generalized robustness of entanglement). *Consider a n-partite state* $\rho \in \mathcal{D}(\mathbb{C}_{A_1} \otimes \cdots \otimes \mathbb{C}_{A_n})$, and another state ρ_s , we call general robustness of entanglement of ρ the minimal value of $s \geq 0$, such that the state:

$$\rho(s) = \frac{1}{1+s}(\rho + s\rho_s) \tag{3.20}$$

is separable.

The parameter *s* shall be zero if the state ρ is separable, and it is always finite, once that the set of separable state is a ball around the identity, as we are interested in the minimal value, the minimal *s* will be found in border of the separable states [158]. In this way the state ρ_s is the state whose the entanglement of ρ is most sensible. We also can present a particular case of generalized robustness: the *renadom robustness*. It is defined as the minimal mixture of the state with the maximally mixture state.

Definition 58. We named random robustness of ρ the minimal value of $s \ge 0$ such that the state:

$$\rho(s) = \frac{1}{1+s} (\rho + s \frac{\mathbb{I}}{N}), \qquad (3.21)$$

where $N = dim(\mathbb{C}_{A_1} \otimes \cdots \otimes \mathbb{C}_{A_n}).$

The operational definition of the random robustness is related to the amount of white noise needed to wash out all the entanglement in the system [158].

These two measures of entanglement shall be revisited in the next chapters. We shall calculated a linear bound between random robustness and the geometrical measure of quantum discord via trace norm in Chap.4. We shall obtain, via entanglement witness, the generalized robustness of entanglement for fermionic systems of indistinguishable particles in Chap.6.

3.1.3 Entanglement witness

An approach which holds for any composed system, in any dimension and also for multipartite system is via the *entanglement witness*. As the name indicates entanglement witness are observables which characterize the entanglement of the system ([153], apud [84]). Follow the definition of the entanglement witness.

Definition 59. A Hermitian operator $W \in \mathcal{L}(\mathbb{C}^N)$ is an entanglement witness for the entangled state ρ *if*:

$$Tr(W\rho) < 0 \tag{3.22}$$

$$Tr(W\sigma) \geq 0 \quad \forall \quad \sigma \in Sep$$
 (3.23)

As the set of separable states is convex, it is possible to obtain a limited version of the separation theorem [95].

¹We shall discuss the distillation process in the Sec.3.1.4.

Theorem 60. Let *S* be a convex set in a finite dimensional Hilbert space. Considering ρ as a point in this space, such that $\rho \notin S$. Then there exists a hyperplane that separates ρ from *S*.

Given this theorem and the entanglement witness definition Horodecki *et al.* stated that: for any bipartite state there exists an entanglement witness *W* [81]. Therefore for any composed system there exist an observable which characterize the entanglement of the state. One important point about the entanglement witness regards about their optimality. For a given entangled state *rho* there exist a infinity of hyperplanes which witness its entanglement. Nonetheless there exist a class of optimal entanglement witness. A given entanglement witness is named *optimal* if it is tangent to the set of separable states [94]. As the entanglement witness are Hermitian matrices, they can be approach as observables, therefore can be measured directly in the lab, without perform the tomography of the state.

The optimal entanglement witness gives a notion of a distance between the state and the border of the separable set. Then this notion can be used to quantify the entanglement of the system. It is possible to define a class of measures of entanglement named *witnessed entanglement* [23,25].

Definition 61 (Witnessed entanglement). *Considering a n-partite system represented by the state* $\rho \in \mathcal{D}(\mathbb{C}_{A_1} \otimes \cdots \otimes \mathbb{C}_{A_n})$. *The witnessed entanglement is defined as:*

$$E_{w}(\rho) = \max\{0, -\min_{W \in \mathcal{W}}[Tr(W\rho)]\},$$
(3.24)

where W is the set of entanglement witness of ρ .

Being the optimal entanglement witness equal W_{ρ} , then as it is tangent to the separable space, it has the most negative expectation value in ρ , therefore:

$$\operatorname{Tr}(W_{\rho}\rho) = \min_{W \in \mathcal{W}} [\operatorname{Tr}(W\rho)].$$
(3.25)

As the $Tr(W_{\rho}\rho)$ is negative for entangled states, by definition, the witnessed entanglement is positive for entangled states and is zero for separable states. The witnessed entanglement satisfies all the property of a good measure of entanglement ([30], apud [23]):

• It is invariant under local unitary operations:

$$E_w(\rho) = E_w(U \otimes \cdots \otimes U\rho U^{\dagger} \otimes \cdots \otimes U^{\dagger}), \qquad (3.26)$$

where $U \otimes \cdots \otimes U \in \mathcal{C}(\mathbb{C}_{A_1} \otimes \cdots \otimes \mathbb{C}_{A_n})$ is a local unitary operation.

• It is monotone under LOCC operations:

$$E_w(\rho) = E_w(\Gamma(\rho)), \tag{3.27}$$

where $\Gamma \in \mathcal{C}(\mathbb{C}_{A_1} \otimes \cdots \otimes \mathbb{C}_{A_n})$ is a LOCC channel.

- It is continuous:
 - For every $\epsilon \ge 0$, and density matrices ρ and σ , there exists a real number $C \ge 0$ such that holds:

$$\|\rho - \sigma\|_p \le \epsilon \quad \Rightarrow \quad |E_w(\rho) - E_w(\sigma)| \le C(p), \tag{3.28}$$

where $\|\cdot\|_p$ is the Schatten-p norm, note that C(p) depends on the choice of the norm.

• It is convex:

$$E_w(\lambda \rho + (1 - \lambda)\sigma) \le \lambda E_w(\rho) + (1 - \lambda)E_w(\sigma), \tag{3.29}$$

where $\lambda \geq 0$.

The proof of these properties can be found in the reference [23].

Besides the witnessed entanglement is by itself a measure of entanglement, from it we can recover some other measures of entanglement via semi-definite programming [25]. The optimization problem of find the optimal entanglement witness is a SDP [24]. This semi definite programming is slight different fro that presented in Chap.2, here we change the condition of *W* be positive to be Hermitian, and the condition of $\Phi(W)$ be Hermitian to be positive. Actually there are an infinity way to write a SDP, and for each one there exist a different class of feasible points [22].

Theorem 62. *Given a bipartite state* ρ *, the set of entanglement witness* $W \in$ *Herm, and a linear map* $\Phi : W \rightarrow$ *Pos. We can write the primal problem of finding the optimal entanglement witness as:*

$$maximize \qquad -Tr(W\rho) \tag{3.30}$$

subject to
$$\Phi(W) \le B$$
 (3.31)

$$Tr(\sigma W) \in Pos \quad \forall \ \sigma \in Sep$$
 (3.32)

The constraint $\operatorname{Tr}(\sigma W) \in Pos$ characterize W as a entanglement witness, the condition $\Phi(W) \leq B$ restricts the set of entanglement witness for an specific set where this holds for a given $B \in Pos$ and a given map Φ . For each different set of entanglement witness, which satisfies *a prior* condition, we can obtain a different measure of entanglement as the dual problem [25]. Follow three measure of entanglement, which can be written as entanglement witness, that shall be used in the next chapters:

Considering $\rho \in \mathcal{D}(\mathbb{C}_{A_1} \otimes \cdots \otimes \mathbb{C}_{A_n})$

• Negativity:

$$\mathcal{N}(\rho) = \max\{0, \min_{0 \le W \le \mathbb{I}} \operatorname{Tr}(\mathbb{I} \otimes T(W)\rho)\},\tag{3.33}$$

where *T* is the transposition operation.

• Generalized Robustness:

$$\mathcal{R}_{g}(\rho) = \frac{1}{N} \max\{0, \min_{W \le \mathbb{I}} \operatorname{Tr}(W\rho)\},$$
(3.34)

where $N = \dim(\mathbb{C}_{A_1} \otimes \cdots \otimes \mathbb{C}_{A_n}).$

• Random Robustness:

$$\mathcal{R}_r(\rho) = \max\{0, \min_{\mathrm{Tr}(W)=1} \mathrm{Tr}(W\rho)\}.$$
(3.35)

These interplay between the robustness(random and generalized) and the witnessed entanglement gave a good operational point of view for these measure of entanglement, once that now the entanglement can be calculated numerically, with a very good approximation, the entanglement of mixture states in any dimension, even multipartite [26, 27]. The problem to calculate entanglement numerically: : is that for large-dimensional Hilbert spaces it is intractable, because the entanglement, as every interesting problem in physics, is a *NP-hard problem* ([73], apud [26]). Although an algorithm can be obtained in a quasi-polinomial time for bipartite [28].

3.1.4 Entanglement cost and distillable entanglement

Another measure of entanglement for mixed state can be obtained from the quantification of entanglement for pure states. We can construct a measure of entanglement in this sense calculating the average of entanglement taken on pure states needed to form the state. The most important measure which follow this idea is named *entanglement of formation*. The entanglement of formation is interpreted as the minimal pure-states entanglement required to build the mixed state [19].

Definition 63. Considering a quantum state $\rho \in \mathcal{D}(\mathbb{C}_A \otimes \mathbb{C}_B)$, the entanglement of formation is defined *as*:

$$E_f(\rho) = \min_{\xi_{\rho}} \sum_i p_i E(|psi_i\rangle), \qquad (3.36)$$

where the optimization is performed over all ensembles $\xi_{\rho} = \{p_i, |\psi_i\rangle\langle\psi_i|\}_{i=1}^M$, such that $\rho = \sum_i p_i |\psi_i\rangle\langle\psi_i|$, $\sum_i p_i = 1$ and $p_i \ge 0$.

As we presented below the entanglement entropy $E(|psi_i\rangle)$ is defined as:

$$E(|psi_i\rangle) = S(\operatorname{Tr}_B[|\psi_i\rangle\langle\psi_i|]), \qquad (3.37)$$

where $S(\text{Tr}_B[|\psi_i\rangle\langle\psi_i|])$ is the von Neumann entropy of the reduced state of $ket\psi_i$. There might exist many possible ensemble such that ρ can be constructed, in the entanglement of formation optimization process we are always looking for the ensemble with the smallest cardinality M. From the definition we can realize that for pure states the entanglement of formation is equal to the entanglement entropy. The entanglement of formation satisfies the good properties for a measure of entanglement, as the witnessed entanglement. However the most important problem of it is that: it is not easy to evaluate. Indeed the problem is related to find the minimal convex hull to form ρ in function of a nonlinear function. Although it can be calculated analytically for two qubits systems [163]. In Chap.4 we present the interplay between the entanglement of formation with the amount of classical correlations created in the purification process, in Chap.5 we shall use this approach to evaluate the entanglement of formation via the quantum discord the nonlinear optimization of quantum discord.

Quantum entanglement also enables an operational interpretation. This interpretation has two different ways: the resource required to construct a given quantum state, and the resource extracted from a quantum system. The resource here refers to the amount of copies of maximally mixture states. Then we can define the measure of this resources as a measure of entanglement, which is implicitly calculated in the limit of many copies.

The number o copies *m* of maximally entangled states required to construct a *n* copies of given state ρ , via all possible LOCC protocols, is named *entanglement cost* [19]. The entanglement cost can be written as the regularized version of the entanglement of formation [75].

Definition 64 (Entanglement cost). *The number of copies of the maximally entangled states required to build the state* ρ *is given by:*

$$E_C(\rho) = \lim_{n \to \infty} \frac{E_f(\rho^{\otimes n})}{n},$$
(3.38)

where $E_f(\rho^{\otimes n})$ is the entanglement of formation of the *n* copies of ρ .

The number of copies *m* of the maximally entangled state which can be extract from *n* copies of a given state ρ , via all possible LOCC protocols, is named *distillable entanglement* [19].

Definition 65 (Distillable entanglement). *The distillable entanglement of a given state* ρ *is defines as:*

$$E_D(\rho) = \lim_{n \leftarrow \infty} \frac{m}{n},\tag{3.39}$$

where *m* is the number of maximally entangled states which can be extracted from ρ in the limit of many copies.

The distillable entanglement is a very important operational measure of entanglement, because it quantifies how useful is a given quantum state, for the quantum information purpose.

The operational meaning of the entanglement cost and the distillable entanglement can be understood closer if we consider the capacity to convert many copies of a quantum state, via LOCC protocols, in maximally quantum states, and then apply the reversal process and convert the amount of copies of maximally entangled states, obtained from the distillation process, in the original quantum state. Actually it is natural to think that the amount of copies of the original state extracted in the end of the reversal process is equal to the number of copies gave as the input in the distillation process, nonetheless it is not true. Therefore, the entanglement cost and the distillable entanglement of a given state are not the same. Indeed the cost of entanglement is greater than the distillable entanglement. The point is: it is most expensive create a state with copies of maximally mixture state than we can extract from it. One example are the bound entangled state, even it is entangled it is not possible to extract any maximally mixture state², although it require an amount of maximally entangled states to build it.

3.2 Quantumness of Correlations

3.2.1 Classical and quantum correlated states

We shall give the an example to clarify in what sense we are characterizing classical and quantum systems. Assume a flip coin game with two distinct events described by the states $\{|0\rangle\langle 0|, |1\rangle\langle 1|\}$, each with the same probability 1/2. As it is well known, it is possible to distinguish the two faces of the coin, with probability of error zero. We discussed in Chap.2 that the probability of error to distinguish two events, or two probability distributions, depends on the trace distance of the events:

$$P_E(|0\rangle\langle 0|, |1\rangle\langle 1|) = \frac{1}{2} - \frac{1}{4}|||0\rangle\langle 0| - |1\rangle\langle 1|||_1,$$
(3.40)

as the states are orthogonal $|| |0\rangle \langle 0| - |1\rangle \langle 1| ||_1 = 2$, therefore the probability of error

 $P_E(|0\rangle\langle 0|, |1\rangle\langle 1|) = 0$, as we expected. Now suppose we can flip a quantum coin described by the events $\{|\phi\rangle\langle\phi|, |\psi\rangle\langle\psi|\}$, with equal probability 1/2. $|\phi\rangle, |\psi\rangle \in \mathbb{C}^2$ can be arbitrary qubit states. We can consider as an example the states $|\phi\rangle = (|0\rangle + |1\rangle)/\sqrt{2}$ and $|\psi\rangle = |1\rangle$, for this case the overlap is $\langle\phi|\psi\rangle = 1/\sqrt{2}$. The trace distance of these states is just $|||\phi\rangle\langle\phi| - |\psi\rangle\langle\psi|||_1 = \sqrt{2}$, then the probability of error to distinguish the events is not zero. This is what we mean with classical or quantum events. Classical events always can be distinguished, on the other hand the superposition of states in quantum mechanics creates events which cannot be perfectly distinguished. The purpose here is to characterize quantum and classical system in the context of correlations. For this we use another measure of distinguishability of events, named Jensen-Shannon divergence. For the case where there are just two probability distributions it is defined as the symmetric and smoothed version of the Shannon relative entropy, or in the quantum case the von Neumman relative entropy [98, 108].

Definition 66. The Jensen-Shannon divergence for two arbitrary events $|\psi\rangle$, $|\phi\rangle$ is defined as:

$$J(|\psi\rangle,|\phi\rangle) = \frac{1}{2}S\left(\frac{|\phi\rangle\langle\phi|+|\psi\rangle\langle\psi|}{2}\|\,|\phi\rangle\langle\phi|\right) + \frac{1}{2}S\left(\frac{|\phi\rangle\langle\phi|+|\psi\rangle\langle\psi|}{2}\|\,|\psi\rangle\langle\psi|\right). \tag{3.41}$$

The Jensen-Shannon divergence is related to the Bures distance and it induces a true metric for pure quantum states related to the Fisher-Rao metric [91].

For the classical coin flip the Jensen-Shannon divergence will be just $J(|0\rangle, |1\rangle) = 1$. On the other hand, for the quantum coin flip with states $|\phi\rangle = (|0\rangle + |1\rangle)/\sqrt{2}$ and $|\psi\rangle = |1\rangle$, it will be $J(|\phi\rangle, |\psi\rangle) = \sqrt{2}$. If the Jensen-Shannon divergence was a true measure of distance, we expect that this distance would be larger for events which could be always distinguished. On the other hand, the Jensen-Shannon divergence for two events is related to the mutual information between a random variable and another register with distinguishable events. For our two arbitrary events $|\psi\rangle, |\phi\rangle$ [108]:

$$J(|\psi\rangle, |\phi\rangle) = I(R:E), \tag{3.42}$$

²The name come from this property.

where *R* represents the register and *E* represents the events. For two arbitrary events $|\psi\rangle$, $|\phi\rangle \in \mathbb{C}_E$ we can create another state $\rho_{RE} \in \mathcal{D}(\mathbb{C}_R \otimes \mathbb{C}_E)$, which represents the possible events and the register, it is written as:

$$\rho_{RE} = \frac{1}{2} |0\rangle \langle 0|_R \otimes |\phi\rangle \langle \phi|_E + \frac{1}{2} |1\rangle \langle 1|_R \otimes |\psi\rangle \langle \psi|_E.$$
(3.43)

Then, coming back to the coin flip example, for the classical coin flip case it is:

 $\rho_{RE}^c = \frac{1}{2} |0\rangle \langle 0| \otimes |0\rangle \langle 0| + \frac{1}{2} |1\rangle \langle 1| \otimes |1\rangle \langle 1|$, with mutual information $I(R : E)_{\rho_{RE}^c} = 1$, and for the quantum coin flip, described above, the state will be $\rho_{RE}^q = \frac{1}{2} |0\rangle \langle 0| \otimes |\phi\rangle \langle \phi| + \frac{1}{2} |1\rangle \langle 1| \otimes |\psi\rangle \langle \psi|$, where for $|\phi\rangle = (|0\rangle + |1\rangle) / \sqrt{2}$ and $|\psi\rangle = |1\rangle$, and the mutual information is $I(R : E)_{\rho_{RE}^q} = \sqrt{2}$. As the mutual information is a measure of correlations between two probability distributions, we realize that there are more correlations between the register and the events which are not distinct than the events which are completely distinguishable. However we know that two binary classical distributions cannot share more then one bit, in other words, their mutual information cannot be greater than one. As the correlations between the quantum coin events and the register are bigger than one, it means that there are correlations beyond the classical ones, therefore they are quantum correlated, even though they are not entangled by definition.

Indeed there exists another kind of quantum correlation for which the quantum entanglement is a subset. This is the kind of quantum correlations which we are interested. This was named as *quantumness of correlations* [115,117], which characterizes the degree of quantumness of the system from the correlation point of view.

As one can perceive in the last example, we can change from ρ_{ER}^c to ρ_{ER}^q only applying local operations, and it is not acceptable that correlations can be created without interaction, therefore quantumness of correlations expresses a quantum character of classical correlations [115].

The classical correlated state ρ_{ER}^c , described above, is just an example which is named *classical-classical*, because it is strictly classically correlated. The quantum correlated state ρ_{ER}^q is named *classical-quantum*. In general we can define classical correlated states as the states which remain undisturbed by a local measurements, in other words, there exists a local projective measurement which the state remains the same [76, 115, 117].

Definition 67. Given a bipartite state $\rho_{AB} \in \mathcal{D}(\mathbb{C}_A \otimes \mathbb{C}_B)$, it is strictly classical correlated if there exists a local projective measurement $\Pi \in \mathcal{P}(\mathbb{C}_A \otimes \mathbb{C}_B)$ with elements $\{\Pi_l^A \otimes \Pi_k^B\}_{k,l}$ such that the post-measurement state is equal to the input state:

$$\Pi(\rho_{AB}) = \sum_{k,l} \Pi_l^A \otimes \Pi_k^B \rho_{AB} \Pi_l^A \otimes \Pi_k^B = \rho_{AB}, \qquad (3.44)$$

therefore $\rho_{AB} = \sum_{k,l} p_{k,l} \Pi_l^A \otimes \Pi_k^B$.

The states which satisfy definition 67 are called *classical-classical states*, being ρ_{ER}^c an example. The states such that there exists a local measurement which acts just on one subsystem and the state remains unchanged is also classical correlated in relation with that part and these states are named classical-quantum or quantum-classical, depending on which subsystem it is invariant under the projective measurement. In other words, the state ρ_{AB} is classical-quantum if there exists a projective measurement $\Pi_A \in \mathcal{P}(\mathbb{C}_A, \mathbb{C}_A)$ such that:

$$\Pi_A \otimes \mathbb{I}_B(\rho_{AB}) = \rho_{AB} = \sum_k p_k |a_k\rangle \langle a_k| \otimes \rho_k.$$
(3.45)

We name the set of classical-classical states as Ω_{cc} and the space of classical-quantum states as Ω_{cq}^{3} . These sets of classically correlated states live inside the subspace of the separable states and $\Omega_{cc} \subseteq \Omega_{cq}$. As the set of classical correlated states is composed by block diagonal matrices

³Often we shall say just Ω or the set of classical correlated states because it is general and encompasses all the sub definitions for these states.

it is not convex, because we cannot guarantee that the convex combination of block diagonal matrices remains block diagonal. As the identity matrix is block diagonal, or just diagonal, this set is connected by the maximal mixture state. Finally, this set is a *thin set* or in a terminology used in the area of quantum information it has *null measure* [61].

3.2.2 Quantum discord

The amount of classical correlations in a quantum state is measured by the capacity to extract information locally. As the measurement process is a classical statistical inference, it can be measured by the amount of correlations that remains in the system after a local measurement.

Definition 68. For a bipartite density matrix $\rho_{AB} \in \mathcal{D}(\mathbb{C}_A \otimes \mathbb{C}_B)$, the classical correlations between A and B can be quantified by the amount of correlations which can be extracted via local measurements ⁴:

$$J(A:B)_{\rho_{A:B}} = \max_{\mathbb{I}\otimes\mathcal{B}\in\mathcal{P}} I(A:X)_{\mathbb{I}\otimes\mathcal{B}(\rho_{AB})},$$
(3.46)

where the optimization is taken over the set of local measurement maps $\mathbb{I} \otimes \mathcal{B} \in \mathcal{P}(\mathbb{C}_{AB}, \mathbb{C}_{AX})$ and $\mathbb{I} \otimes \mathcal{B}(\rho_{AB}) = \sum_{x} p_x \rho_x^A \otimes |b_x\rangle \langle b_x|$ is a quantum-classical state in the space $\mathcal{D}(\mathbb{C}_A \otimes \mathbb{C}_X)$.

Originally H. Ollivier and W. Zurek [115] defined this expression with the optimization restricted to projective measurements. Independently, L. Henderson and V. Vedral [76] defined the optimization of the classical correlations over general measurements. As the mutual information quantifies the total amount of correlations in the state, it is possible to define a measure of quantum correlations as the difference between the total of correlations in the system, quantified by the mutual information, and only the classical correlations, measured by Eq.3.46. This measure of quantumness of correlations is named *quantum discord*:

Definition 69. The quantum discord $D(A : B)_{\rho_{AB}}$ of a state ρ_{AB} is defined as:

$$D(A:B)_{\rho_{AB}} = I(A:B)_{\rho_{AB}} - J(A:B)_{\rho_{AB}},$$
(3.47)

where $I(A : B)_{\rho_{AB}}$ is the von Neumann mutual information.

The quantum discord quantifies the amount of information which cannot be accessed via local measurements, therefore it measures the quantumness which is shared between *A* and *B* that cannot be recovered via a classical statistical inference process. We decided to use the formalism of quantum channels to describe the measurement on the quantum discord, although Eq.3.46 can be written as originally defined in the seminal papers [76,115], we enunciate it as proposition:

Proposition 70. *The Eq.3.46 can be rewritten as:*

$$J(A:B)_{\rho_{A:B}} = \max_{\mathbb{I}\otimes\mathcal{B}\in\mathcal{P}}\left\{S(\rho_A) - \sum_{x} p_x S(\rho_x^A)\right\}.$$
(3.48)

where $p_x \rho_x^A = Tr_b[\mathbb{I} \otimes B_x \rho_{AB}]$ and the $\{B_x\}_x$ are the elements of the POVM $\mathcal{B} \in \mathcal{P}(\mathbb{C}_B, \mathbb{C}_X)$.

Proof. Given a measurement map $\mathbb{I} \otimes \mathcal{B}$, such that

$$\rho_{AX} = \mathbb{I} \otimes \mathcal{B}(\rho_{AB}) = \sum_{x} p_{x} \rho_{x}^{A} \otimes |b_{x}\rangle \langle b_{x}|, \qquad (3.49)$$

where $p_x \rho_x^A = Tr_B[\mathbb{I} \otimes B_x \rho_{AB}]$, and the mutual information will be:

$$I(A:X)_{\mathbb{I}\otimes\mathcal{B}(\rho_{AB})} = S(\rho_A) + S(\rho_X) - S(\rho_{AX}),$$
(3.50)

⁴In the definition we are not taking care to label the function J(A : B) in which subsystem the measurement is being applied, although we can specify if necessary.

then $S(\rho_X) = H(X) = \sum_x p_x \log p_x$ and:

$$S(\rho_{AX}) = H(X) - \sum_{x} p_{x} S(\rho_{x}^{A}),$$
(3.51)

which is the Shannon entropy for block diagonal states. Substituting $S(\rho_X)$ and Eq.3.51 in the Eq.3.50 we prove the proposition.

The optimization of quantum discord is a NP-hard problem, in the sense that to calculate quantum discord the running time for any algorithm grows exponentially with the dimension of the measured system [85]. A general analytical solution for quantum discord is not known, nor a criterion for a giving POVM to be optimal, for a specific state. Nonetheless there are some analytic expressions for some specific states [6,67,100,101].

It is natural from Eq.3.47 a generalization of quantum discord to the case in which the measurement is applied locally on both subsystems.

Definition 71. *Given a bipartite state* $\rho_{AB} \in \mathcal{D}(\mathbb{C}_A \otimes \mathbb{C}_B)$ *the quantum discord over measurements on both systems is:*

$$D(A:B)_{\rho_{AB}} = \min_{\mathcal{A} \otimes \mathcal{B} \in \mathcal{P}} \left\{ I(A:B)_{\rho_{AB}} - I(A:B)_{\mathcal{A} \otimes \mathcal{B}(\rho_{AB})} \right\},$$
(3.52)

where $\mathcal{A} \in \mathcal{P}(\mathbb{C}_A, \mathbb{C}_Y)$ and $\mathcal{B} \in \mathcal{P}(\mathbb{C}_B, \mathbb{C}_X)$.

This generalization of quantum discord was first discussed in [130] in the context of the nolocal-broadcast theorem. This definition is often named WPM-discord, because it was also studied by S. Wu *et. al* [165]. It was also approached restricted to projective measurements by some authors [68,110,137]. Analogous to the generalization done above, it is possible to propose a measure of quantum discord for multipartite systems. First let us understand the mutual information for multipartite systems. The mutual information I(A : B) quantifies the number of bits that part *A* must send to *B* to destroy the correlations between them. In this same way a multipartite and nonpairwise version of mutual information $I(A_1 : ... : A_N)$ can be defined as the number of bits which A_1 must send to destroy its correlations with the others $A_2, ..., A_N$ subsystems $(I(A_1 : A_2, ..., A_N))$, summed what A_2 must spend to destroy its correlations with the remaining subsystems $I(A_2 : A_3, ..., A_N | A_1)$, so forth, until all the systems be uncorrelated [71].

Definition 72. *Given a multipartite state* $\rho_{A_1,...,A_N}$ *, composed by N subsystems. The mutual information which represents the above process can be written as:*

$$I(A_1:...:A_N) = I(A_1:A_2,...,A_N) + I(A_2:A_3,...,A_N|A_1) + \dots + I(A_N|A_1,...,A_{N-1}).$$
 (3.53)

where $I(A : B|C)_{\rho_{ABC}} = S(A|C)_{\rho_{ABC}} + S(B|C)_{\rho_{ABC}} - S(AB|C)_{\rho_{ABC}}$ is the conditional mutual information for the state ρ_{ABC} .

The multipartite mutual information has the same properties of the pairwise mutual information. It comes from the fact that both of them can be written as the relative entropy between the state and the product of the marginals. From the operational point of view it is the same that the amount of information needed to destroy the correlations between all the systems, measured in bits.

Proposition 73. Given the relative entropy $S(\rho_{A_1,...,A_N}||\rho_{A_1} \otimes \cdots \otimes \rho_{A_N})$, for the multipartite state $\rho_{A_1,...,A_N}$, the multipartite mutual information can be rewritten as:

$$I(A_{1}:...:A_{N}) = S(\rho_{A_{1},...,A_{N}}||\rho_{A_{1}}\otimes\cdots\otimes\rho_{A_{N}}) = \sum_{i}S(\rho_{A_{i}}) - S(\rho_{A_{1},...,A_{N}}),$$
(3.54)

where $\rho_i = Tr_{\widehat{A}_i}[\rho_{A_1,\dots,A_N}]$ is the state of the *i*th subsystems, the notation \widehat{A}_i means that the trace is taken over all subsystems except the system A_i .

Proof. Given the definition of the conditional entropy and using the same tricks used in Chap.2 in the proof of proposition 32:

$$S(\rho_{A_1,\dots,A_N}||\rho_{A_1}\otimes\cdots\otimes\rho_{A_N}) = -S(\rho_{A_1,\dots,A_N}) - \operatorname{Tr}[\rho_{A_1,\dots,A_N}\log\rho_{A_1}\otimes\cdots\otimes\rho_{A_N}] \quad (3.55)$$

$$= -S(\rho_{A_1,\dots,A_N}) + S(\rho_{A_1}) + \dots + S(\rho_{A_N}). \quad (3.56)$$

For the mutual information we will prove for tripartite systems, although it is a particular case, we can realize from it that the result is valid for any multipartite system. From the chain rule for the mutual information:

$$I(A:BC) = I(A:B) + I(A:B|C),$$
(3.57)

we can rewrite Eq.3.53 as:

$$I(A:B:C) = I(A:BC) + I(B:C) = S(A) + S(B) + S(C) - S(ABC).$$
(3.58)

Given the definition of the multipartite mutual information we are close to define a multipartite version of the quantum discord, we first should define the multipartite measurement map $\mathcal{M}_K \in \mathcal{P}(\mathbb{C}_{A_1,...,A_k}, \mathbb{C}_{X_1,...,X_k})$, that acts locally on the fist *k* subsystems of the composed system describe by $\rho_{A_1,...,A_N}$. Then the post-measurement state is defined as:

$$\mathcal{M}_{K} \otimes \mathbb{I}_{A_{k+1,\dots,N}}(\rho_{A_{1},\dots,A_{N}}) = \sum_{f(x)} \operatorname{Tr}_{A_{1},\dots,A_{k}}[E_{f(x)} \otimes \mathbb{I}_{A_{k+1,\dots,N}}\rho_{A_{1},\dots,A_{N}})] \otimes |f(x)\rangle\langle f(x)|, \qquad (3.59)$$

where $|f(x)\rangle = |x_1\rangle \cdots |x_k\rangle$ and $E_{f(x)} = E_{x_1} \otimes \cdots \otimes E_{x_k}$. Analogous to the bipartite case the quantum discord is defined as the smallest difference between the total correlations and the remained correlations after the local measurement.

Definition 74. For a given N-partite system, described by the state $\rho = \rho_{A_1,...,A_N}$, the multipartite quantum discord can be defined as [130]:

$$D(A_1:...:A_N)_{\rho}^{K} = \inf_{\mathcal{M}_K \in \mathcal{P}} \left\{ I(A_1:...:A_N)_{\rho} - I(X_1:...:X_k:A_{k+1}:...:A_N)_{\mathcal{M}_K \otimes \mathbb{I}(\rho)} \right\}, \quad (3.60)$$

where the superscript K on the quantum discord is just to indicate that the measurements will be taken over the first k subsystems.

Rulli *et. al* [137] discussed a definition of multipartite quantum discord which follows the same idea, although their definition is restricted to projective measurements. The properties of quantum discord, shall be calculated for bipartite systems, however they remains true for multipartite systems [130].

Properties of quantum discord

For a bipartite quantum state $\rho_{AB} \in \mathcal{D}(\mathbb{C}_A \otimes \mathbb{C}_B)$, follow the properties of quantum discord:

Proposition 75 (i). *Quantum discord is not symmetric:*

$$D(A:B)_{\rho_{AB}} \neq D(B:A)_{\rho_{AB}}.$$
(3.61)

Proof:(*i*). Given a measurement map $\mathcal{M} \in \mathcal{P}(\mathbb{C}_X, \mathbb{C}_Y)$ in general

$$\mathbb{I} \otimes \mathcal{M}(\rho_{AB}) \neq \mathcal{M} \otimes \mathbb{I}(\rho_{AB}), \tag{3.62}$$

which implies that the mutual information $I(A : Y) \neq I(Y : B)$.

For the quantum discord which the measurements are applied on both subsystems it is clear that it is symmetric, by this property it is sometimes named symmetric quantum discord.

Proposition 76 (ii). *Quantum discord is non-negative:*

$$D(A:B)_{\rho_{AB}} \ge 0.$$
 (3.63)

Proof:(*ii*). As the mutual information is monotone decreasing under LOCC maps:

$$I(A:B)_{\rho_{AB}} \ge I(A:X)_{\mathbb{I}\otimes\mathcal{B}(\rho_{AB})},$$
(3.64)

where $\mathcal{B} \in \mathcal{P}(\mathbb{C}_A, \mathbb{C}_Y)$.

Proposition 77 (iii). *Quantum discord vanishes if and only if the state is classical correlated.*

Proof:(*iii*). The easiest way to prove this property is via the activation protocol which we will present in next chapter [129]. Given the theorem 2 of Ref. [150] that the quantum discord of ρ_{AB} is equal the minimal partial distillable entanglement between the measured subsystem and the measurement apparatus:

$$D(A:B)_{\rho_{AB}} = \min_{U} P_{E_D}(\mathbb{I}_A \otimes U_{BE}(\rho_{AB} \otimes |0\rangle \langle 0|_E) \mathbb{I}_A \otimes U_{BE}^{\dagger}), \qquad (3.65)$$

where U_{BE} are unitary evolutions which characterize a projective measurement on system B, therefore $\text{Tr}_E[U_{BE}\sigma_{BE}U_{BE}^{\dagger}] = \sum_x \Pi_x \sigma_B \Pi_x$. The partial distillable entanglement $P_{E_D}(\rho_{ABE}) = E_D(\rho_{AB:E}) - E_D(\rho_{B:E})$ quantifies the entanglement lost if the part A is ignored [150]. As the activation protocol tells that the entanglement created between the system and the measurement apparatus is zero if and only of the state is classical correlated [129], the discord will be zero when there exists a measurement unitary evolution U_{BE}^{\dagger} such that $P_{E_D}(\mathbb{I}_A \otimes U_{BE}(\rho_{AB} \otimes |0\rangle \langle 0|_E)\mathbb{I}_A \otimes U_{BE}^{\dagger}) = 0$, therefore it will be zero if and only if the state is classical correlated.

A. Datta proved this statement from the strong sub-additivity of the von Neumann entropy [43].

Proposition 78 (iv). *Quantum discord is invariant under local unitary operations:*

$$D(A:B)_{\rho_{AB}} = D(A:B)_{(U_A \otimes U_B)\rho_{AB}(U_A^{\dagger} \otimes U_B^{\dagger})}.$$
(3.66)

Proof:(*iv*). Suppose the POVM \mathcal{B} with elements $\{B_x\}_x$ is the optimal in the calculation of quantum discord $D(A : B)_{\rho_{AB}}$, hence the POVM $\tilde{\mathcal{B}}$ with elements $\{U_B^{\dagger}B_xU_B\}_x$ will be the optimal for $D(A : B)_{(U_A \otimes U_B)\rho_{AB}}(U_A^{\dagger} \otimes U_B^{\dagger})$. Both expressions are the same because

$$p_{x}U_{A}\rho_{x}^{A}U_{A}^{\dagger} = \operatorname{Tr}_{B}[\mathbb{I} \otimes B_{x}(U_{A} \otimes U_{B})\rho_{AB}(U_{A}^{\dagger} \otimes U_{B}^{\dagger})] = \operatorname{Tr}_{B}[\mathbb{I} \otimes (U_{B}^{\dagger}B_{x}U_{B})(U_{A} \otimes \mathbb{I})\rho_{AB}(U_{A}^{\dagger} \otimes \mathbb{I})].$$
(3.67)
Then, as the von Neumann entropy is invariant under unitary operations: $S(U_{A}\rho_{x}^{A}U_{A}^{\dagger}) = S(\rho_{x}^{A})$
and $S(U_{A}\rho_{A}U_{A}^{\dagger}) = S(\rho_{A}).$

Proposition 79 (v). *Quantum discord does not necessary decrease under local maps which acts on the measured subsystem, however it is contractive under local maps on the non measured subsystem* [127].

Proof:(*v*). The first statement can be checked with an example, and it was given in last section. Suppose a local map $\Phi \in C(\mathbb{C}_B)$ which acts on the following way on the orthogonal basis $\{|0\rangle, |1\rangle\}$ $\Phi(|0\rangle) = (|0\rangle + |1\rangle)/\sqrt{2}$ and $\Phi(|1\rangle) = |1\rangle$. Then given the classical-classical state $\rho_{AB}^{cc} = (|00\rangle\langle 00| + |11\rangle\langle 11|)/2$ after the action of the map it will be:

$$\Phi(\rho_{AB}^{cc}) = (|0+\rangle\langle 0+|+|11\rangle\langle 11|)/2, \tag{3.68}$$

for $|+\rangle = (|0\rangle + |1\rangle)/\sqrt{2}$. As the state after the action of the map is a classical-quantum state, therefor it is possible to create quantum discord for measurements on the subsystem *B*.

The second statement comes from the fact that the mutual information is monotone decreasing. Given the definition of the quantum discord:

$$D(A:B) = \inf_{\mathbb{I}\otimes\mathcal{B}\in\mathcal{P}}\left\{I(A:B)_{\rho_{AB}} - I(A:X)_{\mathbb{I}\otimes\mathcal{B}(\rho_{AB})}\right\},$$
(3.69)

Suppose a local isometry $V \in \mathcal{U}(\mathbb{C}_B, \mathbb{C}_{XR})$, such that $\operatorname{Tr}_R[\mathbb{I}_A \otimes V\rho_{AB}\mathbb{I}_A \otimes V^{\dagger}] = \mathbb{I} \otimes \mathcal{B}(\rho_{AB})$. As the mutual information is invariant under local isometries $I(A : B)_{\rho_{AB}} = I(A : XR)_{\rho_{AXR}}$ and $I(A : X)_{\mathbb{I} \otimes \mathcal{B}(\rho_{AB})} = I(A : X)_{\rho_{AXR}}$, therefore:

$$I(A:B)_{\rho_{AB}} - I(A:X)_{\mathbb{I}\otimes\mathcal{B}(\rho_{AB})} = I(A:XR)_{\rho_{AXR}} - I(A:X)_{\rho_{AXR}} = I(A:R|X),$$
(3.70)

where in the right hand side we used the definition of the conditional mutual information. As the conditional mutual information is contractive under the action of local *PPT* maps on *A* and *R*, this proves the property. \Box

This property of quantum discord also can be proved via the activation protocol [129] using the monotonicity of the entanglement measures [150].

Proposition 80 (vi). *Quantum discord is upper bounded by the von Neumann entropy of the measured subsystem* [96]:

$$D(A:B)_{\rho_{AB}} \le S(B). \tag{3.71}$$

Proof:(*vi*). Given a purification of ρ_{AB} as $\rho_{ABE} = |\psi\rangle \langle \psi|_{ABE}$ and the post-measurement state⁵

$$\sigma_{ABE} = \mathbb{I}_{AE} \otimes \mathcal{M}(\rho_{ABE}) = \sum_{x} p_x |\psi_x\rangle \langle \psi_x|_{AE} \otimes |b_x\rangle \langle b_x|, \qquad (3.72)$$

for a given measurement map $\mathcal{M} \in \mathcal{P}(\mathbb{C}_B, \mathbb{C}_X)$, which represents a POVM \mathcal{B} with rank-1 elements, then:

$$I(A:B)_{\sigma_{AB}} - I(B:E)_{\sigma_{BE}} = \left(S(\rho_A) - \sum_x p_x S(\rho_x^A)\right) - \left(S(\rho_E) - \sum_x p_x S(\rho_x^E)\right)$$
(3.73)

$$= S(\rho_A) - S(\rho_E) \tag{3.74}$$

$$= S(\rho_A) - S(\rho_{AB}), (3.75)$$

where $\rho_x^A = \rho_x^C = \text{Tr}_A[|\psi_x\rangle\langle\psi_x|_{AE}]$. As the classical correlations, by definition, is $J(A:B)_{\rho_{AB}} \ge I(A:B)_{\sigma_{AB}}$, hence the quantum discord is:

$$D(A:B)_{\rho_{AB}} = I(A:B)_{\rho_{AB}} - J(A:B)_{\rho_{AB}}$$
(3.76)

$$\leq I(A:B)_{\rho_{AB}} - I(A:B)_{\sigma_{AB}}$$

$$(3.77)$$

$$I(A:B) = C(a) - C(a)$$

$$(2.78)$$

$$= I(A:B)_{\rho_{AB}} - S(\rho_A) - S(\rho_{AB})$$
(3.78)

$$= S(\rho_B). \tag{3.79}$$

It was conjectured that the quantum discord is upper bounded by the entropy of both marginals [105], however the it was disproved that by N. Li and S. Luo [96].

Proposition 81 (vii). The mutual information $I(A : X)_{\mathbb{I} \otimes \mathcal{B}(\rho_{AB})}$ is convex on the POVMs.

⁵A detailed explanation about the action of measurement maps on the purified state shall be done in the Section.4.1.

Proof:(*vii*). Consider a POVM $\mathcal{B} \in \mathcal{P}(\mathbb{C}_B, \mathbb{C}_X)$ which can be written as convex combination of a set of POVMs $\tilde{\mathcal{B}}_k \in \mathcal{P}(\mathbb{C}_B, \mathbb{C}_{Y_k})$:

$$\mathcal{B} = \sum_{k} q_k \tilde{\mathcal{B}}_k. \tag{3.80}$$

As a quantum channel is a linear map, applying the local measurement map of \mathcal{B} on a bipartite state ρ_{AB} :

$$\mathbb{I} \otimes \mathcal{B}(\rho_{AB}) = \sum_{k} q_{k} \mathbb{I} \otimes \tilde{\mathcal{B}}_{k}(\rho_{AB}), \qquad (3.81)$$

where $\sum_k q_k = 1$. The mutual information of the post-measurement state can be written as:

$$I(A:X)_{\mathbb{I}\otimes\mathcal{B}(\rho_{AB})} = S(\mathbb{I}\otimes\mathcal{B}(\rho_{AB}) \| \rho_A\otimes\mathcal{B}(\rho_B))$$
(3.82)

$$= S(\sum_{k} q_{k} \mathbb{I} \otimes \tilde{\mathcal{B}}_{k}(\rho_{AB}) \| \sum_{k} q_{k} \rho_{A} \otimes \tilde{\mathcal{B}}_{k}(\rho_{B}))$$
(3.83)

$$\leq \sum_{k} q_{k} S(\mathbb{I} \otimes \tilde{\mathcal{B}}_{k}(\rho_{AB}) \| \rho_{A} \otimes \tilde{\mathcal{B}}_{k}(\rho_{B}))$$
(3.84)

$$= \sum_{k} q_k I(A:Y_k)_{\mathbb{I}\otimes\tilde{\mathcal{B}}_k(\rho_{AB})}.$$
(3.85)

In Eq.3.83 we used the linearity of the trace, in Eq.3.84 we used the joint convexity property of the relative entropy. \Box

This statement implies that the non optimized quantum discord is a concave function. The way we proved the proposition 81 is original of this thesis, and in the opinion of the author is clearer than the proof performed in the literature. Another original way to prove it can be obtained from the concavity of the conditional mutual information I(A : E|X) on the variable X, which represents the after measured state. The proof of this statement also can be find in the literature on the A. Datta phd thesis [42], where the concavity of the quantum discord can be obtained from the concavity of the conditional entropy.

Corolary 82 (vii). There exists an optimal POVM with rank-1 elements.

Proof: Corollary (vii). Given a POVM \mathcal{B} whose elements $\{B_x\}_x$ are not rank-1, it is possible to decompose each one in its eigenbasis $B_x = \sum_z C_{xz}$, where the operators C_{xz} are rank-1. In this way we can rewrite the POVM $\mathcal{B} = \bigoplus_z p_z C_z$, where $\sum_z p_z = 1$. As the mutual information $I(A : X)_{\mathbb{I} \otimes \mathcal{M}(\rho_{AB})}$ is convex on the POVMs:

$$I(A:X)_{\mathbb{I}\otimes\mathcal{B}(\rho_{AB})} \leq \sum_{z} p_{z}I(A:X)_{\mathbb{I}\otimes\mathcal{C}_{z}(\rho_{AB})} \leq I(A:X)_{\mathbb{I}\otimes\mathcal{C}_{z}(\rho_{AB})}.$$
(3.86)

Suppose the POVM \mathcal{B} optimizes the classical correlations, then there exist one value of z such that a C_z also maximizes the classical correlations.

Proposition 83 (viii). For bipartite pure states the quantum discord is equal to the entropy of entanglement [76]:

$$D(A:B)_{\Psi_{AB}} = S(\rho_A), \tag{3.87}$$

where $\Psi_{AB} = |\psi\rangle \langle \psi|_{AB}$ and $\rho_A = Tr_B[\Psi_{AB}]$.

Proof. Given the mutual information for pure states:

$$I(A:B)_{\Psi} = 2S(\rho_A),$$
 (3.88)

the quantum discord will be:

$$D(A:B)_{\Psi_{AB}} = S(\rho_A) + \inf_{\mathbb{I} \otimes \mathcal{B} \in \mathcal{P}} \{ S(\mathbb{I} \otimes \mathcal{B}[\Psi_{AB}]) - S(\mathcal{B}[\rho_B]) \}.$$
(3.89)

If we find a POVM such that the difference $S(\mathbb{I} \otimes \mathcal{B}[\Psi_{AB}]) - S(\mathcal{B}[\rho_B]) = 0$ it of course will be the optimum POVM. This optimum POVM is a dephasing channel in the Schmidt basis. Given the Schmidt decomposition of the state: $|\psi\rangle = \sum_i c_i |a_i\rangle |b_i\rangle$, the state after the local dephasing on *B*:

$$\mathbb{I} \otimes \Pi_B[\Psi] = \sum_{ij} c_i c_j |a_i\rangle \langle a_j| \otimes \Pi_B[|b_i\rangle \langle b_j|] = \sum_i c_i c_i |a_i\rangle \langle a_i| \otimes |b_i\rangle \langle b_i|.$$
(3.90)

As this state is classical-classical:

$$S(\mathbb{I} \otimes \mathcal{B}[\Psi_{AB}]) = S(\mathcal{B}[\rho_B]). \tag{3.91}$$

3.2.3 Geometrical approach

In this section we shall give a geometrical point of view for quantumness of correlations. As quantum entanglement, the quantumness of correlations can be quantified geometrically by the distance between the state and the set of states without quantum correlations. As the space of states in quantum mechanics is not a flat space there are many different kinds of measures of distances [14]. Independently T. Debarba et al. [47] and T. Nakano et al. [113] proposed that the geometrical quantifiers of quantumness of correlations can be via Schatten-p norm, from this measure it is possible to define other measures via Hilbert-Schmidt distance named geometrical quantum discord [40,104] and via trace distance named 1-norm geometrical quantum discord [47,113]. It is also possible to measure quantumness of correlations via Fidelity or Bures distance [4, 148]. Another measure of quantumness based on distance is the via the relative entropy [112, 117]. Actually the distance between the state and the set of classical correlated states is not the only way to quantify quantumness of correlations geometrically, another way is based on the disturbance created in the state after a local measurement [102], therefore distances between the state and the disturbed state also quantifies quantum correlations. However we shall focus on the measure of distance based on the Schatten-p norm, notwithstanding we shall dedicate a whole section to discuss the measure of quantumness of correlation based on the relative entropy.

In general, for a state $\rho_{AB} \in \mathcal{D}(\mathbb{C}_A, \mathbb{C}_B)$, a geometrical measure of quantum discord can be defined as the distance between ρ_{AB} and the closest classical correlated state. An interesting norm to describe the quantum discord is the Schatten-p norm, as discussed in the Chap.2, carries in its definition the trace distance and the Hilbert-Schmidt distance.

Definition 84. *The geometrical quantum discord for any Schatten-p norm can be defined as* [47,113]:

$$D_{p}(\rho_{AB}) = \inf_{\xi_{AB} \in \Omega_{QC}} ||\rho_{AB} - \xi_{AB}||_{p}^{p},$$
(3.92)

where $||A||_p = Tr[(A^{\dagger}A)^{p/2}]^{1/p}$ is the Schatten-p norm.

The Schatten-p geometrical discord will be zero if and only if the state ρ_{AB} is inside the set of classical correlated states.

For p = 2 the Schatten-p norm represents the Hilbert-Schmidt norm and the quantum discord is named *geometrical discord* [40]:

$$D_2(\rho_{AB}) = \inf_{\xi_{AB} \in \Omega_{QC}} ||\rho_{AB} - \xi_{AB}||_2^2.$$
(3.93)

This measure of quantum discord can be calculated analytically for general bipartite state [104] and has friendly expressions for $2 \otimes 2$ systems [40,67]. S. Luo and S. Fu showed that the geometrical quantum discord is equal to the local disturbance [104]:

$$D_2(\rho_{AB}) = \inf_{\Pi_B \in \mathcal{P}(\mathbb{C}_B)} ||\rho_{AB} - \mathbb{I}_A \otimes \Pi_B(\rho_{AB})||_2^2,$$
(3.94)

where now the optimization is taken over local projective measurement maps $\Pi_B \in \mathcal{P}(\mathbb{C}_B)$. Using the disturbance is possible to calculate the quantum discord analytically for any pure state, Bell diagonal state and $2 \otimes n$ -dimensional states [103]. The geometrical measure of discord was also studied in the context of the quantum computation protocols [40, 120]. It was also measured experimentally [39, 147]. The geometrical quantum discord has a special interesting because it is very operational. It is just the smallest difference between the purity of the state $(\text{Tr}[\rho^2])$ and the purity of the local dephased state $(\text{Tr}[(\mathbb{I} \otimes \Pi(\rho))^2])$. We state it as a proposition [103].

Proposition 85. Given a bipartite state $\rho_{AB} \in \mathcal{D}(\mathbb{C}_A \otimes \mathbb{C}_B)$ the geometrical discord Eq.3.94 can be written as:

$$D_2(\rho_{AB}) = \inf_{\Pi_B \in \mathcal{P}(\mathbb{C}_B)} \left\{ Tr[\rho_{AB}^2] - Tr[\mathbb{I}_A \otimes \Pi_B(\rho_{AB})^2] \right\},$$
(3.95)

where $\Pi_B \in \mathcal{P}(\mathbb{C}_B)$ is a dephasing channel.

Proof. The square of the Hilbert-Schmidt norm:

$$||\rho_{AB} - \mathbb{I}_A \otimes \Pi_B(\rho_{AB})||_2^2 = \operatorname{Tr}[\rho_{AB}^2] - 2\operatorname{Tr}[\rho_{AB} \cdot \mathbb{I}_A \otimes \Pi_B(\rho_{AB})] + \operatorname{Tr}[\mathbb{I}_A \otimes \Pi_B(\rho_{AB})^2].$$
(3.96)

We can write a general bipartite state as $\rho_{AB} = \sum_{ij} O^A_{ij} \otimes |i\rangle \langle j|$, the local dephasing channel acts on ρ_{AB} as $\mathbb{I} \otimes \Pi(\rho_{AB}) = \sum_{ij} O^A_{ij} \otimes \Pi(|i\rangle \langle j|)$, where $\Pi(|i\rangle \langle j|) = \sum_k \delta_{ik} \delta_{jk} |k\rangle \langle k|$, then:

$$\operatorname{Tr}[\rho_{AB}\mathbb{I} \otimes \Pi(\rho_{AB})] = \operatorname{Tr}[\sum_{ij} O^A_{ij} \otimes |i\rangle \langle j| \cdot \sum_{kl} O^A_{kl} \otimes \Pi(|k\rangle \langle l|)]$$
(3.97)

$$= \sum_{ij} \sum_{kl} \operatorname{Tr}[\rho_{ij}^{A} \rho_{kl}^{A}] \operatorname{Tr}[\Pi(|i\rangle \langle j|) |k\rangle \langle l|]$$
(3.98)

$$= \sum_{ij} \sum_{kl} \operatorname{Tr}[\rho_{ij}^{A} \rho_{kl}^{A}] \operatorname{Tr}[\Pi(|i\rangle \langle j|) \Pi(|k\rangle \langle l|)]$$
(3.99)

$$= \operatorname{Tr}[\Pi(\rho_{AB})\Pi(\rho_{AB})]. \tag{3.100}$$

Where we used in Eq.3.99 that $\text{Tr}[\Pi(\sigma)\gamma] = \text{Tr}[\Pi(\sigma)\Pi(\gamma)]$, for two square matrices $\sigma, \gamma : \mathbb{C}^d \to \mathbb{C}^d$, and in Eq.3.100 we reordered the terms to get ρ_{AB} again.

Although the geometrical discord is an operational measure for quantumness of correlation it does not satisfy the good conditions to be a quantifier of quantum correlation [29]. The commonly acceptable properties for quantumness of correlations are the properties 76-79 of quantum discord. The problem with the geometrical discord is that it does not satisfy the second statement on property 79, i.e, it can increase under local channels on the non measured subsystem [127]. It comes from the fact that the Hilbert-Schmidt norm is not monotonic decreasing under PPT maps⁶. A simple example was given by Marco Piani [127]. Suppose a bipartite state ρ_{AB} and a local projective measurement $\Pi_B \in \mathcal{P}(\mathbb{C}_B)$ on B, then the Hilbert-Schmidt distance between the state and the dephased state will be:

$$D(AB, AB^{\Pi})_{\rho_{AB}} = ||\rho_{AB} - \mathbb{I}_A \otimes \Pi_B(\rho_{AB})||_2.$$
(3.101)

Now suppose a channel $\Gamma_A \in C(\mathbb{C}_A, \mathbb{C}_A \otimes \mathbb{C}_E)$ which acts on *A* just appending an ancilla σ with arbitrary dimension:

$$\Gamma_A \otimes \mathbb{I}_B(\rho_{AB}) = \rho_{A'B} = \rho_{AB} \otimes \sigma_E. \tag{3.102}$$

The Hilbert-Schmidt distance between $\rho_{AB} \otimes \sigma_E$ and the dephased state on *B*:

$$D(A'B, A'B^{\Pi})_{\Gamma_A \otimes \mathbb{I}_B(\rho_{AB})} = ||\rho_{AB} \otimes \sigma_E - \mathbb{I}_A \otimes \Pi_B(\rho_{AB}) \otimes \sigma_E||_2 = ||\rho_{AB} \otimes -\mathbb{I}_A \otimes \Pi_B(\rho_{AB})||_2 \cdot ||\sigma||_2,$$
(3.103)

⁶This was discussed in the context of quantum entanglement when arise the question if Hilbert-Schmidt norm was a good measure for quantum entanglement [118].

however $||\sigma||_2 = \sqrt{\text{Tr}[\sigma^2]}$, which will be equal to 1 only if the ancilla is a pure state. As we can apply local operations on the ancilla, then applying a purification on the ancillary system it can increase the geometrical quantum discord just applying local operations, which means that we are increasing the amount of total correlations without creating any correlations in the system [127]. The problems of the geometric discord based on Hilbert-Schmidt distance were solved redefining a measure of quantum correlations in function of the geometric discord. This function keeps some entropic properties of the quantum discord [154].

The Schatten-1 norm was first proposed by T. Debarba *et al.* to obtain a linear bound between geometrical discord via trace distance and random robustness of entanglement [47,48]. Independently other authors proposed it in different contexts [113, 154]. Indeed the Schatten-1 norm is the only norm which is an acceptable measure for quantumness of correlations [122]. By the last example for the state $\rho_{ABE} = \rho_{AB} \otimes \sigma_E$, then the Schatten-p norm of this state can be written as $||\rho_{ABE}||_p = ||\rho_{AB}||_p ||\sigma_E||_p$, as $||\sigma_E||_p = \text{Tr}[\sigma_E^p]^{1/p}$ the only norm which cannot increase the quantum correlations applying any quantum channel on subsystem *E* is the Schatten-1. In Chap.2 we studied the properties of the trace distance, then the *1-norm geometrical discord* will keep these properties. As we discussed for a measure of quantumness of correlations to be acceptable it should satisfy some properties, the more important are the properties 76-79 of quantum discord [29].

Definition 86 (1-norm geometrical quantum discord). *Given an bipartite quantum state* $\rho_{AB} \in \mathcal{D}(\mathbb{C}_A \otimes \mathbb{C}_B)$ we can define the 1-norm geometrical quantum discord:

$$D_1(\rho_{AB}) = \inf_{\xi_{AB} \in \Omega_{QC}} ||\rho_{AB} - \xi_{AB}||_1,$$
(3.104)

where $\xi_{AB} \in \mathcal{D}(\mathbb{C}_A \otimes \mathbb{C}_B)$ is a quantum-classical state.

The 1-norm geometrical quantum discord satisfy the following properties ⁷:

Proposition 87 (ii). The 1-norm geometrical quantum discord is non-negative:

$$D_1(\rho_{AB}) \ge 0.$$
 (3.105)

Proposition 88 (iii). *The 1-norm geometrical quantum discord vanishes if and only if the state is classically correlated.*

Proposition 89 (iv). The 1-norm geometrical quantum discord is invariant under local unitary operations:

$$D_1(\rho_{AB}) = D_1((U_A \otimes U_B)\rho_{AB}(U_A^{\dagger} \otimes U_B^{\dagger})).$$
(3.106)

Proof:(*ii*)-(*iv*). This properties come from the properties of the trace distance. For two density matrices $\rho, \sigma \in \mathcal{D}(\mathbb{C}^n)$ the trace distance respects:

(ii) Non-negative:

$$||\rho - \sigma||_1 \ge 0;$$
 (3.107)

(iii) Vanishes if and only if the states are the same:

$$||\rho - \sigma||_1 = 0 \quad \Longleftrightarrow \quad \sigma = \rho; \tag{3.108}$$

(iv) Invariant under isometry operations:

$$||\rho - \sigma||_{1} = ||V\rho V^{\dagger} - V\sigma V^{\dagger}||_{1}, \qquad (3.109)$$

where $V \in \mathcal{U}(\mathbb{C}^n, \mathbb{C}^{n'})$ is an isometry.

⁷All of the properties described below came from the properties of the *trace distance* which were proved in last chapter.

3.2

As occurs with quantum discord, Proposition.79, the 1-norm geometrical quantum discord can increase by local operations on the measured system. The example for it is the same discussed above, which applying a local map that changes a classical-classical state to a classical-quantum state. The next property comes from the fact that trace distance is contractive under quantum channels. The proof of this statement is straightforward, because comes directly from the monotonicity of the trace distance.

Proposition 90 (v). *The 1-norm geometrical quantum discord is contractive under local maps on the non measured subsystem*

Proof. Consider a bipartite state ρ_{AB} and a local channel Φ_A , then the trace distance between ρ_{AB} and the closest quantum-classical state $\bar{\zeta}_{AB}$ will satisfy:

$$||\rho_{AB} - \bar{\xi}_{AB}||_1 \ge ||\Phi_A \otimes \mathbb{I}_B(\rho_{AB}) - \Phi_A \otimes \mathbb{I}_B(\bar{\xi}_{AB})||_1,$$
(3.110)

the state $\Phi_A \otimes \mathbb{I}_B(\bar{\xi}_{AB})$ remains quantum-classical, although cannot be the closest state to $\Phi_A \otimes \mathbb{I}_B(\rho_{AB})$. If we named the closest as ξ_{AB}^{Φ} , hence $||\Phi_A \otimes \mathbb{I}_B(\rho_{AB}) - \Phi_A \otimes \mathbb{I}_B(\bar{\xi}_{AB})||_1 \geq ||\Phi_A \otimes \mathbb{I}_B(\rho_{AB}) - \xi_{AB}^{\Phi}||_1$, which implies:

$$||\rho_{AB} - \bar{\xi}_{AB}||_1 \ge ||\Phi_A \otimes \mathbb{I}_B(\rho_{AB}) - \xi^{\Phi}_{AB}||_1.$$
 (3.111)

Another way to quantify quantum correlations is via the local disturbance under measurements [102]. In this way it is possible to define a local disturbance via 1-norm, it is named *negativity of quantumness* (\mathcal{NQ}) [113].

Definition 91. Given a bipartite state $\rho_{AB} \in \mathcal{D}(\mathbb{C}_A \otimes \mathbb{C}_B)$, the negativity of quantumness is defined as the minimal amount of disturbance created in the quantum state, optimized over local projective measurements, measured via 1-norm distance:

$$D_{\mathcal{NQ}}(\rho_{AB}) = \inf_{\Pi_B \in \mathcal{P}} ||\rho_{AB} - \mathbb{I}_A \otimes \Pi_B(\rho_{AB})||_1,$$
(3.112)

where $\Pi_B \in \mathcal{P}(\mathbb{C}_B)$ is a local dephasing on the subsystem B.

In contrast to the local disturbance via Hilbert-Schmidt distance, the negativity of quantumness is not equal to the 1-norm geometrical discord for any bipartite system, they will be the same just for $2 \otimes 2$ systems [113]. However for measurements on both subsystems the negativity of quantumness is equal to the 1-norm geometrical discord for classical-classical states [113]:

Theorem 92. *Given a bipartite state* ρ_{AB} *the negativity of quantumness with measurement on both sides is:*

$$D_{\mathcal{NQ}}(\rho_{AB})^{\Pi_{AB}} = \inf_{\Pi_A \otimes \Pi_B \in \mathcal{P}} ||\rho_{AB} - \Pi_A \otimes \Pi_B(\rho_{AB})||_1,$$
(3.113)

and the 1-norm geometrical discord for classical-classical states is:

$$D_1(\rho_{AB})^{CC} = \inf_{\xi_{AB} \in \Omega_{CC}} ||\rho_{AB} - \xi_{AB})||_{1},$$
(3.114)

they are the same measures of quantumness of correlations:

$$D_1(\rho_{AB})^{\mathcal{CC}} = D_{\mathcal{NQ}}(\rho_{AB})^{\Pi_{AB}}.$$
(3.115)

The 1-norm geometrical discord and the negativity of quantumness can be calculated analytically for $2 \otimes 2$ systems [36, 113, 122, 123]. They were also applied experimentally in a NMR device where the entropic properties of the quantum discord were inferred [121].
3.2.4 Relative entropy of quantumness and work deficit

The relative entropy is a measure of distance which does not satisfies the symmetric property to be a true distance [14], however for a given dephasing channel $\Pi \in \mathcal{P}(\mathbb{C}^n)$ acting on any state $\rho \in \mathcal{D}(\mathbb{C}^n)$ the support of the dephased state contains the support of the input state: supp $(\rho) \subseteq$ supp $(\Pi[\rho])$, therefore the measure of quantumness of correlations based on the relative entropy remains finite for every composed state [14,162].

Suppose Alice and Bob have a common composed system described by the state $\rho_{AB} \in \mathcal{D}(\mathbb{C}_A \otimes \mathbb{C}_B)$ and they would like to extract work from this system, to perform a task. To attain their intention they can perform the *closed set of local operations and communicate classically* (CLOCC). This class of operations is composed by: *i*) addition of pure ancillas, *ii*) local unitary operations, *iii*) local dephasing channels. Sending states through a local dephasing channel represents the classical communication. If Alice and Bob are together in the same lab, they can extract work globally from the total system, then the total amount of information which Alice and Bob can extract from ρ_{AB} together is defined as the *total work* [117].

Definition 93. The work which can be extracted from a quantum system, described by the state $\rho \in \mathcal{D}(\mathbb{C}^N)$, is defined as the change in the entropy:

$$W_t(\rho) = \log_2 N - S(\rho),$$
 (3.116)

 $\log_2 N$ is the entropy of the maximally mixed state, for which it is not possible extract work and $S(\rho)$ is the von Neumann entropy of the state.

This function can be viewed as a function which measures information, such that if the state is a maximally mixed state no information can be extracted from it, therefore if the state is a pure state we have the maximum value of the information [79, 117]. The entropy function also represents the information about the system, although it represents the amount of information which we *can get to know* about the system and the function Eq.3.116 represents the amount of information we *can get to know*⁸. On the other hand, Alice and Bob cannot be in the same lab, therefore the information, or work, which can be extracted from the total state is restricted to be locally accessed. In the same way we defined the total information, it is possible to define a *local work*. Then Alice and Bob should apply CLOCC operation in order to obtain the maximal amount of local information:

$$W_l(\rho_{AB}) = \log_2 N - \sup_{\Gamma \in CLOCC} S(\Gamma[\rho_{AB}]), \qquad (3.117)$$

where the state $\Gamma(\rho_{AB})$ is the state after the protocol. If after the protocol the whole state is with one part, for example *A*, then the dimension of the other will be 1 and its entropy will be zero, therefore the state in the end of the protocol will be $\Gamma(\rho_{AB}) = \rho_{AA'}$. When we are talking about local information, it does not mean getting some outputs via local measurements, it means applying a quantum channel, described by CLOCC operations, and taking a function of the state after the action of the channel, this function is named local information, or local work, and it is described by Eq.3.117 [79].

Actually the important function is not $W_l(\rho_{AB})$, the function which we are interested is the difference between the total work which can be extracted from the composed system described by ρ_{AB} and the work which we can extracted locally. This function is named *work deficit* and it measures the amount of work that is not possible to extract locally [117].

Definition 94. *Given a bipartite state* ρ_{AB} *, the information which two parts Alice and Bob cannot access, via CLOCC, is the work deficit:*

$$\Delta(\rho_{AB}) = W_t(\rho_{AB}) - W_l(\rho_{AB}). \tag{3.118}$$

⁸A pedagogic discussion about this definition, in the thermodynamic point of view, can be find in the Ref. [79].

From the definition of the total work and the local work we can rewrite the work deficit as:

$$\Delta(\rho_{AB}) = \inf_{\Gamma \in CLOCC} \left\{ S(\Gamma[\rho_{AB}]) - S(\rho_{AB}) \right\}.$$
(3.119)

Even though the total and the local work depend explicitly on the dimension of the system, the work deficit should not depend on the dimension of $\Gamma[\rho_{AB}]$. Adding local pure ancillas belongs to the CLOCC, it should not change the amount of work deficit. As we shall see below, the work deficit is a measure of correlations, then it must not change by the simple addition of a uncorrelated system [79, 112]. On the other hands this issue will be discussed better in Chap.5, where we shall study the effect of the embedding on the local measurement scenario.

In general the work deficit of a state ρ_{AB} is related with the relative entropy between the state ρ_{AB} and the final state $\Gamma[\rho_{AB}]$ [80].

Theorem 95. The work deficit is upper bounded by the relative entropy of the state with the set of pseudoclassical correlated states \mathcal{PC} [80]:

$$\Delta(\rho_{AB}) \le \inf_{\sigma_{AB} \in \mathcal{PC}} S(\rho_{AB} \| \sigma_{AB}), \tag{3.120}$$

where the set of pseudo-classically correlated states \mathcal{PC} is the set of states which can be converted in classically correlated states via CLOCC operations without create any correlation. This set contain the set of classically correlated states: $\Omega_{CC} \subseteq \Omega_{CQ} \subseteq \mathcal{PC}$.

Proof. The final state $\Gamma[\rho_{AB}] \in \mathcal{PB}$. Then we can choose a basis \mathcal{B} , which is the basis that Alice and Bob applied the dephasing during the protocol, this basis is named *implementable product basis* (IPB). In the end of the protocol the final state has entropy:

$$S(\Gamma[\rho_{AB}]) = H(\rho_{AB}, \mathcal{B}), \qquad (3.121)$$

where $H(\rho_{AB}, \mathcal{B}) = -\sum_k \langle \beta_k | \rho_{AB} | \beta_k \rangle \log_2 \langle \beta_k | \rho_{AB} | \beta_k \rangle$ for $\{ |\beta_k \rangle \}_k \subset \mathcal{B}$. Then optimizing over all possible IPB, such that the state has the smaller entropy, we obtain:

$$\inf_{\Gamma \in CLOCC} S(\Gamma[\rho_{AB}]) \le \inf_{\mathcal{B}} H(\rho_{AB}, \mathcal{B}).$$
(3.122)

We named the set $S_{\mathcal{B}}$ as the set of states which commute with the basis \mathcal{B} , then a state in this set we named $\rho_{\mathcal{B}}$. We also have the following relation to the Shannon entropy $H(\rho, \mathcal{B})$:

$$\inf_{\sigma \in S_{\mathcal{B}}} \{ S(\rho | | \sigma) - S(\rho) \} = \inf_{\sigma \in S_{\mathcal{B}}} [-\operatorname{Tr}(\rho \log_2 \sigma)]$$
(3.123)

$$= \inf_{\sigma \in S_{\mathcal{B}}} \left[-\operatorname{Tr}(\rho_{\mathcal{B}} \log_2 \sigma) \right] + \operatorname{Tr}(\rho_{\mathcal{B}} \log_2 \rho_{\mathcal{B}}) - \operatorname{Tr}(\rho_{\mathcal{B}} \log_2 \rho_{\mathcal{B}}) \quad (3.124)$$

$$= \inf_{\sigma \in S_{\mathcal{B}}} \{ S(\rho_{\mathcal{B}}) - S(\rho_{\mathcal{B}} \| \sigma) \}$$
(3.125)

$$= H(\rho, \mathcal{B}). \tag{3.126}$$

In Eq.3.124 we used the fact that \mathcal{B} commutes with σ^9 and summed zero. In Eq.3.126 we used that $\sigma \in S_{\mathcal{B}}$, then $\inf_{\sigma \in S_{\mathcal{B}}} S(\rho_{\mathcal{B}} || \sigma) = 0$ and $H(\rho, \mathcal{B}) = S(\rho_{\mathcal{B}})$. Now combining Eq.3.122 with Eq.3.126 we have:

$$\Delta(\rho) = \inf_{\Gamma \in CLOCC} S(\Gamma[\rho]) - S(\rho)$$
(3.127)

$$\leq \inf_{\mathcal{B}\in IPB} H(\rho, \mathcal{B}) - S(\rho)$$
(3.128)

$$= \inf_{\mathcal{B}\in\mathcal{PC}} S(\rho||\sigma).$$
(3.129)

In Eq.3.128 we substituted the Eq.3.122. In Eq.3.129 we substituted E.3.126 and rewrote

⁹This step will be calculated explicitly in Theorem 99.

 $\inf_{\mathcal{B}\in IPB} \inf_{\sigma\in S_{\mathcal{B}}} \{ S(\rho | | \sigma) = \inf_{\mathcal{B}\in \mathcal{PC}} S(\rho | | \sigma) \}$

In the asymptotic limit (the limit of many copies) the work deficit quantifies the amount of pure states which can be extracted locally [51,80]. However as resource cannot be created freely, the addition of pure local ancillas is not allowed, then it is replaced by the addition of maximally mixed states. The set of operations which contains: *i*) addition of maximal mixture states, *ii*) local unitary operations, *iii*) local dephasing channels, is named *noise local operations and classical communication* (NLOCC) [80]. The extraction of local pure states is a protocol, whose the goal is to extract resource, where the set of available operations is the NLOCC operations and the set of free resource states is composed just by the maximal mixture state, which is the only state which does not have any local purity [82]. It remains an open question if the CLOCC class and the NLOCC class are equivalent [79].

In the limit of one copy, the work deficit can quantify quantum correlations present in a given composed system [116]. The scenario where Alice and Bob can perform many steps of classical communication is named *two way*, and the work deficit is named *two-way work deficit*. In this case they can perform measurements and communicate in each step of the protocol. Mathematically the two-way work deficit does not have a closed expression [79]. As discussed above, we can "active" quantum correlations performing operations on the measured system. Therefore this many steps scenario is not good to quantify quantum correlations, because if Alice and Bob can perform dephasing channels that would not commute with the dephasing applied in the before, then the only state which remains invariant, under the actions of the arbitrary dephasing channels, is the maximally mixed state. In this way, it is necessary a one round description, where the only thing that Alice and Bob can do is communicate in the end of the protocol. Following this idea, it is possible to define two classes of work deficit, the *one way work deficit*, which just one side can communicate. If Bob communicates to Alice, the state created in the end of the protocol is a quantum-classical state (or a classical-quantum state if Alice communicates in the end of the protocol).

Definition 96 (one way work deficit). *Given a bipartite state* ρ_{AB} , the work deficit with just one side communication is named one way work deficit [117]:

$$\Delta^{\rightarrow}(\rho_{AB}) = \min_{\Pi_B \in \mathcal{P}} \left\{ S(\mathbb{I}_A \otimes \Pi_B[\rho_{AB}]) - S(\rho_{AB}) \right\},$$
(3.130)

where $\Pi_B \in \mathcal{P}(\mathbb{C}_B)$ is a local dephasing on subsystem B. We shall write $\Delta^{\rightarrow}(\rho_{AB})$ when the communication is from A to B and $\Delta^{\leftarrow}(\rho_{AB})$ otherwise.

Another definition for the work deficit is defined when both Alice and Bob communicate in the end of the protocol, this is named *zero way work deficit*. The state created in the end of the protocol is a classical-classical state.

Definition 97 (zero way work deficit). *Given a bipartite state* ρ_{AB} , the work deficit with no communication until the end of the protocol is named zero work deficit [117]:

$$\Delta^{\emptyset}(\rho_{AB}) = \min_{\Pi_A \otimes \Pi_B \in \mathcal{P}} \left\{ S(\Pi_A \otimes \Pi_B[\rho_{AB}]) - S(\rho_{AB}) \right\},\tag{3.131}$$

where $\Pi_A \otimes \Pi_B \in \mathcal{P}(\mathbb{C}_A \otimes \mathbb{C}_B)$ is a local dephasing on subsystem A and B.

K. Modi *et. al* proposed a measure of quantumness of correlation defined as the relative entropy of the state and the set of classical correlated states [112]. This measure is named *relative entropy of quantumness*.

Definition 98 (Relative entropy of quantumness). *The relative entropy of quantumness* $D(\rho_{AB})_{QC}$ *for a given state* ρ_{AB} *is defined as the minimum relative entropy over the set of quantum-classical states* [112]:

$$D(\rho_{AB})_{QC} = \min_{\xi_{AB} \in \Omega_{QC}} S(\rho_{AB} \| \xi_{AB}), \qquad (3.132)$$

where Ω_{OC} is the set of quantum-classical states.

The relative entropy of quantumness for classical-classical states is denoted as $D(\rho_{AB})_{CC}$. It is analogous to Eq.3.133 when the optimization is taken over the set of classical-classical states Ω_{CC} :

$$D(\rho_{AB})_{CC} = \min_{\xi_{AB} \in \Omega_{CC}} S(\rho_{AB} \| \xi_{AB}).$$
(3.133)

As discussed in the limit of one copy the one way and the zero way work deficit are quantifiers of quantum of correlations. For these cases the equality is attained in the last theorem.

Theorem 99. *The 1-way work deficit is equal to the relative entropy of quantumness for quantum-classical states* [79, 112]:

$$D(\rho_{AB})_{QC} = \Delta^{\rightarrow}(\rho_{AB}), \qquad (3.134)$$

Proof. Suppose $\xi_{\rho} \in \Omega_{QC}$ is the state which optimizes the Eq.3.133 and another state $X = \sum_{k} (\mathbb{I}_{A} \otimes |k\rangle \langle k|) \rho_{AB}(\mathbb{I}_{A} \otimes |k\rangle \langle k|)$, such that $[\xi_{\rho}, X] = 0$. As the state ξ_{ρ} is the nearest state, measuring via the relative entropy, the next expression must hold:

$$S(\rho_{AB} \| X) - S(\rho_{AB} \| \xi_{AB}) \ge 0.$$
 (3.135)

Then calculating explicitly the relative entropies:

=

$$S(\rho || X) = -S(\rho) - \operatorname{Tr}[\rho \log X]$$
(3.136)

$$= -S(\rho) - \sum_{k} \operatorname{Tr}[(\mathbb{I}_{A} \otimes |k\rangle \langle k|) \rho_{AB} \log X]$$
(3.137)

$$= -S(\rho) - \sum_{k} \operatorname{Tr}[(\mathbb{I}_{A} \otimes |k\rangle \langle k|) \rho_{AB}(\mathbb{I}_{A} \otimes |k\rangle \langle k|) \log X]$$
(3.138)

$$= -S(\rho) + S(X), \tag{3.139}$$

we used the idempotent property of projectors, the cyclic property of the trace and the fact that $[\xi_{\rho}, X] = 0$, respectively. Repeating the same algebra for $S(\rho_{AB} || \xi_{AB})$:

$$S(\rho \| \xi_{\rho}) = -S(\rho) - \operatorname{Tr}[\rho \log \xi_{\rho}]$$
(3.140)

$$= -S(\rho) - \operatorname{Tr}[X \log \xi_{\rho}]. \tag{3.141}$$

Therefore:

$$S(\rho_{AB} \| X) - S(\rho_{AB} \| \xi_{AB}) = S(X) + \operatorname{Tr}[X \log \xi_{\rho}] = -S(X \| \xi_{\rho}) \le 0,$$
(3.142)

which implies that $S(X||\xi_{\rho})$, hence $X = \xi_{\rho}$.

The same is valid for the zero way work deficit and the relative entropy of quantumness for classical-classical states:

$$D(\rho_{AB})_{CC} = \Delta^{\emptyset}(\rho_{AB}). \tag{3.143}$$

The one way and zero way work deficits quantify quantum correlations beyond the quantum entanglement, therefore we should be able to compare these two classes of quantum correlations. For the relative entropy this comparison is natural, and it comes directly from the relative entropy of the fact that CLOCC is a sub class of LOCC operations.

Proposition 100. *The work deficit is lower bounded by the relative entropy of entanglement:*

$$\Delta(\rho) \ge E_r(\rho). \tag{3.144}$$

Proof. As CLOCC \subset LOCC the minimization of the relative entropy over these sets:

$$\inf_{\Gamma \in CLOCC} S(\rho ||\Gamma[\rho]) \ge \inf_{\Gamma \in LOCC} S(\rho ||\Lambda[\rho]) = \inf_{\sigma \in Sep} S(\rho ||\sigma),$$
(3.145)

where *Sep* is the set of separable states. Given the definition of the relative entropy of entanglement and the work deficit:

$$\Delta(\rho) = \inf_{\Gamma \in CLOCC} S(\rho || \Gamma[\rho]) \ge \inf_{\sigma \in Sep} S(\rho || \sigma) = E_r(\rho).$$
(3.146)

The separable states are the states which can be created via LOCC operations, a given bipartite separable state σ_{AB}^{sep} can be written as a convex combination of pure product states:

$$\sigma_{AB}^{sep} = \sum_{k} q_k |\phi_k\rangle \langle \phi_k|_A \otimes |\psi_k\rangle \langle \psi_k|)_B, \qquad (3.147)$$

as discussed this state is classically correlated if the states satisfy $\langle \phi_i | \phi_j \rangle = \delta_{i,j}$ or/and $\langle \psi_i | \psi_j \rangle = \delta_{i,j}$. In other words a classically correlated state is a convex combination of pure product states which form a orthogonal basis. Therefore a separable pure state is also classically correlated, then it is natural to expect that a measure of quantumness of correlations captures this characteristic. Indeed for bipartite pure states the work deficit quantifies the quantum correlations in the pure state, which is just the entanglement.

Proposition 101. For bipartite pure states $|\psi\rangle_{AB} \in \mathbb{C}_A \otimes \mathbb{C}_B$, the work deficit is equal to the relative entropy of entanglement [117]:

$$\Delta(\Psi_{AB}) = E_r(\Psi_{AB}) = S(\rho_A), \qquad (3.148)$$

where $\Psi_{AB} = |\psi\rangle \langle \psi|_{AB}$.

Proof. It is well known that for pure states the relative entropy of entanglement is equal to the von Neumann entropy of the marginal. As the work deficit is lower bounded by the relative entropy of entanglement, if we find a local dephasing channel, such that the work deficit is equal to the relative entropy of entanglement, it is the optimal protocol which minimize the work deficit, once that:

$$S(\Psi||\Pi_A \otimes \Pi_B[\Psi]) \ge \Delta(\Psi) \ge E_r(\Psi), \tag{3.149}$$

where $\Pi_A \otimes \Pi_B \in \mathcal{P}(\mathbb{C}_A \otimes \mathbb{C}_B)$. Given the Schmidt decomposition of the state $|\psi\rangle_{AB} = \sum_i c_i |a_i\rangle |b_i\rangle$, hence if we apply a dephasing channel on the Schmidt basis:

$$\Pi_A \otimes \Pi_B[\Psi] = \sum_{ij} c_i c_j \Pi_A[|a_i\rangle\langle a_j|] \otimes \Pi_B[|b_i\rangle\langle b_j|] = \sum_i c_i^2 |a_i\rangle\langle a_i| \otimes |b_i\rangle\langle b_i|.$$
(3.150)

Thus the von Neumann entropy of $\Pi_A \otimes \Pi_B[\Psi]$ is equal to the von Neumann entropy of the marginals of Ψ :

$$S(\Pi_A \otimes \Pi_B[\Psi]) = -\sum_i (c_i^2) \log_2 c_i^2 = S(\rho_A).$$
(3.151)

An interesting corollary of this proposition is that the quantum discord is equal to the work deficit for pure states, because it is also equal to the entropy of entanglement for pure states, as calculated in Proposition 83.

Chapter 4

Interplay between quantum entanglement and quantumness of correlations.

In this chapter we shall explain three different ways to relate quantum entanglement and quantumness of correlations. In the first two sections we present two ways to relate entanglement and quantumness of correlations. In Sec.4.1, we revise the literature about the expressions calculated via the well known Koashi-Winter relation. Section 4.2 is intended to the description of the quantum correlation activation protocol. We have a special interest in this protocol because we shall use it on Chap.6 to characterize the classical correlated states in indistinguishable particle systems. In Sec.4.3, we present an original work which relates the quantumness of correlations on the geometrical approach with the witnessed entanglement.

4.1 Monogamy relation: entanglement, classical correlations and quantumness of correlations

Given a bipartite system $\rho_{AB} \in \mathcal{D}(\mathbb{C}_A \otimes \mathbb{C}_B)$, then we can purify this state in a larger space \mathbb{C}_{ABE} , of the dimension: dim $(\mathbb{C}_{ABE}) = \dim(A) \cdot \dim(B) \cdot \operatorname{rank}(\rho_{AB})$. The purification process will create quantum correlations between the system *AB* and the purification system *E*, unless the state is already pure. Intrinsically to the process of purification there is a restriction in the amount of correlations which the state can share with the purification system, otherwise the amount of classical correlations would be free. This balance between the correlations for tripartite states can be understood via the Koashi-Winter relation.

Given the definition of the classical correlations for a bipartite state ρ_{AB} :

$$J(A:B)_{\rho_{AB}} = \max_{\mathbb{I}\otimes\in\mathcal{P}} I(A:X)_{\mathbb{I}\otimes(\rho_{AB})},$$
(4.1)

where $I(A : X)_{\mathbb{I} \otimes (\rho_{AB})}$ is the mutual information of the post-measured state $\mathbb{I} \otimes (\rho_{AB})$, and the optimization is taken over all local POVM measurement maps $\in \mathcal{P}(\mathbb{C}_B, BC_X)$.

Given also the definition of the entanglement of formation of a bipartite state ρ_{AB} :

$$E_f(\rho_{AB}) = \min_{\xi_{\rho} = \{p_i, |\psi_i\rangle\langle\psi_i|\}_i} \sum_i p_i E(|\psi_i\rangle), \tag{4.2}$$

where the optimization is taken over all possible convex hull defined by the ensemble $\xi = \{p_i, |\psi_i\rangle\langle\psi_i|\}_i$, such that $\rho_{AB} = \sum_i p_i, |\psi_i\rangle\langle\psi_i|$, and $E(|\psi_i\rangle)$ is the entropy of entanglement of $|\psi_i\rangle$.

Theorem 102 (Koashi-Winter relation [89]). *Considering* $\rho_{ABE} \in \mathcal{D}(\mathbb{C}_A \otimes \mathbb{C}_B \otimes \mathbb{C}_E)$ *a pure state then:*

$$J(A:E)_{\rho_{AE}} = S(\rho_A) - E_f(\rho_{AB}),$$
(4.3)

where $\rho_X = Tr_Y[\rho_{YX}]$.

Proof. Suppose $\rho_{AB} = \sum_i p_i |\psi_i\rangle\langle\psi_i|$ is written in the convex combination which optimizes the entanglement of formation $E_f(\rho_{AB}) = \sum_i p_i S(Tr_B[|\psi_i\rangle\langle\psi_i|])$. To obtain the classical correlations in system *AE* we should relate this decomposition with a measurement on the subsystem *E*. There exists a measurement $\{M_j^E\}$ on system *E* such that $\rho'_{ABE} = \sum_j Tr_E[\rho_{ABE}(\mathbb{I}_{AB} \otimes M_j^E)] \otimes |e_j\rangle\langle e_j|_E$ and $Tr_E[\rho'_{ABE}] = \sum_i p_i |\psi_i\rangle\langle\psi_i|$. As we are calculating the classical correlations on ρ_{AE} , the postmeasurement state will be:

$$\rho_{AE}' = \sum_{j} p_{j} Tr_{B}[|\psi_{j}\rangle\langle\psi_{j}|] \otimes |e_{j}\rangle\langle e_{j}|, \qquad (4.4)$$

in this way we can compute the mutual information of the post-measurement state:

$$I(A:E)_{\rho'_{AE}} = S(\rho_A) + S(\rho'_E) - S(\rho'_{AE}),$$
(4.5)

$$= S(\rho_A) + H(E) - H(E) - \sum_i p_i S(Tr_A[|\psi_j\rangle\langle\psi_j|]), \qquad (4.6)$$

$$= S(\rho_A) - \sum_i p_i S(Tr_A[|\psi_j\rangle \langle \psi_j|]), \qquad (4.7)$$

$$= S(\rho_A) - E_f(\rho_{AB}),$$
 (4.8)

we used the property of the Shannon entropy for a block diagonal state, where $Tr_B[|\psi_j\rangle\langle\psi_j|] = Tr_A[|\psi_j\rangle\langle\psi_j|]$ and $E_f(\rho_{AB}) = \sum_i p_i S(Tr_B[|\psi_i\rangle\langle\psi_i|])$. As by definition $J(A:E)_{\rho_{AE}} \ge I(A:E)_{\rho'_{AE}}$, then

$$J(A:E)_{\rho_{AE}} \ge S(\rho_A) - E_f(\rho_{AB}). \tag{4.9}$$

Now we shall prove equality conversely. Given ρ_{AE} , there exists a POVM $\mathcal{A} \in \mathcal{P}(\mathbb{C}_E, \mathbb{C}_{E'})$ with rank-1 elements $\{A_l\}$, such that $Tr_E[A_l\rho_{AE}] = q_l\rho_l^A$ and it optimizes the classical correlations $J(\rho_{AE}) = S(\rho_A) - \sum_l q_l S(\rho_l^A)$. As the elements of the POVM are rank-1, $A_l = |\mu_l\rangle\langle\mu_l|$, and the state ρ_{ABE} is pure, the state after local measurement on *E* will be described by an ensemble of pure states:

$$\rho_{ABE}' = \sum_{l} Tr_{E}[\rho_{ABE}(\mathbb{I}_{AB} \otimes |\mu_{l}\rangle\langle\mu_{l}|)] \otimes |e_{l}\rangle\langle e_{l}| = \sum_{l} q_{l} |\phi_{l}\rangle\langle\phi_{l}| \otimes |e_{l}\rangle\langle e_{l}|.$$
(4.10)

It is easy to understand once that $\rho_{ABE} = |\kappa\rangle\langle\kappa|$, and the pure state can be written in the bipartite Schmidt decomposition $|\kappa\rangle = \sum_{n} c_{n} |n\rangle_{AB} \otimes |n\rangle_{E}$, if $\langle \mu_{l}|n\rangle = r_{ln}$, therefore

$$Tr_{E}[\rho_{ABE}(\mathbb{I}_{AB}\otimes|\mu_{l}\rangle\langle\mu_{l}|)] = \sum_{ij}c_{i}r_{li}c_{j}r_{lj}^{*}|i\rangle\langle j|_{AB} = \left(\sum_{i}c_{i}r_{li}|i\rangle_{AB}\right)\left(\sum_{j}c_{j}r_{lj}^{*}\langle j|_{AB}\right) = q_{l}|\phi_{l}\rangle\langle\phi_{l}|.$$

$$(4.11)$$

Calculating the mutual information of $\rho'_{AE} = Tr_B[\rho'_{ABE}]$:

$$I(A:E)_{\rho_{AE}'} = S(\rho_A) - \sum_l q_l S(Tr_B[|\phi_l\rangle\langle\phi_l|]), \qquad (4.12)$$

as the POVM \mathcal{A} is the optimal measurement in the calculation of the classical correlations it implies $I(A : E)_{\rho'_{AE}} = J(A : E)_{\rho_{AE}}$. By the definition of the entanglement of formation: $E_f(\rho_{AB}) \leq \sum_l q_l S(Tr_B[|\phi_l\rangle\langle\phi_l|])$ for any decomposition $\{p_l, |\phi_l\rangle\langle\phi_l|\}$. Substituting the mutual information on Eq.4.55:

$$J(A:E)_{\rho_{AE}} \le S(\rho_A) - E_f(\rho_{AB}).$$
 (4.13)

Given Eq.4.9 and Eq.4.13 it proves the theorem.

The Koashi-Winter equation quantifies the amount of entanglement among A and B, consid-

ering that the former is classically correlated with another system *C*. This property is interesting once that it is related with the monogamy of entanglement [37], where the amount of entanglement shared by three parts is limited, and this limitation is given by the amount of classical correlations among the parties and the entropy of them (related with the rank of the density matrices). This property is valid for any tripartite state as stated in the following corollary:

Corolary 103. For any tripartite state $\rho_{ABC} \in \mathcal{D}(\mathbb{C}_A \otimes \mathbb{C}_B \otimes \mathbb{C}_C)$, it follows:

$$E_f(\rho_{AB}) + J(A:C)_{\rho_{AC}} \le S(\rho_A).$$
 (4.14)

The equality holds for ρ_{ABC} *pure.*

Proof. If ρ_{ABC} is not a pure state, there exists a purification ρ_{ABCE} , such that we can separate the composed Hilbert space in three $\mathbb{C}_A \otimes \mathbb{C}_B \otimes \mathbb{C}_{CE}$, then follows the last theorem:

$$J(A:CE)_{\rho_{ACE}} + E_f(\rho_{AB}) = S(\rho_A),$$
(4.15)

therefore as the classical correlations are monotonic under local maps, then taking the trace over the system *E* we have $J(A : CE)_{\rho_{ACE}} \ge J(A : C)_{\rho_{AC}}$.

As the Shannon entropy of ρ_A represents the effective size of A in qubits [143], this size can be viewed as the capacity of the system A makes correlations with other systems B and C [89]. In other words, this means that the existence of the quantum or classical correlations between A and another system B is enough to restrict the amount of quantum or classical correlations which A can make with another system C.

As the quantumness of correlations present in a composed system can be viewed as the difference between the total correlations and the classical correlations, then for a pure tripartite state $\rho_{ABE} \in \mathcal{D}(\mathbb{C}_A \otimes \mathbb{C}_B \otimes \mathbb{C}_E)$, we can sum the mutual information $I(A : E)_{\rho_{AE}}$ on both sides of the Koashi-Winter relation, Eq.4.3, and obtain a monogamy expression for the entanglement of formation of the state ρ_{AB} in function of the quantum discord [60]:

$$D(A:E)_{\rho_{AE}} = E_f(\rho_{AB}) - S(A|E)_{\rho_{AE}},$$
(4.16)

where $D(A : E)_{\rho_{AE}}$ is the quantum discord of the state ρ_{AE} with local measurement on the subsystem *E* and $S(A|E)_{\rho_{AE}} = S(AE) - S(E)$ is the conditional entropy. As the label in the states is arbitrary we can rewrite this expression changing the labels $E \rightarrow B$ and vice versa to obtain $D(A : B)_{\rho_{AB}} = S(A|B)_{\rho_{AB}} - E_f(\rho_{AE})$, taking the sum between this and Eq.4.16:

$$D(A:E)_{\rho_{AE}} + D(A:B)_{\rho_{AB}} = E_f(\rho_{AE}) + E_f(\rho_{AB}),$$
(4.17)

as the total state is pure $S(A|E)_{\rho_{AE}} = -S(A|B)_{\rho_{AB}}$. This expression means that the total amount of entanglement which one part can have with two different other parts is restricted by the sum of the amount of quantum correlations which this part can have. This restriction is also valid in the opposite side [60].

From Eq.4.16 it is possible to calculate an interesting expression which relates the irreversibility of the entanglement distillation protocol and quantum discord [38]. This is irreversible because, as we discussed in Chapter.3, the entanglement cost can be larger than the distillable entanglement, in other words we need more maximally entangled states to create such a state than we can extract. The entanglement cost can be defined as the regularization of the entanglement of formation [75]:

Definition 104. *For a mixed state* $\rho_{AB} \in \mathcal{D}(\mathbb{C}_A \otimes \mathbb{C}_B)$ *the regularization of the entanglement of formation* $E_f(\rho_{AB})$ *results in the entanglement cost:*

$$E_C(\rho_{AB}) = \lim_{n \to \infty} \frac{1}{n} E_f(\rho_{AB}^{\otimes n}).$$
(4.18)

The Hashing inequality says that the distillable entanglement of ρ_{AB} is lower bounded by the coherent information $I(A \rangle B)_{\rho_{AB}} = -S(A|B)$ [54]. As the coherent information can increase under LOCC it is possible to optimize it under LOCC attaining the distillable entanglement [54].

Definition 105. *The regularized coherent information after optimization over* LOCC *for a mixed state* ρ_{AB} *gives the distillable entanglement:*

$$E_D(\rho_{AB}) = \lim_{n \to \infty} \frac{1}{n} I(A \rangle B)_{(V_n \otimes \mathbb{I}) \rho_{AB}^{\otimes n}'}$$
(4.19)

where $V_n \otimes \mathbb{I}$ acts locally on the *n* copies of ρ_{AB} .

It is also possible to define the regularized quantum discord:

Definition 106. *The regularized quantum discord can be defined as the quantum discord of a state* ρ_{AB} *in the limit of many copies:*

$$D^{\infty}(A:B)_{\rho_{AB}} = \lim_{n \to \infty} \frac{1}{n} D(A:B)_{\rho_{AB}^{\otimes n}}.$$
(4.20)

Therefore similarly to Eq.4.16 in the limit of many copies:

$$D(A:E)_{\rho_{AE}^{\otimes n}} = E_f(\rho_{AB}^{\otimes n}) - S(A|E)_{\rho_{AE}^{\otimes n}},$$
(4.21)

taking the regularization we have:

$$D^{\infty}(A:E)_{\rho_{AE}} = E_{C}(\rho_{AB}) - S(A|E)_{\rho_{AE}},$$
(4.22)

as the conditional entropy is additive $S(A|E)_{\rho_{AE}} = nS(A|E)_{\rho_{AE}}$. Then for states which satisfy the following theorem:

Theorem 107 (M. Cornelio *et al.* [38]). For every mixed entangled state ρ_{AB} , if

$$E_D(\rho_{AB}) = \frac{1}{n} I(A \rangle B)_{(V_n \otimes \mathbb{I}) \rho_{AB}^{\otimes n}}$$
(4.23)

$$E_C(\rho_{AB}) = \frac{1}{k} E_F(\rho_{AB}^{\otimes n}), \qquad (4.24)$$

for a finite number of n and k, the entanglement is irreversible $E_C(\rho_{AB}) > E_D(\rho_{AB})$.

Taking the limit of many copies, the equation can be rewritten as:

$$D^{\infty}(A:E)_{\sigma_{AE}} = E_C(\sigma_{AB}) - E_D(\sigma_{AB}), \qquad (4.25)$$

where $\sigma_{AB} = (V_k \otimes \mathbb{I})\rho_{AB}$ and $E_D(\sigma_{AB}) = kE_D(\rho_{AB})$. The quantum discord $D^{\infty}(A : E)_{\sigma_{AE}}$ in this context can be viewed as the minimal amount of entanglement lost in the distillation protocol, for states belonging to the class described in the theorem [38]. This expression can be viewed as an operational interpretation for quantum discord, where the quantum discord between the system and the purification system restricts the amount of e-bits lost in the distillation process. A similar interpretation can be obtained via the state merging protocol [83], as we discussed in Chap.3, Alice (A), Bob (B) and the Environment (E) share a pure tripartite state ρ_{ABE} , she would like to send her state to Bob, keeping the coherence with the system *E*. They can perform this protocol consuming an amount of entanglement in the process, the amount of entanglement is the regularized quantum discord $D^{\infty}(A : E)_{\rho_{AE}}$ [32, 106].

In addition to the above relations, some upper and lower bounds between quantum discord and entanglement of formation have been calculated via the Koashi-Winter relation and the properties of entropy [166–169]. The Eq.4.16 was also used to calculate the quantum discord and the entanglement of formation analytically for systems with rank-2 and dimension $2 \otimes n$ [33,59,92].

4.2 Activation protocol

Since the beginning we are describing the measurement process as a classical statistical inference obtained via a dephasing channel on the state. Physically we can describe it as an interaction between the measurement apparatus and the system, followed by a projective measurement on the apparatus. Suppose we have a state $\rho_S = \sum_k \lambda_k |k\rangle \langle k| \in \mathcal{D}(\mathbb{C}_S)$, the input state which take in account the state of the system and the state of the measurement apparatus can be described as $\rho_{S:\mathcal{M}} = \rho_S \otimes |0\rangle \langle 0|_{\mathcal{M}}$. The interaction between the system and the apparatus ancillary state will be done via a unitary evolution: $U_{S:\mathcal{M}} \in \mathcal{U}(\mathbb{C}_S \otimes \mathbb{C}_{\mathcal{M}})$, such that $Tr_{\mathcal{M}}[U_{S:\mathcal{M}}\rho_{S:\mathcal{M}}U_{S:\mathcal{M}}^{\dagger}] = \sum_{l} \prod_{l} \rho_{S} \prod_{l}^{\dagger}$. A unitary operation which satisfies this condition is given by:

$$U_{\mathcal{S}:\mathcal{M}} |k\rangle_{\mathcal{S}} |0\rangle_{\mathcal{M}} = |k\rangle_{\mathcal{S}} |k\rangle_{\mathcal{M}}, \qquad (4.26)$$

where $\{|k\rangle\}$ is an orthonormal basis in \mathbb{C}_{S} . If the orthogonal basis $\{|k\rangle\langle k|\}$ is the canonical basis, this interaction is just the Cnot gate [114]. Therefore, after the interaction, the state will be:

$$\tilde{\rho}_{\mathcal{S}:\mathcal{M}} = U_{\mathcal{S}:\mathcal{M}}(\rho_{\mathcal{S}:\mathcal{M}})U^{\dagger}_{\mathcal{S}:\mathcal{M}} = \sum_{k} \lambda_{k} |k\rangle \langle k|_{\mathcal{S}} \otimes |k\rangle \langle k|_{\mathcal{M}}.$$
(4.27)

The interaction between the system and the measurement apparatus results in a classical correlated state between the system and the apparatus, hence applying a projective measurement on the apparatus state we can recovery the state of the system.

Suppose now the state of the system is a composed system, for example a bipartite system¹ $\mathbb{C}_{S} = \mathbb{C}_{A} \otimes \mathbb{C}_{B}$, and measurement will be performed locally in each system, then $\mathbb{C}_{M} = \mathbb{C}_{M_{A}} \otimes \mathbb{C}_{M_{B}}$. The unitary which represents the interaction between the system and the measurement apparatus is $U_{S:M} = U_{A:M_{A}} \otimes U_{B:M_{B}}$, and the post-measured state is:

$$\tilde{\rho}_{\mathcal{S}} = Tr_{\mathcal{M}}[U_{\mathcal{S}:\mathcal{M}}(\rho_{\mathcal{S}} \otimes |0\rangle \langle 0|) U_{\mathcal{S}}: \mathcal{M}^{\dagger}] = \sum_{k,l} \Pi_{k}^{A} \otimes \Pi_{l}^{B} \rho_{AB} \Pi_{k}^{\dagger A} \otimes \Pi_{l}^{\dagger B}.$$
(4.28)

As described above, the measurement process consists in interacting the system with an ancilla, which represents the measurement apparatus, and then applying a projective measurement on the state of the apparatus. Although the dimension of the ancilla is arbitrary, we can choose to couple an ancilla with the same size of the state, such that the measurement represents an general POVM measurement. To obtain it we can write an input state $\rho_{S':M} = \rho_S \otimes |0\rangle \langle 0|_{\mathcal{E}} \otimes |0\rangle \langle 0|_{\mathcal{M}}$, where $|0\rangle \langle 0|_{\mathcal{E}}$ is an ancillary state on space $\mathbb{C}_{\mathcal{E}}$, then the interaction with the apparatus will be given by a unitary evolution $U_{S':M}$ such that the post-measured state is:

$$\tilde{\rho}_{\mathcal{S}} = Tr_{\mathcal{M}}[U_{\mathcal{S}':\mathcal{M}}\rho_{\mathcal{S}':\mathcal{M}}U^{\dagger}_{\mathcal{S}':\mathcal{M}}] = \sum_{l} \Pi_{l}(\rho_{\mathcal{S}} \otimes |0\rangle \langle 0|_{\mathcal{E}})\Pi_{l},$$
(4.29)

as by the Naimark's theorem $Tr[\Pi_l(\rho_{\mathcal{S}} \otimes |0\rangle \langle 0|_{\mathcal{E}})] = Tr[E_l\rho_{\mathcal{S}}]$ for $E_l = (\mathbb{I} \otimes \langle 0|)\Pi_l(\mathbb{I} \otimes |0\rangle)$ it represents a general measurement.

A general bipartite state can be written as $\rho = \sum_{i,j} |i\rangle \langle j| \otimes O_{i,j}$, where $O_{i,j}$ is an Hermitean operator with trace different from zero. Then if the measurement is performed only on the subsystem A, the state $\tilde{\rho}_{S:M}$ after the interaction with the measurement apparatus will be:

$$\tilde{\rho}_{\mathcal{S}:\mathcal{M}} = U_{\mathcal{S}:\mathcal{M}}(\rho_{\mathcal{S}:\mathcal{M}})U_{\mathcal{S}:\mathcal{M}}^{\dagger}$$
(4.30)

$$= U_{A:\mathcal{M}_A} \otimes \mathbb{I}_B \left(\sum_{i,j} |i\rangle \langle j|_A \otimes |0\rangle \langle 0|_{\mathcal{M}_A} \otimes O^B_{i,j} \right) U^{\dagger}_{A:\mathcal{M}_A} \otimes \mathbb{I}_B$$
(4.31)

$$= \sum_{i,j} |i\rangle \langle j|_A \otimes |i\rangle \langle j|_{\mathcal{M}_A} \otimes O^B_{i,j},$$
(4.32)

¹Although the description made here is also valid for multipartite systems, as has been done by the authors in one of the seminal papers [129].

where differently from the case which the measurement is applied on the whole system, for local measurements the system and the measurement apparatus can be quantum correlated after the interaction between them. The way how the interaction can create quantum correlations and what kind of correlations can be created for a given state are managed by the following theorem:

Theorem 108 ([129,150]). A state is classical correlated (has no quantumness of correlations) if and only if there exists a unitary operation such that the post interaction state is separable with respect to system and measurement apparatus.

Proof. Here we will prove the general case, which we can apply the measurement on both systems. **If** : If the state is classical correlated:

$$\rho_{\mathcal{S}} = \sum_{k,j} p_{k,j} \left| a_k, b_j \right\rangle \left\langle a_k, b_j \right|_{\mathcal{S}}, \tag{4.33}$$

the state after the interaction with the measurement apparatus represented by the unitary operation $U_{A:M_A} \otimes U_{B:M_B}$ will be:

$$\tilde{\rho}_{\mathcal{S}:\mathcal{M}} = \sum_{k,j} p_{k,j} \left| a_k, b_j \right\rangle \left\langle a_k, b_j \right|_{\mathcal{S}} \otimes \left| a_k, b_j \right\rangle \left\langle a_k, b_j \right|_{\mathcal{M}}, \tag{4.34}$$

which is clearly separable.

Only if : Given a general separable state between the system and the measurement apparatus:

$$\tilde{\rho}_{\mathcal{S}:\mathcal{M}} = \sum_{\alpha} p_{\alpha} |\phi_{\alpha}\rangle \langle \phi_{\alpha}|_{\mathcal{S}} \otimes |\psi_{\alpha}\rangle \langle \psi_{\alpha}|_{\mathcal{M}}, \qquad (4.35)$$

as the interaction is unitary, there is a convex combination such that $\rho_S = \sum_{\alpha} p_{\alpha} |\kappa_{\alpha}\rangle \langle \kappa_{\alpha}|$, therefore the interaction must act in the following way:

$$U_{\mathcal{S}:\mathcal{M}} \ket{\kappa_{\alpha}} \ket{0} = \ket{\phi_{\alpha}} \ket{\psi_{\alpha}}.$$
(4.36)

On the other hand, as the state ρ_{S} is bipartite, the pure states $\{|\kappa_{\alpha}\rangle\}$ can be written in general as: $|\kappa_{\alpha}\rangle = \sum_{l,i} c_{l,i}^{\alpha} |a_{l}^{\alpha}\rangle |b_{i}^{\alpha}\rangle$, after the interaction the state is:

$$U_{\mathcal{S}:\mathcal{M}} \left| \kappa_{\alpha} \right\rangle \left| 0 \right\rangle = \sum_{l,j} c_{l,j}^{\alpha} \left| a_{l}^{\alpha}, b_{j}^{\alpha} \right\rangle_{\mathcal{S}} \otimes \left| a_{l}^{\alpha}, b_{j}^{\alpha} \right\rangle_{\mathcal{M}}.$$

$$(4.37)$$

As the state in Eq.4.37 must be separable, it implies that the coefficients must satisfy:

$$c_{i,j}^{\alpha} = c_{f(\alpha)} \delta_{i,j;f(\alpha)}$$
 and $|c_{f(\alpha)}| = 1$ (4.38)

where $f(\alpha) \in \mathbb{N}^2$. As $f(\alpha)$ are orthogonals it proves the theorem.

Therefore the local measurement process will create entanglement between the system and the measurement apparatus, for any unitary interaction, when the state of the system has quantum correlations. The unitary evolution depends to the basis of the ancillary pure state, which is coupled on the system before the measurement. Then we can fix the basis of the ancilla and change the basis of the system, in other words, we can rewrite the unitary evolution as $U_{S:M} = C_{S:M}(U_S \otimes \mathbb{I}_M)$, where for bipartite systems $U_M = U_A \otimes U_B$ is a local unitary operation and $C_{S:M} = C_{A:M_A} \otimes C_{B:M_B}$ is the system-apparatus Cnot gate, with the system as the control and the apparatus as the target. It is possible to quantify the amount of quantum correlation in a given system via the amount of entanglement which it can have with the measurement apparatus. **Definition 109.** *Each measure of entanglement used to quantify the entanglement between the system and the apparatus will result in a measure of quantumness of correlations.*

$$Q_E(\rho_{\mathcal{S}}) = \min_{U_{\mathcal{S}}} E_Q(\rho_{\mathcal{S}:\mathcal{M}}).$$
(4.39)

Different entanglement measures will lead, in principle, to different quantifiers for the quantumness of correlations. The only requirement is that the entanglement measure be monotone under LOCC maps [128, 129, 150]. Other measures of quantumness can be recovered with the activation protocol: the quantum discord [150], one-way work deficit [150], relative entropy of quantumness [129] and the geometrical measure of discord via trace norm [113], are some examples.

From the Eq.4.39 it is straightforward to calculate an interplay between entanglement and its related measure of quantumness of correlation.

Proposition 110 (M. Piani and G. Adesso [113]). *For* $\rho_{AB} \in \mathcal{D}(\mathbb{C}_A \otimes \mathbb{C}_B)$:

$$Q_E(\rho_{AB}) \ge E_Q(\rho_{AB}),\tag{4.40}$$

where Q_E and E_Q are related via Eq.4.39.

Proof. Any bipartite state can be written as $\rho_{AB} = \sum_{i,j} |i\rangle \langle j|_A \otimes O^B_{ij}$, suppose we are applying the measurement just on the subsystem *A*, therefore after the interaction with the measurement apparatus the state will be:

$$\tilde{\rho}_{AB:M} = \sum_{i,j} |i\rangle \langle j|_A \otimes O^B_{ij} \otimes |i\rangle \langle j|_M, \qquad (4.41)$$

as the measure of entanglement is monotone by definition:

$$E(\tilde{\rho}_{AB:M}) \ge E(\tilde{\rho}_{B:M}) = E(\rho_{A:B}). \tag{4.42}$$

To compare two measures of different quantities, in our case we are comparing quantumness of correlation with quantum entanglement, it is necessary a common rule, the activation protocol gives the rule to compare these two quantities and this rule says that the measures of quantumness of correlations and quantum entanglement must be related via Eq.4.39.

4.3 Witnessed entanglement and geometrical measure of discord

In this section we will calculate a hierarchy relation between entanglement and quantumness of correlation following a geometrical approach. The measure of quantumness of correlation used will be the geometrical quantum discord via Schatten-p norm and we will quantify the entanglement via the witnessed entanglement description. Our motivation to study the relation between entanglement and geometrical discord follows from the following conjecture [66]:

Conjecture 111. Given a density matrix $\rho_{AB} \in \mathcal{D}(\mathbb{C}^m \otimes \mathbb{C}^n)$, where min $\{m, n\} = p$. Then the geometrical quantum discord via Hilbert-Schmidt norm is always greater or equal to the square of the negativity:

$$D_{(2)}(\rho_{AB}) \ge \frac{4}{p(p-1)} \mathcal{N}^2(\rho_{AB}).$$
(4.43)

This bound for the Hilbert-Schmidt geometric discord has been proved for bipartite pure states, two-qubit states in general, and some bipartite Bell-diagonal states [66]. We can understand the validity of this conjecture for these cases and why it does not work in general via the following theorem [47,48].

Theorem 112. Given a density matrix $\rho_{AB} \in \mathcal{D}(\mathbb{C}^m \otimes \mathbb{C}^n)$, the geometrical discord for any Schatten-p norm $D_p(\rho_{AB})$ and the witnessed entanglement $E_w(\rho_{AB})$ of ρ_{AB} satisfy the inequality:

$$D_{(p)}(\rho_{AB}) \ge \left(\frac{E_w(\rho_{AB})}{\|W_\rho\|_q}\right)^p,\tag{4.44}$$

where 1/p + 1/q = 1.

Proof. Given two operators *A*,*B*, which act on the same finite dimensional vector space \mathbb{C}^d and the Schatten *p*-norm $||A||_p = Tr[(AA^{\dagger})^{p/2}]^{1/p}$, then follow the Holder inequality:

$$||A||_{p}||B||_{q} \ge |Tr[AB^{\dagger}]|, \tag{4.45}$$

where 1/q + 1/p = 1. The geometrical discord for a state $\rho_{AB} \in \mathcal{D}(\mathbb{C}_A \otimes \mathbb{C}_B)$ is:

$$D_{p}(\rho_{AB}) = \|\rho - \bar{\xi}\|_{p}^{p}, \tag{4.46}$$

where $\bar{\xi}$ is the closest non-discordant state. The witnessed entanglement of ρ can be written as:

$$E_w(\rho_{AB}) = \max\{0, -Tr[W_\rho\rho]\},$$
(4.47)

where W_{ρ} is an optimal entanglement witness of ρ_{AB} for a given measure of entanglement. Plugging $A = \|\rho - \overline{\xi}\|_{p}^{p}$ and $B = W_{\rho}$ in Eq.4.47, we have:

$$\|\rho - \bar{\xi}\|_{p} \|W_{\rho}\|_{q} \ge |Tr[(\rho - \bar{\xi})W_{\rho}]|.$$
(4.48)

If ρ is entangled and $\overline{\xi}$ is separable we have $|Tr[(\rho - \overline{\xi})W_{\rho}]| \ge |Tr[\rho W_{\rho}]|$, thus:

$$\|\rho - \bar{\xi}\|_{p} \ge \frac{|Tr[\rho W_{\rho}]|}{\|W_{\rho}\|_{q}},\tag{4.49}$$

which in terms of geometric discord in Eq.4.46 reads:

$$D_{(p)}(\rho) \ge \left(\frac{E_w(\rho)}{\|W_\rho\|_q}\right)^p.$$
(4.50)

As the witnessed entanglement is a measure of entanglement well defined also for multipartite systems and the geometrical discord can be extended to multipartite states just optimizing over the classical correlated states on the multipartite space, then the generalization of this bound for multipartite cases follow directly from Eq.4.44. This expression is interesting because we can compare the quantum discord - calculated geometrically - with any measure of entanglement which can be written in the witnessed entanglement form. We cannot guarantee that this bound is tight for every entanglement witness because the values of the entanglement for a given state ρ follow an hierarchy relation and each measure of entanglement has the optimal entanglement witness living in a different domain [23, 25].

For the case where the geometrical discord is calculated via the Hilbert-Schmidt norm:

$$D_{(2)}(\rho_{AB}) = \min_{\xi \in \Omega_{Q.C.}} ||\rho_{AB} - \xi_{AX}||_2^2, \tag{4.51}$$

where $\xi_{AX} = \sum_{x} p_x \rho_x \otimes |x\rangle \langle x|$ and ρ_{AB} , $\xi_{AX} \in \mathcal{D}(\mathbb{C}_A \otimes \mathbb{C}_B)$, we have in Eq.4.44 p = 2 and q = 2,

therefore:

$$D_{(2)}(\rho) \ge \left(\frac{E_w(\rho)}{\|W_\rho\|_2}\right)^2,$$
(4.52)

where $||W_{\rho}||_2^2 = Tr[W_{\rho}^2]$. We can take as an example the entanglement witness of the Negativity. The Negativity, $\mathcal{N}(\rho) \equiv (||\rho^{T_A}||_{(1)} - 1)/2$, can also be expressed in terms of witnessed entanglement as [25]:

$$\mathcal{N}(\rho) = \max\{0, -\min_{0 \le W^{T_A} \le \mathbb{I}} Tr(W\rho)\}.$$
(4.53)

The optimal entanglement witness for the negativity is given by the partial transpose of the projector composed by the eigenvectors of the partial transpose of ρ_{AB} related to the negative eigenvalues, therefore we can name $W_{\rho} = P_{-}^{T_A}$. The Hilbert-Schmidt norm of the optimal entanglement witness will be:

$$\|W_{\rho}\|_{2}^{2} = Tr[W_{\rho}^{2}] = Tr[(P_{-}^{T_{A}})^{2}] = Tr[P_{-}^{2}] = Tr[P_{-}], \qquad (4.54)$$

which is just the number of negative eigenvalues of the partial transpose of ρ_{AB} . For a pure state $|\psi\rangle \in \mathbb{C}^m \otimes \mathbb{C}^n$ with Schmidt decomposition

$$|\psi\rangle = \sum_{i=1}^{r} c_i |a_i\rangle |b_i\rangle, \qquad (4.55)$$

where *r* is the Schmidt number, the number of negative eigenvalues of the partial transpose of the state is given by the following proposition:

Proposition 113. For a pure state with Schmidt decomposition as written in Eq.4.55, the spectrum of $\rho^{T_A} = \mathbb{I} \otimes T(|\psi\rangle\langle\psi|)$ is: $\{c_ic_i, i = 1, ..., r\} \cup \{\pm c_ic_j, i < j = 1, ..., r\}$ and for $p = \min(m, n)$ there are $p(|m-n|+p) - r^2$ eigenvalues equal to zero.

Proof. Taking the partial transpose of $|\psi\rangle$:

$$\mathbb{I} \otimes T(|\psi\rangle\langle\psi|) = \sum_{i,j=1}^{r} c_i |a_i\rangle\langle a_j| \otimes |b_j\rangle\langle b_i|, \qquad (4.56)$$

this matrix can be diagonalized in blocks, we have inside it some matrices which can be diagonalized easily, we have one diagonal matrix in the form:

$$\begin{pmatrix} c_1c_1 & \cdots & 0 & \cdots & 0 \\ & \ddots & & & & \\ 0 & \cdots & c_ic_i & \cdots & 0 \\ & & & \ddots & \\ 0 & \cdots & 0 & \cdots & c_rc_r \end{pmatrix},$$
(4.57)

whose eigenvalues are $\{c_ic_i, i = 1, ..., r\}$ and the respective eigenvectors are $\{|a_i\rangle |b_i\rangle\}$. We also have $r(r-1)/2 \ 2 \times 2$ matrices in the form:

$$\begin{pmatrix} 0 & c_{i+1}c_i \\ c_{i+1}c_i & 0 \end{pmatrix}, \tag{4.58}$$

whose eigenvalues are $\{\pm c_{i+1}c_i\}$ and the eigenvectors are $\{|a_i + 1\rangle |b_i\rangle \pm |a_i\rangle |b_i + 1\rangle\}$. The remaining eigenvalues are zero, as the matrix is $mn \times mn$, we have $mn - r^2$ zero eigenvalues, and as $p = \min(m, n)$ then mn = p(|m - n| + p), which proves the proposition.

Therefore the partial transpose of a pure state has *r* negative eigenvalues, which is the Schmidt number. As $r \le p = \min(m, n)$ the number of negative eigenvalues of the partial transpose are

at most the dimension of the subsystem with the smallest dimension. Hence we can rewrite the Eq.4.52 for the Negativity of pure states as:

$$D_{(2)}(\rho) \ge \frac{\mathcal{N}^2(\Psi)}{p},\tag{4.59}$$

where $\Psi = |\psi\rangle\langle\psi|$ and $p = \min(m, n)$. For systems with the same dimensions and m = n = d > 3, the bound in Eq.4.52 is tighter than the bound in the Conjecture.111.

For a general density matrix $\rho \in \mathcal{D}(\mathbb{C}^m \otimes \mathbb{C}^n)$, with an arbitrary rank, the spectrum of the partial transposed matrix $\mathbb{I} \otimes T(\rho)$ in function of the eigenvalues of ρ is not known, nor the number of negative eigenvalues in function of the rank or the dimension. However the number of negative eigenvalues is bounded by the dimension of the density matrix via the following theorem:

Theorem 114. The number of negative eigenvalues of the partial transpose of $\rho \in \mathcal{D}(\mathbb{C}^m \otimes \mathbb{C}^n)$ is always less than (m-1)(n-1) [3,135]

Proof. A straightforward proof can be found on *theorem* 1, in the reference [135]. The idea to prove that the matrix $\mathbb{I} \otimes T(\rho)$ cannot have (m-1)(n-1) + 1 negative eigenvalues.

The proof that this bound is tight is not known, although numerically it was proved for some cases [88,135]. Therefore we can rewrite the inequality Eq.4.52 as:

$$D_{(2)}(\rho) \ge \frac{\mathcal{N}^2(\rho)}{(m-1)(n-1)}.$$
(4.60)

Then we can compare this bound with the Conjecture.111 and we realize that we cannot guarantee that the conjecture is valid at all if the bipartite system has one dimension much greater than the other, for example if the system has dimension $2 \otimes n$ we have $2\mathcal{N}^2(\rho) \geq \frac{\mathcal{N}^2(\rho)}{(n-1)}$. Indeed a counter-example for the conjecture was showed by S. Rana and P. Parashar for a system with dimension $2 \otimes 3$ [136]. In that work they claim that the entanglement cannot be a lower bound for geometrical discord, however they just showed a counterexample for the conjecture. The entanglement can be a lower bound for geometrical discord as showed in Eq.4.44, the important point is: for geometrical discord calculated via Hilbert-Schmidt norm, the Hilbert-Schmidt norm of the witnessed entanglement must be take into account, then we have a rule and we can compare.

Another interesting measure of discord to discuss is the geometrical discord calculated via the trace norm. For a bipartite state $\rho_{AB} \in \mathcal{D}(\mathbb{C}_A \otimes \mathbb{C}_B)$ the discord will be:

$$D_{(1)}(\rho) = \min_{\xi \in \Omega_{Q.C.}} ||\rho_{AB} - \xi_{AX}||_1.$$
(4.61)

For this measure of discord we can calculate a linear bound between quantum discord and witnessed entanglement from Eq.4.44, as for p = 1 we have $q = \infty$:

$$D_{(1)}(\rho) \ge \frac{E_w(\rho)}{\|W_{\rho}\|_{\infty}},$$
(4.62)

as we discussed in Chap.3 the trace-norm is the only norm such that the Schatten-p discord is an acceptable measure of the quantumness of correlations. This bound is interesting because the trace-norm is the best norm to distinguish the states, therefore we can write it linearly for the random robustness of entanglement. As discussed in Chap.3 the random robustness $\mathcal{R}_r(\rho)$ quantifies the resilience of the entanglement to white noise [158], and its witnessed entanglement is given by [23]:

$$\mathcal{R}_{r}(\rho) = \frac{1}{d} \max\left(0, -\min_{\{W \in \mathcal{W} \mid Tr(W) = 1\}} Tr(W\rho)\right).$$
(4.63)

The random robustness is a subclass of the generalized robustness, with an extra restriction on the domain of the optimal entanglement witness $Tr(W_{RR} = 1)$. As the optimal entanglement

witness of the generalized robustness lives in the domain $W_{GR} \leq \mathbb{I}$ [25], which implies that the biggest eigenvalue of the optimal entanglement witness of the random robustness must be between [-1, 1], in other words, the domain of the optimal entanglement witness for the random robustness must satisfy $||W_{RR}||_{\infty} \leq 1$. In this way the infinity norm of the entanglement witness in the numerator of the Eq.4.62 contributes to the inequality to be tighter. Which implies that the inequality can be tight. An example is for $2 \otimes 2$ systems [48]. This property of the entanglement witness of the random robustness also implies that we can rewrite Eq.4.62 in a linear form:

$$D_{(1)}(\rho) \ge \frac{E_{\mathcal{R}_r}}{||W_{RR}||_{\infty}} \ge E_{\mathcal{R}_r}.$$
(4.64)

In last section we showed via the activation protocol that each measure of quantumness of correlation has an analogous measure of entanglement which is a linear lower bound for the quantumness of correlation. In Eq.4.64 we calculated a linear lower bound for the measure of quantumness of correlations related to the witnessed entanglement of the random robustness. This can be interesting because the witnessed entanglement of the random robustness can be calculated numerically via semidefinite programs [26,27], which make comparison between quantumness of correlation and entanglement calculable. The bounds obtained in this section are a consequence of the geometry of the Hilbert space. To compare two different physical properties is always necessary a rule to the comparison makes sense, therefore we compare a geometrical measure of quantumness of correlation, calculated via Schatten-p norm, with a geometrical measure of entanglement, calculated via the entanglement witness formalism.

Chapter 5

Exploring the embedding in the context of local measurements

In this chapter we discuss the comparison between measurements via POVM and via projective measurements in the context of accessible information and discrimination of quantum states. We shall discuss that the former is related to the quantum discord of classical-quantum states, then the results obtained for it can be applied for the quantum discord. For the later we propose a dephased-POVM to obtain the projective measurement in this context. Based in this definition we introduce the concept of projectiveness of a given POVM, which is the shortest distance between the POVM and its dephased version. As an ensemble of quantum states $\xi = \{p_x, \rho_x\}_x$ is prepared according to a some classical random variable *X*, we can approach the measurement on an ensemble as a local measurement on a composed system. This system is composed by the classical random variable and the quantum system prepared according it:

$$\rho_{XS} = \sum_{x} p_x |x\rangle \langle x| \otimes \rho_x, \tag{5.1}$$

where $\rho_X = \sum_x p_x |x\rangle \langle x|$ is the state of the classical random variable *X*, and $\rho_S = \sum_x p_x \rho_x$ is the state of the system. Therefore the ability to extract information and discriminate the states of an ensemble is intrinsically related to the quantumness of correlations of the state composed by the classical random variable and the quantum system prepared according it. Then we also discuss the comparison between POVM and projective measurement in the optimization of quantumness of correlations, first we discuss the quantum discord and in the end of the chapter the 1-way work deficit.

5.1 Accessible information: POVM vs Projective Measurement

In this section we shall introduce the concept of accessible information, and the amount of information which can be extracted from a finite ensemble of states, via a given POVM or a projective measurement. A particular class of ensemble which we will discuss is the *G*-covariant ensemble, which is generated via the action of the unitary representation of a group on the vector space. Finally we study an ensemble generated via the action of the Z_M group on 2-dimensional real space. We shall compare the information which can be extracted via projective measurement and via POVM.

5.1.1 Accessible information for real symmetric states

In this section we will illustrate a special kind of ensemble, the so called *G*-covariant ensemble. This class of ensembles is generated via the action of a group *G* on the Hilbert space. We are interested in these ensembles because the POVM which optimizes the accessible information has some friendly properties which permit us to calculate analytically a 2-dimensional ensemble of real states. We also compare the optimal strategy to maximize the accessible information with the optimal accessible information restricted to projective measurements. Let us first introduce the concept of G-covariant ensembles.

Definition 115. A finite ensemble ξ of states is named G-covariant, or invariant under the action of a group G, if there is a unitary representation U_g of G such that for all states $\rho_g = U_g \rho U_g^{-1}$ is in the ensemble whenever ρ is in the ensemble.

For a *G*-covariant ensemble, the POMV which optimizes the accessible information is also *G*-covariant [45, 138].

Theorem 116. Let $\xi_M = \{p_i, \rho_i\}_{i=0,\dots,M-1}$ be an ensemble of real states, $\rho_i \in \mathbb{R}^d$, if it is *G*-covariant under the action of the irreducible unitary representation $U_k \in U(\mathbb{C}^d)$ of *G* with size $|G| = M \ge d$, there exists a state $|\alpha\rangle \in \mathbb{R}^d$, such that the POVM \mathcal{A} , with elements

$$A_{k} = \frac{d}{M} U_{k} \left| \alpha \right\rangle \left\langle \alpha \right| U_{k}^{\dagger}, \tag{5.2}$$

where k = 0, ..., M - 1, optimizes the accessible information.

Proof. Given $\mathcal{A} = \{A_l\}_{l=1,\dots,n}$ a rank-1 POVM which represents an optimal strategy to extract information from ξ_M , taking just the real part of \mathcal{A} , $\tilde{\mathcal{A}} = \text{Re}(\mathcal{A}) = \{\tilde{\mathcal{A}}_l\}_{l=1,\dots,n}$, we have:

- as the elements A_i are positive, $\tilde{A}_i = \frac{A_i + A_i^{\dagger}}{2}$ is positive too;
- as $\sum_i A_i = \mathbb{I}$, then $\sum_i \tilde{A}_i = \sum_i \frac{A_i + A_i^{\dagger}}{2} = \mathbb{I}$;
- given a state $\rho \in D(\mathbb{C}^d)$, the probability elements remain the same:

$$Tr[\tilde{A}_i\rho] = Tr\left[\frac{A_i + A_i^{\dagger}}{2}\rho\right] = \frac{Tr[A_i\rho] + Tr[A_i^{\dagger}\rho]}{2} = Tr[A_i\rho].$$
(5.3)

Therefore the POVM \tilde{A} remains an optimal measurement for accessible information, although we cannot guarantee it remains rank-1. Decomposing \tilde{A} in a rank-1 POVM $\mathcal{B} = \{B_k\}_{k=1,\dots,m}$, for $m \ge n$, in this way each element $A_i = \sum b_k B_{ki}$. We can express the accessible information via the Shannon relative entropy (2):

$$I(\xi_M) = I(\xi_M : \mathcal{A}) = H(p(x, y) || p_x p(y)),$$
(5.4)

given

$$p(x,y) = p_x Tr[A_y \rho_x] = p_x \sum_z b_z Tr[B_{zy} \rho_x];$$
 (5.5)

$$p(y) = \sum_{x} \sum_{z} p_{x} b_{z} Tr[B_{zy} \rho_{x}], \qquad (5.6)$$

then

$$H(p(x,y)||p_xp(y)) = H\left(\sum_z b_z p_x p(zy|x)||\sum_z b_z p_x p(zy)\right)$$
(5.7)

$$\leq \sum_{z} b_{z} H(p_{x} p(zy|x)||p_{x} p(zy))$$
(5.8)

$$= \sum_{z} b_{z} \sum_{x} p_{x} \sum_{y} p(zy|x) \log\left(\frac{p_{x}p(zy|x)}{p_{x}p(zy)}\right)$$
(5.9)

$$= \sum_{x} p_x \sum_{z} \sum_{y} b_z p(zy|x) \log\left(\frac{b_z p_x p(zy|x)}{b_z p_x p(zy)}\right)$$
(5.10)

$$= I(\xi_M : \mathcal{B}). \tag{5.11}$$

In Eq.5.8 we used the convexity of the relative entropy, in the Eq.5.9 we wrote the relative entropy by the definition (2). As the accessible information is given by the optimal measurement, the POVM \mathcal{B} must be an optimal measurement too.

The POVM \mathcal{B} is composed by rank-1 real elements. We can define another POVM \mathcal{C} with $M \cdot m$ elements:

$$C_{kg} = \frac{1}{M} U_g B_k U_g^{\dagger}. \tag{5.12}$$

Now we must check that $I(\xi_M : B) = I(\xi_M : C)$. The conditional probability to get an outcome C_{kg} will be:

$$p(kg|i) = Tr[C_{kg}\rho_i] = \frac{1}{M}Tr[U_g B_k U_g^{\dagger}\rho_i], \qquad (5.13)$$

as the set of states ρ_i is invariant under the action of the group *G*:

$$\sum_{i} p_{i} p(kg|i) = \frac{1}{M} \sum_{i} p_{i} Tr[U_{g} B_{k} U_{g}^{\dagger} \rho_{i}] = \frac{1}{M} \sum_{i} p_{i} Tr[B_{k} (U_{g} \rho_{i} U_{g}^{\dagger})^{\dagger}],$$
(5.14)

thus the action of the group G will imply in just a reordering in the sum, thus

$$\sum_{i} p_{i} p(kg|i) = \frac{1}{M} \sum_{i} p_{i} Tr[B_{k} \rho_{i}] = \frac{1}{M} \sum_{i} p_{i} p(k|i).$$
(5.15)

Therefore taking the mutual information:

$$I(\xi_M : \mathcal{C}) = \sum_i p_i \sum_{kg} p(kg|i) \log\left(\frac{p(kg|i)}{\sum_l p_l p(kg|l)}\right)$$
(5.16)

$$= \sum_{i} p_{i} \sum_{kg} Tr[C_{kg}\rho_{i}] \log\left(\frac{Tr[C_{kg}\rho_{i}]}{\sum_{l} p_{l}p(k|l)/M}\right)$$
(5.17)

$$= \sum_{i} p_{i} \sum_{kg} Tr[B_{k}(U_{g}\rho_{i}U_{g}^{\dagger})^{\dagger}] \log\left(\frac{Tr[B_{k}(U_{g}\rho_{i}U_{g}^{\dagger})^{\dagger}]}{\sum_{l} p_{l}p(k|l)/M}\right)$$
(5.18)

$$= I(\xi_M : \mathcal{B}). \tag{5.19}$$

Thus C remains optimal. Finally, for each $B_l/Tr[B_l]$ we have another POVM \mathcal{D}_l , as enunciated by the Schur's lemma, with elements $D_g^l = \frac{d}{M}U_g B_l U_g^\dagger/Tr[B_l]$. Hence the POVM C can be written as a convex combination of \mathcal{D}_l :

$$\mathcal{C} = \bigoplus_{i} \frac{Tr[B_i]}{d} \mathcal{D}_i, \tag{5.20}$$

therefore via Proposition 48:

$$I(\xi_M : \mathcal{C}) \le \sum_i \frac{Tr[B_i]}{d} I(\xi_M : \mathcal{D}_i) \le \max_i I(\xi_M : \mathcal{D}_i).$$
(5.21)

As C is optimal, at least one D_i is optimal, which proves the theorem.

This theorem was enunciated and proved restricted to the real space, although it is also valid when the representation of the group acts irreducibly in the whole complex space [45]. We just proved for the real space because we shall study an ensemble composed by real symmetric states, in this way ensuring the validity of the description hereafter. If the representation of the group is not irreducible this theorem is not valid. In this case we must take in account the number of reductions, and we have one POVM for each irreducible representation. The optimal POVM will be a convex combination of these POVMs [50]. P. Shor calculated numerically the accessible information for a G-covariant ensemble of real states in a 3-dimensional space, and he has shown that

in order to attain the accessible information is necessary a convex combination of two POVMs with 3 elements each [144].

Lemma 117. The information extracted from a covariant ensemble of equiprobable states $\xi_M = \{1/M, \rho_x\}_{x=0,\dots,M-1}$ and a covariant POVM \mathcal{A} with elements $A_y = \frac{d}{M} U_y |\alpha\rangle \langle \alpha | U_y^{\dagger}$, for a given $|\alpha\rangle \in \mathbb{C}^d$ can be written as:

$$I(\xi_M : \mathcal{A}) = \log d + \frac{d}{M} \sum_{x=0}^{M-1} \langle \alpha | \rho_x | \alpha \rangle \log \langle \alpha | \rho_x | \alpha \rangle.$$
(5.22)

Proof. Given the conditional probability $p(x|y) = Tr[\rho_x A_y]$ the joint probability will be:

$$p(x,y) = \frac{1}{M} Tr[\rho_x A_y]$$
(5.23)

$$= \frac{d}{M^2} Tr[\rho_x U_y |\alpha\rangle \langle \alpha | U_y^{\dagger}]$$
(5.24)

$$= \frac{d}{M^2} Tr[(U_y \rho_x U_y^{\dagger})^{\dagger} |\alpha\rangle \langle \alpha |].$$
(5.25)

Therefore the probability to get the output *x* given $\xi = \frac{1}{M} \sum_{x} U_x \rho U_x^{\dagger}$ is :

$$p(y) = \sum_{x} p(x, y) = \frac{d}{M^2} \sum_{x} Tr[(U_y \rho_x U_y^{\dagger})^{\dagger} |\alpha\rangle \langle \alpha|], \qquad (5.26)$$

as the action of the group in the states will just reorder the sum, hence:

$$\sum_{x} p(x,y) = \frac{d}{M^2} \sum_{x} Tr[U_x^{\dagger} \rho U_x | \alpha \rangle \langle \alpha |], \qquad (5.27)$$

as A_y are POVM elements, $\sum_y A_y = \sum_y \frac{d}{M} U_y |\alpha\rangle \langle \alpha | U_y^{\dagger} = \mathbb{I}$, hence:

$$\sum_{x} p(x, y) = \frac{1}{M} Tr[\rho] = \frac{1}{M}.$$
(5.28)

In this way we have $\sum_{x} p(x, y) = \sum_{y} p(x, y) = 1/M$.

Taking the Shannon mutual information for the joint probability distribution $\{p(x, y)\}_{x,y=0,\dots,M-1}$:

$$H(X:Y) = H(X) + H(Y) - H(X,Y)$$
(5.29)

$$H(X:Y) = 2\log(M) + \sum_{x,y} \frac{d}{M^2} \langle \alpha | U_y^{\dagger} \rho_x U_y | \alpha \rangle \log\left[\frac{d}{M^2} \langle \alpha | U_y^{\dagger} \rho_x U_y | \alpha \rangle\right], \quad (5.30)$$

for each element y the action of the group will reorder the sum over x, therefore we can relabel the sum such that:

$$H(X:Y) = 2\log(M) + M\sum_{x} \frac{d}{M^2} \langle \alpha | \rho_x | \alpha \rangle \log\left[\frac{d}{M^2} \langle \alpha | \rho_x | \alpha \rangle\right], \qquad (5.31)$$

$$H(X:Y) = \log(d) + \frac{d}{M} \sum_{x} \langle \alpha | \rho_x | \alpha \rangle \log[\langle \alpha | \rho_x | \alpha \rangle].$$
(5.32)

Given a density matrix $\zeta \in \mathcal{D}(\mathbb{C}^d)$, we have a set of states $U_g \zeta U_g^{\dagger}$ covariant under the action of the group *G*, as the unitary representation of this group $\{U_g\}_{g=0,\dots,M-1}$ is irreducible in the space \mathbb{C}^d , by the Schur's lemmas an operator which commutes with all elements of the irreducible representation will be a constant times the identity in \mathbb{C}^d . It is straightforward to check that the operator $K = \sum_{g} U_{g} \zeta U_{g}^{\dagger}$ commutes with the matrices $\{U_{h}\}_{h=0,\dots,|G|-1}$:

$$KU_h = \sum_g U_g \zeta U_g^{\dagger} U_h = \sum_g \widetilde{U_h U_h^{\dagger}} U_g \zeta U_g^{\dagger} U_h$$
(5.33)

$$= \sum_{g} U_{h} U_{gh^{-1}} \zeta U_{gh^{-1}}^{\dagger} = U_{h} \sum_{l} U_{l} \zeta U_{l}^{\dagger}$$
(5.34)

$$= U_h K. \tag{5.35}$$

Therefore we have $K = \sum_{g} U_{g} \zeta U_{g}^{\dagger} = \lambda \mathbb{I}$, and we can determine λ taking the trace of *K*:

$$Tr[K] = \sum_{g} Tr[U_g \zeta U_g^{\dagger}] = |G|Tr[\zeta]$$
(5.36)

$$= Tr[\lambda \mathbb{I}] = d\lambda, \tag{5.37}$$

hence $\lambda = \frac{|G|}{d}$ and:

$$\sum_{g} U_{g} \zeta U_{g}^{\dagger} = \frac{|G|}{d} \mathbb{I}, \qquad (5.38)$$

which also guarantees that the set $A_y = \frac{d}{M} U_y |\alpha\rangle \langle \alpha | U_y^{\dagger}$ is a set of elements of a POVM. This also gives the following property for the states $\xi = \frac{1}{|G|} \sum_g U_g \rho U_g^{\dagger} \in \mathcal{D}(\mathbb{C}^d)$:

$$\xi = \frac{1}{|G|} \sum_{g} U_g \rho U_g^{\dagger} = \frac{\mathbb{I}}{d}.$$
(5.39)

Therefore the action of the irreducible representation of a group gives a set of states symmetric enough to the convex combination of them, with the same probability, be the maximal mixture state in the representation space.

Case of Study: d = 2

An example of group which we can study is the real symmetric permutation group \mathbb{Z}_M , which is the set of integer numbers with the operation of sum modulo M. The accessible information of the covariant ensemble generated via this group in a 2-dimensional Hilbert space was investigate by A. Peres and W. Wotters [125], where the authors studied the incapacity to access the information performing local measurements. Curiously this work was the seed for the development of the *quantum teleport* [17]. Another interesting study about this ensemble was performed by C. Bennett *et. al* [18], where the authors discuss quantum correlations and nonlocal action without the presence of entanglement between the parts.

Considering the ensemble of real equiprobable states $\xi = \{1/M, |\psi_k\rangle \langle \psi_k|\}$, where $|\psi_k\rangle \in \mathbb{R}^d$ are generated via the action of the unitary representation $\{U_k\}_{k=0,\dots,M-1}$ of the group \mathbb{Z}_M . For this class of states, the irreducibility of this representation is restricted to the real space, thus $U_k \in \mathcal{U}(\mathbb{R}^d)$. For a 2-dimensional Hilbert spaces, this representation is given by $U_k = \exp(-i\pi\sigma_y k/M)$, where σ_y is the Pauli matrix:

$$\sigma_y = \begin{pmatrix} 0 & -i \\ i & 0 \end{pmatrix}. \tag{5.40}$$

As this representation group is irreducible over the action on the real space, the covariant ensemble must be a set of real states, which in the Bloch sphere is the XZ-plane:

$$|\psi_0\rangle = \begin{pmatrix} 1\\ 0 \end{pmatrix}, \quad |\psi_k\rangle = U_k |\psi_0\rangle = \begin{pmatrix} \cos\left(\pi k/M\right)\\ \sin\left(\pi k/M\right) \end{pmatrix}.$$
 (5.41)

For M = 2, it is clear that the states $|\psi_0\rangle = \begin{pmatrix} 1 \\ 0 \end{pmatrix}$ and $|\psi_0\rangle = \begin{pmatrix} 0 \\ 1 \end{pmatrix}$ are orthogonal, then for any M =even this orthogonality symmetry holds. It is enunciated in the following proposition:

Proposition 118. *If the number of states in the ensemble* $\xi = \{1/M, |\psi_k\rangle \langle \psi_k|\}$ *is even, where the states* $|\psi_k\rangle$ *are given in 5.41, the optimal strategy to access the information is a projective measurement.*

Proof. This occurs because the ensemble is composed by M/2 pairs of orthogonal states. Given the state written as a convex combination of the states in the ensemble with equal probability:

$$\rho = \frac{1}{M} \sum_{k=0}^{M-1} |\psi_k\rangle \langle \psi_k| = \frac{1}{M} \sum_{k=0}^{M/2-1} |\psi_k\rangle \langle \psi_k| + \frac{1}{M} \sum_{k=M/2}^{M-1} |\psi_k\rangle \langle \psi_k| = \rho_0 + \rho_{M/2}, \tag{5.42}$$

where

$$\rho_{M/2} = \frac{1}{M} \sum_{k=M/2}^{M-1} |\psi_k\rangle \langle \psi_k| = \frac{1}{M} \sum_{k=0}^{M/2-1} |\psi_{k+M/2}\rangle \langle \psi_{k+M/2}|, \qquad (5.43)$$

therefore the states in the ensemble will be

$$|\psi_{k+M/2}\rangle = \begin{pmatrix} \cos\left[\pi(k+M/2)/M\right]\\ \sin\left[\pi(k+M/2)/M\right] \end{pmatrix} = \begin{pmatrix} \cos\left[\pi k/M + \pi/2\right]\\ \sin\left[\pi k/M + \pi/2\right] \end{pmatrix} = \begin{pmatrix} -\sin\left(\pi k/M\right)\\ \cos\left(\pi k/M\right) \end{pmatrix}, \quad (5.44)$$

where $\langle \psi_0 | \psi_{M/2} \rangle = 0$, hence the states ρ_0 and $\rho_{M/2}$ have orthogonal projections, in other words for each pure state in the state ρ_0 there is another pure state in $\rho_{M/2}$ orthogonal to it. By the symmetry of the states, each orthogonal pair forms an optimal projective measurement.

This symmetry will appear again when we compare the accessible information with the information extracted from an ensemble restricted to projective measurement, we will see that for Meven this information is the accessible information.

For a covariant ensemble, given the theorem 116, the elements of the POVM A which optimizes the accessible information are in the form:

$$A_{k} = \frac{2}{M} U_{k} |\alpha\rangle \langle \alpha | U_{k}^{\dagger}, \qquad (5.45)$$

such that given $U_k = \exp(-i\pi k\sigma_y/M)$ and $|\alpha\rangle$ in the XZ-plane, elements of the POVM \mathcal{A} are the vectors

$$|\alpha_k\rangle = \sqrt{\frac{2}{M}} U_k |\alpha\rangle = \sqrt{\frac{2}{M}} \begin{pmatrix} \cos{(\theta + \pi k/M)} \\ \sin{(\theta + \pi k/M)} \end{pmatrix},$$

where θ is the angle between the vector $|\alpha\rangle$ and the *Z*-axis in the Bloch sphere. In this way we can write the information extracted from the ensemble ξ_M in function of θ and find the angle which optimizes the accessible information. The conditional probability $p(y|x) = |\langle \alpha_y | \psi_x \rangle|^2$ to give the output $|\alpha_y \rangle \langle \alpha_y|$ given the input state $|\psi_x \rangle \langle \psi_x|$ will be:

$$p(y|x) = |\langle \alpha_y | \psi_x \rangle|^2$$

$$= \left(\sqrt{\frac{2}{\pi}} [\cos\left(\theta + \frac{\pi y}{M}\right) \cos\left(\frac{\pi x}{M}\right) + \sin\left(\theta + \frac{\pi y}{M}\right) \sin\left(\frac{\pi x}{M}\right)] \right)^2$$
(5.46)

$$= \left(\sqrt{\frac{M}{M}} \left[\cos\left(\theta + \frac{M}{M}\right) \cos\left(\frac{M}{M}\right) + \sin\left(\theta + \frac{M}{M}\right) \sin\left(\frac{M}{M}\right)\right]\right) \quad (5.47)$$

$$= \frac{2}{M} \cos \left[\theta - \pi (x - y)/M\right]^2$$
(5.48)

$$= \frac{2}{M} \left(\frac{1 + \cos \left[2\theta - 2\pi (x - y) / M \right]}{2} \right)$$
(5.49)

$$= \frac{1}{M} \left(1 + \cos \left[2\theta - 2\pi (x - y) / M \right] \right), \tag{5.50}$$

where $|\psi_x\rangle = \cos(x\pi/M) |0\rangle + \sin(k\pi/M) |1\rangle$ and $|\alpha_y\rangle = \sqrt{2/M} [\cos(\theta + \pi y/M) |0\rangle + \sin(\theta + \pi y/M) |1\rangle]$.

Therefore the joint probability is $p(x, y) = p_x p(y|x) = \frac{1}{M} p(y|x) = \frac{1}{M^2} \left[1 + \cos\left[2\theta - 2\pi(x-y)/M\right]\right]$ and the marginal probability distribution $p(y) = \sum_x p(x, y)$ will be:

$$p(y) = \frac{1}{M} \sum_{x} p(x, y) = \frac{1}{M^2} \sum_{x} \left[1 + \cos\left(2\theta - 2\pi(x - y)/M\right) \right]$$
(5.51)

$$= \frac{1}{M^2} \sum_{l} \left[1 + \cos\left(2\theta - 2\pi l/M\right) \right]$$
(5.52)

$$= \frac{1}{M^2} \sum_{l} \left[1 + \cos(2\theta) \cos(2\pi l/M) + \sin(2\theta) \sin(2\pi l/M) \right]$$
(5.53)

$$= 1/M,$$
 (5.54)

where in Eq.5.52 we relabeled the sum with l = x - y and reordered the terms, in Eq.5.54 we used the trigonometric property of $\sum_k \cos \pi k / M = \sum_k \sin \pi k / M = 0$. Hence the information extracted from ξ_M with the POVM A can be written in function of θ as:

$$I(\theta) = 2\log M + \frac{1}{M^2} \sum_{x,y} \{1 + \cos\left[2\theta - 2\pi(x-y)/M\right]\} \log \frac{1}{M^2} \{1 + \cos\left[2\theta - 2\pi(x-y)/M\right]\},$$

$$= \frac{1}{M^2} \sum_{x,y} \{1 + \cos\left[2\theta - 2\pi(x-y)/M\right]\} \log\{1 + \cos\left[2\theta - 2\pi(x-y)/M\right]\},$$
 (5.55)

$$= \frac{1}{M} \sum_{l} \{1 + \cos\left[2\theta - 2\pi l/M\right]\} \log\{1 + \cos\left[2\theta - 2\pi l/M\right]\},\tag{5.56}$$

where in Eq.5.55 we used the multiplication property of the log function and in Eq.5.56 we relabeled the sum with l = x - y and used the same trick performed in Eq.5.54. The value of θ which optimizes the accessible information is ruled by the following proposition:

Proposition 119 (Optimal strategy for accessible information [138]). For the ensemble of real symmetric states $\xi_M = \{1/M, |\psi_k\rangle \langle \psi_k|\}_{k=0,...,M-1}$, where the states $|\psi\rangle \in \mathbb{R}^2$ are given by Eq.5.41, each element of the POVM which optimizes the accessible information is orthogonal with one state in the ensemble and it has the form $A_l = \frac{d}{M} U_l |\alpha\rangle \langle \alpha | U_l^{\dagger}$.

Proof. Given Eq.5.56:

$$I(\theta) = \frac{1}{M} \sum_{l} [1 + \cos((2\theta - 2\pi l/M))] \log[1 + \cos((2\theta - 2\pi l/M))],$$
(5.57)

as $|\cos[2\theta - 2\pi l/M]| \le 1$ we can expand $I(\theta)$ with the aid of the expression ¹

$$(1+x)\log(1+x) = x + \sum_{n=2}^{\infty} \frac{(-1)^n}{n(n-1)} x^n \quad |x| \le 1,$$
(5.58)

thus:

$$I(\theta) = \frac{1}{M} \sum_{l} \left[\cos\left(2\theta - 2\pi l/M\right) + \sum_{n=2}^{\infty} \frac{(-1)^n}{n(n-1)} \cos\left(2\theta - 2\pi l/M\right)^n \right],$$
(5.59)

$$= \frac{1}{M} \sum_{l} \left[\sum_{n=2}^{\infty} \frac{(-1)^n}{n(n-1)} \cos\left(2\theta - 2\pi l/M\right)^n \right],$$
(5.60)

$$= \frac{1}{M} \sum_{l} \left[\sum_{n=1}^{\infty} \frac{(-1)^{2n}}{2n(2n-1)} \cos\left(2\theta - 2\pi l/M\right)^{2n} + \sum_{n=1}^{\infty} \frac{(-1)^{2n+1}}{2n(2n+1)} \cos\left(2\theta - 2\pi l/M\right)^{2n+1} \right],$$

¹This expression is the expansion for the natural logarithm, as we can change this expansion for the logarithm in the basis 2 just multiplying for $1/\ln 2$ in the series, although to clear the notation we shall omit this constant.

where in Eq.5.60 we used that $\sum_{l} \cos [2\theta - 2\pi l/M] = 0$ and in the last expression we separated the series in even and odd terms. Getting the power reduction formula for cosine:

$$\cos^{m}\omega = \frac{1}{2^{m}}\binom{m}{m/2} + \frac{2}{2^{m}}\sum_{k=0}^{m/2-1}\binom{m}{k}\cos(m-2k)\omega \quad \text{for } m \text{ even,}$$
(5.61)

$$\cos^{m}\omega = \frac{2}{2^{m}}\sum_{k=0}^{(m-1)/2} \binom{m}{k} \cos{(m-2k)\omega} \quad \text{for } m \text{ odd,}$$
(5.62)

hence for $\omega = 2\theta - 2\pi k/M$,

$$I(\theta) = \frac{1}{M} \sum_{l=0}^{M-1} \sum_{n=0}^{\infty} \frac{(-1)^{2n}}{2n(2n-1)} \left\{ \frac{1}{2^{2n}} \binom{2n}{n} + \frac{2}{2^{2n}} \sum_{k=0}^{n-1} \binom{2n}{k} \cos\left[(2n-2k)(2\theta-2\pi k/M)\right] \right\} + \frac{(-1)^{2n+1}}{2^{2n}} \int \frac{2}{2\pi} \sum_{k=0}^{n} \binom{2n+1}{2} \cos\left[(2n+1-2k)(2\theta-2\pi k/M)\right] \right\}$$
(5.63)

$$+ \frac{(-1)^{2n+1}}{2n(2n+1)} \left\{ \frac{2}{2^{2n+1}} \sum_{k=0}^{n} \binom{2n+1}{k} \cos\left[(2n+1-2k)(2\theta-2\pi k/M)\right] \right\}$$
(5.63)

as we have

$$\sum_{k} \cos\left(2\theta - 2\frac{k\pi}{M}L\right) = \cos 2\theta L \sum_{k} \cos\frac{2\pi k}{M}L + \sin 2\theta L \sum_{k} \sin\frac{2\pi k}{M}L$$
(5.64)

and using the Lagrange's trigonometric identity:

$$\sum_{k=0}^{M-1} \cos \omega k = -\frac{1}{2} + \frac{\sin (M+1/2)\omega}{2\sin \omega/2},$$
(5.65)

$$\sum_{k=0}^{M-1} \sin \omega k = \frac{1}{2} \cot (\omega/2) - \frac{\cos (M+1/2)\omega}{2\sin \omega/2}.$$
 (5.66)

In our case we have $\omega = 2\pi L/M$, thus

$$\sum_{k=0}^{M-1} \cos 2\pi L / Mk = M\delta_{L,Mq},$$
(5.67)

$$\sum_{k=0}^{M-1} \sin 2\pi L / Mk = 0, \tag{5.68}$$

for q = integer. Replacing L = 2n + 1 - 2k in the mutual information and applying the last two results we have:

$$I(\theta) = \sum_{n=0}^{\infty} \frac{1}{2^{2n}} {\binom{2n}{n}} + \sum_{k=0}^{n} \sum_{n=0}^{\infty} \sum_{q=0}^{\infty} \left[\frac{(-1)^{2n}}{2n(2n-1)} \frac{2}{2^{2n}} {\binom{2n}{k}} \delta_{2n+2k,qM} + \frac{(-1)^{2n+1}}{2n(2n+1)} \frac{2}{2^{2n+1}} {\binom{2n+1}{k}} \delta_{2n+2k-1,Mq} \right] \cos(2\theta Mq),$$

$$I(\theta) = \sum_{n=0}^{\infty} \frac{1}{2^{2n}} {\binom{2n}{n}} + \sum_{q=0}^{\infty} f(qM)(-1)^{qM} \cos(2\theta Mq),$$
(5.70)

where

$$f(qM) = \sum_{n} \sum_{k} \frac{1}{2(2l+qM)(2l+qM-1)} \frac{1}{2(2l+qM-1)} \binom{2l+Mq}{k} (\delta_{2n+2k,qM} + \delta_{2n+2k-1,Mq}),$$
(5.71)

as f(qM) does not depend on θ , the function $I(\theta)$ is maximized when

$$(-1)^{qM}\cos(2\theta Mq) = 1, (5.72)$$

which as Mq is an integer is solved for $\theta = \pi/2$ for all M, thus the state $|\alpha\rangle = |1\rangle$. Therefore the POVM which optimizes the accessible information will be such that the elements are rank-1 and each one is orthogonal to the states in the ensemble:

$$\langle \alpha_l | \psi_l \rangle = 0$$
 and $\langle \alpha_l | \psi_k \rangle \neq 0$ for $k \neq l$. (5.73)

Physically this result means that when we get the output $|\alpha_j\rangle$ we can with certainly that the state $|\psi_j\rangle$ was not the input. The optimal strategy for accessible information is not unique, thus we can choose for example the optimal POVM with the smaller amount of elements. E. Davies showed that for an ensemble of real states the optimal POVM can be composed at least by d(d-1)/2 [45]. For the ensemble of real states 5.41 Sasaki et. al gave a recipe to construct an optimal POVM with 3 elements, which atain the Davies bound [138]. For an ensemble with 3 elements composed by 3-dimensional real symmetric states P. Shor calculated numerically an optimal POVM with 6 elements, although he used a reducible representation of the permutation group, thus the optimal POVM must be composed via convex combination of two POVMs, where which one has 3 elements, as we discussed [144]. For ensemble of states with more elements than the Davies bound the optimal strategy can be chosen based on the coding-decoding process to attain the channel capacity of the measurement map [45]. With this idea is possible to propose a measure of information power of measurement maps [41].

Substituting the optimal strategy on Eq.5.22, the accessible information will be:

$$I(\xi_M) = \log 2 + \frac{2}{M} \sum_{x=0}^{M-1} \sin^2 x \pi / M \log \sin^2 x \pi / M,$$
 (5.74)

where $\langle \alpha | \rho_x | \alpha \rangle = (\langle \alpha | \psi_k \rangle)^2 = \sin^2 x \pi / M$. We shall calculate the maximal amount of information which can be extracted from ξ_M restricting the strategy to projective measurements. As the states in the ensemble are restricted to the XZ-plane in the Bloch sphere, we expect that the optimal projective measurement lives in the XZ-plane too, because components outside this plane do not contribute to the expectation values of the measurement observables. Hence we can restrict the projective measurement $\mathcal{P} = \{ |\phi_0\rangle \langle \phi_0|, |\phi_1\rangle \langle \phi_1| \}$ to live in this plane:

$$|\phi_0\rangle = V|0\rangle = \cos\theta|0\rangle + \sin\theta|1\rangle$$
 (5.75)

$$|\phi_1\rangle = V|1\rangle = -\sin\theta |0\rangle + \cos\theta |1\rangle,$$
 (5.76)

where:

$$V = \begin{pmatrix} \cos\theta & -\sin\theta\\ \sin\theta & \cos\theta \end{pmatrix}.$$

The conditional probability p(y|x) to give the output ϕ_y when the input is the state $|\psi_x\rangle$ is defined as:

$$p(y|x) = |\langle y|V|\psi_x\rangle|^2, \qquad (5.77)$$

thus we have the joint probability distribution $p(x, y) = 1/M |\langle y | V | \psi_x \rangle|^2$, the marginal distribu-

tion will be:

$$p_x = \sum_{y=0}^{1} P(x,y) = 1/M \langle \psi_x | \left(\sum_y V | y \rangle \langle y | V^{\dagger} \right) | \psi_x \rangle = 1/M$$
(5.78)

$$p(y) = \sum_{x=0}^{M-1} P(x,y) = 1/M \langle y | V^{\dagger} \left(\sum_{x} |\psi_x\rangle \langle \psi_x| \right) V | y \rangle = 1/2.$$
(5.79)

The Shannon entropy for the joint probability and the marginal distributions will be:

$$H(X) = \log M \tag{5.80}$$

$$H(Y) = \log 2 \tag{5.81}$$

$$H(X,Y) = \log M - \frac{1}{M} \sum_{x,y} |\langle y | V | \psi_x \rangle|^2 \log(|\langle y | V | \psi_x \rangle|^2), \qquad (5.82)$$

therefore the information extracted from ξ_M via the projective measurement \mathcal{P} will be:

$$I(\xi_{M}:\mathcal{P}) = H(X) + H(Y) - H(X,Y) = \log 2 + \frac{1}{M} \sum_{x,y} |\langle y| V |\psi_{x}\rangle|^{2} \log(|\langle y| V |\psi_{x}\rangle|^{2}), \quad (5.83)$$

where elements of the series in *y* are:

$$\langle 0|V^{\dagger}|\psi_{k}\rangle = \cos\theta\cos\pi k/M + \sin\theta\sin\pi k/M = \cos\left(\theta - \pi k/M\right)$$
(5.84)

$$\langle 1 | V^{\dagger} | \psi_k \rangle = \cos \theta \sin \pi k / M - \sin \theta \cos \pi k / M = -\sin \left(\theta - \pi k / M \right)$$
(5.85)

as they are real we have:

$$I(\xi_M : \mathcal{P}) = \log 2 + \frac{1}{M} \sum_{x} (\cos(\theta - \pi k/M))^2 \log [(\cos(\theta - \pi k/M))^2] + \frac{1}{M} \sum_{x} (\sin(\theta - \pi k/M))^2 \log [(\sin(\theta - \pi k/M))^2].$$
(5.86)

Now our challenge is to calculate the value of θ which maximizes Eq.5.86, thus follows the proposition:

Proposition 120 (Optimal projective measurement to extract information [49]). The elements of the optimal projective measurement $P \in P(\mathbb{C}_B, \mathbb{C}_B)$ to extract the information from the ensemble of real symmetric states $\xi_M = \{1/M, |\psi_k\rangle \langle \psi_k|\}_{k=0,\dots,M-1}$, where $|\psi_k\rangle \in \mathbb{R}^2$ is given by

$$|\psi_k\rangle = \cos(\pi k/M) |0\rangle + \sin(\pi k/M) |1\rangle$$

Proof. We shall calculate the point of maximum using the same tricks used to get the optimum POVM in the Proposition.119. Substituting the following trigonometric identities:

$$\sin^2 x = \frac{1 - \cos 2x}{2}$$
 and $\cos^2 x = \frac{1 + \cos 2x}{2}$, (5.87)

then replacing, just to clear the notation, $x_k = \theta - \pi k / M$ in Eq.5.86:

$$I(\xi_M : \mathcal{P}) = \frac{1}{2M} \sum_k (1 + \cos 2x_k)^2 \log\left[(1 + \cos 2x_k)^2\right] + \frac{1}{2M} \sum_k (1 - \cos 2x_k)^2 \log\left[(1 - \cos 2x_k)^2\right].$$
(5.88)

Given again the series expansion:

$$(1\pm x)\log(1\pm x) = \pm x + \sum_{n=2}^{\infty} \frac{(-1)^n}{n(n-1)} (\pm x)^n \quad |x| \le 1,$$
(5.89)

substituting in Eq.5.88:

$$I(\xi_M:\mathcal{P}) = \frac{1}{2M} \sum_{k=0}^{M-1} \sum_{n=2}^{\infty} \left(\frac{(-1)^n}{n(n-1)} (\cos 2x_k)^n + \frac{(-1)^n}{n(n-1)} (-1)^n (\cos 2x_k)^n \right),$$
(5.90)

as the n = odd terms will cancel:

$$I(\xi_M:\mathcal{P}) = \frac{1}{2M} \sum_{k=0}^{M-1} \sum_{n=1}^{\infty} \left(\frac{(-1)^{2n}}{2n(2n-1)} (\cos 2x_k)^{2n} \right).$$
(5.91)

Given the power reduction formula Eq.5.61 for even power and summing over k:

$$\sum_{k} \cos^{(2n)} \left[2x_k \right] = \frac{1}{2^{2n}} \binom{2n}{n} + \frac{2}{2^{2n}} \sum_{l=0}^{n-1} \binom{n}{l} \sum_{k} \cos\left[(2n-2l)2x_k \right], \tag{5.92}$$

repeating the same steps of calculus performed from Eq.5.65 to Eq.5.67, the mutual information will be:

$$I(\xi_M:\mathcal{P}) = \sum_{n=1}^{\infty} \frac{1}{2^{2n}} \binom{2n}{n} + \sum_{l=0}^{n} \sum_{n=1}^{\infty} \frac{2}{2^{2n}} \binom{2n}{l} \sum_{q=0}^{\infty} \cos\left(2\theta [2n-2l]\right) \delta_{2n-2l,Mq}.$$
(5.93)

The term which depends on θ is

$$\cos\left(2\theta[2n-2l]\right)\delta_{2n-2l,Mq}=\cos\left(2\theta Mq\right)\delta_{2n-2l,Mq},$$

as Mq = 2n - 2l =even and *M* is odd implies *q* is odd, therefore

$$\cos\left(2\theta Mq\right) = \cos\left(2\theta 2p\right),$$

we attain the maximum when $\cos(2\theta 2p) = 1$, or $2\theta 2p = 2p\pi$, then the mutual information $I(\xi : \mathcal{P})$ is maximum for $\theta = 0$ or $\theta = \pi/2$, which implies that the projective measurement $\mathcal{P} = \{|0\rangle\langle 0|, |1\rangle\langle 1|\}$ is the optimal strategy restricted to projective measurements.

Substituting the optimal projective measurement strategy in Eq.5.86:

$$I(\xi_M)_{\Pi} = \log 2 + \frac{1}{M} \sum_k (\cos(\pi k/M))^2 \log [(\cos(\pi k/M))^2] + \frac{1}{M} \sum_k (\sin(\pi k/M))^2 \log [(\sin(\pi k/M))^2].$$
(5.94)

Therefore we can compute the difference between the information extracted from the ensemble ξ_M via the optimal POVM and via the optimal projective measurement:

$$I(\xi_M) - I(\xi_M)_{\Pi} = \frac{1}{M} \sum_k \left\{ (\sin(\pi k/M))^2 \log \left[(\sin(\pi k/M))^2 \right] - (\cos(\pi k/M))^2 \log \left[(\cos(\pi k/M))^2 \right] \right\}$$
(5.95)

where $I(\xi_M)_{\Pi}$ is the accessible information restricted to projective measurements given in Eq. 5.94 and $I(\xi_M)$ is the accessible information given in Eq.5.74. We can realize that it indeed is greater than zero, which means that even in qubit systems POVM can extract more information than projective measurements. As for M = even the Eq.5.94 is zero and it decreases when M grows, then the biggest value of the difference in Eq.5.94 is for M = 3. A general relation like obtained for 2-dimensional systems in Eq.5.94 is not easy to obtain, once that the *G*-covariant ensemble depends on the representation of the group *G*, and this representation depends on the dimension. The other important trouble, that we had in our "saga" to understand the difference between the restriction to projective measurements in the optimization of the accessible information, is that the POVM in theorem 116 is the optimal only if the representation of the group *G* is irreducible.

5.2 Quantum states discrimination

In this section we discuss the minimal error to distinguish the states in the ensemble. We define the optimization problem of the minimal average probability of error to distinguish the states. We also present a POVM named pretty good measurement, which is optimal for *G*-covariant ensembles. We will define the the dephased-POVM, which is a dephasing map acting on the elements of the POVM. The dephased-POVM represents a projective measurement in the minimal error problem. Finally we compare the probability of success to distinguish the states via POVM and the analogous dephased-POVM.

Suppose Alice will send a fix number of states $\{p_x, \rho_x\}_{x=0,...,M-1}$ to Bob and he has to apply the best strategy to distinguish the states. The *minimal error probability* consists in Bob minimizing the average probability of error.

Definition 121. *Given an ensemble* $\xi = \{p_x, \rho_x\}_{x=0,...,M-1}$, the minimal error to distinguish the states in the ensemble is defined as:

$$P_{err} = \min_{\{A_k\} \subset POVM} \sum_{l=0}^{M-1} \sum_{k\neq l=0}^{M-1} p_l Tr[A_k \rho_l],$$
(5.96)

where the optimization is taken over POVMs with elements $\{A_k\}_{k=0,\dots,M-1}$ and the number of elements in the POVM is equal to the elements in the ensemble.

As the probability of success is $P_{suc} = 1 - P_{err}$ by definition it will be:

$$P_{suc} = \min_{\{A_k\} \subset POVM} \sum_k p_k Tr[A_k \rho_k].$$
(5.97)

On the other hand solv ing this problem analytically is not easy and just some cases are known. Am interesting class of measurements which is not optimal in general but is always almost optimal is named *pretty good measurement* (PGM) [74]. This class of POVM just depends on the ensemble. It can be easily constructed for ensembles of pure states. Suppose an ensemble of states $\xi = \{p_k, \rho_k\}_{k=0,\dots,M-1}$ and a set of rank-1 operators $M_l = |\mu_l\rangle\langle\mu_l|$, we define a matrix with elements $P_{ij} = \sqrt{p_j} \langle \mu_i | \psi_j \rangle$. For the set of operators M_l be a valid measurement the square of *P* must be a Gram matrix *G*, in other words it must satisfy $(P^+P)_{ij} = G_{ij}$, where $\sum_i G_{ii} = 1$ and $G_{ij} = G_{ji}$:

$$(P^{\dagger}P)_{ij} = \sum_{k} \sqrt{p_i} \sqrt{p_j} \langle \psi_i | \mu_k \rangle \langle \mu_k | \psi_j \rangle = \sqrt{p_i} \sqrt{p_j} \langle \psi_i | \psi_j \rangle = G_{ij}.$$
(5.98)

An artless way to produce a vector P which always satisfies this condition is assuming $(P^2)_{ij} = G_{ij}$. Then we must find a set of vectors $\{\mu_k\}$ which satisfies this condition:

$$(P^{2})_{ij} = G_{ij} = \sqrt{p_{i}} \sqrt{p_{j}} \langle \psi_{i} | \psi_{j} \rangle = \sqrt{p_{i}} \sqrt{p_{j}} \langle \psi_{i} | \rho^{-1/2} \rho \rho^{-1/2} | \psi_{j} \rangle, \qquad (5.99)$$

$$= \sum_{k} \sqrt{p_i} \sqrt{p_j} p_k \langle \psi_i | \rho^{-1/2} | \psi_k \rangle \langle \psi_k | \rho^{-1/2} | \psi_j \rangle, \qquad (5.100)$$

where in the Eq.5.100 we substituted $\rho = \sum_k p_k |\psi_k\rangle \langle \psi_k|$, therefore the elements $P_{ij} = \sqrt{p_i} \sqrt{p_j} \langle \psi_i | \rho^{-1/2} |\psi_j\rangle$ satisfy the condition for a POVM which elements $M_l = |\mu_l\rangle \langle \mu_l|$ where the vectors $|\mu_l\rangle = \sqrt{p_l} \rho^{-1/2} |\psi_l\rangle$ and $\rho = \sum_k p_k |\psi_k\rangle \langle \psi_k|$. This POVM defines a measurement whose elements are almost orthogonal to the states in the ensemble [1] and it is named *pretty good measurement* [74]. For pure state, it is easy to compute the probability of success via PGM:

$$P_{suc}^{PGM} = \sum_{k} p_k \langle \psi_k | \rho^{-1/2} | \psi_k \rangle \langle \psi_k | \rho^{-1/2} | \psi_k \rangle, \qquad (5.101)$$

substituting $P_{ii} = p_i \langle \psi_i | \rho^{-1/2} | \psi_i \rangle$ we have:

$$P_{suc}^{PGM} = \sum_{k} (P)_{kk}^{2} = \sum_{k} (\sqrt{G})_{kk}^{2}.$$
(5.102)

The relation between the probability of error to distinguish the states via PGM in the minimum probability of error is proved in the following theorem:

Definition 122 (Pretty good measurement). *Given an ensemble of states* $\xi = \{p_x, \rho_x\}_{x=0,...,M-1}$, where $\rho_x \in \mathcal{D}(\mathbb{C}^d)$, the pretty good measurement (PGM) is defined as a POVM \mathcal{M}^{PGM} with elements:

$$M_k^{PGM} = p_k \rho^{-1/2} \rho_k \rho^{-1/2}, (5.103)$$

where $\rho = \sum_{k=0}^{M-1} p_k \rho_k$ and the inverse is the Moore–Penrose pseudoinverse, which is taken over the non-zero eigenvalues of ρ .

Therefore we can calculate the probability of error to distinguish the states instead of all possible measurement but applying the PGM. This POVM is named pretty good because it performs reasonable well for any ensemble of states.

Theorem 123 ([12]). *Given an ensemble* $\xi = \{p_x, \rho_x\}_{x=0,\dots,M-1}$, where $\rho_x \in \mathcal{D}(\mathbb{C}^d)$, the probability of error applying PGM is upper bounded by the optimal probability of error as:

$$P_{err}^{PGM} \le 2P_{err},\tag{5.104}$$

where P_{err} is define in Eq.5.96.

Proof. Considering a state $\sigma = \sum_{i=0}^{M-1} p_i |i\rangle \langle i|$, where the states $\{|i\rangle\}_{i=0,\dots,M-1}$ form a orthonormal base on \mathbb{C}^M , where dim $(\mathbb{C}^M) = M$. We also define a quantum channel $\mathcal{A} \in \mathcal{C}(\mathbb{C}^M, \mathbb{C}^d)$, such that $\mathcal{A}(|i\rangle \langle i|) = \rho_x$ and a measurement map $\mathcal{R} \in \mathcal{P}(\mathbb{C}^d, \mathbb{C}^M)$, such that $\mathcal{R}(\rho_x) = \sum_y Tr[E_y\rho_x] |y\rangle \langle y|$ and $\sum_y E_y = \mathbb{I}_d$. Finally we define the *classical fidelity*: $F_{class}(\sigma, \mathcal{M})$ for a state σ and a channel $\mathcal{M} \in \mathcal{P}(\mathbb{C}^M, \mathbb{C}^M)$, with elements $\{M_l\}_{l=0}^{M-1}$ as:

$$F_{class}(\sigma, \mathcal{M}) = \sum_{i} p_i \langle i | \mathcal{M}(|i\rangle\langle i|) | i \rangle = \sum_{i} p_i \sum_{l} |Tr(M_l | i\rangle\langle i|)|^2.$$
(5.105)

Before proving the theorem we must prove two lemmas about the classical fidelity:

Lemma 124. Given an ensemble $\xi = \{p_x, \rho_x\}_{x=0,\dots,M-1}$ and defining the probability of success to distinguish the states on ξ via the POVM $\mathcal{R} = \{E_l\}$ as $P_{suc}(\xi, \mathcal{R}) = \sum_l p_l Tr[\rho_l E_l]$, we have:

$$F_{class}(\sigma, \mathcal{R} \circ \mathcal{A}) = P_{suc}(\xi, \mathcal{R}).$$
(5.106)

Proof of Lemma.124.

$$F_{class}(\sigma, \mathcal{R} \circ \mathcal{A}) = \sum_{i} \langle i | \mathcal{R}[\mathcal{A}(|i\rangle\langle i|)] | i \rangle = \sum_{i} \langle i | \mathcal{R}[\rho_i] | i \rangle = \sum_{i} p_i Tr[E_i\rho_i] = P_{suc}(\xi, \mathcal{R}).$$
(5.107)

Lemma 125. For a map $\mathcal{A} = \{A_{ij} = \sqrt{\lambda_{ij} |v_{ij}\rangle\langle i|}\}$ and $\mathcal{R}_{\sigma,\mathcal{A}} = \{R_i = \sigma^{1/2}A_i\mathcal{A}(\sigma)^{-1/2}\}$ the classical Fidelity represents the probability of success to distinguish the states in ξ via the pretty good measurement for ξ .

Proof of Lemma.125.

$$F_{class}(\sigma, \mathcal{R}_{\sigma, \mathcal{A}} \circ \mathcal{A}) = \sum_{i} p_{i} \sum_{l, n} \sum_{k, j} |Tr[\sigma^{1/2} A_{l} A(\sigma)^{-1/2} A_{j}^{k} |i\rangle \langle i|]|^{2},$$
(5.108)

although $\sigma^{1/2} |i\rangle = \sqrt{p_i} |i\rangle$ and $A_k^j |i\rangle \langle i| A_n^l = \delta_{ji} \delta_{il} \sqrt{\lambda_{kj}} \sqrt{\lambda_{ln}} |v_{kj}\rangle \langle v_{ln}|$, thus for $\mathcal{A}(\sigma) = \rho = \sum_i p_i \rho_i$:

$$F_{class}(\sigma, \mathcal{R}_{\sigma, \mathcal{A}} \circ \mathcal{A}) = \sum_{i} p_{i} \sum_{l,k} p_{i} \lambda_{ki} \lambda_{li} |Tr[\rho^{-1/2} |v_{ki}\rangle \langle v_{li}|]|^{2}$$
(5.109)

$$= \sum_{i} p_{i}^{2} \sum_{l,k} \lambda_{ki} \lambda_{li} \langle v_{li} | \rho^{-1/2} | v_{ki} \rangle \langle v_{ki} | \rho^{-1/2} | v_{li} \rangle$$
(5.110)

$$= \sum_{i} p_{i}^{2} \sum_{l} \lambda_{li} \langle v_{li} | \rho^{-1/2} \rho_{i} \rho^{-1/2} | v_{li} \rangle$$
 (5.111)

$$= \sum_{i} p_{i} Tr[p_{i}\rho_{i}\rho^{-1/2}\rho_{i}\rho^{-1/2}]$$
(5.112)

$$= P_{suc}^{PGM}.$$
 (5.113)

Now we can use these lemmas to prove the theorem. Given the classical fidelity for any measurement map, we named the probability of success as P_{succ}^{any} , by Lemma.124:

$$P_{suc}^{any} = F_{class}(\sigma, \mathcal{R} \circ \mathcal{A}), \tag{5.114}$$

where the map $\mathcal{R} = \{R_i\}$, and without loss of generality we can assume that R_i act in the $supp(\mathcal{A}(\sigma))$, therefore there is an operator B_i such that $R_i = \sigma^{1/2} B_i \mathcal{A}(\sigma)^{-1/2}$, then:

$$P_{suc}^{any} = F_{class}(\sigma, \mathcal{R} \circ \mathcal{A}) = \sum_{l} p_l \sum_{i,j} |Tr[\sigma^{1/2} B_i \mathcal{A}(\sigma)^{-1/2} A_j |l\rangle \langle l|]|^2.$$
(5.115)

Define:

$$X_{ij}^{l} := Tr[\sigma^{1/2}B_{i}^{\dagger}\mathcal{A}(\sigma)^{-1/2}A_{j}|l\rangle\langle l|], \qquad (5.116)$$

getting a good choice of $\{B_i^l\}$ and $\{A_i^l\}$ such that they correspond to the singular decomposition of the matrix X^l :

$$Y_i l^l = Tr[\sigma^{1/2} B_i^{\dagger} \mathcal{A}(\sigma)^{-1/2} A_i |l\rangle \langle l|], \qquad (5.117)$$

therefore:

$$P_{suc}^{any} = \sum_{l} p_{l} \sum_{i} |Tr[\sigma^{1/2} B_{i} \mathcal{A}(\sigma)^{-1/2} A_{i}^{l} |l\rangle \langle l|]|^{2}.$$
(5.118)

We can rewrite $Tr[\sigma^{1/2}B_i\mathcal{A}(\sigma)^{-1/2}A_i^l|l\rangle\langle l|] = Tr[|l\rangle\langle l|\sigma^{1/4}B_i\mathcal{A}(\sigma)^{-1/4}\mathcal{A}(\sigma)^{-1/4}A_i^l\sigma^{1/4}|l\rangle\langle l|]$, then defining:

$$X_{il} := \mathcal{A}(\sigma)^{-1/4} A_i^l \sigma^{1/4} |l\rangle \langle l|; \qquad (5.119)$$

$$Y_{il} := \mathcal{A}(\sigma)^{-1/4} B_i^l \sigma^{1/4} |l\rangle \langle l|, \qquad (5.120)$$

substituting in Eq.5.118:

$$P_{suc}^{any} = \sum_{l} p_{l} \sum_{i} |Tr[Y_{il}^{\dagger}X_{il}]|^{2}, \qquad (5.121)$$

$$\leq \sum_{l} p_{l} \sum_{i} |Tr[Y_{il}^{\dagger}Y_{il}]Tr[X_{il}^{\dagger}X_{il}]|, \qquad (5.122)$$

$$\leq \left\{ \sum_{l} p_{l} \sum_{i} |Tr[Y_{il}^{\dagger}Y_{il}]|^{2} \sum_{k} |Tr[X_{kl}^{\dagger}X_{kl}]|^{2} \right\}^{1/2},$$
(5.123)

where in the first and second inequalities we used the triangle inequality. As the sum in Y_{il} is smaller than 1:

$$\sum_{i} |Tr[\sigma^{1/2}B_i^{\dagger}\mathcal{A}(\sigma)^{-1/2}B_i^{l}|l\rangle\langle l|]|^2 \leq \sum_{ij} |Tr[\sigma^{1/2}B_i^{\dagger}\mathcal{A}(\sigma)^{-1/2}B_{jk}^{l}|l\rangle\langle l|]|^2 = F_{class}(\sigma, \mathcal{R} \circ \mathcal{B}) \leq 1.$$

Substituting this bound in Eq.5.123:

$$P_{suc}^{any} \leq \left\{ \sum_{l} p_{l} \sum_{k} |Tr[X_{kl}^{\dagger}X_{kl}]|^{2} \right\}^{1/2}, \qquad (5.124)$$

$$\leq \left\{ \sum_{l} p_{l} \sum_{kj} |Tr[X_{kl}^{\dagger}X_{jl}]|^{2} \right\}^{1/2}, \qquad (5.125)$$

$$= \sum_{i} |Tr[\sigma^{1/2} \mathcal{A}(\sigma)^{-1/2} A_{i}^{l} |l\rangle \langle l|]|^{2}, \qquad (5.126)$$

$$= F_{class}(\sigma, \mathcal{R}_{\sigma, \mathcal{A}} \circ \mathcal{A}), \tag{5.127}$$

$$= (P_{suc}^{PGM})^{1/2}, (5.128)$$

where in the second inequality we just summed another *M* terms. As $P_{suc} = 1 - P_{err}$ we have:

$$1 - P_{err}^{PGM} \ge (1 - P_{err}^{any})^2, \tag{5.129}$$

or just

$$P_{err}^{PGM} \le 2P_{err}^{any} - (P_{err}^{any})^2 \le 2P_{err}^{any}.$$
(5.130)

As the main goal of this chapter is to compare general measurements with projective measurements we must obtain an analogous of the probability of success restricted to projective measurements. Although we cannot just substitute projective measurements in the min-error expression Eq.5.96, as the interesting case is when the number of states in the ensemble is greater than the dimension of the states in the ensemble. If the number of states in the ensemble is less than the dimension, even for linearly dependent states, projective measurement are enough [1]. Therefore when the number of states in the ensemble is greater than the dimension we need a POVM with more elements than the dimension in the calculus of the minimal error probability. However we know that a POVM whose all the elements commute is just a projective measurement. Thus for a given POVM with elements $\{M_k\}_{k=0,...,M-1}$ we define a dephased-POVM with elements $\{M_l^{\Pi} = \Pi(M_l)\}_{l=0,...,M-1}$, where $\Pi(A) = \sum_{\beta} |e_{\beta}\rangle \langle e_{\beta} | A |e_{\beta}\rangle \langle e_{\beta}|$ is a dephasing channel acting on the operator A. If the POVM is composed by rank-1 operators, the dephased-POVM will be composed by operators with rank=dim{supp}(\Pi(M_l))}.

Definition 126. For a given POVM M with elements $\{M_l\}_l$ and an ensemble $\xi = \{p_k, \rho_k\}_k$, the probability of success via the dephased-POVM optimizing over all dephasing channels is:

$$P_{suc}^{\Pi} = \max_{\Pi} \sum_{k} p_k Tr[\Pi(M_k)\rho_k].$$
 (5.131)

As the dephasing channel is a linear CPTP map, the probability of success can be viewed as the best probability to distinguish quantum states when all of them are submitted to the same classical noise:

$$P_{suc}^{\Pi} = \max_{\Pi} \sum_{k} p_k Tr[M_k \Pi(\rho_k)].$$
 (5.132)

This property of CPTP maps was proved in Section.2. Given this property of CPTP maps we can calculate an upper bound for the difference in the probabilities of success via a POVM and the corresponding dephased-POVM which just depends of the ensemble.

Theorem 127. The difference between the optimal probability of success P_{suc}^{opt} and the dephased-probability of success P_{suc}^{Π} for a ensemble $\xi = \{p_k, \rho_k\}_{k=0,\dots,M-1}$, where $\rho_k \in \mathcal{D}(\mathbb{C}^d)$, is upper bounded by the local-disturbance of the state: $\rho_{XB} = \sum_x p_x |x\rangle \langle x| \otimes \rho_x \in \mathcal{D}(\mathbb{C}^M \otimes \mathbb{C}^d)$.

$$P_{suc}^{opt} - P_{suc}^{\Pi} \le \min_{\Pi} ||\rho_{XB} - \Pi(\rho_{XB})||_{1}.$$
(5.133)

Proof. If it is valid for any POVM, it will be valid for the optimal too, then given a POVM M with elements $\{M_l\}_l$:

$$P_{suc}^{\mathcal{M}} - P_{suc}^{\Pi} = \min_{\Pi} \sum_{l} p_{l} \left\{ Tr[M_{l}\rho_{l}] - Tr[M_{l}\Pi(\rho_{l})] \right\} = \min_{\Pi} \sum_{l} p_{l}Tr[M_{l}\{\rho_{l} - \Pi(\rho_{l})\}], \quad (5.134)$$

given the Holder inequality $Tr[AB^{\dagger}] \leq ||A||_{\infty} ||B||_{1}$ for two operators *A* and *B*:

$$P_{suc}^{\mathcal{M}} - P_{suc}^{\Pi} \le \min_{\Pi} \sum_{l} p_{l} ||M_{l}||_{\infty} ||\rho_{l} - \Pi(\rho_{l})||_{1},$$
(5.135)

as the matrices $\{M_l\}_l$ are elements of a POVM, they are positive and have trace less than one, hence $||M_l||_{\infty} \leq 1$, which implies:

$$P_{suc}^{\mathcal{M}} - P_{suc}^{\Pi} \le \min_{\Pi} \sum_{l} p_{l} ||\rho_{l} - \Pi(\rho_{l})||_{1}.$$
(5.136)

However the local-disturbance $D_1(\rho_{XB})$ of a classical-quantum state measured via trace-norm is:

$$D_{1}(\rho_{XB}) = \min_{\Pi} ||\sum_{x} p_{x} |x\rangle \langle x| \otimes \rho_{x} - \sum_{x} p_{x} |x\rangle \langle x| \otimes \Pi(\rho_{x})||_{1} = \min_{\Pi} \sum_{x} p_{x} ||x\rangle \langle x| ||_{1} ||\rho_{x} - \Pi(\rho_{x})||_{1},$$
(5.137)

as $|| |x \rangle \langle x| ||_1 = 1$ this proves the theorem because if this is valid for any POVM will be valid for the optimal.

We can immediately realize that this bound is tight once that for an ensemble of orthogonal states the difference on the probabilities of success via POVM and dephased-POVM is zero. For orthogonal states the bipartite state ρ_{XB} is a classical-classical state, therefore the local-disturbance is also zero. Actually for classical-quantum states the local disturbance will be equal to the 1-norm geometrical quantum discord for classical-classical states. As we discussed in Sec.3.2.3 the 1-norm geometrical quantum discord for classical-classical states is equal to the local disturbance when the measurement is performed on both systems. Therefore as ρ_{XB} in Eq.5.133 is a classical-quantum states, it persists unchanged under the action of a measurement on the classical part.

Definition 128. Given a POVM map $\mathcal{M} \in \mathcal{P}(\mathbb{C}^d, \mathbb{C}^M)$, with elements $\{M_l\}_{l=0,\dots,M-1}$ we define the degree of projectiveness of the POVM as:

$$\Pi(\mathcal{M}) = \min_{\Pi} \sum_{l} ||M_{l} - \Pi(M_{l})||_{1},$$
(5.138)

where $\Pi \in \mathcal{P}(\mathbb{C}^d, \mathbb{C}^d)$ is a dephasing map.

This expression is optimal for the basis where the elements of the POVM can be written, such that the POVM map is the closest to a projective measurement. The degree of projectiveness will be zero when all of the elements in the POVM commute, in this way it can be viewed as a projective measurement.

For the pretty good measurement the degree of projectiveness can be limited by the difference of the probability of success for the PGM and the probability of success for the dephased PGM.

Proposition 129. For an ensemble $\xi = \{p_k, \rho_k\}_{k=0,\dots,M-1}$ the degree of projectiveness of the PGM measurement with elements $M_l^{PGM} = p_l \rho^{-1/2} \rho_l \rho^{-1/2}$ is is limited above by the difference between the proba-

bility of success via PGM and dephased-PGM:

$$\min_{\Pi} \sum_{k} ||M_{k} - \Pi(M_{k})||_{1} \ge P_{suc}^{PGM} - P_{suc}^{\Pi - PGM},$$
(5.139)

where P_{suc}^{PGM} and $P_{suc}^{\Pi-PGM}$ are the probability of success via PGM and the probability of success via the dephased-PGM.

Proof.

$$P_{suc}^{PGM} - P_{suc}^{\Pi - PGM} = \min_{\Pi} \sum_{l} p_{l} \{ Tr[M_{l}\rho_{l}] - Tr[\Pi(M_{l})\rho_{l}] \} = \min_{\Pi} \sum_{l} p_{l} Tr[\rho_{l} \{ M_{l} - \Pi(M_{l}) \}],$$
(5.140)

again applying the Holder inequality :

$$P_{suc}^{PGM} - P_{suc}^{\Pi - PGM} \le \min_{\Pi} \sum_{l} p_{l} ||\rho_{l}||_{\infty} ||M_{l} - \Pi(M_{l})||_{1},$$
(5.141)

and $p_l ||\rho_l||_{\infty} \leq 1$:

$$P_{suc}^{PGM} - P_{suc}^{\Pi - PGM} \le \min_{\Pi} \sum_{l} ||M_l - \Pi(M_l)||_1.$$
(5.142)

For a G-covariant ensemble of pure states $\xi_{|G|} = \{p_k, |\psi_k\rangle \langle \psi_k|\}_{k=0,\dots,M-1}$ it is known that the PGM is the optimal measurement [10]. The elements of the POVM are proportional to the states of the ensemble, because the convex combination of the states in the ensemble $\rho = \sum_k p_k |\psi_k\rangle \langle \psi_k| = \mathbb{I}_d$. By the definition of the PGM, the elements of the POVM are [10]:

$$M_k^{PGM} = p_k \rho^{-1/2} |\psi_k\rangle \langle\psi_k| \rho^{-1/2} = dp_k |\psi_k\rangle \langle\psi_k|, \qquad (5.143)$$

where $|\psi_k\rangle \in \mathbb{C}^d$. For an ensemble whose the states are linearly independent, the PGM is also the optimal measurement, and it is a projective measurement [111]. Then if the number of the elements in the ensemble is smaller than the dimension, for *G*-covariant ensembles, the optimal measurement is a projective measurement. Given Eq.5.143 we can calculate the probability of success to discriminate the state of a *G*-covariant ensemble, as the PGM is the optimal measurement, it is given by:

$$P_{suc}^{PGM} = \sum p_k \operatorname{Tr}[M_k^{PGM} |\psi_k\rangle \langle\psi_k|] = d \sum_k p_k^2.$$
(5.144)

If we consider a ensemble of equiprobable states $\xi_G = \xi_{|G|} = \{1/M, |\psi_k\rangle \langle \psi_k|\}_{k=0}^{M-1}$ the probability of success is simply:

$$P_{suc}^{PGM} = \frac{d}{M}.$$
(5.145)

It is not simple calculate a general expression for the probability of success restricted to dephased-PGM. However we can calculated for a given *G*-covariant ensemble. Then we define the 2-design ensemble [109].

Definition 130. Consider an ensemble of equiprobable states $\xi = \{1/n, P_k\}_{k=1}^n$, where $P_k \in \mathbb{C}^d$ are rank-1 projectors, and d < n. The projectors P_k satisfy the following conditions:

$$\frac{1}{n}\sum_{k}P_{k} = \frac{\mathbb{I}}{d}; \tag{5.146}$$

$$\frac{1}{n}\sum_{k}P_{k}\otimes P_{k}=\frac{1}{d(d+1)}(\mathbb{I}+\mathbb{F}),$$
(5.147)

where $\mathbb{F} = \sum_{i,j} |i,j\rangle \langle j,i|$ is named Swap operator, and it has the following property $\mathbb{F} = (U \otimes U)\mathbb{F}(U^{\dagger} \otimes U^{\dagger})$, and *d* is the dimension of the Hilbert space.

Given the definition of the probability of success to discriminate the states in the ensemble defined above (Defi.130), when the measurement is restricted to the dephased-PGM (Eq.5.131):

$$P_{suc}^{\Pi - PGM} = \max_{\Pi} \sum_{k} \frac{1}{n} \operatorname{Tr}(P_k \Pi(M_k)).$$
(5.148)

The two design ensemble is a *G*-covariant ensemble, once that there exist a irreducible unitary representation $\{U_k\}_k$ of a group *G* such that:

$$\frac{1}{n}\sum_{k}U_{k}P_{0}U_{k}^{\dagger}=\frac{\mathbb{I}}{d},$$
(5.149)

where P_0 is a specific projector such that $\{U_k P_0 U_k^{\dagger}\}_k$ satisfies the condition in Eq.5.147. If the projector P_0 is a special state named Fiducial state and the group *G* is the Weyl-Schwinger group, the set of state which satisfy the definition 130 is named spherical 2-design, with the minimum number of elements $n = d^2$, and the PGM for this ensemble is named SIC-POVM [152]. Therefore the POVM which optimizes the probability of success to discriminate the states in a 2-design ensemble of states is the PGM. Specially for this ensemble we can calculate the probability of success in Eq.5.148. It is interesting because this ensemble is symmetric enough to the probability of success to discriminate the states via a dephased POVM is independent on the dephasing. This statement is proved in the following theorem.

Theorem 131. *The probability of success to discriminate the states, in a 2-design ensemble, via a dephased-PGM is:*

$$P_{suc}^{\Pi - PGM} = \frac{2d}{n(d+1)},\tag{5.150}$$

where *n* is the number of states in the ensemble, *d* is the dimension of the Hilbert space and n > d.

Proof. For a given dephasing Π applied on the PGM $\mathcal{M}^{PGM} = \{M_k = \frac{d}{n}P_k\}$:

$$P_{suc}^{\Pi-PGM} = \frac{d}{n^2} \sum_{k} \operatorname{Tr}(P_k \Pi(P_k)), \qquad (5.151)$$

as:

$$\operatorname{Tr}(P_k \Pi(P_k)) = \operatorname{Tr}[\Pi(P_k) \Pi(P_k)]$$
(5.152)

$$= \operatorname{Tr}[\Pi(P_k) \otimes \Pi(P_k)\mathbb{F}]$$
(5.153)

$$= \operatorname{Tr}[\Pi \otimes \Pi(P_k \otimes P_k)\mathbb{F}].$$
(5.154)

The property in Eq.5.153 comes from the definition of the Swap operator: $\mathbb{F}(A \otimes B) = A \cdot B \otimes \mathbb{I}$. Substituting Eq.5.154 in Eq.5.151 we have:

$$P_{suc}^{\Pi - PGM} = \frac{d}{n^2} \sum_{k} \operatorname{Tr}[\Pi \otimes \Pi(P_k \otimes P_k) \mathbb{F}]$$
(5.155)

$$= \frac{d}{n^2} \operatorname{Tr}[\Pi \otimes \Pi(\sum_k P_k \otimes P_k)\mathbb{F}]$$
(5.156)

$$= \frac{d}{n} \operatorname{Tr} \left\{ \Pi \otimes \Pi [\frac{1}{d(d+1)} (\mathbb{I} + \mathbb{F})] \mathbb{F} \right\}$$
(5.157)

$$= \frac{d}{n} \frac{1}{d(d+1)} \left\{ \operatorname{Tr}[\Pi \otimes \Pi(\mathbb{I})\mathbb{F}] + \operatorname{Tr}[\Pi \otimes \Pi(\mathbb{F})\mathbb{F}] \right\},$$
(5.158)

where in Eq.5.156 we used the linearity of the dephasing channel, and in Eq.5.157 we used the
Eq.5.147. Then, calculating each term separately we have:

$$\operatorname{Tr}[\Pi \otimes \Pi(\mathbb{I})\mathbb{F}] = \operatorname{Tr}[\mathbb{F}] = \operatorname{Tr}[\sum_{i,j} |i,j\rangle\langle j,i|] = d.$$
(5.159)

As the Swap operator is invariant under the action of local unitary operations, and the dephasing in Eq.5.158 is applied locally, the second term will be:

$$\operatorname{Tr}[\Pi \otimes \Pi(\mathbb{F})\mathbb{F}] = \sum_{k,l} \langle k,l | \mathbb{F} | k,l \rangle \langle k,l | \mathbb{F} | k,l \rangle, \qquad (5.160)$$

for any basis $\{|k, l\rangle\}_{k,l}$, the expectation value of \mathbb{F} is:

$$\langle k, l | \mathbb{F} | k, l \rangle = \delta_{k,l}. \tag{5.161}$$

Therefore the Eq.5.160 will be:

$$\operatorname{Tr}[\Pi \otimes \Pi(\mathbb{F})\mathbb{F}] = \sum_{k,l=1}^{d} \delta_{k,l} = d.$$
(5.162)

Hence, substituting Eq.5.159 and Eq.5.162 in Eq.5.158, we have:

$$P_{suc}^{\Pi - PGM} = \frac{2d}{n(d+1)}.$$
(5.163)

From this theorem we can obtain the difference between the the optimal probability of success to discriminate the states in the 2-design ensemble (Eq.5.145) and the probability of success restricted to projective measurements (Eq.5.163):

$$P_{suc}^{PGM} - P_{suc}^{\Pi - PGM} = \frac{d}{n} \left(\frac{d-1}{d+1} \right).$$
(5.164)

We can realize that the difference in above equation decreases with the increase of the number of the states in the ensemble, fixed the dimension. It means that, when the number of states in the ensemble is very large, perform the PGM or a projective measurement the ability to distinguish the states is very bad independent of the measurement.

5.3 Quantumness of correlations

In this section we shall discuss about the consequence of the embedding in the context of quantumness of correlations. We will study the quantum discord and compare two definitions of it, one definition which the optimization is taken over general measurements and the other restricted to projective measurements. We will use the results obtained in the last section to calculate a lower bound for the difference between the definitions for a class of states. We use the discussion of the last section to understand about the requirement of the optimization of the quantum discord over POVM for classical-quantum states.

5.3.1 Quantum discord: POVM vs Projective measurement

When quantum discord was introduced By H. Olivier and W. Zurek [115], the optimization was just over projective measurements, however in another seminal paper, L. Henderson and V. Vedral [76] introduced the optimization of quantum discord over general measurements (POVM). There is no problem in defining quantum discord over projective measurements because it can

be easily extended to POVMs via Naimark's theorem, which states that a general measurement can be performed by projective measurement in a extended space. In this section we shall discuss about the consequence to restrict the optimization of quantum discord to projective measurements in comparison with POVMs.

The optimization of quantum discord over POVM is intractable. Therefore analytical calculation for quantum discord only can be performed for some specific states [6, 67, 100, 101]. Then we are interested in understand what are the consequences of the extension of the space in the optimization of quantum discord.

Given a state $\rho_{AB} \in \mathcal{D}(\mathbb{C}_A \otimes \mathbb{C}_B)$, a local measurement map $\mathbb{I}_A \otimes \mathcal{M}_B \in \mathcal{P}(\mathbb{C}_{AB}, \mathbb{C}_{AY})$ and a projective measurement map $\mathbb{I}_A \otimes \Pi_B \in \mathcal{P}(\mathbb{C}_{AB}, \mathbb{C}_{AB})$, these maps act on ρ_{AB} as:

$$\mathbb{I}_A \otimes \mathcal{M}_B(\rho_{AB}) = \sum_{k=0}^{N-1} Tr_B[\mathbb{I}_A \otimes M_k^B \rho_{AB}] |k\rangle \langle k|_Y, \qquad (5.165)$$

$$\mathbb{I}_A \otimes \Pi_B(\rho_{AB}) = \sum_{l=0}^{d_B-1} Tr_B[\mathbb{I}_A \otimes \Pi_l^B \rho_{AB}] |l\rangle \langle l|_B$$
(5.166)

where dim(\mathbb{C}_Y) = *N*.

Definition 132. *We define the quantum discord and quantum discord restricted to projective measurement for a state* $\rho_{AB} \in \mathcal{D}(\mathbb{C}_A \otimes \mathbb{C}_B)$ *:*

$$D(A:B)_{\rho_{AB}} = \min_{\mathbb{I}_A \otimes \mathcal{M}_B \in \mathcal{P}(\mathbb{C}_{AB}, \mathbb{C}_{AY})} \{ I(A:B)_{\rho_{AB}} - I(A:B)_{\mathbb{I}_A \otimes \mathcal{M}_B(\rho_{AB})} \}$$
(5.167)

$$D_{\Pi}(A:B)_{\rho_{AB}} = \min_{\mathbb{I}_A \otimes \Pi_B \in \mathcal{P}(\mathbb{C}_{AB},\mathbb{C}_{AB})} \{ I(A:B)_{\rho_{AB}} - I(A:B)_{\mathbb{I}_A \otimes \Pi_B(\rho_{AB})} \}.$$
 (5.168)

As we discussed an ensemble of states can be written as classical-quantum state which relates quantum discord with accessible information [53].

Proposition 133 ([53]). The accessible information $I(\xi)$ for the ensemble ξ is equal to the classical correlation $J(X : B)_{\rho_{XB}}$ of the state ρ_{XB} .

Proof. The definition of the measure of the classical correlations for a bipartite state $\rho_{AB} \in \mathcal{D}(\mathbb{C}_A \otimes \mathbb{C}_B)$, under measurement in *B*, is given by:

$$J(A:B)_{\rho_{AB}} = \max_{\mathcal{M} \in P(\mathbb{C}_B, \mathbb{C}_Y)} I(A:Y)_{\rho_{AY}},$$
(5.169)

where $\rho_{AY} = \mathbb{I}_A \otimes \mathcal{M}_B(\rho_{AB}) = \sum_y Tr_B[\rho_{AB}\mathbb{I}_A \otimes M_B^y] |y\rangle \langle y|$. For $\rho_{AB} = \rho_{XB} = \sum_x p_x |x\rangle \langle x| \otimes \rho_x$ we have

$$I(X:B)_{\rho_{XB}} = \max_{\mathcal{M} \in P(\mathbb{C}_B, \mathbb{C}_Y)} I(X:Y)_{\rho_{XY}} = I(\xi),$$
(5.170)

where $\xi = \{p_i, \rho_i\}_{i=0,...,M-1}$.

Given the definition of quantum discord $D(A : B)_{\rho_{AB}} = I(A : B)_{\rho_{AB}} - J(A : B)_{\rho_{AB}}$, thus the quantum discord for a classical-quantum state $\rho_{XB} = \sum_{x} p_x |x\rangle \langle x| \otimes \rho_x$ can be written in function of the accessible information of the ensemble $\xi = \{p_x, \rho_x\}$:

$$D(X:B)_{\rho_{XB}} = I(X:B)_{\rho_{XB}} - I(\xi),$$
(5.171)

The mutual information for a classical-quantum state is equal the Holevo quantity for the ensemble ξ , in other words $I(X : B)_{\rho_{XB}} = \chi(\xi)$, then:

$$D(X:B)_{\rho_{XB}} = \chi(\xi) - I(\xi), \tag{5.172}$$

in this way the quantum discord for the classical-quantum state ρ_{XB} measures the amount of information which we cannot access from the ensemble ξ , once that the $\chi(\xi)$ quantifies the amount

of information we can codify in the ensemble ξ in bits and the quantity $I(\xi)$ quantifies the amount of information we can extract in bits, performing the best decodification strategy. Therefore all the properties of the accessible information can be rescued for quantum discord of classical-quantum states. One interesting property which we will study in the next section is the additivity of quantum discord. It is known that for an ensemble composed by states in a 2-dimensional space, if the number of states in the ensemble is less or equal to the dimension, projective measurements are enough in the calculation of the accessible information [93]. For ensemble of states in a *d*dimensional space it was conjectured that is also valid [93].

Given the expression Eq.5.172 we can calculate a lower bound for the difference of quantum discord and the quantum discord restricted to projective measurements for a class of classical-quantum states. An interesting class of classical-quantum states is the *G*-covariant states. For this kind of ensemble we know that the POVM which optimizes the quantum discord is also *G*-covariant. As we are applying the measurement in just one system we expect that we should not worry about the dimension of the system which we will not apply the measurement, however we can see that the dimension of the nonmeasured system is also important for the kind of measurement which will be applied. We can take the case of a classical-quantum state $\rho_{XB} \in \mathcal{D}(\mathbb{C}^M \otimes \mathbb{C}^2)$ which was studied in the last section, i.e.:

$$\rho_{XB} = \frac{1}{M} \sum_{x=0}^{M-1} |x\rangle \langle x| \otimes |\psi_k\rangle \langle \psi_k|, \qquad (5.173)$$

where the states $|\psi_k\rangle = \cos \pi k/M |0\rangle + \sin \pi k/M |1\rangle$. For this case we calculate a lower bound of the difference between the optimal projective measurement and the optimal POVM in the accessible information for an ensemble composed by 2-dimensional states in Eq.??. Given Eq.?? and Eq.5.172 we obtain a lower bound for the difference in the quantum discord and the quantum discord restricted to projective measurements for classical-quantum states, where the measurement is applied on a 2-dimensional system:

$$D(A:B)_{\rho_{XB}} - D_{\Pi}(A:B)_{\rho_{XB}} = \frac{1}{M} \sum_{k} \left\{ (\sin(\pi k/M))^2 \log \left[(\sin(\pi k/M))^2 \right] \right\} - (5.174) \\ - \frac{1}{M} \sum_{k} \left\{ (\cos(\pi k/M))^2 \log \left[(\cos(\pi k/M))^2 \right] \right\}.$$

We immediate realized that the measurement which optimize the quantum discord also depends on the system which is not being measured. For $2 \otimes 2$ states it was studied numerically and realized that projective measurements are enough to calculate quantum discord [63]. However the same is not valid for $M \otimes 2$ systems even the measurement is performed on the 2-dimensional system. It can also be interesting to obtain a general upper bound for the difference in the optimization of quantum discord via POVM or projective measurements.

5.3.2 1-way work deficit under embedding

The 1-way work deficit of a state $\rho_{AB} \in \mathcal{D}(\mathbb{C}_A \otimes \mathbb{C}_B)$ is a measure of the amount of pure states which can be distilled locally from ρ_{AB} in the limit of many copies under CLOCC (local unitary operations and one way classical communication). In the limit of one copy the 1-way work deficit measures the amount of quantum correlation in ρ_{AB} . Suppose now we couple a pure ancilla on ρ_{AB} . In the limit of many copies we can think this process as a catalysis, where pure states should be used to produce more pure states, what is not acceptable, therefore local pure ancillas must not increase the amount of pure states which can be extracted [79]². In the limit of one copy, as coupling a pure ancilla cannot increase the amount of correlations, the 1-way work deficit must not change. Although this argument makes sense physically, a rigorous mathematical proof

²A mathematical proof of this argument can be find on Theorem 4 of [79].

still lacking. We are raising questions about the validity of this argument because mathematically coupling a pure ancilla and applying a projective measurement is the same of performing a POVM on the state. As we know that the projective measurement is a restricted kind of POVM, it is natural to think that the 1-way work deficit of the embedded state, in the limit of one copy, will be less than the original state.

Chapter 6

Quantum Correlations for indistinguishable particles

In this chapter we discuss the concept of quantum correlations for indistinguishable particles: bosonic or fermionic systems. We introduce the approach of entanglement witness for fermionic systems, and also the witnessed entanglement in this context . We obtain the Fermionic Generalized robustness [87]. We also discuss the concept of quantumness of correlations for indistinguishable particles. We shall obtain the set of classical correlated states in this context via the activation protocol. This set can be obtained from the absence of entanglement between the system and the measurement apparatus during the a local measuring. We also calculated from the distinguishable entanglement between the system and the measurement apparatus the relative entropy of quantumness for indistinguishable particles [86]. Given the definition of the set of states without quantumness of correlations we also define a geometrical discord based on trace distance [87].

6.1 The indistinguishable particle formalism

Indistinguishability is related to the nonexistence of intrinsic properties that allow us to identify the particles of the system individually. For classical systems, even if the particles are identical, it is always possible to label them and follow their paths in the phase space. Then we can identify them in any subsequent time. However for quantum systems, the kinematic objects are vectors in a complex vector space, from where only expectation values of the observables can be extracted. Then, there exists an intrinsic uncertainty about the position of the particles in each instant of time, which makes unfeasible the characterization of the paths [46].

Consider a system composed by two particles represented by the state:

$$|\phi\rangle = \sum_{n_1,n_2} c_{n_1,n_2} \left| n_1^{(1)} \right\rangle \left| n_2^{(2)} \right\rangle,$$
 (6.1)

where $|n_x^{(y)}\rangle$ represents the particle *x* in the state *y* and $\{|n_x\rangle\}_{n=0,1,2,\dots}$ are orthogonal states in the space of particle *x*. We also can consider another state $|\phi'\rangle$:

$$|\phi'\rangle = \sum_{n_1,n_2} c_{n_1,n_2} \left| n_1^{(2)} \right\rangle \left| n_2^{(1)} \right\rangle.$$
 (6.2)

The states $|\phi\rangle$ and $|\phi'\rangle$ are related by the permutation operator P_{12} :

$$P_{12}\left|n_{1}^{(1)}\right\rangle\left|n_{2}^{(2)}\right\rangle = \left|n_{1}^{(2)}\right\rangle\left|n_{2}^{(1)}\right\rangle,\tag{6.3}$$

hence $P_{12} |\phi\rangle = |\phi'\rangle$ and $P_{12} |\phi'\rangle = |\phi\rangle$. Therefore $P_{12} = P_{12}^{\dagger} = P_{12}^{-1}$. For the particles to be indistin-

guishable any observable *g* must satisfy:

$$\langle \phi | g | \phi \rangle = \langle \phi' | g | \phi' \rangle = \langle \phi | P_{12}gP_{12} | \phi \rangle, \qquad (6.4)$$

then, any observable which acts on the space of the indistinguishable particles must commute with the permutation operator:

$$[P_{12},g] = 0. (6.5)$$

As the permutation operator must commute with any observable which acts on the system of indistinguishable particles, the identity operator can be decomposed as:

$$\mathbb{I} = \frac{\mathbb{I} - P_{12}}{2} + \frac{\mathbb{I} + P_{12}}{2} = \mathcal{A} \oplus \mathcal{S}.$$
(6.6)

Where A and S are named antisymmetric and symmetric operators, they define two subspaces in the space of linear operators. Given their definitions we can have:

$$\mathcal{A} = \mathcal{A}^{\dagger} = \mathcal{A}^2$$
, $\mathcal{S} = \mathcal{S}^{\dagger} = \mathcal{S}^2$ and $\mathcal{A}\mathcal{S} = \mathcal{S}\mathcal{A} = 0.$ (6.7)

As all observables commute with the permutation operator, considering an observable $g = g^{\dagger}$:

$$Sg\mathcal{A} = \mathcal{A}gS = 0. \tag{6.8}$$

Hence, the observables cannot mixture the symmetric and antisymmetric subspaces. In this way a Hamiltonian, which describes the dynamic of the system of indistinguishable particles, must respect the symmetry of the state during the evolution. The same is valid for density matrices. A system of particles whose state is symmetric, with relation to the exchange of particles, cannot be transformed in an antisymmetric state. This impossibility to change a symmetric observable to an antisymmetric, and vice e versa, reflects intrinsic properties of the system of particles. If the state of the system is symmetric the particles of the system are named *Bosons*, if it is antisymmetric the particles are named *Fermions*. Applying the symmetric and antisymmetric operations on the state in eq.6.1 and normalizing, we have:

$$\mathcal{S} \left| \phi \right\rangle = \left| \phi_{+} \right\rangle = \frac{1}{\sqrt{2}} \sum_{n_{1}, n_{2}} c_{n_{1}, n_{2}} \left(\left| n_{1}^{(1)} \right\rangle \left| n_{2}^{(2)} \right\rangle + \left| n_{1}^{(2)} \right\rangle \left| n_{2}^{(1)} \right\rangle \right)$$
(6.9)

$$\mathcal{A} |\phi\rangle = |\phi_{-}\rangle = \frac{1}{\sqrt{2}} \sum_{n_{1}, n_{2}} c_{n_{1}, n_{2}} \left(\left| n_{1}^{(1)} \right\rangle \left| n_{2}^{(2)} \right\rangle - \left| n_{1}^{(2)} \right\rangle \left| n_{2}^{(1)} \right\rangle \right).$$
(6.10)

The antisymmetrization and symmetrization operations are also named *Slater permanent* and *Slater determinant* respectively. Antisymmetric states respect the Pauli exclusion principle, which states that fermions cannot be found in the same state. Therefore the probability amplitude of the particles be in the same state is zero, as we can check applying $\langle n_1 = 0, n_2 = 0 | \text{ on } | \phi_- \rangle$: $\langle n_1 = 0, n_2 = 0 | \phi_- \rangle = 0$.

As discussed, the space state for indistinguishable fermions or bosons is antisymmetric or symmetric under permutation of particles. For these systems is convenient to use the *second quan-tization* formalism, in order to deal with the antisymmetric or symmetric states in the *Fock space*. Accordingly we introduce an algebra of operators which satisfies the following anti-commutation relations for systems of fermions, and commutation relation for bosons:

$$\{f_i^{\dagger}, f_j^{\dagger}\} = \{f_i, f_j\} = 0, \qquad \{f_i, f_j^{\dagger}\} = \delta_{ij}, \tag{6.11}$$

$$[b_i^{\dagger}, b_j^{\dagger}] = [b_i, b_j] = 0, \qquad [b_i, b_j^{\dagger}] = \delta_{i,j}, \tag{6.12}$$

where f_i^{\dagger} and g_i^{\dagger} are the fermionic and bosonic creation operators respectively, f_i and b_i are the fermionic and bosonic annihilation operators, respectively. The action of the annihilation operator

on the vacuum state $(|vac\rangle)$ is defined:

$$f_i \left| vac \right\rangle = 0, \tag{6.13}$$

$$g_i |vac\rangle = 0. \tag{6.14}$$

The vacuum state in the Fock space is defined as the absence of particles. We denote the Fock space of *n* fermions(bosons) sharing a *d*-dimensional single particle space as: \mathcal{F}_n^d (\mathcal{B}_n^d).

An immediate consequence of the antisymmetric structure of the state space can be realized even in the simplest example of a two-fermion system, which, if analyzed in the usual way, will always be considered entangled. We must therefore rethink the way entanglement is calculated for systems of indistinguishable particles, as well as its physical interpretation.

In the case which the identical particles are localized in *distinct* laboratories and *independently* prepared, it is natural to think that the entanglement calculated in the usual way should not have any relevant physical meaning; or rather, "no quantum prediction, referring to an atom located in our laboratory, is affected by the mere presence of similar atoms in remote parts of universe" [124].

We are interested in the case of identical particles that are sufficiently close together such that the overlap between their wave functions is no longer negligible, and therefore they are indistinguishable. Fermionic systems of this kind can be described using Slater determinants. Consider, for example, a two-fermion state represented by a single Slater determinant, namely,

$$|\psi\rangle = \frac{1}{\sqrt{2}} (|\phi\rangle \otimes |\chi\rangle - |\chi\rangle \otimes |\phi\rangle) = f_{\phi}^{\dagger} f_{\chi}^{\dagger} |0\rangle, \qquad (6.15)$$

where $|\phi\rangle$ and $|\chi\rangle$ correspond to orthonormal wave functions (*spin-orbitals*). It is easy to see, in this simple case, that the anti-symmetrization of coordinates introduces correlations between the fermions, namely, the well known *exchange contributions* from the Hartree-Fock theory. On the other hand, a single Slater determinant is solution of a one-particle Schrödinger equation and, therefore, can have no quantum correlation between the particles. Considering states described by more than one Slater determinant introduces additional correlations beyond the exchange contribution. We will then interpret such additional correlations as the analog of quantum entanglement in systems of distinguishable particles, calling them as *fermionic entanglement* [56].

A measure of fermionic entanglement was proposed as the analogous of Wootters concurrence [164]. Notwithstanding, such measure, called Schliemann concurrence (C_S), is valid only for two-fermion states with a four-dimensional single-particle Hilbert space (\mathcal{F}_2^4), i.e. the antisymmetric space of lowest dimension where can exist quantum correlated states. For distinguishable particles the lowest dimension where can exist correlations is 2 \otimes 2, nonetheless for fermions the lowest dimension of a composed space is 4 \otimes 4, because each particle has 2 possible spin configurations and 2 possible modes, and by the Pauli principle of exclusion they cannot be in the same mode with the same spin. For bosons, because the exclusion principle is not valid, the smallest composed system has dimension 2 \otimes 2, which is two possible configurations of spin for each particle.

In order to define the Schliemann concurrence, we have to introduce some operators. Let U_{ph} be the operator of particle-hole transformation:

$$\mathcal{U}_{ph}f_i^{\dagger}\mathcal{U}_{ph}^{\dagger} = f_i, \qquad \mathcal{U}_{ph} |vec\rangle = \prod_{i=1}^d f_i^{\dagger} |vec\rangle, \qquad (6.16)$$

being *d* the single-particle Hilbert space dimension. Similarly, define \mathcal{K} as the anti-linear operator of complex-conjugation, satisfying the following relations:

$$\mathcal{K}f_i^{\dagger}\mathcal{K} = f_i^{\dagger}, \qquad \mathcal{K}f_i\mathcal{K} = f_i, \qquad \mathcal{K} |vec\rangle = |vec\rangle.$$
 (6.17)

Thus, given the operator $\mathcal{D} = \mathcal{KU}_{ph}$, called operator of dualisation, and the dual states $\tilde{\rho} =$

 $\mathcal{D}\rho\mathcal{D}^{-1}$, we have that the Schliemann concurrence for states $\rho \in \mathcal{D}(\mathcal{F}_2^4)$ is given by

$$C_{S}(\rho) = max(0, \lambda_{6} - \lambda_{5} - \lambda_{4} - \lambda_{3} - \lambda_{2} - \lambda_{1}), \qquad (6.18)$$

where λ'_{is} are, in descending order of magnitude, the square roots of the singular values of the matrix $R = \rho \tilde{\rho}$. The reader can find more details about the theory of entanglement for fermionic and bosonic systems in the review [56].

6.2 Entanglement Witness for Fermionic systems

The states without entanglement for indistinguishable particles are those that can be described by a single Slater determinant, or a convex mixture of them. Consider \mathcal{F}_n^d as the Fock space of *n* indistinguishable fermions sharing a *d*-dimensional single-particle space. As introduced by Iemini *et al.* the following definition of "separable" states [87]:

Definition 134 (State with no fermionic entanglement (separable)). A state $\sigma \in D(\mathcal{F}_n^d)$ has no *fermionic entanglement if it can be decomposed as*

$$\sigma = \sum_{i} p_{i} a_{1}^{i^{\dagger}} \cdots a_{n}^{i^{\dagger}} |vec\rangle \langle vec| a_{n}^{i} \cdots a_{1}^{i}, \quad \sum_{i} p_{i} = 1,$$
(6.19)

where $a_k^{i^{\dagger}} = \sum_{l=1}^{d} c_l^{ik} f_l^{\dagger}$, and $\{f_l^{\dagger}\}$ is an orthonormal basis of fermionic creation operators for the space of a single fermion (\mathcal{F}_1^d).

The states defined by Eq.6.19 are not separable in the usual mathematical sense, meaning that they are product states or convex mixtures of it. But we will insist in referring to them as *separable*, for they are just anti-symmetrization of the usual distinguishable separable states. Entanglement, in the case of distinguishable particles, is defined in opposition to separability, i.e., an entangled state is that one which is not separable. We want to keep this notion.

It is interesting to note that, as in the case of distinguishable particles, the set of separable states is invariant under *local operations*, taking now into account that the local operations must be symmetric, due to the indistinguishability of the particles. Let Φ be a *local symmetric operation* (LSO), i.e., an operation that respects the Pauli exclusion principle and does not involve any interaction between particles. An LSO can be written as:

$$\Phi(\rho) = \sum_{i} (M_i \otimes M_i \otimes \cdots \otimes M_i) \rho (M_i^{\dagger} \otimes M_i^{\dagger} \otimes \cdots \otimes M_i^{\dagger})$$
(6.20)

where M_i is a linear operator acting on the Hilbert space of a single particle. Given a fermionic separable pure state (i.e. a single Slater determinant) $|\psi_{sep}\rangle = \mathcal{A}(|e_1\rangle \otimes \cdots \otimes |e_n\rangle)$, where \mathcal{A} is the anti-symmetrization operator, $\{|e_i\rangle\}$ is an orthonormal basis, and noting that $[\Phi, \mathcal{A}] = 0$, we see that

$$(M_{i} \otimes \cdots \otimes M_{i}) |\psi_{Sep}\rangle = (M_{i} \otimes \cdots \otimes M_{i}) \mathcal{A} |e_{1} \cdots e_{n}\rangle$$

$$= \mathcal{A} (M_{i} \otimes \cdots \otimes M_{i}) |e_{1} \cdots e_{n}\rangle$$

$$= \mathcal{A} |(M_{i}e_{1}) \cdots (M_{i}e_{n})\rangle$$

$$= \mathcal{A} |e'_{1} \cdots e'_{n}\rangle$$

$$= |\psi'_{Sep}\rangle$$
(6.21)

and such result clearly extends to mixed states. Summarizing, given a separable state σ is separable, we have that $\Phi_{LSO}(\sigma)$ is also separable, indicating that in order to have quantum entanglement, the particles must interact by means of some global operation.

Now we adapt Brandão and Vianna's [27] technique in order to obtain a new algorithm to determine OEWs for indistinguishable fermions in the Fock space. The new method was proposed in [87], it can be enunciated as follows.

Theorem 135 (Determination of OEW using RSDP [87]). A fermionic state $\rho \in \mathcal{D}(\mathcal{F}_n^d)$ is entangled if and only if the optimal value of the following RSDP is negative: minimize $Tr(W\rho)$ subject to

$$\sum_{i_{n-1}=1}^{d} \cdots \sum_{i_{1}=1}^{d} \sum_{j_{1}=1}^{d} \cdots \sum_{j_{n-1}=1}^{d} (c_{i_{n-1}}^{n-1*} \cdots c_{i_{1}}^{1*} c_{j_{1}}^{1} \cdots c_{j_{n-1}}^{n-1} \times W_{i_{n-1}\cdots i_{1} j_{1}\cdots j_{n-1}}) \ge 0, \\ \forall c_{i}^{k} \in \mathcal{C}, \ 1 \le k \le (n-1), \ 1 \le i \le d, \\ \mathcal{A}W\mathcal{A}^{\dagger} = W, \\ W \le \mathcal{A}, \end{cases}$$
(6.22)

where *d* is the dimension of the single particle Hilbert space, $\{f_l^{\dagger}\}$ is an orthonormal basis of fermionic creation operators, \mathcal{A} is the anti-symmetrization operator, and $\Phi(W) = W_{i_{n-1}\cdots i_1 j_1\cdots j_{n-1}} = f_{i_{n-1}}\cdots f_{i_1} W f_{j_1}^{\dagger}\cdots f_{j_{n-1}}^{\dagger} \in \mathcal{P}(\mathcal{F}_1^d)$ is an operator acting on the space of one fermion.

The notation $W \leq A$ means that $(A - W) \geq 0$ is a positive semidefinite operator. If ρ is entangled, the operator W that minimizes the problem corresponds to the OEW of ρ .

Proof. It is known that a state is entangled if and only if there exists a witness operator W such that $Tr(W\rho) < 0$ and $Tr(W\sigma) \ge 0$ for every separable state σ . Consider a general separable state as given by Eq.6.19. The semi-positivity condition $Tr(W\sigma) \ge 0$ is equivalent to:

$$\langle 0 | a_n a_{n-1} \cdots a_1 W a_1^{\dagger} \cdots a_{n-1}^{\dagger} a_n^{\dagger} | 0 \rangle \ge 0,$$
 (6.23)

for all $\{a_k^{\dagger}\}_k$ Note however that to satisfy Eq.6.23, it is sufficient that the operator $a_{n-1} \cdots a_1 W a_1^{\dagger} \cdots a_{n-1}^{\dagger}$ is positive semidefinite. Thus follows directly that the operator W satisfying the problem in Eq.6.22 corresponds to an optimal entanglement witness.

The RSDP given above is solved by means of probabilistic relaxations it terms of SDPs, as done in [27], where the set of infinite constraints is exchanged by a finite sample. Thus the witness operator obtained is such that satisfy most of the constraints in Eq.6.22. The small probability (ϵ) that a constraint be violated (i.e. $Tr(W\sigma) < 0$) diminishes as the size of the sample of constraints increases.

The constraint $\mathcal{AWA}^{\dagger} = W$ restricts the operator to the space of antisymmetric entanglement witnesses ($\mathcal{W}(\mathcal{F}_n^d) = \mathcal{AWA}^{\dagger}$). The other constraint, $W \leq \mathcal{A}$, follows directly from the anti-symmetrization of the constraint of the entanglement witnesses of the generalized robustness, and implies that the OEW corresponds to the anti-symmetrized version of the Generalized Robustness, namely,

$$\mathcal{R}_{g}^{\mathcal{F}}(\rho) = max(0, -\min_{\mathcal{M} = \{W \in \mathcal{W}(\mathcal{F}_{n}^{d}) \mid W \leq \mathcal{A}\}} Tr(W\rho)).$$
(6.24)

 $\mathcal{R}_{g}^{\mathcal{F}}(\rho)$ measures the minimum required mixture with a fermionic state such that all the entanglement of ρ is washed out. In other words, the Generalized Robustness is the minimum value of *s* such that

$$\sigma = \frac{\rho + s\varphi_f}{1 + s} \tag{6.25}$$

be a separable state (Eq.6.19), where φ_f can be any fermionic state.

6.3 Quantumness of correlations in indistinguishable particles systems

As discussed above, for indistinguishable particles the space of quantum states is restricted to symmetric S or antisymmetric A subspaces, depending on the bosonic or fermionic nature of the system, and the particles are no longer accessible individually, thus eliminating the usual notions of separability and local measurements, and making the analysis of correlations much subtler. Note that the correlations between modes in a system of indistinguishable particles is subsumed in the usual analysis of correlations in systems of distinguishable ones. Thus we shall characterize and quantify a general notion of quantum correlations (not necessarily entanglement) genuinely arising between indistinguishable particles. We shall call these correlations by quantumness of correlations, to distinguish from entanglement, and it has an interpretation analogous to the quantumness of correlations in systems of distinguishable particles, as we shall see. One must however be careful with such phraseology, since systems of indistinguishable particles always have *exchange correlations* coming from the symmetric or antisymmetric nature of the wavefunction. The intrinsic exchange correlations are not included in the concept of the quantumness of correlations.

6.3.1 Activation protocol and the set of classical correlated states

As aforesaid, quantum correlations between distinguishable particles can be interpreted via a unavoidable entanglement created with the measurement apparatus in a partial von Neumann measurement on the particles, see Section 4.2. In systems of indistinguishable particles the notion of "local measurement" will be implemented through the algebra of single-particle observables (see for example Ref. [8,9] for a detailed discussion), and based on this identification we shall set up an "activation protocol" for indistinguishable particles.

The importance to study the correlations, particularly the entanglement, in terms of subalgebras of observables has been emphasized in [8,9], proving to be a useful approach for such analysis. The algebra of single-particle observables is generated by,

$$\mathcal{O}_{sp} = M \otimes \mathbb{I} \otimes \cdots \otimes \mathbb{I} + \mathbb{I} \otimes M \otimes \cdots \otimes \mathbb{I} + \cdots + \mathbb{I} \otimes \cdots \otimes \mathbb{I} \otimes M, \tag{6.26}$$

where *M* is an observable in the Hilbert space of a single particle. We can express this algebra in terms of fermionic or bosonic creation $\{a_i^{\dagger}\}_i$ and annihilation $\{a_i\}_i$ operators, depending on the nature of the particles in the system. The algebra is generated by quadratic observables $\mathcal{O}_{sp} = \sum_{ij} M_{ij} a_i^{\dagger} a_j$ that can be diagonalized as:

$$\mathcal{O}_{sp} = \sum_{k} \lambda_k \tilde{a}_k^{\dagger} \tilde{a}_k, \tag{6.27}$$

where $\tilde{a}_k^{\dagger} = \sum_j U_{kj} a_j^{\dagger}$ and U is the unitary matrix which diagonalizes M. Thus, since it is a nondegenerate algebra, the eigenvectors of their single-particle observables will be given by single Slater determinants, or permanents, for fermionic and bosonic particles respectively; more precisely, given by the set $\{\tilde{a}_{\vec{k}}^{\dagger} | vac \rangle\}_k$ where $\vec{k} = (k_1, \dots, k_n), k_i \in \{1, 2, \dots, d\}$, represents the states of occupation of n particles:

$$\tilde{a}_{\vec{k}}^{\dagger} |vac\rangle = \tilde{a}_{k_1}^{\dagger} \tilde{a}_{k_2}^{\dagger} \cdots \tilde{a}_{k_n}^{\dagger} |vac\rangle, \qquad (6.28)$$

where *d* is the single-particle dimension and $|vac\rangle$ is the vacuum state. The measurement of singleparticle observables is therefore given by a von Neumann measurement, which we shall call hereafter as single-particle von Neumann measurement, according to the complete set of rank one projectors $\{\tilde{\Pi}_{\vec{k}} = \tilde{a}_{\vec{k}}^{\dagger} |vac\rangle \langle vac | \tilde{a}_{\vec{k}} \}_{\vec{k}}$, where they must satisfy:

$$\sum_{\vec{k}} \tilde{\Pi}_{\vec{k}} = \mathbb{I}_{\mathcal{A}(\mathcal{S})}.$$
(6.29)

being $\mathbb{I}_{\mathcal{A}} = \mathcal{A}$ the anti-symmetrization operator and $\mathbb{I}_{\mathcal{S}} = \mathcal{S}$ the symmetrization operator, they represent the identity on the fermionic and bosonic spaces. Let us consider the following notation, $\{a_{\vec{k}}^{\dagger} | vac \rangle\} = \{ |f(\vec{k})\rangle\}, f(\vec{k}) \in \{1, 2, ..., dim_{\mathcal{A}(\mathcal{S})}\}$, being *f* a bijective function of the sets $\{\vec{k}\}$ and $\{1, 2, ..., dim_{\mathcal{A}(\mathcal{S})}\}$, and $dim_{\mathcal{A}(\mathcal{S})}$ is the dimension of the antisymmetric or symmetric subspaces.

To represent a projective measurement on the system, the interaction unitary U must act in order to perform the projective measurement Π with operators $\{\Pi_{\vec{k}} = a_{\vec{k}}^{\dagger} | vac \rangle \langle vac | a_{\vec{k}} \}$, where $\sum_{\vec{k}} \Pi_{\vec{k}} = \mathcal{I}_{\mathcal{A}(\mathcal{S})}$.

Definition 136. A unitary operator $U \in \mathcal{U}(\mathcal{F}_n^d)$ for fermionic systems, or $U \in \mathcal{U}(\mathcal{B}_n^d)$ for bosonic systems, it represents the interaction between the system of particles and the measurement apparatus during a local measurement, and its action is defined as:

$$U\left|f(\vec{k})\right\rangle_{\mathcal{Q}}\otimes|j\rangle_{\mathcal{M}}=\left|f(\vec{k})\right\rangle_{\mathcal{Q}}\otimes\left|j\oplus f(\vec{k})\right\rangle_{\mathcal{M}}.$$
(6.30)

Given that the apparatus has at least the same dimension as the system.

It is easy to show that such operator is indeed unitary; note that

$$U = \sum_{\vec{k},j} \left| f(\vec{k}) \right\rangle \left| j \oplus f(\vec{k}) \right\rangle \left\langle f(\vec{k}) \right| \left\langle j \right|, \qquad (6.31)$$

thus,

$$UU^{\dagger} = \sum_{\vec{k}, j, \vec{k'}, j'} \delta_{\vec{k}, \vec{k'}} \delta_{j, j'} \left| f(\vec{k}) \right\rangle \left| j \oplus f(\vec{k}) \right\rangle \left\langle f(\vec{k'}) \right| \left\langle j' \oplus f(\vec{k'}) \right|, \tag{6.32}$$

and since $\{|f(\vec{k})\rangle_{\mathcal{Q}}\}_{\vec{k}}$ and $\{|j \oplus f(\vec{k})\rangle_{\mathcal{M}}\}_{j}$ form a complete set, we have that $UU^{\dagger} = \mathbb{I}_{\mathcal{A}(\mathcal{S})} \otimes \mathbb{I}_{\mathcal{M}}$.

Now we can use the approach of the activation protocol to find the set of classical correlated state in the system of indistinguishable particles.

Theorem 137 (States without quantumness of correlations [86]). Considering a n-partite system indistinguishable particles, represented by the state $\xi \in \mathcal{D}(\mathcal{F}_n^d)$ for fermions and $\xi \in \mathcal{D}(\mathcal{B}_n^d)$ for bosons. This state has no quantumness of correlations if and only if the exist an local orthonormal basis as:

$$\xi = \sum_{\vec{k}} p_{\vec{k}} \, \tilde{a}_{\vec{k}}^{\dagger} \, |vac\rangle \, \langle vac| \, \tilde{a}_{\vec{k}}, \quad \sum_{\vec{k}} p_{\vec{k}} = 1, \tag{6.33}$$

where $\tilde{a}^{\dagger}_{\vec{k}} |vac\rangle = V^{\otimes n} a^{\dagger}_{\vec{k}} |vac\rangle$, V is a unitary matrix, and $\{a^{\dagger}_{\vec{k}}\}$ an orthonormal set of creation operators

Proof. We shall first show that states given by Eq.(6.33) do not generate entanglement, and then that they are the only ones. Let U be the coupling unitary corresponding to the measurement Π with measurement operators $\{\Pi_{\vec{k}} = a_{\vec{k}}^{\dagger} | vac \rangle \langle vac | a_{\vec{k}} = |f(\vec{k}) \rangle \langle f(\vec{k}) | \}_{\vec{k}}$, where $\sum_{\vec{k}} \Pi_{\vec{k}} = \mathbb{I}_{\mathcal{A}(S)}$. Applying the activation protocol on states given by Eq.(6.33), using $\bar{V} = V^{\dagger}$ as the single-particle unitary transformation, it follows that:

$$\rho_{\mathcal{Q}:\mathcal{M}} = U \left[(\bar{V}^{\otimes n} \xi \bar{V}^{\dagger^{\otimes n}})_{\mathcal{Q}} \otimes |0\rangle \langle 0|_{\mathcal{M}} \right] U^{\dagger}$$

$$= \sum_{\vec{k}} p_{\vec{k}} \left| f(\vec{k}) \right\rangle \left\langle f(\vec{k}) \right|_{\mathcal{Q}} \otimes \left| f(\vec{k}) \right\rangle \left\langle f(\vec{k}) \right|_{\mathcal{M}},$$
(6.34)

where $\rho_{Q:M} \in Sep(Q \otimes M)$. The demonstration that such states correspond to the unique states that do not generate entanglement is given below. A separable state between system and measurement apparatus is given as:

$$\sigma = \sum_{i} p_{i} |\psi_{i}\rangle \langle \psi_{i}|_{\mathcal{Q}} \otimes |\phi_{i}\rangle \langle \phi_{i}|_{\mathcal{M}}, \qquad (6.35)$$

noting that the sets $\{|\psi_i\rangle\}$ and $\{|\phi_i\rangle\}$ are not necessarily orthogonal. Since the activation protocol corresponds to a unitary operation, thus invertible, there must exist a set $\{|\eta_i\rangle\}$ of states for the system such that,

$$U(V^{\otimes n}) |\eta_i\rangle_{\mathcal{Q}} \otimes |0\rangle_{\mathcal{M}} = |\psi_i\rangle_{\mathcal{Q}} \otimes |\phi_i\rangle_{\mathcal{M}}, \qquad (6.36)$$

and $\rho_{Q} = \sum_{i} p_{i} |\eta_{i}\rangle \langle \eta_{i}|$. Expanding $\{|\eta_{i}\rangle\}$ on the basis $\{a_{\vec{k}}^{\dagger} |vac\rangle\}$ "transformed" by $V^{\dagger^{\otimes n}}$,

$$|\eta_i\rangle = \sum_{\vec{k}} c_{\vec{k}}^{(i)} V^{\dagger^{\otimes n}} a_{\vec{k}}^{\dagger} |vac\rangle, \qquad (6.37)$$

we see from Eqs.(6.36) and (6.37) that,

$$U(V^{\otimes n}) |\eta_i\rangle \otimes |0\rangle = \sum_{\vec{k}} c_{\vec{k}}^{(i)} a_{\vec{k}}^{\dagger} |vac\rangle \otimes \left| f(\vec{k}) \right\rangle = |\psi_i\rangle \otimes |\phi_i\rangle.$$
(6.38)

The above factorization condition imposes the following restriction: $c_{\vec{k}}^{(i)} = \gamma_i \delta_{\{\vec{k},g(i)\}}, \|\gamma_i\| = 1, g: \{i\} \mapsto \{\vec{k}\}$. Therefore,

$$\rho_{\mathcal{Q}} = \sum_{i} p_{i} |\eta_{i}\rangle \langle \eta_{i}|,
= \sum_{i} p_{i} \left(\sum_{\vec{k}} \gamma_{i} \delta_{\{\vec{k},g(i)\}} a_{\vec{k}}^{\dagger} |vac\rangle\right)
\left(\sum_{\vec{k'}} \langle vac| a_{\vec{k'}} \gamma_{i}^{*} \delta_{\{\vec{k'},g(i)\}}\right),
= \sum_{i} p_{i} \underbrace{\|\gamma_{i}\|}_{1} a_{g(i)}^{\dagger} |vac\rangle \langle vac| a_{g(i)},$$
(6.39)

i.e, the states with no quantumness of correlations as given by Eq.6.33.

Example. Let us show an example of the approach in order to clarify the formalism and the above analysis. An interesting case concerns to the controversial bosonic quantum state $|\psi_b\rangle \in \mathcal{B}_2^2$, written as:

$$|\psi_b\rangle = \frac{1}{2} (b_0^{\dagger} b_0^{\dagger} + b_1^{\dagger} b_1^{\dagger}) |vac\rangle, \qquad (6.40)$$

where $\{b_i^{\dagger}\}$ are the bosonic creation operators. Such a state is considered both entangled by some authors [56, 69, 70, 119], as non entangled for others [9, 64, 65, 97]. Note that such a state can actually be described by a single Slater permanent $|\psi_b\rangle = b_+^{\dagger}b_-^{\dagger}|vac\rangle$, being $b_{\pm}^{\dagger} = \frac{1}{\sqrt{2}}(b_0^{\dagger} \pm b_1^{\dagger})$. Defining the coupling unitary *U* corresponding to the $\{\Pi_{\vec{k}} = b_{\vec{k}}^{\dagger}|vac\rangle\langle vac|b_{\vec{k}}\}, \sum_{\vec{k}}\Pi_{\vec{k}} = \mathbb{I}_{S}, \{\vec{k}\} = \{(0,0), (0,1), (1,1)\}$, and using the notation,

$$b_0^{\dagger}b_0^{\dagger}|vac\rangle = |0\rangle, \ b_0^{\dagger}b_1^{\dagger}|vac\rangle = |1\rangle, \ b_1^{\dagger}b_1^{\dagger}|vac\rangle = |2\rangle,$$
(6.41)

we have that the unitary acts as follows,

$$U|k\rangle_{\mathcal{Q}} \otimes |0\rangle_{\mathcal{M}} = |k\rangle_{\mathcal{Q}} \otimes |k\rangle_{\mathcal{M}}.$$
(6.42)

Applying this unitary on the bosonic state, we generate an entangled state between system and apparatus, $U(|\psi_b\rangle_Q \otimes |0\rangle_M) = \frac{1}{2}(b_0^{\dagger}b_0^{\dagger} |vac\rangle \otimes |0\rangle + b_1^{\dagger}b_1^{\dagger} |vac\rangle \otimes |2\rangle)$, but this is not a unavoidable entanglement in order to realize that measurement, since we could apply, before the unitary coupling, the following single-particle unitary transformation: $V : |+\rangle = |0\rangle + i |1\rangle \mapsto |0\rangle$, and $V : |-\rangle = |0\rangle - i |1\rangle \mapsto |1\rangle$, then applying on the Fock space of the bosons:

$$V \otimes V : \begin{cases} b_+^+ \mapsto b_0^+, \\ b_-^+ \mapsto b_1^+. \end{cases}$$

$$(6.43)$$



Figure 6.1: (Color online) Schematic picture of the distinct types of correlations in systems of indistinguishable particles. The largest set (Q) denotes the set of all fermionic, or bosonic, quantum states; the blue area (U) represents the convex set of states with no entanglement; the gray area (P) represents the non convex set of states with no quantumness of correlations, as defined in this article (Eq.(6.33)); and the yellow area (C) represents the non convex set of states with no exchange correlations due to the particle statistics, possessing only classical correlations. Note that for fermionic particles, the set C is a null set. The following hierarchy is identified: $C \subset P \subset U \subset Q$.

We see now that the coupling between system and apparatus does not generate entanglement between them, $U\left[(V \otimes V) |\psi_b\rangle_Q \otimes |0\rangle_M\right] = U(b_0^{\dagger}b_1^{\dagger} |vac\rangle_Q \otimes |0\rangle_M) = b_0^{\dagger}b_1^{\dagger} |vac\rangle_Q \otimes |1\rangle_M \in Sep(Q \otimes M)$, and thus such a state has no quantumness of correlations.

The correlations between indistinguishable particles can thereby be characterized by different types: the entanglement, the quantumness of correlations, the correlations generated merely by particle statistics (exchange correlation), and the classical correlations. In fact, there are quantum states whose particles are classically correlated, not even possessing exchange correlations, such as pure bosonic states with all their particles occupying the same degree of freedom, $|\psi_b\rangle =$ $\frac{1}{\sqrt{n!}}(b_i^{\dagger})^n |vac\rangle$, or mixed states described by an orthonormal convex decomposition of such pure states, $\chi_b = \sum_i \frac{1}{n} (b_i^{\dagger})^n |vac\rangle \langle vac| (b_i)^n$. See Fig.6.1 for a schematic picture of these different kinds of correlations. Interesting questions to raise concern how the notion of entanglement of particles is related to the quantumness of correlations, and if they are equivalent for pure states. We can note from Eq.6.33 that, for pure states, the set with no quantumness of correlations is described by states with a single Slater determinant, or permanent, which is equivalent to the set of unentangled pure states. Actually there is an ongoing debate regarding the correct definition of particle entanglement [8,9,56,64,65,97,139,140], but at the same time there are strong physical reasons to consider particle entanglement in pure states as the correlations beyond the mere exchange correlations [8,9,65,97,139,140]. Concerning mixed states, it becomes clear that the set given by Eq.6.33 is a subset of the unentangled one, thereby being quantumness of correlations a more general notion of correlations than entanglement.

Quantifying quantumness of correlations for indistinguishable particles

According to the activation protocol, different entanglement measures will lead, in principle, to different quantifiers for the quantumness of correlations. We can thus define the measure Q_E for quantumness of correlations, associated with the entanglement measure E, as follows [86].

Definition 138. Considering a system of n particles sharing a d-dimensional single particle space, described by the state ρ_Q . We can define a given measure of quantumness of correlations Q_E as:

$$Q_E(\rho_Q) = \min_V E(\tilde{\rho}_{Q,\mathcal{M}}), \tag{6.44}$$

where $\tilde{\rho}_{\mathcal{Q},\mathcal{M}} = U\left[(V^{\otimes n}\rho_{\mathcal{Q}}V^{\dagger^{\otimes n}})\otimes|0\rangle\langle 0|_{\mathcal{M}}\right]U^{\dagger}.$

We shall consider two different entanglement measures for the bipartite entanglement, the physically motivated distillable entanglement E_D [19] and the relative entropy of entanglement

 E_r [155, 156]. Note that the output states of the activation protocol have the so called maximally correlated form [134] between system and measurement apparatus.

Lemma 139. *The state after the interaction between the system and the measurement apparatus is a maximally correlated state:*

$$\tilde{\rho}_{\mathcal{Q},\mathcal{M}} = \sum_{\vec{l},\vec{l'}} \chi^{V}_{\vec{l},\vec{l'}} \left| f(\vec{l}) \right\rangle \left\langle f(\vec{l'}) \right|_{\mathcal{Q}} \otimes \left| f(\vec{l}) \right\rangle \left\langle f(\vec{l'}) \right|_{\mathcal{M}}, \tag{6.45}$$

being $\chi^V_{\vec{l},\vec{l'}} = (\Pi^V_{\vec{l}})^{\dagger} \rho_{\mathcal{Q}}(\Pi^V_{\vec{l'}})$, where $\Pi^V_{\vec{l}} = V^{\otimes n} \Pi_{\vec{l}}$.

Proof. Let us show that the output states of the activation protocol for indistinguishable particles have the so called maximally correlated form between system and measurement apparatus. If $\{a_{\vec{k}}^{\dagger} | vac \rangle\} = \{ |f(\vec{k})\rangle \}$ is the system basis, *U* is the coupling unitary given by Eq.(6.30), and *V* is the unitary respective to the single particle transformation, we have that,

$$V^{\otimes n} a_{\vec{k}}^{\dagger} |vac\rangle = \left(\sum_{l_1} v_{k_1 l_1} a_{l_1}^{\dagger}\right) \cdots \left(\sum_{l_n} v_{k_n l_n} a_{l_n}^{\dagger}\right) |vac\rangle,$$

$$= \sum_{\vec{l}} v_{k_1 l_1} \cdots v_{k_n l_n} \left| f(\vec{l}) \right\rangle, \qquad (6.46)$$

where $v_{k_i l_j}$ are the matrix elements of V. A general state for the system is given by:

$$\rho_{\mathcal{Q}} = \sum_{\vec{k},\vec{k'}} p_{\vec{k},\vec{k'}} \left| f(\vec{k}) \right\rangle \left\langle f(\vec{k'}) \right|; \tag{6.47}$$

thereby,

$$V^{\otimes n} \rho_{\mathcal{Q}} V^{\dagger \otimes n} = \sum_{\vec{k}, \vec{k'}, \vec{l}, \vec{l'}} p_{\vec{k}, \vec{k'}} (v_{k_1 l_1} \cdots v_{k_n l_n}) (v_{k'_1 l'_1} \cdots v_{k'_n l'_n})^{\dagger} \left| f(\vec{l}) \right\rangle \left\langle f(\vec{l'}) \right|,$$

$$= \sum_{\vec{l}, \vec{l'}} \chi_{\vec{l}, \vec{l'}}^V \left| f(\vec{l}) \right\rangle \left\langle f(\vec{l'}) \right|, \qquad (6.48)$$

where $\chi_{\vec{l},\vec{l'}}^V = \sum_{\vec{k},\vec{k'}} p_{\vec{k},\vec{k'}} (v_{k_1 l_1} \cdots v_{k_n l_n}) (v_{\vec{k'}_1 l'_1} \cdots v_{\vec{k'}_n l'_n})^{\dagger}$. The output states of the activation protocol thus have the form

$$\rho_{\mathcal{Q}:\mathcal{M}} = U \left[(V^{\otimes n} \rho_{\mathcal{Q}} V^{\dagger^{\otimes n}}) \otimes |0\rangle \langle 0|_{\mathcal{M}} \right] U^{\dagger}$$

$$= \sum_{\vec{l},\vec{l'}} \chi^{V}_{\vec{l},\vec{l'}} \left| f(\vec{l}) \right\rangle \left\langle f(\vec{l'}) \right|_{\mathcal{Q}} \otimes \left| f(\vec{l}) \right\rangle \left\langle f(\vec{l'}) \right|_{\mathcal{M}},$$
(6.49)

i.e., the maximally correlated form.

If the entanglement between the measurement apparatus and system during the local measurement process is quantified via the distillable entanglement, the related measure of quantumness of correlations is the relative entropy of quantumness for indistinguishable particles.

Proposition 140. *Given a system of indistinguishable particles described by the state* ρ_Q *, distillable entanglement between the system and the apparatus results in the relative entropy of quantumness:*

$$Q_{E_{D(r)}}(\rho_{\mathcal{Q}}) = \min_{\chi \in \Omega} S(\rho_{\mathcal{Q}} \parallel \chi), \tag{6.50}$$

where $S(\rho \parallel \chi) = Tr(\rho \ln \rho - \rho \ln \chi)$ is the relative entropy and Ω is the set of states without quantumness of correlations.

Proof. The entanglement for maximally correlated states according to the distillable entanglement [78], as well as for the relative entropy of entanglement [134], is given by:

$$E_{D(r)}(\tilde{\rho}_{\mathcal{Q},\mathcal{M}}) = S(\tilde{\rho}_{\mathcal{Q}}) - S(\tilde{\rho}_{\mathcal{Q},\mathcal{M}}), \tag{6.51}$$

where $S(\rho) = -Tr(\rho \ln \rho)$ is the von Neumann entropy. The first term is given by:

$$S(\tilde{\rho}_{Q}) = S\left(\sum_{\vec{l}} (\Pi_{\vec{l}}^{V})^{\dagger} \rho_{Q}(\Pi_{\vec{l}}^{V}) \left| f(\vec{l}) \right\rangle \left\langle f(\vec{l}) \right| \right), \tag{6.52}$$

i.e., the entropy of the projected state ρ_Q according to a single-particle von Neumann measurement. The second term is simply:

$$S(\tilde{\rho}_{\mathcal{Q},\mathcal{M}}) = S(U[V^{\otimes n}\rho_{\mathcal{Q}} \otimes |0\rangle \langle 0|_{\mathcal{M}} V^{\dagger \otimes n}]U^{\dagger}) = S(\rho_{\mathcal{Q}}),$$
(6.53)

since it is invariant under unitary transformations. Thus we have that the quantumness of correlations measure is given by,

$$Q_{E_{D(r)}}(\rho_{\mathcal{Q}}) = \min_{V} \left[S\left(\sum_{\vec{l}} (\Pi_{\vec{l}}^{V})^{\dagger} \rho_{\mathcal{Q}}(\Pi_{\vec{l}}^{V}) \left| f(\vec{l}) \right\rangle \left\langle f(\vec{l}) \right| \right) - S(\rho_{\mathcal{Q}}) \right], \tag{6.54}$$

which corresponds to the notion of minimum disturbance caused in the system by single-particle measurements. This result is in agreement with the analysis made in [107] for the particular case of two-fermion systems, and to the best of our knowledge is the only study attempting to characterize and quantify a more general notion of correlations between indistinguishable particles. Repeating the calculations in Theorem 99, it is possible to obtain that the Eq.(6.54) is an equivalent expression to:

$$Q_{E_{D(r)}}(\rho_{\mathcal{Q}}) = \min_{\chi\Omega} S(\rho_{\mathcal{Q}} \parallel \chi), \tag{6.55}$$

The above equation introduces a geometrical approach to the particle correlation measure. Notably we see that, as well as for the quantumness of correlations in distinguishable subsystems, the correlations between indistinguishable particles defined in this section has a variety of equivalent approaches in order to characterize and quantify it, as shown by the activation protocol (Eq.6.44), minimum disturbance (Eq.6.54) and geometrical approach(Eq.6.55).

The set of states without quantumness of correlations for indistinguishable particles in Eq.6.33 can be obtained applying the symmetrization or anti-symmetrization operation on the set of strictly classical correlated states for distinguishable particles. As a simple symmetrization or anti-symmetrization cannot create or destroy quantum correlations, it creates a bijective map between the set of strictly classical correlated states in the space of states and the set of classical correlated states in the Fock space. Although the states in Eq.6.33 do not have any kind of quantum correlations, they cannot be treated like classical probability distributions, since they respect quantum rules: like the Pauli exclusion principle. Given the geometric approach, and the set of states without quantumness of correlations obtained from the activation protocol we can define an analogous to the geometric discord for indistinguishable particles. This measure of quantumness of correlations as the antisymmetrization of the distinguishable set of states without quantumness of correlations as the antisymmetrization of the distinguishable set of states without quantumness of correlations as the antisymmetrization of the distinguishable set of states without quantumness of correlations as the antisymmetrization of the distinguishable set of classical correlated states [87].

Definition 141. Consider a system composed by n particles with d degrees of freedom each, described by the state $\rho \in \mathcal{D}(\mathcal{F}_n^d)$ for fermions, and $\rho \in \mathcal{D}(\mathcal{B}_n^d)$ for bosons. The geometric measure of quantum discord can be written as [87]:

$$\mathcal{D}_{1}(\rho) = \min_{\xi \in \Omega} \|\xi - \rho\|_{1}, \tag{6.56}$$

where Ω is the set of states without quantumness of correlations for indistinguishable particles.

The geometrical discord for identical particles has the same properties of the the geometrical discord via 1-norm discussed in Chapter 3. As for indistinguishable particles we cannot apply the measurement in just one system, without affect the others, because the particles cannot be distinguished, the monotonic property of the trace distance is not valid.

Chapter 7

Conclusions and future perspectives

The quantumness of correlations revealed very interesting for quantum information area, not only by the role in some quantum informational and quantum computational tasks, but also because its fundamental meaning in quantum mechanics. It is related to some fundamental aspects of quantum mechanics, as well the mathematical structure of it. Quantumness of correlations is related to the superposition principle of quantum mechanics, the measurement process and the composition of quantum systems. Actually it comes from the incapacity to extract all the information shared by two parts of a same system. This incapacity is related to the way that the quantum measurement is performed on the quantum systems, as a classical statistical inference process. In the thesis we always approached quantum measurements as quantum to classical channels, because in this way it is clear how fundamental is the quantumness of correlations, and this foundations are related to destruction of the quantum character of the system during the measurement process. We can illustrate what this means comparing two distinct situations. Considering, as example, a source which prepares always the same quantum state, if we would like to know what state is created we can perform any tomographic method to recovery the state. However, considering now the source is creating two states according a classical random variable. If the states are not orthogonal, does not exist a measurement process capable to distinguish them. This comes from the fact that there exist quantum correlations between the classical random variable and the quantum source. These quantum correlations are completely destroyed by the measurement process, it also destroys the quantum characteristics of the system. Calculating a measure of quantumness of correlations, quantum discord for example, we are obtaining the degree of quantumness of the systems, in the correlations point of view, in other words, quantum discord is given to us the amount of quantumness which will be destroyed by the measurement process.

In this thesis we approached quantumness of correlation in three different ways. Indeed we walked on some fundamental descriptions for quantumness of correlations: geometrical approach, and its relation with quantum entanglement; entropic approach, and its role in the discrimination of quantum states and accessibility of information; and the indistinguishable particle approach, where we calculate the class of states without quantumness of correlation for identical particles from the entanglement between distinguishable systems. This thesis is a journey in the quantum world in its most foundational form.

Our original contributions started to appear in the thesis in Chap.3, where we introduced a general geometrical measure for quantumness of correlations via Schatten-p norm. The 1-norm geometrical quantum discord deserves a special attention, once that after our proposal people proved that it is the only geometrical measure which satisfies the entropic properties of quantum discord. In Chap.4 we revise two different ways to compare quantumness of correlations and quantum entanglement. The Koash-Winter relation associates quantum discord in a bipartite system with the entanglement created, between the system and purification environment, in the purification process. We also present the activation protocol, which relates quantumness of correlations with the entanglement created between the system and the apparatus during the measurement process. Then we present an original relation between a general geometrical measurement measurement process.

sure of quantumness of correlations and the quantum entanglement, calculated via entanglement witness. We adopt a kind of rule to compare these two quantities, as both are calculated via a geometrical approach. In Chap.5 we compared the capacity to access the information of a G-covariant ensemble via projective measurements and POVM, we obtained an expression for qubit systems, where we state that even for this simple case POVM are needed. It reflects on quantum discord for classical-quantum states, that is equal to the amount of information which cannot be extracted from the ensemble. The result obtained in this section is counterintuitive, because we do not expect that the measurement performed to optimize quantum discord depends on the dimension of the unmeasured system. In the context of indistinguishable particles we defined a projective measurement on the ensemble of states as a dephasing on the optimal POVM. Given this definition we calculated that 1-norm geometrical quantum discord, of the composed by a classical random variable and the states of the ensemble, is a lower bound for the difference in the probability o success, to distinguish the states, via POVM or the dehased-POVM. We introduced a measure of projectiveness of a given POVM, we obtained a bound between this value and the difference in the probability of success for POVM or the dephased-POVM. We investigate these concepts for a given POVM named pretty good measurement, and calculated the difference in the probability of success via PGM and the dephased-PGM for a 2-design ensemble. In the end of this chapter we discuss an open question about the 1-way work deficit under embedding. The last chapter is the Chap.6. In this chapter we presented the formalism of identical particles. We introduced an approach for the separable states in this context and proposed a measure of entanglement for fermions. The measure of entanglement calculated by us is the fermionic version of the generalized robustness of entanglement. Indeed it is not well understood in the literature who are the separable states for indistinguishable particles, there exist more than one approach and interpretation for it. Our description is supported by the following statement: quantum correlations cannot be created just symmetrizing the space of states. This kind of argument supports the approach discussed in this chapter. In this chapter we also discussed the concept of quantumness of correlation for indistinguishable particles. We calculated who are the states without quantumness of correlation, in this context, via the activation protocol. Then we obtained that the states which do not create entanglement with the measurement apparatus during a local measurement are the states without quantumness of correlations. These states has only exchange correlations, which are the correlations created by symmetrization of the Hilbert space. Therefore, as entanglement is a subclass of quantumness of correlations, we know what are the states that are not entangled, if they are states without quantumness of correlations. We discussed a bosonic state, which is approached in the literature as an entangled state, although it is a state without quantumness of correlations. We performed the same formalism to obtain the relative entropy of quantumness for identical particles. We believe that this work will help people to understand what is the meaning of quantum correlations for identical particles systems. These are the contributions performed by us in this phd thesis.

As start to work with science means create more work, in this thesis it is not different. We have some open problems and subjects that can be interesting to investigate.

- In Chap.5 we introduced the dephased-PGM, then it can be interesting to obtain an interplay between the probability of success for the PGM and its dephased version, which depends exclusively in the ensemble. Given this expression we can use for example the Fano's inequality [162] and the definition of max-entropy [90] to obtain an upper bound for the difference in the quantum discord calculated via POVM and projective measurements for classical-quantum states, and a function of the probability of success to distinguish the states via PGM;
- continuing in Chap.5 we have a conjecture that the diamond norm of the measurement map via POVM and the dephasing channel, which optimize the quantum discord, is very smaller than 1. Proving the conjecture we can use the Alicki-Fannes inequality [162] to obtain a general upper bound for the difference in the quantum discord via POVM and projective measurement;

- an open problem which interesting me is calculate the answer for the question: i the 1-way work deficit embedding free?
- it is known that Koash-Winter (KW) relation reveals many important properties about the monogamy of quantum correlations. However quantumness of correlations are related to local measurements in composed system, then it is not clear, in the literature, a foundational interpretation for the KW relation. I would like to study a possible generalization for other measures than entanglement of formation, may be a way to obtain it is via the generalized entanglement of formation, which contain as a subclass the negativity and the concurrence [14]. Another approach for the KW that I am interested is via the activation protocol [129];
- finally, it is known that the quantumness of correlation can increase under the action of local maps applied on the measured system. Then the following question arises from this fact: what are the operation such the quantumness of correlations are monotonic? Two interesting classes to study are the unital operations and the mixed unitary operations. It is know that for two qubits systems the quantum discord is monotonic under the action of the dephasing channel [151], also for qubits any unital map is mixed unitary, although it is not true in general [159].

116 CONCLUSIONS AND FUTURE PERSPECTIVES

Bibliography

- [1] On quantum detection and the square-root measurement. 91, 93
- [2] Statistical decision theory for quantum systems. 39
- [3] A family of norms with applications in quantum information theory. *Journal of Mathematical Physics*, 51:082202, 2010. 76
- [4] Benjamin Aaronson, Rosario Lo Franco, and Gerardo Adesso. Comparative investigation of the freezing phenomena for quantum correlations under nondissipative decoherence. *Physical Review A*, 88(1):012120, 2013. 57
- [5] Y. Aharonov and D. Rohrlich. *Quantum Paradoxes: Quantum Theory for the Perplexed*. Physics textbook. Wiley, 2008. 3
- [6] Mazhar Ali, A. R. P. Rau, and G. Alber. Quantum discord for two-qubit X states. *Phys. Rev.* A, 81:042105, Apr 2010. 52, 98
- [7] A. Aspect, J. Dalibard, and G. Roger. Experimental test of Bell's inequalities using timevarying analyzers. *Physical review letters*, 49(25):1804–1807, 1982. 1
- [8] A. P. Balachandran, T. R. Govindarajan, Amilcar R. de Queiroz, and A. F. Reyes-Lega. Algebraic approach to entanglement and entropy. *Phys. Rev. A*, 88:022301, Aug 2013. 106, 109
- [9] A. P. Balachandran, T. R. Govindarajan, Amilcar R. de Queiroz, and A. F. Reyes-Lega. Entanglement and Particle Identity: A Unifying Approach. *Phys. Rev. Lett.*, 110:080503, Feb 2013. 106, 108, 109
- [10] Masashi Ban, Keiko Kurokawa, Rei Momose, and Osamu Hirota. Optimum measurements for discrimination among symmetric quantum states and parameter estimation. *International Journal of Theoretical Physics*, 36(6):1269–1288, 1997. 95
- [11] Stephen M Barnett and Sarah Croke. Quantum state discrimination. Advances in Optics and Photonics, 1(2):238–278, 2009. 3, 33
- [12] H Barnum and E Knill. Reversing quantum dynamics with near-optimal quantum and classical fidelity. *Journal of Mathematical Physics*, 43:2097, 2002. 91
- [13] JS Bell. Physics Long Island City. NY, 1:195, 1964. 1
- [14] Ingemar Bengtsson and Karol Zyczkowski. Geometry of Quantum States. Cambridge University Press, 2006. 3, 4, 57, 61, 115
- [15] C. H. Bennett, D. P. DiVincenzo, T. Mor, P. W. Shor, J. A. Smolin, and B. M. Terhal. Unextendible Product Bases and Bound Entanglement. *Phys.Rev.Lett.* 82 (1999) 5385, February 1999. 45

- [16] C.H. Bennett, G. Brassard, et al. Quantum cryptography: Public key distribution and coin tossing. In *Proceedings of IEEE International Conference on Computers, Systems and Signal Processing*, volume 175. Bangalore, India, 1984. 1
- [17] Charles H. Bennett, Gilles Brassard, Claude Crépeau, Richard Jozsa, Asher Peres, and William K. Wootters. Teleporting an unknown quantum state via dual classical and Einstein-Podolsky-Rosen channels. *Phys. Rev. Lett.*, 70:1895–1899, Mar 1993. 1, 83
- [18] Charles H. Bennett, David P. DiVincenzo, Christopher A. Fuchs, Tal Mor, Eric Rains, Peter W. Shor, John A. Smolin, and William K. Wootters. Quantum nonlocality without entanglement. *Phys. Rev. A*, 59(2):1070–1091, Feb 1999. 83
- [19] Charles H. Bennett, David P. DiVincenzo, John A. Smolin, and William K. Wootters. Mixedstate entanglement and quantum error correction. *Phys. Rev. A*, 54:3824–3851, Nov 1996. 47, 48, 109
- [20] János A Bergou, Ulrike Herzog, and Mark Hillery. 11 Discrimination of Quantum States. In Quantum state estimation, pages 417–465. Springer, 2004. 33
- [21] R. Bhatia. Matrix Analysis. Graduate Texts in Mathematics. Springer New York, 1997. 15
- [22] S.P. Boyd and L. Vandenberghe. *Convex Optimization*. Berichte über verteilte messysteme. Cambridge University Press, 2004. 47
- [23] Fernado G.S.L. Brandão and Reinaldo O. Vianna. Witnessed entanglement. *Int. J. of Quant. Inf.*, 4:331–340, 2006. 46, 47, 74, 76
- [24] Fernando Brandao, Reinaldo O Vianna, et al. A robust semidefinite programming approach to the separability problem. arXiv preprint quant-ph/0405008, 2004. 47
- [25] Fernando G. S. L. Brandão. Quantifying entanglement with witness operators. *Phys. Rev. A*, 72:022310, Aug 2005. 46, 47, 74, 75, 77
- [26] Fernando. G. S. L. Brandao and Reinaldo O. Vianna. A Robust Semidefinite Programming Approach to the Separability Problem. *Phys. Rev. A*, 70:062309, July 2004. 47, 77
- [27] Fernando G. S. L. Brandao and Reinaldo O. Vianna. Separable Multipartite Mixed States -Operational Asymptotically Necessary and Sufficient Conditions. *Phys. Rev. Lett.*, 93:220503, September 2004. 47, 77, 105
- [28] Fernando GSL Brandão, Matthias Christandl, and Jon Yard. A quasipolynomial-time algorithm for the quantum separability problem. In *Proceedings of the 43rd annual ACM sympo*sium on Theory of computing, pages 343–352. ACM, 2011. 47
- [29] Aharon Brodutch and Kavan Modi. Criteria for measures of quantum correlations. *Quantum Information & Computation*, 12(9-10):721–742, 2012. 58, 59
- [30] Dagmar Bruß. Characterizing entanglement. Journal of Mathematical Physics, 43(9):4237– 4251, 2002. 46
- [31] Francesco Buscemi, Michael Keyl, Giacomo Mauro D'Ariano, Paolo Perinotti, and Reinhard F Werner. Clean positive operator valued measures. *Journal of mathematical physics*, 46(8):082109, 2005. 39
- [32] Daniel Cavalcanti, Leandro Aolita, S. Boixo, Kavan Modi, Marco Piani, and Andreas Winter. Operational interpretations of quantum discord. *Phys. Rev. A*, 83:032324, Mar 2011. 1, 32, 70
- [33] Li-Xiang Cen, Xin-Qi Li, Jiushu Shao, and YiJing Yan. Quantifying quantum discord and entanglement of formation via unified purifications. *Phys. Rev. A*, 83:054101, May 2011. 70

- [34] Anthony Chefles. Quantum state discrimination. *Contemporary Physics*, 41(6):401–424, 2000. 33
- [35] T. K. Chuan, J. Maillard, K. Modi, T. Paterek, M. Paternostro, and M. Piani. Quantum Discord Bounds the Amount of Distributed Entanglement. *Phys. Rev. Lett.*, 109:070501, Aug 2012. 1
- [36] F Ciccarello, T Tufarelli, and V Giovannetti. Towards computability of trace distance discord. *arXiv preprint arXiv:1304.6879*, 2013. 60
- [37] Valerie Coffman, Joydip Kundu, and William K. Wootters. Distributed entanglement. *Phys. Rev. A*, 61:052306, Apr 2000. 69
- [38] Marcio F. Cornelio, Marcos C. de Oliveira, and Felipe F. Fanchini. Entanglement Irreversibility from Quantum Discord and Quantum Deficit. *Phys. Rev. Lett.*, 107:020502, Jul 2011. 69, 70
- [39] Borivoje Dakić, Yannick Ole Lipp, Xiaosong Ma, Martin Ringbauer, Sebastian Kropatschek, Stefanie Barz, Tomasz Paterek, Vlatko Vedral, Anton Zeilinger, Časlav Brukner, et al. Quantum discord as resource for remote state preparation. *Nature Physics*, 8(9):666–670, 2012. 58
- [40] Borivoje Dakić, Vlatko Vedral, and Časlav Brukner. Necessary and Sufficient Condition for Nonzero Quantum Discord. Phys. Rev. Lett., 105:190502, Nov 2010. 57, 58
- [41] Michele Dall'Arno, Giacomo Mauro D'Ariano, and Massimiliano F. Sacchi. Informational power of quantum measurements. *Phys. Rev. A*, 83:062304, Jun 2011. 87
- [42] Animesh Datta. Studies on the role of entanglement in mixed-state quantum computation. *arXiv preprint arXiv:0807.4490, 2008. 56*
- [43] Animesh Datta. A condition for the nullity of quantum discord. *arXiv preprint arXiv:1003.5256*, 2010. 54
- [44] Animesh Datta, Anil Shaji, and Carlton M. Caves. Quantum Discord and the Power of One Qubit. Phys. Rev. Lett., 100:050502, Feb 2008. 1
- [45] E Davies. Information and quantum measurement. *Information Theory, IEEE Transactions on,* 24(5):596–599, 1978. 80, 81, 87
- [46] A.F.R. De Toledo Piza. Mecânica Quântica. EDUSP, 2003. 101
- [47] Tiago Debarba, Thiago O. Maciel, and Reinaldo O. Vianna. Witnessed entanglement and the geometric measure of quantum discord. *Phys. Rev. A*, 86:024302, September 2012. 2, 17, 57, 59, 73
- [48] Tiago Debarba, Thiago O. Maciel, and Reinaldo O. Vianna. Reply to "Comment on 'Witnessed entanglement and the geometric measure of quantum discord'". *Phys. Rev. A*, 87:046301, Apr 2013. 2, 59, 73, 77
- [49] Tiago Debarba and Marco Piani. in process. 2013. 2, 88
- [50] Thomas Decker. Symmetric measurements attaining the accessible information. *IEEE Transactions on Information Theory*, 55(5):2375–2383, 2009. 81
- [51] Igor Devetak. Distillation of local purity from quantum states. *Physical Review A*, 71(6):062303, 2005. 63

- [52] Igor Devetak. The private classical capacity and quantum capacity of a quantum channel. *Information Theory, IEEE Transactions on,* 51(1):44–55, 2005. 32
- [53] Igor Devetak and Andreas Winter. Distilling common randomness from bipartite quantum states. *Information Theory, IEEE Transactions on*, 50(12):3183–3196, 2004. 98
- [54] Igor Devetak and Andreas Winter. Distillation of secret key and entanglement from quantum states. *Proceedings of the Royal Society A: Mathematical, Physical and Engineering Science*, 461(2053):207–235, 2005. 70
- [55] David P. DiVincenzo, Tal Mor, Peter W. Shor, John A. Smolin, and Barbara M. Terhal. Unextendible Product Bases, Uncompletable Product Bases and Bound Entanglement. *Comm. Math. Phys.* 238, pp. 379–410 (2003), November 2000. 45
- [56] K Eckert, J Schliemann, D Bruss, and M Lewenstein. Quantum correlations in systems of indistinguishable particles. *Annals of Physics*, 299(1):88–127, 2002. 103, 104, 108, 109
- [57] A. Einstein, B. Podolsky, and N. Rosen. Can quantum-mechanical description of physical reality be considered complete? *Physical review*, 47(10):777, 1935. 1
- [58] A.K. Ekert. Quantum cryptography based on Bell's theorem. *Physical review letters*, 67(6):661–663, 1991. 1
- [59] Fanchini Felipe F., Castelano Leonardo K., Marcio F. Cornelio, and Oliveira Marcos de C. Locally inaccessible information as a fundamental ingredient to quantum information. *New Journal of Physics*, 14(1):013027, 2012. 70
- [60] Felipe F. Fanchini, Marcio F. Cornelio, Marcos C. de Oliveira, and Amir O. Caldeira. Conservation law for distributed entanglement of formation and quantum discord. *Phys. Rev.* A, 84:012313, Jul 2011. 69
- [61] A. Ferraro, L., D. Cavalcanti, F. M. Cucchietti, and A. Acín. Almost all quantum states have nonclassical correlations. *Phys. Rev. A*, 81:052318, May 2010. 51
- [62] R.P. Feynman. Simulating physics with computers. *International journal of theoretical physics*, 21(6):467–488, 1982. 1
- [63] F. Galve, G.L. Giorgi, and R. Zambrini. Orthogonal measurements are almost sufficient for quantum discord of two qubits. EPL (Europhysics Letters), 96(4):40005, 2011. 99
- [64] GianCarlo Ghirardi and Luca Marinatto. General criterion for the entanglement of two indistinguishable particles. *Phys. Rev. A*, 70:012109, Jul 2004. 108, 109
- [65] GianCarlo Ghirardi, Luca Marinatto, and Tullio Weber. Entanglement and properties of composite quantum systems: a conceptual and mathematical analysis. *Journal of statistical Physics*, 108(1-2):49–122, 2002. 108, 109
- [66] Davide Girolami and Gerardo Adesso. Interplay between computable measures of entanglement and other quantum correlations. *Phys. Rev. A*, 84:052110, Nov 2011. 73
- [67] Davide Girolami and Gerardo Adesso. Quantum discord for general two-qubit states: Analytical progress. *Phys. Rev. A*, 83:052108, May 2011. 52, 57, 98
- [68] Davide Girolami, Mauro Paternostro, and Gerardo Adesso. Faithful nonclassicality indicators and extremal quantum correlations in two-qubit states. *Journal of Physics A: Mathematical and Theoretical*, 44(35):352002, 2011. 52

- [69] Janusz Grabowski, Marek Kuś, and Giuseppe Marmo. Entanglement for multipartite systems of indistinguishable particles. *Journal of Physics A: Mathematical and Theoretical*, 44(17):175302, 2011. 108
- [70] Janusz Grabowski, Marek Kuś, and Giuseppe Marmo. Segre maps and entanglement for multipartite systems of indistinguishable particles. *Journal of Physics A: Mathematical and Theoretical*, 45(10):105301, 2012. 108
- [71] Berry Groisman, Sandu Popescu, and Andreas Winter. Quantum, classical, and total amount of correlations in a quantum state. *Physical Review A*, 72(3):032317, 2005. 52
- [72] M. Gu, H.M. Chrzanowski, S.M. Assad, T. Symul, K. Modi, T.C. Ralph, V. Vedral, and P.K. Lam. Observing the operational significance of discord consumption. *Nature Physics*, 2012. 1
- [73] Leonid Gurvits. Classical complexity and quantum entanglement. Journal of Computer and System Sciences, 69(3):448–484, 2004. 47
- [74] Paul Hausladen and William K Wootters. A 'pretty good'measurement for distinguishing quantum states. *Journal of Modern Optics*, 41(12):2385–2390, 1994. 90, 91
- [75] Patrick M Hayden, Michal Horodecki, and Barbara M Terhal. The asymptotic entanglement cost of preparing a quantum state. *Journal of Physics A: Mathematical and General*, 34(35):6891, 2001. 48, 69
- [76] Leah Henderson and Vlatko Vedral. Classical, quantum and total correlations. *Journal of Physics A: Mathematical and General*, 34(35):6899, 2001. 50, 51, 56, 97
- [77] Scott Hill and William K. Wootters. Entanglement of a Pair of Quantum Bits. Phys. Rev. Lett., 78:5022–5025, Jun 1997. 44
- [78] Tohya Hiroshima and Masahito Hayashi. Finding a maximally correlated state: Simultaneous Schmidt decomposition of bipartite pure states. *Physical Review A*, 70(3):030302, 2004. 111
- [79] M. Horodecki, P. Horodecki, R. Horodecki, J. Oppenheim, A.S. De, U. Sen, and B. Synak-Radtke. Local versus nonlocal information in quantum-information theory: formalism and phenomena. *Physical Review A*, 71(6):062307, 2005. 61, 62, 63, 64, 99
- [80] Michał Horodecki, Karol Horodecki, Paweł Horodecki, Ryszard Horodecki, Jonathan Oppenheim, Aditi Sen(De), and Ujjwal Sen. Local Information as a Resource in Distributed Quantum Systems. *Phys. Rev. Lett.*, 90:100402, Mar 2003. 62, 63
- [81] Michał. Horodecki, Paweł. Horodecki, and Ryszard. Horodecki. Separability of mixed states: necessary and sufficient conditions. *Physics Letters A*, 223(1-2):1–8, 1996. 44, 46
- [82] Michal Horodecki and Jonathan Oppenheim. (Quantumness in the context of) Resource Theories. *International Journal of Modern Physics B*, 27(01n03), 2013. 63
- [83] Michał Horodecki, Jonathan Oppenheim, and Andreas Winter. Partial quantum information. *Nature*, 436:673–676, 2005. 32, 70
- [84] Ryszard Horodecki, Paweł Horodecki, Michał Horodecki, and Karol Horodecki. Quantum entanglement. *Reviews of Modern Physics*, 81(2):865, 2009. 45
- [85] Yichen Huang. Computational complexity of quantum correlation: quantum discord is NPcomplete. arXiv preprint arXiv:1305.5941, 2013. 52

- [86] Fernando Iemini, Tiago Debarba, and Reinaldo O Vianna. Quantumness of correlations in indistinguishable particles. arXiv preprint arXiv:1312.0839, 2013. 2, 101, 107, 109
- [87] Fernando Iemini, Thiago O. Maciel, Tiago Debarba, and Reinaldo O. Vianna. Quantifying Quantum Correlations in Fermionic Systems using Witness Operators, May 2012. 2, 101, 104, 105, 111
- [88] Nathaniel Johnston. Phys. Rev. A, 87:064302, Jun 2013. 76
- [89] Masato Koashi and Andreas Winter. Monogamy of quantum entanglement and other correlations. *Phys. Rev. A*, 69:022309, Feb 2004. 67, 69
- [90] R Konig, Renato Renner, and Christian Schaffner. The operational meaning of min-and max-entropy. *Information Theory, IEEE Transactions on*, 55(9):4337–4347, 2009. 114
- [91] PW Lamberti, AP Majtey, A Borras, Montserrat Casas, and A Plastino. Metric character of the quantum Jensen-Shannon divergence. *Physical Review A*, 77(5):052311, 2008. 49
- [92] F. Lastra, C.E. López, L. Roa, and J.C. Retamal. Entanglement of formation for a class of (2 ⊗ d)-dimensional systems. *arXiv*:1105.6321v1, 2011. 70
- [93] Lev B Levitin. Optimal quantum measurements for two pure and mixed states. *Quantum Communications and Measurement*, pages 439–447, 1995. 99
- [94] M. Lewenstein, B. Kraus, J. I. Cirac, and P. Horodecki. Optimization of entanglement witnesses. *Phys. Rev. A*, 62:052310, Oct 2000. 46
- [95] Maciej Lewenstein. *Quantum-Information-Theory Wintersemester* 2000/2001. notas de aula, 2001. 44, 45
- [96] Nan Li and Shunlong Luo. Classical and quantum correlative capacities of quantum systems. *Phys. Rev. A*, 84:042124, Oct 2011. 55
- [97] Y. S. Li, B. Zeng, X. S. Liu, and G. L. Long. Entanglement in a two-identical-particle system. *Phys. Rev. A*, 64:054302, Oct 2001. 108, 109
- [98] Jianhua Lin. Divergence measures based on the Shannon entropy. *Information Theory, IEEE Transactions on*, 37(1):145–151, 1991. 49
- [99] Seth Lloyd. Capacity of the noisy quantum channel. Physical Review A, 55(3):1613, 1997. 32
- [100] Xiao-Ming Lu, Jian Ma, Zhengjun Xi, and Xiaoguang Wang. Optimal measurements to access classical correlations of two-qubit states. *Phys. Rev. A*, 83:012327, Jan 2011. 52, 98
- [101] Shunlong Luo. Quantum discord for two-qubit systems. *Phys. Rev. A*, 77:042303, Apr 2008.52, 98
- [102] Shunlong Luo. Using measurement-induced disturbance to characterize correlations as classical or quantum. *Phys. Rev. A*, 77:022301, Feb 2008. 57, 60
- [103] Shunlong Luo and Shuangshuang Fu. 58
- [104] Shunlong Luo and Shuangshuang Fu. Geometric measure of quantum discord. Phys. Rev. A, 82:034302, Sep 2010. 57
- [105] Shunlong Luo, Shuangshuang Fu, and Nan Li. Decorrelating capabilities of operations with application to decoherence. *Phys. Rev. A*, 82:052122, Nov 2010. 55
- [106] Vaibhav Madhok and Animesh Datta. Interpreting quantum discord through quantum state merging. *Phys. Rev. A*, 83:032323, Mar 2011. 1, 32, 70

- [107] Ana P. Majtey, C. Zander, and Angel R. Plastino. Characterization of correlations in twofermion systems based on measurement induced disturbances. *The European Physical Journal* D, 67(4):1–13. 111
- [108] AP Majtey, PW Lamberti, and DP Prato. Jensen-Shannon divergence as a measure of distinguishability between mixed quantum states. *Physical Review A*, 72(5):052310, 2005. 49
- [109] William Matthews, Stephanie Wehner, and Andreas Winter. Distinguishability of quantum states under restricted families of measurements with an application to quantum data hiding. *Communications in Mathematical Physics*, 291(3):813–843, 2009. 95
- [110] J Maziero, LC Celeri, and RM Serra. 52
- [111] Carlos Mochon. Family of generalized "pretty good" measurements and the minimalerror pure-state discrimination problems for which they are optimal. *Physical Review A*, 73(3):032328, 2006. 95
- [112] Kavan Modi, Tomasz Paterek, Wonmin Son, Vlatko Vedral, and Mark Williamson. Unified View of Quantum and Classical Correlations. *Phys. Rev. Lett.*, 104:080501, Feb 2010. 57, 62, 63, 64
- [113] Takafumi Nakano, Marco Piani, and Gerardo Adesso. Negativity of quantumness and its interpretations, November 2012. 57, 59, 60, 73
- [114] M.A. Nielsen and I.L. Chuang. *Quantum Computation and Quantum Information*. Cambridge Series on Information and the Natural Sciences. Cambridge University Press, 2000. 3, 71
- [115] Harold Ollivier and Wojciech H. Zurek. Quantum Discord: A Measure of the Quantumness of Correlations. *Phys. Rev. Lett.*, 88:017901, Dec 2001. 50, 51, 97
- [116] J. Oppenheim, K. Horodecki, M.H.P. Horodecki, and R. Horodecki. A new type of complementarity between quantum and classical information. *arXiv preprint quant-ph/0207025*, 2002. 63
- [117] Jonathan Oppenheim, Michał Horodecki, Paweł Horodecki, and Ryszard Horodecki. Thermodynamical Approach to Quantifying Quantum Correlations. *Phys. Rev. Lett.*, 89:180402, Oct 2002. 1, 50, 57, 61, 63, 65
- [118] Masanao Ozawa. Entanglement measures and the Hilbert–Schmidt distance. *Physics Letters A*, 268(3):158–160, 2000. 58
- [119] R. Paškauskas and L. You. Quantum correlations in two-boson wave functions. *Phys. Rev.* A, 64:042310, Sep 2001. 108
- [120] G. Passante, O. Moussa, and R. Laflamme. Measuring geometric quantum discord using one bit of quantum information. *Phys. Rev. A*, 85:032325, Mar 2012. 58
- [121] F. M. Paula, I. A. Silva, J. D. Montealegre, A. M. Souza, E. R. deAzevedo, R. S. Sarthour, A. Saguia, I. S. Oliveira, D. O. Soares-Pinto, G. Adesso, and M. S. Sarandy. Observation of Environment-Induced Double Sudden Transitions in Geometric Quantum Correlations. *Phys. Rev. Lett.*, 111:250401, Dec 2013. 60
- [122] FM Paula, Thiago R de Oliveira, and MS Sarandy. *Physical Review A*, 87(6):064101, 2013. 59, 60
- [123] FM Paula, JD Montealegre, A Saguia, Thiago R de Oliveira, and MS Sarandy. Geometric classical and total correlations via trace distance. *EPL (Europhysics Letters)*, 103(5):50008, 2013. 60

- [124] A. Peres. Quantum Theory: Concepts and Methods. Fundamental Theories of Physics. Springer, 1995. 103
- [125] A. Peres and W.K. Wootters. Optimal detection of quantum information. *Physical Review Letters*, 66(9):1119–1122, 1991. 83
- [126] Asher Peres. Separability Criterion for Density Matrices. Phys. Rev. Lett., 77:1413–1415, Aug 1996. 44
- [127] Marco Piani. Problem with geometric discord. *Physical Review A*, 86(3):034101, 2012. 54, 58, 59
- [128] Marco Piani and Gerardo Adesso. Quantumness of correlations revealed in local measurements exceeds entanglement. 73
- [129] Marco Piani, Sevag Gharibian, Gerardo Adesso, John Calsamiglia, Paweł Horodecki, and Andreas Winter. All Nonclassical Correlations Can Be Activated into Distillable Entanglement. *Phys. Rev. Lett.*, 106:220403, Jun 2011. 1, 54, 55, 71, 72, 73, 115
- [130] Marco Piani, Paweł Horodecki, and Ryszard Horodecki. No-Local-Broadcasting Theorem for Multipartite Quantum Correlations. *Phys. Rev. Lett.*, 100:090502, Mar 2008. 1, 52, 53
- [131] Sandu Popescu. Bell's inequalities versus teleportation: What is nonlocality? *Phys. Rev. Lett.*, 72:797–799, Feb 1994. 42
- [132] Sandu Popescu. Bell's Inequalities and Density Matrices: Revealing "Hidden" Nonlocality. Phys. Rev. Lett., 74:2619–2622, Apr 1995. 42
- [133] Jonh Preskill. Lectures notes for Physics 229: Quantum information and computation. 1998. 3
- [134] E. M. Rains. Bound on distillable entanglement. Phys. Rev. A, 60:179–184, Jul 1999. 110, 111
- [135] Swapan Rana. Negative eigenvalues of partial transposition of arbitrary bipartite states. *Physical Review A*, 87(5):054301, 2013. 76
- [136] Swapan Rana and Preeti Parashar. Entanglement is not a lower bound for geometric discord. *Physical Review A*, 86(3):030302, 2012. 76
- [137] CC Rulli and MS Sarandy. Global quantum discord in multipartite systems. *Physical Review A*, 84(4):042109, 2011. 52, 53
- [138] Masahide Sasaki, Stephen M Barnett, Richard Jozsa, Masao Osaki, and Osamu Hirota. Accessible information and optimal strategies for real symmetrical quantum sources. *Physical Review A*, 59(5):3325, 1999. 80, 85, 87
- [139] John Schliemann, J. Ignacio Cirac, Marek Kuś, Maciej Lewenstein, and Daniel Loss. Quantum correlations in two-fermion systems. *Phys. Rev. A*, 64:022303, Jul 2001. 109
- [140] John Schliemann, Daniel Loss, and A. H. MacDonald. Double-occupancy errors, adiabaticity, and entanglement of spin qubits in quantum dots. *Phys. Rev. B*, 63:085311, Feb 2001. 109
- [141] Erwin Schrödinger. Die gegenwärtige Situation in der Quantenmechanik. *Naturwissenschaften*, 23(49):823–828, 1935. 1
- [142] B. Schumacher. Quantum coding. Physical Review A, 51(4):2738, 1995. 1
- [143] Benjamin Schumacher. Quantum coding. Phys. Rev. A, 51:2738–2747, Apr 1995. 4, 69

- [144] Peter W Shor. On the Number of Elements Needed in a POVM Attaining the Accessible Information. *Quantum Communication, Computing, and Measurement 3*, 3:107, 2001. 82, 87
- [145] Peter W Shor. The quantum channel capacity and coherent information. In *lecture notes*, *MSRI Workshop on Quantum Computation*, 2002. 32
- [146] P.W. Shor. Algorithms for quantum computation: discrete logarithms and factoring. In Foundations of Computer Science, 1994 Proceedings., 35th Annual Symposium on, pages 124–134, 1994. 1
- [147] IA Silva, D Girolami, R Auccaise, RS Sarthour, IS Oliveira, TJ Bonagamba, DO Soares-Pinto, G Adesso, et al. Measuring bipartite quantum correlations of an unknown state. *Physical Review Letters*, 110(14):140501, 2013. 58
- [148] Dominique Spehner and Miguel Orszag. Geometric quantum discord with Bures distance: the qubit case. *Journal of Physics A: Mathematical and Theoretical*, 47(3):035302, 2014. 57
- [149] Michael Steiner. Generalized robustness of entanglement. Physical Review A, 67(5):054305, 2003. 45
- [150] A. Streltsov, H. Kampermann, and D. Bruß. Linking quantum discord to entanglement in a measurement. *Physical review letters*, 106(16):160401, 2011. 1, 54, 55, 72, 73
- [151] Alexander Streltsov, Hermann Kampermann, and Dagmar Bruß. Behavior of quantum correlations under local noise. *Physical Review Letters*, 107(17):170502, 2011. 115
- [152] Gelo Noel Tabia. Geometry of Quantum States from Symmetric Informationally Complete Probabilities. PhD thesis, October 2013. 96
- [153] Barbara M. Terhal. Bell Inequalities and the Separability Criterion. Physics Letters A Vol. 271, 319 (2000), November 2000. 45
- [154] Tommaso Tufarelli, Tom MacLean, Davide Girolami, Ruggero Vasile, and Gerardo Adesso. The geometric approach to quantum correlations: Computability versus reliability. *Journal* of Physics A: Mathematical and Theoretical, 46(27):275308, 2013. 59
- [155] V. Vedral and M. B. Plenio. Entanglement Measures and Purification Procedures. *Phys. Rev.* A, December -1633. 110
- [156] V Vedral, MB Plenio, MA Rippin, and PL Knight. Quantifying entanglement. Physical Review Letters, 78(12):2275–2279, 1997. 110
- [157] G. Vidal and R. F. Werner. Computable measure of entanglement. Phys. Rev. A, 65:032314, Feb 2002. 44
- [158] Guifre Vidal and Rolf Tarrach. Robustness of entanglement. *Physical Review A*, 59(1):141, 1999. 45, 76
- [159] John Waltrous. Theory of Quantum Information, 2008. 3, 4, 8, 23, 115
- [160] Reinhard F Werner. Quantum states with Einstein-Podolsky-Rosen correlations admitting a hidden-variable model. *Physical Review A*, 40(8):4277–4281, 1989. 43
- [161] J.A. Wheeler and W.H. Żurek. *Quantum Theory and Measurement*. Princeton Series in Physics. Princeton University Press, 1983. 1
- [162] Mark M Wilde. From classical to quantum Shannon theory. arXiv preprint arXiv:1106.1445, 2011. 3, 30, 32, 61, 114

- [163] William K. Wootters. Entanglement of Formation of an Arbitrary State of Two Qubits. *Phys. Rev. Lett.*, 80:2245–2248, Mar 1998. 44, 48
- [164] William K Wootters. Entanglement of formation of an arbitrary state of two qubits. *Physical Review Letters*, 80(10):2245, 1998. 103
- [165] Shengjun Wu, Uffe V. Poulsen, and Klaus Mølmer. Correlations in local measurements on a quantum state, and complementarity as an explanation of nonclassicality. *Phys. Rev. A*, 80:032319, Sep 2009. 52
- [166] Zhengjun Xi, Xiao-Ming Lu, Xiaoguang Wang, and Yongming Li. The upper bound and continuity of quantum discord. *Journal of Physics A: Mathematical and Theoretical*, 44(37):375301, 2011. 70
- [167] Sixia Yu, Chengjie Zhang, Qing Chen, and C.H. Oh. Tight bounds for the quantum discord. *arXiv*:1102.1301v2, 2011. 70
- [168] Chengjie Zhang, Sixia Yu, Qing Chen, and C. H. Oh. Observable estimation of entanglement of formation and quantum discord for bipartite mixed quantum states. *Phys. Rev. A*, 84:052112, Nov 2011. 70
- [169] Xiao-Ming Lu Zhengjun Xi, Xiaoguang Wang, and Yongming Li. Necessary and sufficient condition for saturating the upper bound of quantum discord. *arXiv*:1111.3837v4, 2012. 70
- [170] Karol Życzkowski, Paweł Horodecki, Anna Sanpera, and Maciej Lewenstein. Volume of the set of separable states. *Physical Review A*, 58(2):883, 1998. 42, 43